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PREFACE 

This is the fifth volume in the series of Papers on 
Islamic History, prepared in connection with a number 
of colloquia sponsored jointly by the Near Eastern 
History Group at Oxford and the Middle East Center of 
the University of Pennsylvania. The first four vol­
umes dealt respectively with The Islamic City, Islam 
and the Trade of Asia, Islamic Civilization 95o=IISO, 
and Studies in Eighteenth Century Islamic History. 
The fifth colloquium, of which the present volume is 
the product, was held in Oxford in 1975. A sixth 
colloquium, on the Mongol period in Islamic history, 
was held, also in Oxford, in 1977, and it is hoped to 
publish the papers written for it. 

The grateful thanks of all those concerned wih the 
colloquium and the book go to Dr. G.H.A. Juynboll, 
who kindly agreed to edit the volume, and without 
whose tireless efforts it would not have been 
produced. 
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INTRODUCTIO"N 

G.H.A. JUYNBOLL 

From 4 to 7 July 1975 the Near Eastern History Group 
of Oxford University, an informal association of 
Oxford scholars who share a mutual interest in the 
Middle East, organized its fifth colloquium, thereby 
continuing a hitherto highly successful series of 
international mini-congresses. This time the general 
theme was the formative period of Islamic history. 
Some seventeen papers were read before an invited 
audience of about fifty persons who all participated 
in the discussions. 

Along with their invitation the participants 
received a concise statement drawn up by the organiz­
ing body in which it outlined several ideas in the 
expectation that the colloquium in its discussions 
would centre on these. Let me quote from this the 
following passage: 

"Islamic civilization originated in a 'barbarian' 
conquest of lands with ancient cultural traditions. 
Unlike other such conquests, this one did not end 
with the conquerors being absorbed into the societies 
they ruled, but led to the creation of a new social 
and intellectual framework within which the cultures 
of the conquered peoples could be reinterpreted and 
developed. This process can be said to have occurred 
in the century and a half which lie between the con­
quests and the firm establishment of Abbasid rule 
(roughly, the second half of the seventh and the 
whole of the eighth century). The way in which it 
took place is by no means clear. The existing cul­
tures of the Middle East, which provided most of the 
raw materials of the new civilization, are reasonably 
well-known to us, and so is the end-product, the 
'classical' Islamic civilization. But since the con­
querors took some time to settle down, their own 
version of the process by which the new society and 
culture were created is a belated one and open to 
considerable doubt. If we rely on it alone, we shall 
form a picture of a discontinuity between the pre­
Islamic and Islamic worlds which strains the 
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imagination; if on the other hand we begin by assum­
ing that there must have been some continuity, we 
need either to go beyond the Islamic sources or to 
reinterpret them." 

Furthermore, the organizers expressed the hope 
that the subject would be looked at in a number of 
different ways, from the point of view of the con­
quered as well as that of the conquerors, and they 
added the following directives: the different areas 
should be duly distinguished from one another, dif­
ferent forms of government should be dealt with, and 
also the emergence of different aspects of Islam in 
these areas. The different forms in which these 
phenomena were expressed as well as the reshaping of 
already existing forms of expression in poetry, prose 
and art should be studied. 

Did the colloquium realize its objectives as form­
ulated in the above? I think in some ways it did and 
in other ways it did not. 

As is often the case, the organizers found to 
their consternation that only a few of the contrib­
utors who had been invited to read a paper on a given 
subject did just that. The majority of contributors 
limited themselves to dealing with a section of the 
subject allotted to them, went far beyond it, or read 
papers on entirely different subjects. Assessing 
the success of a colloquium such as this is therefore 
all the more difficult. Would it have been more 
successful if the directives of the Near Eastern 
History Group had been followed to the letter, or did 
the unsolicited material lift the colloquium to a 
higher level of scholarly effort? Weighing the one 
against the other is well-nigh impossible and it 
seems fit, therefore, to let the reader judge for 
himself. 

In any case, the most important question which we 
tried to answer collectively was: what sources do we 
have at our disposal and how do we interpret them? 
This question cropped up time and again in the papers 
collected here and also in those that will be pub­
lished elsewhere. The answers provided were as 
diverse as the papers themselves. 

The question concerning the sources was perhaps 
most successfully raised in Brock's paper. For the 
first time in our lives many of us became acquainted 
with the outlook of non-Arab, non-Muslim historians 
on the conquests and its perpetrators. His paper, 
and to a certain extent also that of Morony, were 
thought-provoking in this respect. The tendentious 
Islamic historiography was placed in a new 
perspective. Most of those present were to varying 
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extents versed in Arabic sources and differed consid­
erably from one another at times in interpreting 
them. The colloquium helped in bridging certain gaps 
between various interpretations as even the most 
vociferous participants will have to admit. This 
confrontation with Syriac and Hellenistic source 
material for once neatly pricked the balloons of such 
Islamic historians as swear exclusively by Arabic 
sources. 

But certain other papers were sometimes thought to 
lean too heavily and too exclusively on non-Arabic 
sources. In the contributions of Crone and Cook the 
initial premise was one that differed radically even 
from the one generally accepted among Islamic histor­
ians since Wellhausen. Their contributions are, 
however, not included in this anthology since the 
material was subsequently to be incorporated in full 
in their Hagarism. The formation of the Islamic 
world (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 
1977}. Hawting's paper on the origins of the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca constitutes another wholly orig­
inal look at the breeding ground of Islamic concepts. 
In his initial premise, as in that of Crone and Cook, 
the earliest history of Islam is again to be traced 
to Jewish/Judaic influences rather than allowing for 
a development of originally Arab/Islamic ideas. He 
argues that the various, seemingly contradictory, 
references to the sanctuary and its constituent 
elements, such as the Maqam Ibrahim, the ~ijr and the 
Rukn with the Black Stone seem to point to Jewish/ 
Judaic sanctuary ideas having served as model for the 
Islamic sanctuary rather than an originally pagan 
Arab sanctuary which preserved its original appear­
ance but was in the course of time simply reinter­
preted in Islamic terms. 

The main emphasis of the colloquium lay, I think, 
on the social history of the period as may appear 
from the description of the following five papers. 
For once the conquered received just as much atten­
tion as--if not more than--the victorious conquerors. 
But taking into account that the conquered vastly 
outnumbered the conquerors this should not surprise 
us at all. 

Lapidus depicts the background of the pre-Islamic 
Arabian bedouin society and juxtaposes that to the 
Sasanian and Byzantine societies, the "empire 
societies" as he calls them. But he argues that the 
pre-Islamic urban society of Mecca had already devel­
oped many features similar to those of the empire 
societies, which led to the conquests being achieved 
lllore smoothly. As he puts it: " .•. the conquests 
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rose out of the process of religious and political 
consolidation in Arabia." 

In his paper Morony gives a survey of how the con­
quered territories in Iran received, and eventually 
adopted, Islam and Arabism. But he also outlines to 
what extent the conquerors adapted themselves to the 
law of the land and were eventually assimilated. 

Well within the hitherto generally accepted inter­
pretation of Islam, Kister's paper is of a more 
general nature on the evolution of Islam, but it 
offers a deluge of new material culled from the 
earliest sources (many of which are still only avail­
able in manuscript) . In his paper Kister shows how 
certain features of early Muslim ritual and law were 
in constant transition and how this is reflected in 
the earliest hadith collections. He does not broach 
the subject of the-chronology of his material but he 
presents a kaleidoscopic view of the activities of 
hadith collectors, or, the case being so, ~adith 
forgers, in mitigating or modifying rules and regu­
lations concerning religious rites and day to day 
behaviour, which in the course of time were felt to 
be too rigid or too severe. Judging from the 
majority of Kister's sources these activities took 
place for the greater part before the second century 
was over. 

The sects of Islam formed the subject of the fol­
lowing papers. VanEss's contribution describes the 
transition of discussions on political matters to a 
gradually evolving form of dialectics of an increas­
ingly dogmatic tenor. He pictures the evolution of 
Muslim theology (kalam) in various areas of the 
Islamic world. Syria and ~ijaz witnessed discussions 
on qadar and jabr which only to a lesser extent 
occupied the minds in Iraq. Here theorizing on still 
purely political issues initiated by various Shi•ite 
groups, and on a different level by the Murji'ites, 
gave way only gradually to dialectics of a more 
speculative theological nature wih the Mu•tazilites. 
In the third area discussed, Iran, the emergence of 
the Jahmiyya constituted a beginning of dogmatic 
reasoning. Later Mu•tazilites incorporated these 
ideas, and all this culminated in the mi~na. The 
paper ends with a tentative appraisal of the social 
position of the earliest mutakallimun sent out first 
by the Iba9is to proselytize, an example followed 
eventually by the Mu•tazilites. 

The Iba9is are a separate subject of discussion in 
Wilkinson's paper. He depicts the early development 
of the movement and divides their history into two 
stages. The first of these began with the secession 
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of the Iba9is from the main body of the Khawarij in 
A.H.64, while the second stage covered the expansion 
into south-western Arabia, where they attained con­
siderable political power. What eventually remained 
were the imamates in •uman and .E;Ia9ramawt. A brief 
chronological survey of the successive leaders of 
the movement serves as a framework on which the 
history is depicted. 

5 

The last paper on Islamic sects, which is at the 
same time the first of two on historiography, deals 
exclusively with those Shi•ites who later became 
known as the Imamiyya. In it Kohlberg combines a 
brief survey of the origins of this movement during 
the Umayyad caliphate with the views the Imamiyya 
formulated themselves in due course on their own 
history. It is obvious that, given the doctrine of 
infallibility eventually imputed to the imams, har­
monization of political reality with this infalli­
bility proved an almost insurmountable task. 
Kohlberg reaches the conclusion that a truly motiv­
ated historian can write any sort of history provided 
he uses the right words. This paper demonstrates how 
Imami historians proved to be capable of this. 

Historiography is also the subject of discussion 
in Juynboll's paper on the origins of Arabic prose. 
After enumerating the various genres of prose writing 
of the earliest Arabic literature, he deals with the 
people who produced it and dwells especially on the 
position of the mawali among them. In connection 
with this he speculates on authenticity and histori­
cal reliability and reaches the conclusion that, on 
the whole, precious little historical evidence can be 
gleaned from isnads. 

In this anthology also, one contribution on 
political theory is included written by Nagel who was 
himself not present at the colloquium but whose paper 
would have loosened many tongues. Nagel investigates 
such terms as malik, amin, khalifa and assesses their 
semantic development in an attempt at reconstructing 
the basis on which the authority held by the Prophet, 
the khulafa' al-rashidun and the Umayyads was 
founded. He also emphasizes in what respects the 
organization of the young community in Medina as a 
rival haram of Mecca had its roots in the Jahiliyya. 

The atmosphere during the daily sessions grew very 
tense. The discussions following each paper were 
lengthy and sometimes heated. When it was all over I 
personally felt as if I had participated in an over­
loaded crash course on early Islamic history during 
which the breathless students were force-fed with a 
dozen or so standard works on the subject. Such was 
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the collective concentration on each paper and so 
unexpected sometimes the channels through which 
criticism was levelled that many a contributor felt 
as if he had passed through a clothes wringer. Only 
the most stubborn will not have benefited from this 
criticism; only the most obstinate might not be 
willing to admit that he/she has learned a great deal 
in a short time. 

As may be concluded from what I have said so far I 
think the colloquium was a successful one. In cer­
tain respects it had its shortcomings though, which 
show in this anthology. It proved impossible to 
illustrate in four days more than just a few facets 
of this complex period. Hany subjects were not 
touched upon at all and if something not explicitly 
dealt with in the papers cropped up during the dis­
cussions, this will not be reflected in the following 
pages. Naturally, we did not reach any firm con­
clusions, but the mass of work being done on the 
period in various centres of learning, especially 
Germany, gives cause for optimism. Regrettably, a 
few contributors had planned to publish their papers 
elsewhere. Aoart from the contributions of Crone 
and Cook mentioned above, H. Djait's paper, "Les 
Yamanites ~ Kfifa au 1er si~cle de l'H~gire," can be 
found in JESHO, XIX, 1976, pp. 148-181. G. Makdisi, 
who read a paper on the early development of Islamic 
education, will include this in a forthcoming general 
study on Islamic education. Also I.A. Shahid ("Early 
development of Islamic poetry") plans to publish 
elsewhere eventually, likewise A.A. Duri ("Arab 
(Islamic) culture-- an approach through Iraq"). 
Finally 0. Grabar and K. Brisch, who both read papers 
on certain aspects of Islamic art under the Umayyads, 
will include these in forthcoming publications. This 
was, unfortunately,unavoidable since the high costs 
did not permit the reproduction of illustrations 
indispensable to any communication on art. In an 
attempt to compensate partly for all this, I sought 
the cooperation of Tilman Nagel as alluded to above. 
I am grateful for his response. 

As I have already pointed out, the difficulty with 
which we all wrestled most and which became sadly 
obvious during the colloquium is the lack of good, 
reliable, and early sources. Many disputants had to 
resort, therefore, to educated guesses rather than 
referring to unequivocal evidence. And the sources 
presently at our disposal can only be handled with 
the utmost caution. Not everybody was equally fel­
icitous in this. It is true that at times pictures 
were conjured up that were felt to be tantalizingly 
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close to the truth; at other times the opposite was 
the case, a situation not always conducive to con­
genial unanimity, but sometimes flaring up in 
wrangles. The Ikhwan al-$afa had a better solution. 
In their Rasa'il, in the chapter on the truth or 
falsehood of historical data (Cairo 1928, IV, p. 417), 
they say: "Fa-in aradta ma•rifat dhalika fa'n?ur ila 
'1-dalil wa-huwa '1-qamar fa-ini 'tta9ala bi-kawkab 
fi watad fa'l-khabar Qaqq wa-ini 'tta9ala bi-kawkab 
saqit fa-huwa batil wa-bi '1-Qid min dhalik." If 
only we had had it so easy! I think many of us 
realized during those four days that trying to lift a 
corner of the veil is much more difficult than in 
many a comparable area or period of Islamic studies. 

If the present anthology, when read as a whole, 
conveys an atmosphere of collective and continuous 
groping, then it may serve a useful purpose: it may 
arouse curiosity in others to help in finding the 
right answers. Only combined efforts may be deemed 
capable of this. The time when individuals single­
handedly tried to grasp an entire field of study, 
such as was described in the general motto of this 
colloquium, is definitely over. The source material 
--even for the first 150 years of Islam-- has become 
too plentiful and too varied for that. 

Finally, also on behalf of my colleagues who 
attended the colloquium, I should like to extend my 
gratitude to the Near Eastern History Group which, 
with generous financial aid from the Middle East 
Center of the University of Pennsylvania, organized 
this happening, especially to Albert Hourani and 
Derek Hopwood. I personally thank the Group for con­
ferring upon me the honor of editing this volume. I 
am grateful to my Exeter colleague I.R. Netton for 
his assistance in brushing up the English style of 
several papers (including my own) and my gratitude 
also goes to Ms Susan E. Thompson for typing -- and 
sometimes retyping-- a number of difficult 
manuscripts. In addition, I would like to thank 
Margaret Owen for her meticulous editorial work and 
Vernon Daykin for preparing the final typescript. 
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SYRIAC VIEWS OF EMERGENT ISLAM 

S.P. Brock 

I 

It requires a strenuous effort of the imagination in 
order to counteract the advantage of hindsight that 
we enjoy in looking at the events of the seventh 
century. How did contemporaries view them? When did 
the people of Syria and Mesopotamia begin to realize 
that the Arabs were there for good? How did they 
reconcile this realization, once attained, with their 
total world view? How aware were they of the re­
ligious background of the conquests? 

It is questions such as these that the Syriac 
sources, l sometimes contemporary with the events them­
selves, can help to answer. Here we have the 
expression of an articulate and often highly sophis­
ticated section of that part of society which 
provided the continuum, as it were, in the shifting 
sands of the seventh century. 

On 24 December 633, at a monastery outside 
Damascus, ~ sumptuous Gospel manuscript was 
completed, miraculously to survive the turbulent 
events of the next few years, to give us some hint of 
the lack of awareness of the storm clouds over the 
horizon. 

On Christmas day, a year later, the Patriarch 
Sophronios preached in Jerusalem, and saw in the Arab 
occupation of Bethlehem a punishment for sin that 
could be easily remedied: "We have only to repent, 
and we shall blunten the Ishmaelite sword ... and 
break the Hagarene bow, and see Bethlehem again."3 

It was not long before things began to take on a 
different look: in a letter dated between 634 and 
640 Maximos the Confessor speaks of a "barbaric 
nation from the desert" as having overrun a land not 
their own, and hints that the appearance of Anti­
Christ is at hand.4 The Doctrina Jacobi nuper 
baptizati, of much the same date, fits contemporary 
events into the apocalyptic scheme of the four beasts 
of Daniel chapter 7, but Rome is still the fourth 
beast, simply humiliated by the succession of horns. 5 
It is not until the end of the century, with the 
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Armenian Sebeos, that we find a radical reinterpret­
ation of the beasts, with the Ishmaeli tes replacing 
Rome as the fourth beast.6 

II 

In assessing the Christian reactions to the conquests 
of the seventh century, it is essential to take into 
account the ecclesiastical allegiance of the various 
sources, since each of the three main communities, 
Chalcedonian, Monophysite and Nestorian, came to 
provide their own particular interpretation of these 
events. Since I shall be concentrating on Syriac 
sources, this means that the viewpoints that we shall 
be given are mainly Monophysite and Nestorian; here 
and there, however, we can cast a glance at the more 
scanty Chalcedonian texts (both monothelete and 
dyothelete) on the topic, mostly in Greek. 

Two main types of evidence will be employed, the 
world chronicles and the apocalyptic literature. As 
we shall see the division between these two genres is 
not always as clear-cut as one might have expected. 
The three world chronicles which have most to say 
about the seventh century all happen to be products 
of the Syriac "renaissance" of the twelfth and thir­
teenth centuries, namely the chronicles of the 
patriarch Michael, the anonymous writer ad annum 
1234, and Bar Hebraeus.7 Thanks, however, to the 
fact that these works relied very heavily on much 
earlier sources, two in particular, Jacob of Edessa 
(who died in 708) and Dionysios of Tellma~re (who 
died in 845) ,8 we can recapture from them something 
of the attitudes of two great scholars and thoughtful 
men who lived much closer to the events themselves, 
and who were both active in the general area of Syria 
and western Mesopotamia. 

Before looking in greater detail at these chron­
icles, however, it is worth stressing that the early 
decades of the seventh century had already been 
exceedingly turbulent for the populace of Syria­
Mesopotamia; the area had served as the fulchrum of 
Persian-Byzantine hostilities, and the Byzantine 
reconquest under Heraklios had brought with it 
vicious persecution of the dominant Monophysite com­
munity by the Byzantine (Chalcedonian) authorities. 
In view of this background, the sense of relief at 
the change of rule, from Byzantine to Arab, that we 
find in these Monophysite chronicles is hardly 
surprising. The Arab invasions are seen primarily as 
a punishment for Byzantine ecclesiastical policy. In 
a famous passage we find the following analysis: 
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Heraklios did not allow the orthodox (i.e, 
Syrian Orthodox, or Monophysites, as I shall 
call them to avoid confusion) to present them­
selves before him, and he refused to hear 
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their complaints about acts of vandalism com­
mitted on their churches (i.e. by Chalcedonians). 
This is why the God of vengeance, who has power 
over the kingdom of men on earth, giving it to 
whom he wants and raising up to it the lowliest 
of men,9 seeing the overflowing measure of the 
wickedness of the Romans--how they used every 
means to destroy our people and our church, so 
that our (religious) community was almost 
annihilated--(this is why) he roused up and 
brought the Ishmaelites from the land of the 
South--the most despised and insignificant of 
the peoples of the earth--to effect through 
them our deliverance. In this we gained no 
small advantage, in that we were saved from the 
tyrannical rule of the Romans •••• 10 

This sort of sectarian theological interpretation 
would appear to have been the standard one in Mono­
physite circles, and John of Nikiu applies it equally 
to the Egyptian situation.ll Mutatis mutandis we 
find interpretations based on ecclesiastical lines 
among the Nestorians and Chalcedonians as well. Thus 
the Chalcedonian Anastasiosl2 sees the Arab successes 
as a punishment for Constans II's pro-monothelete 
policy and his treatment of Pope Martin.l3 The re­
vival of dyothelete theology under Constantine IV, on 
the other hand, effects peace between the two 
empires, and civil war among the Arabs. The mono­
thelete author of a Syriac life of Maximos,l4 in 
contrast, saw the Arab successes in Africa as a sign 
of God's wrath, bringing punishment on every place 
that had accepted Maximos' error (i.e. dyothelete 
theology). To the Nestorian John of Phenek, to whom 
we shall come back later, the Arabs were sent by God 
as a punishment for heresy (i.e. Chalcedonian and 
Monophysite). 

III 

Syriac writers are generally much better informed on 
the religious teachings of Islam than are Byzantine 
writers, and one of the interesting things that the 
chronicles have to say concerns the links between 
Mu~ammad and the Jews. 

On Mu~ammad's early career it is only a few late 
chronicles that provide any details, and these are of 
no special interest to us here.l5 Much more 
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important is a section in our Monophysite chronicles, 
deriving from Dionysios of TellmaQre, which describes 
MuQammad's contacts with Jews in Palestine.l6 Im­
pressed by their monotheism and the excellence of the 
land of Palestine "that had been given to them (i.e. 
the Jews) as a result of their belief in a single 
God," MuQammad returned home and promised to those 
who accepted his new religious teaching that "God 
would give them a fine land flowing with milk and 
honey. "1 7 

In this section we are also given a brief outline 
of the Prophet's teaching, where it is specifically 
stated that he accepted the Torah and the Gospels, 
apart from the crucifixion narrative.l8 Muslim 
acceptance of the Torah is also a point made in a 
mid seventh century document, the colloquium between 
the Monophysite patriarch John and an unnamed emir.l9 

Further hints of Jewish ideology lying behind the 
early conquests are perhaps to be found in the anony­
mous chronicler's account of Abu Bakr's address to 
the four generals on their departure for Syria, where 
the phraseology is reminiscent of Deuteronomy 20: 
10 ff, recording Moses' instructions to the 
Israelites.20 Likewise •umar's alleged building of 
the Dome of the Rock on the site of the temple of 
Solomon is specifically described in one chronicle as 
the rebuilding of the temple.2l The anonymous 
chronicler again reflects Deuteronomy (this time 
17: 16 ff) in the section on •uthman and his "per­
version of the law and modest manner of the kings who 
preceded him."22 (Incidentally this chronicler, 
alone of the Syriac writers, knows of •uthman as the 
collector cum editor of the Qur'an.)23 

IV 

Although the chronicles generally present rather dry 
and bare lists of events, we do find an occasional 
anecdote included that is intended to illustrate some 
aspect of the change of regime. In that these prob­
ably represent popular attitudes, they should be 
judged worthy of our attention. 

Bar Hebraeus retails the story that, in the face 
of Arab successes, Heraklios gathered some bishops 
and clergy and enquired how they viewed the situation. 
After they had all made their own observations, the 
emperor himself volunteered a statement: "As far as 
their way of life, manners and beliefs are concerned, 
he said, I see this people as the faint glimmer of 
first dawn--when it is no longer completely dark, but 
at the same time it is not yet completely light." 
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Asked to elucidate further, he went on: "Yes, they 
have indeed left darkness far behind, in that they 
have rejected the worship of idols and worship the 
One God, but at the same time they are deprived of 
the perfect light, in that they still fall short of 
complete illumination in the liqht of our Christian 
faith and orthodox confession."24 

13 

The story itself is no doubt apocryphal: this is 
obvious, if for no other reason, from the fact that 
the judgment pronounced has a theological rather than 
political concern behind it. The positive attitude 
to Islam is interesting,25 and it finds a close par­
allel in the writings of Timothy I, the Nestorian 
patriarch.26 The story probably represents a reflec­
tion later in date than the seventh century, since 
sources best anchored in the seventh century suggest 
that there was greater awareness that a new empire 
(malkutal had arisen, than that a new religion had 
been born. One Chalcedonian (monotheletel source 
from the end of the century can still openly speak of 
"paganism."27 

Another anecdote concerns precisely this transfer 
of power, from the Persians to the Arabs; it also 
says something of the attitudes of Christian Arabs. 
As we shall see it has a surprising ancestry. In the 
course of Yezdegerd's final struggle with the Arabs, 
the Persian army was encamped on the Euphrates near 
Kufa, and a spy, a man from ~irta d-Na•man, was sent 
to the Arab encampment. When the spy arrived he saw 
a Ma•add tribesman outside the encampment, who urin­
ated, sat down to eat and then proceeded to remove 
the fleas from his clothing. They got talking and, 
asked what he was doing, the tribesman replied: "As 
you see, I am introducing something new, and getting 
rid of something old; and at the same time I am 
killing enemies." The spy, having puzzled over the 
matter, eventually came to the conclusion that this 
signified that "a new people was coming in, and an 
old one departing and that the Persians would be 
killed."28 

The interesting thing about this story is the way 
it portrays the dawning of an awareness, on the part 
of the Christian Arabs, that the invaders were there 
to stay, and that their present masters, the 
Sasanids, were already doomed. Actually we have 
here, adapted to a totally new setting, a slightly 
modified version of an anecdote about an encounter 
between Homer and some Arcadian fishermen who, when 
questioned by the poet as to what they were doing, 
made a very similar reply.29 Homer, unfortunately, 
was not as quick-witted as the spy from ~irta, and he 
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died of frustration at not being able to solve the 
riddle. 

v 

We should now turn briefly to the terminology used in 
the Syriac texts dealing with the seventh century. 
If we can identify the conceptual framework into 
which Syriac-speaking Christians tried to fit the new 
situation of their times, we can perhaps learn some­
thing of the way in which they regarded their new 
overlords. 

All the Syriac writers of this period, including 
those active in the middle of the century, would 
appear to be writing with sufficient hindsight for 
them to be aware that Byzantine and Persian rule was 
at an end, and that the Arabs were there to stay, 
representing a new empire, or "kingdom." The caliphs, 
and Mu~ammad himself, are regularly described as 
"kings," and the malkuta, kingdom of the Arabs, is 
seen as the direct heir of the "kingdoms" of Byzan­
tium and Persia. No doubt behind this terminology 
lies the influence of the book of Daniel, with its 
picture of successive world empires. We have already 
seen how, from a very early date, this book played an 
important role in the process of fitting the new 
state of affairs into an already accepted conceptual 
framework. 

For Mu~ammad the title "prophet" is not very 
common, "apostle" even less so.30 Normally he is 
simply described as the first of the Arab kings,31 
and it would be generally true to say that the Syriac 
sources of this period see the conquests primarily as 
Arab, and not Muslim. There is, however, one 
interesting term used of Mu~ammad that turns up in 
both Monophysite and Nestorian sources, namely 
mhaddyana, "guide,"32 a term that has no obvious 
ancestry, although the related haddaya is a 
Christological title in early Syriac literature. 

The term caliph occurs only once, in a Syriacized 
form, in the texts covering the seventh century~ and 
this is in direct speech, addressed to •uthman.~3 
Here, as we have seen, "king" is the normal term 
employed, although Isho•yahb, writing in the middle 
of the century, uses the term shallita rabba.34 For 
local governors the Syriac sources either take over 
the Arabic term amira,35 or use the colourless words 
shallita (Isho•yahb) or risha, neither of which had 
served as part of the technical vocabulary for 
officials of the Byzantine and Sasanid empires in 
earlier Syriac sources. 
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As is well known, the Arabs are generally referred 
to in Syriac sources as rayy. As far as their ident­
ity and origin were concerned, seventh century 
writers already had available a tradition going back 
to Eusebios, according to which the Arabs had been 
classified as the descendants of Ishmael and Hagar. 
The term iayy itself has no religious overtones, and 
could imply pagan, Christian or Muslim. Where it was 
thought necessary to specify them as Muslim the term 
used in early texts is mhaggraye,36 which can also be 
used alone. In origin the term would appear to be 
connected with muhajirun, but to most Syriac writers 
it probably came to be more or less synonymous with 
bnay Hagar, "sons of Hagar." This latter term, how­
every, could evidently (to judge by a couple of 
passages in Michael the Syrian)37 bear pejorative 
overtones, presumably not present in another term, 
"sons of Ishmael," also commonly found. 38 The pejor­
ative overtones in Michael's Chronicle certainly fit 
in with Sozomen's statement that the Sarakenoi dis­
guised their servile origins by calling themselves 
Ishmaelites, rather than Hagarenes.39 

VI 
Of the east Syrian, or Nestorian, sources John of 
Phenek, writing in the 690s, is the most important, 
but before turning to him we should first glance at a 
few passages in the correspondence of the Catholicos 
Isho•yahb III, who died in 659.40 As a background to 
these two writers two things need to be kept in mind. 
First, and most obviously, the Nestorian church, 
l~ving under the Sasanid empire, had problems very 
d1fferent from those that faced the Monophysites 
under Byzantine rule. Secondly, the seventh century 
saw the expansion of the Monophysite church into 
north Mesopotamia at the expense of the Nestorians. 
We shall see that both these factors colored our 
author's attitudes. 

Isho•yahb takes a very positive attitude towards 
the events of his time.4l To him there was no doubt 
that God had given dominion (shultana) to the rayy.42 
What is more, he describes them as "commenders of our 
faith," who honor the clergy, the churches and the 
monasteries. Writing in the same letter (addressed 
to Shem•un, bishop of Rev Ardashir) about the whole­
sale apostasy of the Christian Community in Mazon, or 
Oman, he says that there was no question of pressure 
to convert being exerted, only of temporal financial 
disadvantage, and he upbraids his correspondent for 
the laxity of his clergy in the whole shameful 
affair.43 
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Others of Isho•yahb's correspondents had also 
tried to use the Arab invasions as an excuse for 
their own failures. Thus the clergy of Nineveh 
(Mosul) evidently attributed the Nestorian losses to 
the Monophysites in north Mesopotamia to the fact 
that the new rulers favored the Monophysites. Utter 
nonsense, says Isho•yahb, it is quite untrue that the 
tayyaye mhaggraye helped the Theopaschites (i.e. 
Monophysitesl, the losses are entirely your own 
fault.LI4 

Some of his correspondents evidently looked back 
to Sasanid rule with a certain degree of nostalgia~ 
which we are also to find later in John of Phenek,4~ 
but this only brings a sharp rebuke from the 
Catholicos.46 

Isho•yahb was evidently on excellent terms with 
the Arab authorities, and they supported his case 
when some of his clergy in Kerman revolted against 
his authority and appealed unsuccessfully to the 
"chief shallita, chief of the officials of the 
time."47 Isho•yahb's attitude is found spelt out 
even more explicitly"in the writings of one of his 
most famous successors on the patriarchal throne, 
Timothy I (died 823). Timothy writes that "the Arabs 
are today held in great honor and esteem by God and 
men because they forsook idolatry and polytheism, and 
worshipped and honored the One God." "God honored 
MuQammad greatly, and subdued before his feet two 
powerful kingdoms, of the Persians and of the Romans; 
in the case of the Persians God effected this because 
they worshipped creatures instead of the Creator, in 
that of the Romans, because they had propagated the 
theopaschite doctrine."48 

John of Phenek, writing some decades later than 
Isho•yahb, is no less convinced that the "sons of 
Hagar" were divinely called: 

We should not think of their advent as some­
thing ordinary, but as due to divine working. 
Before calling them, God had prepared them 
beforehand to hold Christians in honor; thus 
they also had a special commandment from God 
concerning our monastic station, that they 
should hold it in honor.49 . . . How other­
wise, apart £rom God's help, could naked men, 
riding without armor or shield, have been able 
to win:50 God called them from the ends of 
the earth in order to destroy, through them, a 
sinful kingdom (Amos 9:8), and to humiliate, 
through them, the proud spirit of the Persians.5l 

As proof texts of the divine calling of the Arabs, 
John adduces Zechariah 3:2, Deuteronomy 32:30 and 
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Genesis 16:12. 
John also sees the advent of the Arabs as a pun­

ishment for Christian laxity, apparently chiefly in 
matters of doctrine (i.e. failure to oppose Mono­
physites and Chalcedonians sufficiently vigorously). 
Because of the bloodshed of the conquests John sees 
the Arabs as themselves punished by a divided rule. 
In contrast to f-1onophysi te writers, who tend to view 
the rule of .A.bil Bakr and •umar in idealistic terms, 
John sees only division until the reign of Mu•awiya 
in whose time there was unprecedented peace "such ' 
as our forefathers had never experienced."S~ 

John specifically states that all the new rulers 
required was payment of taxes, and that otherwise 
there was complete religious freedom. Moreover he 
definitely sees the new rulers in ethnic and not 
religious terms: "among the Arabs are not a few 
Christians, some belonging to the heretics (i.e. 
Honophysites), and some to us (i.e. Nestoriansl ."53 

The peace brought by Mu•awiya, however, only led 
to f~rther laxity--in particular allowing the Mono­
physltes to spread eastwards. It is in punishment 
for this that there followed the troubled times 
under Mu•awiya's successors. Yazdin (i.e. Yazidl is 
castigated for his immorality, which is contrasted 
with (Ibnl Zubayr's zeal against the "sinful 
westerners." (Ibnl Zubayr's death John regards 
~ffectively as the collapse of the Arab "kingdom": 

from that time on the kingdom of the Tayy was no 
longer firmly established."54 ' 

To top the political turmoil comes the plague of 
A.H.67 (A.D.686/7l, and it is at this noint in his 
narrative that John begins to strike an apocalyntic 
n~~e: "th~ end of the world has arrived.~ The-only 
tnlng lacklng so far is the advent of the Deceiver 
(i.~. ~ntichristl ;55 we are in fact experiencing the 
beglnnlngs of the eschatological birthoangs. John 
s~ecifically sees the successes of the-"captives" 
llberated by Mukhtar as a sign of the coming destruc­
tion of the Ishmaelites and the end of Tayy rule.56 

John of Phenek was not alone in seeing the tur­
moils o~ t~e last decades of the seventh century as 
the beglnnlngs of the end, and his work serves as an 
excellent bridge to the last work we should consider 
the Apocalypse attributed to Methodios, dated to the' 
second half of the seventh century. This work was 
written in Syriac, but was soon translated into Greek 
and thence into both Slavonic and Latin the last ' 
being a language in which it won its gr~atest 
popularity. I shall base myself in what follows on 
the original Syriac, surviving complete in a single, 
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as yet unpublished, manuscript,57 since the Greek and 
Latin versions have both been considerably reworked 
in places. 

The Apocalypse attributed to Methodios was evi­
dently written in the region of Sinjar,58 about 
A.D.690, in any case (as we shall see) before 692. 
After a highly individual account of the pre­
Christian empires, the author makes it quite clear 
that, in contrast to the kingdom of the Persians, 
already uprooted, that of the Greeks, being Chris­
tian, will never be completely dominated by any 
other. God has brought the "barbaric" Ishmaelites 
into the kingdom of the Christians, not out of any 
love he had for them, but because of the sins of the 
inhabitants (especially in the matter of sexual 
licence). The oppressive rule of the "tyrants" will 
last ten apocalyptic "weeks" (i.e. seventy years), 
after which the Greek king will suddenly rise up and 
destroy the unsuspecting Ishmaelites: he himself 
will attack the desert of Yathrib from the Red Sea, 
while his sons will finish off those Ishmaelites who 
are left in the "land of promise."59 

There follows a period of the "last peace," in 
which apostates will receive their reward, and 
priests no longer be subject to taxation. Next, the 
nations enclosed by Alexander in the gates of the 
north will burst out, only to be destroyed by an 
archangel in the plain of Joppa, after wreaking havoc 
for one "week." Thereupon the king of the Greeks 
will enter Jerusalem fo~ 1~ "weeks" (here also 
specified as 10~ years), after which the "false 
Christ" will appear. The Greek king will then go to 
Golgotha, place his crown on the cross, and commit 
the kingdom to God. Both crown and cross are raised 
to heaven, thus fulfilling Psalm 68:31.60 

This psalm actually speaks of Kush as "stretching 
out her hands to God," and it is clear that some of 
the author's contemporaries understood this to mean 
that a savior would appear from Kush. Our author, 
however, is at pains to refute this, and he does so 
by providing an elaborate genealogy for the Greek 
kingdom, going back to Alexander's Kushite mother.61 
In this way he is able to claim that it is really the 
Greek kings who are meant by Kush here.62 

The author regards the tyranny of the Arabs as 
corning to an end at the conclusion of the tenth 
"week," in other words after seventy years, which 
would be 692.63 He himself is quite clearly living 
in the final "week," thus between 685 and 692-­
precisely the period that John of Phenek was describ­
ing as the "last days." John specifically mentions 
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the "plague" of A.H.67 (A.D.686/7) as adding to the 
miseries; "plague" is among the ills mentioned by 
Pseudo-Methodios, but what he finds really oppressive 
is the tax system:64 "even orphans, widows and holy 
men will have to pay poll tax," he writes. And in 
this statement we have, I believe, the key to the 
precise dating of the Apocalypse: it must belong to 
the period immediately before (or possibly during) 
the census of 'Abd al-Malik, on the basis of which 
the tax system in Mesopotamia was reformed. The 
Chronicle of Pseudo-Dionysios gives A.G.l003 as the 
year of this reform, i.e. A.D.691/2.65 I would 
suggest that the Apocalypse of Methodios should be 
dated to 690 or 691, at a time when rumors about the 
new tax laws were rife: in antiquity, as today, a 
census always gave rise to strong feelings. 690-1 
was significantly also a time when ho?es of a 
Byzantine recovery could be nurtured without too 
great a degree of improbability: 678 had seen a 
major Byzantine victory, and ten years later, in 688, 
'Abd al-Malik had renegQtiated humiliating peace 
terms with Justinian II. The tension between these 
two factors--rumors of vastly increased taxes, and 
Byzantine military recovery--thus provided an ideal 
hotbed for eschatological ideas. As products of 
this ferment we have, not only John of Phenek and 
Pseudo-Methodios, but also another, shorter, Syriac 
apocalypse that goes under the name of the Apocalypse 
of John the Less.66 

Eschatological speculations seem indeed to have 
been rife in the late seventh and early eighth cen­
turies, focusing on the recapture of Jerusalem among 
Christians, and on the destruction of Constantinople 
among .Muslims and Je>vs,67 and it is against this -
wider background that these Syriac texts need to be 
viewed. John of Phenek and the Apocalypse of John 
the Less show no interest in the revival of Byzantine 
power, and this makes Pseudo-l'-1ethodios stand out all 
the more sharply in contrast, for here is an appar­
ently Monophysite writer looking to the re-establish­
ment of Byzantine power--in complete opposition to 
what was evidently the standard Monophysite attitude 
that we saw in Michael the Syrian. Pseudo-Methodios 
is in fact much more in line with what seems to have 
been the Chalcedonian attitude in Syria, where in the 
early eighth century John of Damascus was writing 
hymns which pray for deliverance, at the hands of the 
Byzantine emperor, from the enemies of Christ, the 
Ishmael~tes.68 One wonders whether Pseudo-Methodios 
may not in reality have been a Chalcedonian, whose 
work (unobjectionable Christologically to the 
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Monophysites) happens to have been transmitted in 
Syriac by Monophysite scribes; the fact that the 
work is also quoted by Nestorian writers perhaps 
lends support to this suggestion. Such a hypothesis 
would also explain how the work came to be translated 
into Greek--an honor achieved by no other Syriac text 
in this oeriod, as far as I know.69 

With this piece of speculation, perhaps we could 
try to draw together the various strands. One thing 
is quite clear: after only a short period, perhaps 
just a decade, of uncertainty, people became aware 
that a new, Arab, empire (malkuta) had arrived on the 
scene, replacing the Sasanid entirely, and half the 
Byzantine. In such times the Christian population 
resorted to the book of Daniel to find divine backing 
for these major upheavals, and it is this that would 
seem to be the reason why the seventh century texts 
use the terms malka, malkuta, of Arab rule, and not 
because the new rulers corresponded in any obvious 
way to either the Sasanid or the Byzantine emperors. 
This explanation of the choice of terminology would 
be supported by the fact that the Syriac writers were 
clearly at a loss to describe other figures in the 
new oower structure: since they did not correspond 
obvi~usly to anything with which they were already 
familiar, these writers resorted either to colorless 
terms, such as risha, head, or to the Arabic ones, 
duly Syriacized, such as amira. 

To writers of every ecclesiastical body there was, 
without any doubt, some theological reason to be 
sought for the demise of the two former world empires 
and the concomitant ills suffered by Christians as a 
result of the Arab invasions. To the Nestorian and 
Monophysite communities there was a ready-made 
answer, based on inter-church relationships: for the 
Monophysites, the Byzantine defeat was simply a pun­
ishment for Chalcedonian arrogance and the per­
secution under Heraklios, while the Nestorians saw in 
the hardships they endured divine punishment for the 
Monophysite successes in northern Mesopotamia, or, 
alternatively moving to a wider viewpoint, the Arab 
conquest of the Sasanids was understood as a punish­
ment for Zoroastrianism. The Chalcedonians, on the 
other hand, were faced with a problem:70 as long as 
the Arab presence seemed only temporary, the general 
laxity and sins of the Christian community could be 
blamed, but this was a bit drastic when the Byzantine 
armies bade Syria their final "farewell"; and the 
monothelete/dyothelete controversy could not continue 
to be the scapegoat for very long. 

It is thus probably the Chalcedonian 
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community's dilemma, as well as in the worsening con­
ditions for Christians during the second civil war, 
and fears aroused by the census, that led to the rise 
of the apocalyptic literature, around 690, which 
found a ready audience in all three religious 
communities. 

It was perhaps only with Dionysios of TellmaQre 
(died 845) that we really get a full awareness of 
Islam as a new religion. Earlier observers had not 
always been able to distinguish the religion of the 
Arabs from paganism, although Christians who came 
into direct contact with the new rulers, such as the 
patriarchs John and Isho•yahb, certainly knew better 
and perhaps it is the story about Heraklios and the ' 
first dawn that would best reflect the viewooint of 
the majority of Christians under Arab rule-:that is, 
of those who bothered to think about the matter at 
all. 
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THE ORIGINS OF THE MUSLIM SANCTUARY AT MECCA 

G.R. Hawting 

This paper is concerned with the question of how the 
pre-Islamic sanctuary at Mecca became the Muslim 
sanctuary.l I intend to put forward some of the 
evidence which has led me to think that the way in 
which the question is usually answered, both in the 
traditional Muslim literature and in works of modern 
scholarship, produces an inadequate account of the 
origins and development of the Muslim sanctuary, and 
I wish to propose the outlines of an alternative way 
of envisaging the islamization of the Meccan 
sanctuary.2 

The traditional view emphasizes continuity of 
development and places the adoption of the Meccan 
sanctuary by Islam in the context of the career of 
the Prophet MuQammad in the ~ijaz. It seems that 
MuQammad adopted the Meccan sanctuary, after an 
initial attraction towards Jerusalem, because it was 
the religious centre of the society in which he had 
grown up. The process of islamization is not seen to 
involve any radical changes in the organization of 
the sanctuary, nor in the ceremonies associated with 
it. The one important concomitant of MuQammad's 
takeover of the Meccan sanctuary, the destruction of 
its idols, is seen as a reimposition of the mono­
theism for which it had been founded by Abraham, a 
purification of the sanctuary from the abuses which 
had been introduced in the Jahiliyya. Generally, the 
features of the Muslim sanctuary at Mecca and the 
ceremonies which are performed there are explained as 
a continuation of those which had existed in pagan 
times but which had originated in the time of 
Abraham.3 In spite of some extensive modifications 
to this traditional account proposed by modern 
scholars, what seem to be its essential features have 
not been disputed. Scholars such as Wellhausen and 
Lammens have suggested that the islamization of the 
Meccan sanctuary involved changes in its organization 
and rituals which were rather more significant than 
one would gather from the traditional Muslim 
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literature,4 and western scholars in general, of 
course, have been unable to accept that the islamiz­
ation of the sanctuary was merely the restoration of 
its original monotheism. Nevertheless, the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca continues to be seen as basically 
a continuation of the sanctuary of pagan times in 
the same place, and the islamization of that sanctu­
ary continues to be associated with the prophetic 
career of MuQammad. 

Now, in so far as the theme of this colloquium is 
concerned, this stress on continuity of development 
in the Muslim sanctuary implies, conversely, that the 
Muslim sanctuary is an element of discontinuity for 
the Middle East as a whole in the transition from 
Late Antiquity to the Islamic period. According to 
the generally accepted account just summarized, the 
Muslim sanctuary at Mecca is to be seen as a legacy 
of the origins of Islam in the pre-Islamic ~ijaz, not 
connected with the pre-Islamic history of the wider 
Middle East outside Arabia. In this respect Islam is 
to be seen as something brought out of Arabia by the 
Arab conquests and accepted by the conquered peoples 
at the hands of their new rulers. The traditional 
account of the origins of the Muslim sanctuary, then, 
supports the view that the coming of Islam marks an 
almost complete break in the history of the Middle 
East. 

The evidence which I wish to concentrate upon in 
this paper, and which I think is difficult to rec­
oncile with the generally accepted version of the 
islamization of the Meccan sanctuary, is provided by 
the use in the Muslim literature of certain terms or 
names which are connected with the sanctuary at 
Mecca. There are certain names and terms which, with 
reference to the Muslim sanctuary at Mecca, have 
fixed and precise meanings but which sometimes occur 
in the traditiOnS 1 in the Qur' an and in the pOetry in 
a way which conflicts with their usual meanings, or 
at least suggests that they are being used with a 
different sense. It seems likely that these cases 
date from a time before the Muslim sanctuary became 
established at Mecca in its classical form, the form 
in which we know it, since I can see no way in which 
the sort of material which I will discuss could have 
originated once the Muslim sanctuary had taken its 
final shape. These names or terms, it must be 
emphasized, are now applied to some of the most 
imoortant features of the Muslim sanctuary at Mecca, 
but the evidence seems to show that they originated 
independently of that sanctuary and only later came 
to be used to designate features of it. Furthermore, 
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in some cases it is possible to indicate the likely 
source of the name or term in question or to suggest 
its probable original associations, and when we can 
do this it is to Judaism that we have to look. It 
appears that certain Muslim sanctuary ideas and 
certain names which Islam applies to its sanctuary at 
Mecca originated in a Jewish milieu, in the context 
of Jewish sanctuary ideas, and that they were then 
taken up by Islam and applied to the Meccan 
sanctuary. 

This evidence, as already said, is very difficult 
to reconcile with the usual version of how the Meccan 
sanctuary was adopted by Islam. When scholars have 
recognized that certain features of Islam parallel 
those of Judaism or are to be explained as having 
their origins in Judaism, they have generally had 
recourse to two distinct theories in order to explain 
the phenomenon. The usual explanation is that the 
Prophet or the Huslims "borrowed" beliefs, rituals or 
institutions from Judaism and elsewhere as Islam came 
into contact with other religions. Such "borrowing" 
would have been possible, according to the tra­
ditional accounts of the origins of Islam, either in 
Medina in the time of the Prophet where there existed 
a significant Jewish community, or after the con­
quests outside Arabia when the Muslims came into 
contact with the Jews and others in •Iraq and 
elsewhere. The other theory which has been used is 
that parallels between Judaism and Islam are to be 
explained by the fact that both are descendants of 
one hypothetical "Semitic Religion", the religion of 
the Semitic people before it became dispersed into 
the various groups which are known in historical 
times. In other words, there is a mentality or stock 
of religious ideas which is common to the various 
Semitic peoples and which explains why so many Huslim 
ideas and institutions seem to be related to those of 
the Old Testament and of Judaism. 

Regarding the sanctuary at Mecca, both theories 
have been used by scholars to explain obvious points 
of contact between it and sanctuary ideas found in 
the Old Testament, in Judaism and sometimes in other 
"Semitic" religions like Syriac Christianity.5 But 
it seems that neither theory can be used to explain 
the sort of material to be discussed here. On the 
one hand, the sort of contacts between Muslim and 
Jewish sanctuary ideas with which we are concerned 
are more than simply parallels of a general kind. 
They indicate a close historical contact between the 
two religious traditions, the Muslim sanctuary ideas 
growing directly out of those of Judaism, and thus 
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the theory of an underlying "Semitic Religion" cannot 
provide an adequate explanation of them. On the 
other hand, the traditional version of the origins of 
Islam does not really allow for the "borrowing" of 
ideas from Judaism in the period before the Meccan 
sanctuary became the Muslim sanctuary, which is what 
must have happened in the cases to be discussed in 
this paper. According to the traditional accounts, 
MuQammad made the Meccan sanctuary the Muslim sanctu­
ary early in the Medinan period of his career, and 
there is nothing in the traditional accounts which 
would explain how he could have "borrowed" ideas from 
Judaism in the period before the Hijra. In the case 
of the material to be discussed here, therefore, if 
one wanted to maintain the theory of "borrowing" in 
the way in which it is usually used, one would have 
to postulate some way in which MtiQammad could have 
become conversant with and adopted Jewish sanctuary 
ideas while still at Mecca, for which there is no 
supporting evidence in the sources. 

Only one scholar has attempted to argue in detail 
that this happened: the Dutch scholar R. Dozy in his 
work Die Israeliten zu Mekka (1864). Impressed by 
the points of contact and parallels between the 
Muslim sanctuary at Mecca and its rituals -and the 
sanctuary ideas of the Old Testament and Judaism, 
Dozy thought that the Muslim sanctuary had to be seen 
as a development of those ideas. But at the same 
time Dozy accepted the traditional Muslim version of 
the origins of Islam in the ~ijaz at the beginning of 
the seventh century A.D. In order to reconcile his 
conviction with the traditional information, there­
fore, Dozy put forward his hypothesis that there had 
been a number of migrations of Jews to Mecca, 
beginning even before Jerusalem had become estab­
lished as the Israelite sanctuary, and that the 
sanctuary of Mecca had been founded originally by 
these Jewish immigrants to Mecca. In the course of 
time many of the original practices and beliefs had 
become deformed and it was in this form that they 
were taken over by MuQammad as he grew up in Mecca. 
In particular, Dozy argued that the tradition that 
the Meccan sanctuary had been founded by Abraham was 
current in Mecca in the lifetime of MuQammad and had 
been accepted by him even before his Hijra. 

c. Snouck Hurgronje's Het mekkaansche Feest (1880) 
was intended largely as a refutation of Dozy's work 
and was so successful that since its publication 
scholars have generally rejected Dozy's ideas or have 
ignored them. Snouck Hurgronje's argument, which has 
become one of the most widely accepted ideas of 
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modern scholarship on the beginnings of Islam, was 
that the adoption of the Meccan sanctuary by MuQammad 
has to be seen as a reaction to the rejection of him 
by the Jews of Medina. Only in the face of this 
rejection, according to Snouck Hurgronje, did 
MuQammad move towards the arabization of his re­
-ligion, a move in which the adoption of the Meccan 
sanctuary was an important step. And only at this 
time did MuQammad begin to formulate the doctrine 
that the Meccan sanctuary had been founded by 
Abraham, an idea which grew out of his contact with 
the Jews of Medina.6 This thesis, therefore, rules 
out direct borrowing from Judaism in the period 
before the Hijra and restricts the influence of 
Judaism on Islam to a period after the adoption of 
the Meccan sanctuary by Islam. In cases where it is 
not possible to use this explanation, it seems one 
has to fall back on the theory of the underlying 
common "Semitic Religion". Accepting the traditional 
version of the islamization of the Meccan sanctuary 
as it is expressed in the thesis of Snouck Hurgronje, 
therefore, scholars who have discussed the parallels 
and points of contact between the Muslim sanctuary 
and Jewish and Old Testament sanctuary ideas have 
used now one, now the other explanation, according to 
the material under discussion. 

If, then, neither of the theories offers an ad­
equate explanation of the sort of material to be 
discussed here, how can we explain it without intro­
ducing a hypothesis that would seem as improbable as 
that put forward by Dozy? It seems that it is 
possible to propose an alternative scheme for the 
islamization of the Heccan sanctuary which would 
allow for Muslim "borrowing" of Jewish sanctuary 
ideas before the Meccan sanctuary became established 
as the Muslim sanctuary, a scheme which has been 
suggested in part by the evidence to be discussed in 
this paper. There is other evidence too which seems 
to support the scheme I wish to propose, but it is 
not possible to discuss it all here. The scheme can, 
of course, only be envisaged in its broad outlines, 
and precise details, in particular the question of 
chronology, remain unclear, but it does seem that the 
general scheme which will now be outlined makes sense 
of and is in accordance with the evidence to be 
discussed. 

It seems that the Muslim sanctuary at Mecca is 
the result of a sort of compromise between a pre­
existing pagan sanctuary and sanctuary ideas which 
had developed first in a Jewish milieu. I envisage 
that Muslim sanctuary ideas originated first in a 
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Jewish matrix, as did Islam itself. At a certain 
stage in the development of the new religion the need 
arose to assert its independence, and one of the most 
obvious ways in which this could be done was by 
establishing a specifically Muslim sanctuary. The 
choice of sanctuary would have been governed by 
already existing sanctuary ideas and when a suitable 
sanctuary was fixed upon these sanctuary ideas would 
themselves have been modified to take account of the 
facts of the sanctuary which had been chosen. It 
seems likely that the Meccan sanctuary was chosen 
only after the elimination of other possibilities-­
that in the early Islamic period a number of possible 
sanctuary sites gained adherents until finally Mecca 
became established as the Muslim sanctuary. And it 
also seems likely that one reason for the adoption of 
the Meccan sanctuary was that it did approximate to 
the sanctuary ideas which had already been formed-­
although they had to be reformulated, the physical 
facts of the Meccan sanctuary did not mean that 
already existing notions and terminology had to be 
abandoned. The precise details of this process, as I 
have said, are still unclear, especially with regards 
to chronology. It does seem likely, however, that it 
took longer than is allowed for by Muslim tradition 
and that it was only concluded at a relatively late 
date in the Islamic period, not at its beginning as 
has been generally accepted. If this theory, which 
can be supported by evidence other than that which is 
to be discussed here, is accepted, then the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca should no longer be regarded as 
simply a remnant of Arab paganism. In part at least, 
it is a continuation of ideas which had developed in 
non-Arab circles before the conquests. 

One of the most striking characteristics of the 
traditional Muslim material on the sanctuary is the 
surprising degree of change and movement within the 
Meccan sanctuary which it allows for. I have already 
indicated that the traditional version of the islam­
ization of the Meccan sanctuary suggests an essential 
continuity between the sanctuary of the Jahiliyya and 
that of Islam, but, in spite of this, one would 
gather from the Muslim traditions that the sanctuary 
or features of it were continually subject to 
rebuilding and changes of position. The Ka•ba itself 
is frequently said to have been demolished and 
rebuilt.? The Black Stone is on a number of oc­
casions removed from the Ka•ba and then restored to 
its place.8 The stone called Maqam Ibrahim is moved 
around by floods and by human actions.9 The well of 
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Zamzam is "discovered" on two separate occasions.lO 
Al-Masjid al-~aram, explained as the mosque contain­
ing the Ka•ba at Mecca, is several times rebuilt and 
enlarged.ll It is true that in the way in which they 
are presented these details do not conflict with the 
essential continuity between the Jahili .and Muslim 
sanctuaries: the reports about changes in the organ­
ization or form of the sanctuary, or aspects of it, 
refer to specific occasions in the Jahiliyya and 
early Islam and to features of the Meccan sanctuary 
as it is known in its Muslim form, so that they do 
not necessarily indicate that the traditional version 
has to be revised in the way I am suggesting. Never­
theless, the preservation of so much detail, much of 
which is self-contradictory, does seem to be note­
worthy and possibly to indicate that even Muslim 
tradition recognized that the history of the sanctu­
ary and its incorporation by Islam could not be 
presented as a simple, straightforward development. 

Furthermore, the traditional material on the 
history of the sanctuary is hardly of a sort to 
inspire confidence in it as a record of historical 
events. Sometimes we find the same basic material 
being made to refer to two allegedly separate events: 
compare, for example, the accounts of the demolition 
and rebuilding of the Ka•ba by Ibn al-Zubayr with 
those of its earlier demolition and rebuilding by 
al-Walid b. Mughira,l2 or the traditions about the 
fire which is said to have damaged the Ka•ba in the 
Jahiliyya with those about the fire which destroyed 
the Abyssinian church of al-Qallis at ~an•a•.l3 
Elsewhere we find a sort of overlapping of material 
--two allegedly distinct features of the sanctuary 
having the same or related traditions attached to 
them. The overlapping of the material on the Black 
Stone and the Maqam Ibrahim will be discussed later, 
and a similar phenomenon occurs in the material on 
the well of Zamzam and the hollow (bi'r or jubb) 
which is said to have existed inside the Ka•ba.l4 

Even if we could discount the information which is 
obviously legendary or unhistorical in character, 
then, the contradictions, overlapping and dupli­
cations which occur in the traditions about the his­
tory of the Meccan sanctuary would make it a hazard­
ous, in my view, impossible, undertaking to write a 
straightforward narrative history of the sanctuary 
and its islamization. If there is a historical basis 
to the traditions, i-t seems likely that it is to be 
sought in their general presentation rather than in 
the specific details which they present. On this 
level the details about change and movement within 
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the sanctuary seem to be suggestive. They seem to 
prepare the way for a hypothesis which envisages even 
more radical developments in the process which led to 
the adoption of the Meccan sanctuary by Islam. If we 
now look more closely at the use of a number of 
important names or terms in the traditions, it ap­
pears that on some occasions it is only with 
difficulty that they can be understood in the sense 
in which they are now used with reference to the 
Muslim sanctuary at Mecca. It seems that they have 
been redefined at some stage so that they have come 
to be used in a sense which is not their original 
one. 

a. Maqam Ibrahim. In the Muslim sanctuary at Mecca 
the name Maqam Ibrahim is given to a stone which is 
situated a little distance from the north-east wall 
of the Ka•ba. The stone has a place in the pilgrim­
age rituals, two rak•as being made there at the end 
of the tawaf. Muslim tradition preserves a number of 
different explanations for the sanctity of the stone 
and the reason for the application to it of the name 
Maqam Ibrahim. The traditional material on the stone 
has been summarized most fully in a recent article by 
Professor Kister.lS With the Maqam Ibrahim, as with 
most other aspects of the sanctuary and its rituals, 
the main concern of modern scholarship has been to 
explain its significance for the religion of the 
Jahiliyya, to detach it from the Muslim traditions 
which associate it with Abraham and to explain it as 
a relic of paganism. Wellhausen suggested that it 
was a pagan sacrificial stone, a suggestion which 
Gaudefroy-Demombynes supported by reference to the 
indentation or hollow which it contains; Lammens 
preferred to see it as a bethel.l6 

The most obvious reference which seems at odds 
with the idea that the Maqam Ibrahim is the sacred 
stone bearing that name at the Muslim Sanctuary is 
the Qur'anic verse 2:125: "Take for yourselves a 
place of prayer from the Maqam Ibrahim" 
( "wa' ttakhidhii min Maqa~ Ibrahima muliJallan") . In 
connection with this verse the exegetes give a 
number of different explanations of what is meant by 
Maqam Ibrahim. In addition to the view that the name 
here refers to the stone which is now so called, it is 
also said to indicate the whole of the Qaram or 
•rarious extended areas within the haram. I I The con­
text seems to require explanations such as these 
since it is necessary to explain away the preposition 
min as a redundant particle if it is desired to see 
the Qur'anic reference as to the stone which is now 
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called Maqam Ibrahim. 18 On the whole, therefore, the 
verse seems inconsistent with the usually accepted 
signification of the name Maqam Ibrahim. 

Furthermore, in some traditions and verses of 
poetry the name Maqam Ibrahim, or more frequently 
simply al-Maqam occurs in contexts which suggest that 
we are dealing with something other than the stone 
which now bears the name. In one tradition there is 
reference to Quraysh sitting in the "groups" (scil. 
"in .the Haqam") .1~ In a verse of Hudhayfa b. Ghanim 
included in Ibn Hisham's Sira, •Abd Manaf is said to 
have "laid bare (?) Zamzam by the Maqam" ("tawa 
Zamzam •inda al-Maqam") .20 This latter reference is 
typical of several in that it seems to give the Maqam 
undue prominence if it is envisaged that the name 
refers to the sacred stone which is now called Maqam 
Ibrahim. On evidence of this sort Lammens argued 
that al-maqam was a synonym for al-ka•ba,2l and he 
also cited in support of this view a verse of •umar 
b. Abi Rabi•a which refers to the pilgrims making 
the takbir at the Maqam: "la wa'lladhi ba•atha al­
nabiyya MuQammadan bi' 1-niiri wa' 1-Islam . . . wa­
bima ahalla bihi al-Qajiju wa-k~~barii •inda al-Maqami 
wa-rukni bayti al-Qaram .... " Although the verse 
does not support Lammens's contention fully, it is 
easy to see how he formed the opinion that al-Maqam 
here means the Ka•ba: this is another example of the 
use of the word al-Maqam where, if we have the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca in mind, we might expect from the 
context some expression broadly synonymous with "the 
sanctuary," such as al-ka•ba or al-bayt. Possibly 
another example of the same sort would be Azraqi's 
statement that the Prophet used the Maqam as a qibla 
while he was in Mec~a (fa-kana yuliJalli ila'l-Maqam 
rna kana bi-Makka"). 3 

At this stage I am concerned only to indicate the 
difficulty in attaching the references to the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca as we know it. As yet it is not 
possible to say what the names al-Maqam and Maqam 
Ibrahim do refer to in the sort of examples cited 
above, but one thing that should be borne in mind, 
and which discussion so far has ignored, is the 
possibility that references to al-Maqam are not 
always to Maqam Ibrahim, whatever the latter · 
indicates. Sometimes it seems that a gloss has been 
inserted into a text in order to make it clear that 
al-Maqam does mean Maqam Ibrahim, and it may be 
wondered why such glosses, which affect the contin­
uity of the text, were considered necessary. For 
example, Azraqi reports that when al-Mahdi came to 
Mecca to make the Qajj, •ubayd Allah b. •uthman came 
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to him where he was staying in the Dar al-Nadwa 
bringing with him al-Maqam Maqam Ibrahim.24 In the 
section dealing with Quraysh's rebuilding of the 
Ka•ba, Azraqi has two versions of a tradition de­
scribing in almost identical terms the fear of 
Quraysh in face of the serpent which God had caused 
to dwell in the bayt. According to one version, 
Quraysh withdrew-.ynda al-Maqam, according to the 
other •inda Maqam Ibrahim.25 The possibility is 
obvious that the latter is a standardizing gloss. 

Leaving this question on one side, however, it 
seems clear that, whether the references are to 
al-Maqam or Maqam Ibrahim, there is frequently some 
difficulty in reconciling the references with the 
Heccan sanctuary as we know it, or some suggestion 
that they are not to the stone which now bears the 
name Maqam Ibrahim. Since it seems impossible that 
such references could have originated after the 
Muslim sanctuary had become established at Mecca in 
the form in which we know it, it seems to follow that 
they must date from an earlier period when the name 
Maqam Ibrahim meant something else. The name has 
then been reinterpreted and applied to the stone 
which is now so called. 

Such material, I agree, is frequently somewhat 
ambiguous, and it is often not possible to say with 
certainty that al-Maqam or Maqam Ibrahim does not 
refer to the sacred stone of the Muslim sanctuary at 
Mecca. The attempt to reconcile the Qur'anic refer­
ence with the facts of the Meccan sanctuary, however, 
seems obviously forced, and when the evidence is 
taken as a whole it does seem to indicate a develop­
ment of the sort suggested. In general, it seems 
likely that the literary sources we have for early 
Islam represent the outcome of a long process of 
editorial amendment and revision made necessary by 
the gradual development of the new religion. If this 
is accepted, then it seems probable that the remnants 
of the earliest traditions which would survive would 
be those which have escaped the editorial process 
precisely because of their ambiguity: it was not 
impossible to reconcile them with later ideas and so 
it was not necessary to remove or alter them. The 
survival of references like those above which indi­
cate that the Maqam Ibrahim was not originally a 
sacred stone at Mecca, I suggest, can often be 
attributed to their ambiguity. In the case of the 
Qur'anic reference, where the contradiction between 
its conception of Maqam Ibrahim and that of later 
Islam is more clear, amendment of the text would not 
have been so easy for obvious reasons. In this case 

G.R. Hawting 

the necessary reconciliation was attempted in the 
tafsir literature rather than by alteration of the 
text itself. 
b. Al-~ijr. A similar development, I think, has 
occurred in the case of this term. At the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca the name al-~ijr designates the 
semi-circular area adjacent to the north-west wall 
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of the Ka•ba. The area is regarded as of special 
sanctity, and the pilgrims perform the ritual circurn­
ambulations (tawafl around the whole of the area 
covered by the Ka•ba and al-~ijr, not just around the 
Ka•ba.26 The special status of the ~ijr is explained 
in Muslim tradition in a number of ways: at various 
times it is said to have been included in the Ka•ba, 
but ultimately its sanctity derives from its associ­
ation with Hagar and Ishmael. Most frequently the 
~ijr is explained as the place where Ishmael and his 
mother are buried.27 Modern scholarship has again 
concentrated on the question of the significance of 
the ~ijr in the religion of the Jahiliyya, rejecting 
the association with Ishmael and Hagar. Larnrnens 
argued that it was originally an independent pagan 
sanctuary which Islam subordinated to the Ka•ba, 
others have given it some place in the performance of 
sacrifices in or near the Ka•ba.28 

Again, however, there are references to al-Hijr 
which suggest that it has changed in meaning. ·For 
example, there is mention of Quraysh meeting in 
al-~ijr in the Jahiliyya and in the lifetime of the 
Prophet,29 something which would hardly have been 
possible in the rather small area which now bears the 
name. This is reminiscent of the tradition about 
Quraysh in their "groups" in the Maqam, and just as 
the name al-Maqam sometimes occurred where we might 
expect a term indicating "the sanctuary," so too 
al-~ijr is sometimes used apparently interchangeably 
with al-bayt or al-ka•ba. Ibn al-Zubayr, having 
taken refuge from the Umayyad Caliph Yazid I, it is 
said, in Mecca, is usually reported to have taken the 
title •a'idh bi'l-babt because he was claiming sanc­
tuary at the Ka•ba.3 In Ibn •Asakir's version, 
however, Ibn al-Zubayr is described as "clinging to 
al-~ijr (lazima bi'l-Vijrl ,31 and the title •a'idh 
bi'l-Hijr can be found in hadith as a variant of 
•a'idh bi'l-bayt.32 •A'isha too is said to have 
taken refuge in al-~ijr when, after the murder of 
•uthman, •Ali was recognized as amir al-mu'minin: 
"nazalat •ala bab al-masjid fa-qa~adat li'l-~ijr 
fa-suttirat fihi."33 Al-~ijr is also named in some 
traditions as the place where Mu~arnrnad was sleeping 
when he was miraculously taken on his Night 
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Journey,34 and too as the place where his grand­
father, •Abd al-Muttalib, was sleeping when he ex­
perienced his dream in which the place of the hidden 
Zamzam well was revealed to him.35 In these cases it 
would not be impossible to see al-~ijr as the area 
adjacent to the Ka•ba but the material suggests that 
we are dealing with a different concept. Lammens 
suggested, on the evidence of these traditions, that 
the religious practice of incubation was performed in 
the independent sanctuary called al-~ijr in the 
Jahiliyya. 36 

There are some indications of a dispute about the 
status of al-~ijr. The inclusion of al-~ijr inside 
the bayt is the most striking feature of the sanctu­
ary constructed by Ibn al-Zubayr and, similarly, the 
exclusion of al-~ijr appears to be the chief alter­
ation made by al-~ajjaj when he destroyed and rebuilt 
the sanctuary after his defeat of Ibn al-Zubayr.37 
Ibn al-Zubayr's decision is said to have been justi­
fied by reference to a hadith transmitted by •A'isha, 
according to which MuQammad said that, if it had not 
been for the fact that Quraysh (?ahluki) had only 
recently given up polytheism or unbelief (shirk or 
kufr), he would have demolished the Ka•ba and rebuilt 
it to include al-Hijr.38 In a related tradition 
•A'isha is said t; have been encouraged by the 
Prophet to pray in al-~ijr because it \¥as a part of the 
sanctuary (al-~ijr min al-bayt) .39 Against this, 
however, MuQibb al-Din al-Tabari reports that •umar b. 
al-Khattab "invoked God against a woman who prayed 
in al-~ijr" ("a•zimu bi'llah •ala 'mra'atin ~allat 
fi'l-~ijr") ,40 and in spite of rab~ri's denial, this 
seems to be a clear reference to •A'isha. A tra­
dition given by Azraqi, apparently citing non­
Qur'anic divine revelation, says that al-~ijr is a 
gate of Paradise,4l but Maqdisi cites a prohibition 
of the use of al-~ijr as a'qibla.42 

From material of this sort, then, it seems that 
al-~ijr sometimes designates an entity rather 
different from that which is so called at the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca, and again it is difficult to see 
how such material could have originated after the 
term had become established in its application to the 
sanctuary at Mecca. The possible earlier associ­
ations of some of the material in which the name 
al-~ijr occurs will be discussed shortly. 
c. Al-~atim. Unlike the two previous terms, there 
does not seem to be any generally accepted defi­
nition of what is meant by the name al-~atim at the 
Muslim sanctuary at Mecca. Apparently most fre­
quently it is taken to refer to the semi-circular 
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wall which marks the boundary of the area adjacent to 
the Ka•ba called al-~ijr, but the name is also ex­
plained as a synonym for al-~ijr, as referring to the 
wall of the Ka•ba beneath the water-spout (mizabl, 
and sometimes as designating that part of al-~ijr 
beneath the water-spout. Other, fuller definitions 
say that al-~atim is the area "between al-Rukn, 
al-Maqam, Zamzam and al-~ijr," or "between the door 
and the corner (rukn, to be discussed shortly) in 
which is the stone." There does not seem·to be any 
satisfactory explanation of the meaning of the word, 
most attempts at an etymology connecting it with the 
root ~t'M with the sense "to break, to smash."43 
Lammens, of course, suggested that al-~atim was a 
bethel, "Un nouveau rokn, non encore catalogu~.n44 

Again we find that there are references to 
al-~atim in the traditions which suggest that none 
of these conflicting definitions is adequate. 

Ibn al-•Abbas is reported to have attempted to 
forbid the mentioning of al-~atim "because in the 
Jahiliyya men swore oaths and threw down their whips, 
shoes or bows (there} ."45 In particular the Kharij­
ite Ibn Muljam is said to have taken at, by or near 
(•inda) al-~atim his oath to kill •Ali. 4 6 One iso­
lated tradition calls into question the conception of 
al-~atim as a place or area and explains it as the 
name of a destroyed idol.47 It was this last tra­
dition which was decisive in forming Lammens's view 
that al-~atim was a pre-Islamic bethel which had 
been abolished by Islam.48 

This lack of consensus regarding the meaning of 
the name distinguishes the case of al-~atim from 
those of Maqam Ibrahim and al-~ijr. The last two are 
well known as the names of features of the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca, but traces of what we have 
suggested are earlier, superseded meanings for them 
are occasionally to be found in the literary 
material. With al-~atim, however, the name really 
seems superfluous with regard to the Meccan sanctu­
ary49 and I suggest that here we are dealing with a 
remnant of early Muslim sanctuary ideas which it has 
not proved possible to attach definitively to any 
feature of the sanctuary when it was islamized. 

There must remain some doubt about the earlier 
meaning of al-~atim or its source, but the view that 
it was an idol or sacred stone of some sort is not 
convincing. The majority of the traditions seek to 
explain it as the name of an area and it is difficult 
to see why they should do so if it was an object of 
limited size. Presumably Lammens would have seen the 
various definitions of al-~atim which have been given 
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above as called forth by embarrassment on the part 
of Muslims at the memory of this remnant of the pagan 
past of the Meccan sanctuary. This view, which 
underlies most of Lammens's efforts to explain the 
inconsistencies which he had noted in the Muslim 
traditions,seerns wrong. There is no reason why the 
Muslims should seek to hide the pagan past of the 
sanctuary, and indeed it is a prominent feature of 
the Muslim sanctuary traditions. The pagan deities 
and ceremonies are explained as aberrations which had 
been introduced in the period after Abraham had 
founded the sanctuary.SO It seems that it is necess­
ary, in order to provide a satisfactory explanation 
of the material which has been noted here, and much 
of which was adduced by Lammens, to go beyond the 
traditional version of how the Meccan sanctuary was 
incorporated into Islam, a version which Lammens's 
explanations accept, and to envisage instead an 
attempt to apply sanctuary ideas to a sanctuary to 
which they did not originally refer. 
d. Al-Masjid al-ijararn. In the Islamic period 
al-Masjid al-ijararn designates the mosque at Mecca 
with the Ka•ba at its centre. Since Muslim tradition 
attributes the origin of this mosque to the caliphate 
of •urnar, and since there are a number of references 
to al-Masjid al-~ararn in the Jahiliyya and the life­
time of the Prophet, however, it is necessary for 
Muslim tradition to allow for the existence of 
al-Masjid al-~ararn before the existence of the 
building which now bears that name. In traditions 
referring to the earlier period, then, the name is 
taken to indicate the empty space around the Ka•ba 
even though this was not yet enclosed by a wall, 
covered with a roof, or dignified architecturally or 
decoratively. The walls of this pre-Islamic al­
Masjid al-ijaram, it is said, were no more than the 
walls of the houses which enclosed the empty space, 
and its gates (abwab), which are frequently named, 
were merely the main streets between the houses 
giving on to the empty space. In the early Islamic 
period, beginning with •urnar, the empty space is said 
to have been several times enlarged, enclosed with 
walls, and covered with a roof to form the mosque 
which now bears the narne.Sl 

It may seem that the data already require a sur­
prising amount of accompanying explanation which is 
not entirely satisfying. In addition to this, 
however, it is possible to find in the Qur'an and 
traditions a number of examples where the name 
al-Masjid al-~ararn occurs and does not seem to coin­
cide with either of the definitions already given. 
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Sometimes it is necessary for Muslim tradition to 
see al-Masjid al-~ararn as a synonym for the Ka•ba. 
This interpretation appears most often in connection 
with Qur'an 2:139, 144 and 145, the qibla verses: 
"Turn your face towards al-Masjid al-~ararn." These 
verses are saiq to have been revealed when Jerusalem 
was superseded as the Muslim qibla, and since it is 
the Ka•ba, or even more specifically a particular 
part of the Ka•ba, which is the Muslim qibla, it is 
necessary to see al-~1asjid al-~ararn here as a refer­
ence to the Ka•ba rather than to the space around 
it.52 The same interpretation sometimes occurs in 
commentaries on Qur'an 3:96-7: "the first bayt 
established for the people was that at Bakka." The 
bayt at Bakka is seen as a reference to the Ka•ba at 
Mecca and sometimes in this connection a Qadith is 
cited in which it is said that al-Masjid al-~aram was 
founded a certain amount of time before al-Masjid 
al-Aq~a (understood here as the Jerusalem Temple) .53 
Again, therefore, we have the equation of al-Masjid 
al-~ararn with the Ka•ba. 

Sometimes, however, we find a very different 
interpretation: al-Masjid al-~ararn means the whole 
of the Qaram, an area bigger than that of Mecca 
itself. This appears most frequently concerning 
Qur'an 17:1, the isra' verse: "Praised be He who 
transported His servant by night from al-Masjid 
al-~ararn to al-Masjid al-Aq~a ..•• " Several of the 
traditions about MuQarnrnad's miraculous Night Journey, 
to which the Qur'anic verse is seen as an allusion, 
contain information about its starting point which 
would conflict with the Qur'an if al-Masjid al-~ararn 
in 17:1 were seen as a reference to the empty space 
around the Ka•ba. Of these traditions, perhaps the 
most common is that which says that MuQammad was 
sleeping in the house (dar) of Umm Hani' when Gabriel 
carne to take hirn.54 Whatever the house of Umm Hani' 
might be, it was clearly not possible to locate it in 
al-Masjid al-~ararn if that is understood as a desig­
nation of the empty space around the Ka•ba (or of the 
Ka•ba itself). In commentaries on the isra' verse, 
therefore, it is frequently stated that al-Masjid 
al-~ararn means the whole of the Qararn, such an inter­
pretation allowing the house of Umm Hani' to fall 
within it.55 This extended interpretation of the 
expression also occurs, for example, in commentaries 
on Qur'an 9:28 which prohibits the rnushrikiin from 
entering al-Masjid al-~aram. Several traditions make 
it clear that it is the whole of the Qararn, not just 
the mosque or the Ka•ba, which is forbidden to the 
rnushrikiin.56 
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I do not wish here to enter on a discussion of 
what al-Masjid al-~aram might have meant originally, 
merely to make the point that, if we accept the tra­
ditional version of the history of the Meccan sanctu­
ary, there seems no satisfactory reason for the 
fluctuation in the meaning of the name in the ways 
illustrated. If al-Masjid al-~aram always meant what 
it now means at the Muslim sanctuary at Mecca, why 
would it be used in the Qur'an and the traditions in 
ways which can only be made to coincide with that 
meaning with some difficulty? It seems more satis­
factory to try to dissociate the name from the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca in cases like those mentioned, to 
try to make sense of the material without using the 
concepts of later Islam to interpret it. It seems, 
for example, that the need to equate al-Masjid 
al-~aram with the Ka•ba in connection with the qibla 
verses only arises if we accept the traditional 
Muslim exegesis of these verses and the traditional 
accounts of the institution of the qibla. If, as 
seems more likely, it is considered that the practice 
of facing the Ka•ba at Mecca in prayer developed 
independently of these Qur'anic verses and that the 
scriptural support for the practice was only provided 
later, then it is possible to try to reach some 
understanding of what al-Masjid al-~aram means in the 
Qur' an without prejudging the outcome. Again, there­
fore, I suggest that we have a term which has been 
adapted in order to provide it with some application 
to the Meccan sanctuary but which probably originated 
in a different context. 
e. Al-Rukn. This term is explained in two senses: 
it can mean either the Black Stone which is fixed in 
the south-east corner of the Ka•ba, or the corner 
itself which contains the Stone. Sometimes al-Rukn 
al-Aswad occurs, also with this possible dual 
meaning. Sometimes the name al-~ajar al-Aswad is 
used, but only with reference to the Stone, not the 
corner containing it. The plural form, al-Arkan, is 
also found in connection with the sanctuary, and is 
explained as referring to the four corners of the 
Ka•ba.57 We have, then, one name (al-Rukn) which can 
refer to two different things, and two names (al-Rukn 
and al-~ajar) which are used to refer to one thing, 
the Black Stone. 

Lammens noted that the Arkan are sometimes men­
tioned in contexts where it seems inappropriate to 
envisage them merely as the four corners of the 
Ka•ba, and he suggested, again, that they were 
bethels, not necessarily four in number, which at 
some time in the Jahiliyya were fixed in the walls of 
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the Ka•ba; the Rukn he saw as the most important of 
these bethels, the Black Stone. Again he explains 
the application of the name al-Arkan to the four 
corners of the sanctuary by reference to Muslim 
embarrassment and concern to obscure the pagan sig­
nificance of the Ka•ba and its attachments.58 

There is some evidence, however, that, as with the 
other terms which have been mentioned above, the name 
al-Rukn has been subjected to a redefinition aimed at 
bringing it into line with later Muslim sanctuary 
concepts, a redefinition of a sort rather different 
to that proposed by Lammens. 

In some cases it seems that al-Rukn cannot be 
either the Black Stone or the corner containing it. 
For example, in the accounts of Ibn al-Zubayr's 
rebuilding of the sanctuary it is reported that he 
placed the Black Stone (variously al-~ajar al-Aswad 
or al-Rukn) in an ark (tabut) while the bayt was 
demolished and then ceremoniously replaced it in the 
south-east corner of the new building.59 Other tra­
ditions relating to this rebuilding, however, mention 
that Ibn al-Zubayr dug in al-~ijr and found there a 
stone.60 In some of the traditions this stone 
appears as a foundation stone, for its uncovering 
causes all of Hecca to tremble, and one of the tra­
ditions refers to it as a rukn min arkan al-bayt.61 
A further series of traditions concerns a text which 
was found, either during the demolition of the Ka•ba 
by Ibn al-Zubayr or that by Quraysh in the Jahiliyya, 
containing a divine promise of sustenance for the 
people of the sanctuary.62 These traditions are 
adduced a propos of Abraham's request to God as given 
in Qur'an 14:40/37: "Oh my Lord, I have settled some 
of my offspring in an unfruitful valley by your 
sacred House. . • . Provide them with fruits that 
they may be grateful." The traditions, which give 
the text with only relatively minor variants so that 
it is clear they are referring to the same phenom­
enon, variously report that the discovery was made 
"in al-Maqam," "in a stone of the foundations (hajar 
min al-asas) of Abraham," "in a stone (hajar) of 
al-~ijr," "fi ba•~i al-zabur,"63 "in the well (bi'r) 
of the Ka •ba," and finally, "in al-Rukn." In these 
traditions, then, the Rukn seems to be something 
buried or hidden, and it seems likely that there is 
a degree of overlap between the traditions about the 
stone discovered by Ibn al-Zubayr, the foundation 
stone, and those about the stone with the text--we 
seem to be talking about the same stone in both 
cases, and the word rukn is used in connection with 
each. 
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Such a connection might help to explain a report 
of Mas•udi which perplexed Gaudefroy-Demombynes.64 
According to this report, Ishmael was buried in al­
~1asjid al-ijaram in the place where the Black Stone 
(al-ijajar al-Aswadl was. As we have mentioned, 
Ishmael is most frequently said to have been buried 
in al-ijijr, while the Black Stone is usually said to 
have been found in the hill called Abu Qubays. It 
may be that al-Mas•udi or his source had in mind the 
stone found in al-ijijr, which one tradition says 
marked the grave of Ishmael and another calls al­
Rukn, and that the later generally accepted identi­
fication of the term al-Rukn with the Black Stone 
of the Ka•ba led to the substitution in the report 
of al-ijajar al-Aswad for al-Rukn. There are other 
cases where it can be shown that this has happened.65 

One of the traditions regarding the burial of 
certain sanctuary objects in the Zamzam well by the 
last Jurhumi chief of Mecca before the tribe was 
expelled says that the !Jajar al-Rukn was among the 
articles which were buried.66 As Caetani has noted, 
it seems unlikely that this is a reference to the 
Black Stone: there is no mention that the Black 
Stone was missing from the Ka•ba in the period fol­
lowing the expulsion of Jurhum, and it would be 
difficult to account for the persistence of the cult 
without it.67 

A tradition of Ibn sa•d mentions that Ishmael was 
buried "between al-Rukn and al-bayt."68 This makes no 
sense if the bayt is identified as the Ka•ba and the 
Rukn as the Black Stone in its corner. 

It is hoped to show that it is possible to go 
further in discussing the significance of the term 
al-Rukn before it came to be used to designate the 
Black Stone of the Meccan sanctuary. The way in 
which the term was redefined and developed seems a 
sort of paradigm for the development of the Muslim 
sanctuary at Mecca. 

If we look beyond the evidence provided by the 
Muslim literature, in some cases it is possible to 
relate names and ideas, which are now attached to the 
Muslim sanctuary at Mecca, to certain Old Testament 
passages and Jewish traditions associated with them. 
While we cannot be as precise as we would like, it 
looks from the evidence as though at least some of 
the sanctuary ideas and terminology of early Islam 
had developed first in a Jewish milieu and that they 
were then, as already said, adapted and redefined so 
that they could be attached to features of the Meccan 
sanctuary. I have already indicated why the usual 
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theories of "borrowing" by Islam from Judaism or of 
the common underlying "Semitic Religion" cannot be 
used to account for the relationship between Muslim 
and Jewish ideas and traditions in this case. I wish 
to illustrate the relationship, as far as possible, 
with regard to the Maqam Ibrahim, al-~ijr and al-Rukn. 

Sidersky suggested, on general grounds, that there 
may be a link between the name Maqam Ibrahim in Qur'an 
2:125/119: "And take for yourselves a place of prayer 
from the Maqam Ibrahim," and a passage in the Babylon­
ian Talmud, Berakhot 6b.69 In that passage the Talmud 
recommends that each believer should have a fixed 
place (maqoml for his prayer, and in support reference 
is made to Abraham's practice of keeping a fixed place 
for his prayer. As evidence of Abraham's practice, 
there is cited Genesis 19:2 7: "And Abraham got up 
early in the morning to the place (maqoml where he had 
stood." This maqom was the place where Abraham had 
previously stood asking for God's mercy on Sodom, and 
the Talmud makes it clear that by "stood" is meant 
"prayed. n70 From the wording and ideas of the Tal­
mudic passage, therefore, it does not seem far to the 
Qur'anic passage mentioning the maqam of Abraham. 

Nevertheless, the Qur'anic passage is clearly not 
just a variant of the Talmudic--where the latter is 
simply recommending a fixed place for prayer, the 
former uses the expression Maqam Ibrahim, apparently, 
as a proper name, possibly as the name for the sanctu­
ary or a part of it.71 It seems possible, therefore, 
that the Qur'anic Maqam Ibrahim is not derived from 
the Talmudic passage as such but rather from the 
Genesis passage to which it refers. In Genesis 18:22 
ff. Abraham stands before the Lord in the maqom which 
is referred to in 19:27, and·this indication that the 
maqom had been visited by God may have been strength­
ened by the later use of the word maqom to refer to 
God, a usage which seems to fit some of the occur­
rences of the word maq~~ in the Qur'an. 72 It may be, 
therefore, that the association of the place with the 
divinity suggested the designation Maqam Ibrahim for 
the sanctuary and maybe it was considered that the 
place where Abraham prayed was the site of the sanc­
tuary he had founded. Some support for this may be 
found in the Muslim traditions which describe 
Abraham's journey to found the bayt in the company of 
three heavenly beings, one of which is named as the 
sakina, a word used by the Rabbis for the Divine 
Presence.73 This is reminiscent of Abraham's three 
visitors in the Genesis story, one of whom could be 
identified with the Lord before whom Abraham minis­
tered in the maqom. 74 
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The associations here are rather imprecise and one 
cannot point to the occurrence of the expression 
Maqam Ibrahim in pre-Islamic Jewish sources. Never­
theless, there does seem to be enough to suggest that 
the name Maqam Ibrahim arose first in the context of 
elaborations on the Genesis passages, and I can see 
no obvious alternative explanation for the use of the 
term in the way in which it occurs in the Qur'an and 
some of the other material cited above. I envisage, 
therefore, that the name first arose as a designation 
for the sanctuary because it was there that Abraham 
had stood in the presence of God; when the Meccan 
sanctuary was taken over, for reasons which are not 
clear, Maqam Ibrahim could no longer be used as a 
name for the sanctuary as a whole and so it became 
attached to the stone which now bears the name, a 
literal interpretation of the root from which maqam 
is derived giving rise to the story which is most 
commonly used to explain why the stone is called 
Maqam Ibrahim: it is a stone on which Abraham had 
stood while building the bayt. I would agree that 
this proposed s·cheme goes beyond the evidence pro­
vided by the sources, but it does make sense of the 
evidence in a way which the traditional accounts do 
not. 

In the case of al-~ijr, it is possible to estab­
lish in rather more detail a link between some of the 
Muslim material and the account of Jacob's dream in 
Genesis chapter 28 as it was elaborated in Jewish 
traditions. I have not, however, been able to find 
any connection between the name al-~ijr itself and 
the traditions concerning Jacob's dream. 

As we have seen, al-~ijr often occurs in the 
Muslim traditions where we might expect a term indic­
ating the sanctuary--in classical Islam al-bayt or 
al-ka•ba. Indeed al-~ijr sometimes appears as a 
variant for al-bayt or al-ka•ba. Now, in Jewish 
traditions the place where Jacob experienced his 
dream of the heavenly ladder is regarded as the site 
of the sanctuary: it is the very same place where 
Abraham prepared to sacrifice Isaac and later the 
Temple was to be built there.75 The possibility that 
the Muslim traditions about Mu~ammad's Night Journey 
have been in part influenced by or derived from the 
story of Jacob's dream of the heavenly ladder has 
sometimes been suggested,76 but in this connection 
the significance of the names given for the starting 
point of the Night Journey seems to have been over­
looked: one of the most common versions says that 
he was sleeping in al-~ijr at the time.77 The possi­
bility that the Night Journey was a dream is allowed 
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for by Muslim tradition.78 
In Genesis 28:17, Jacob awakes from his dream and 

exclaims "There is none other than the house of God, 
and this is the gate of heaven." Reference has 
already been made to Azraqi's tradition according to 
which God revealed to Ishmael that he would open for 
him a gate of heaven in al-~ijr, and in the tra­
ditions about the Night Journey al-~ijr functions as 
a gate of heaven--from there Mu~ammad goes up through 
the seven heavens. The idea, of course~ is part of 
the Navel of the Earth circle of ideas, 1 9 but the 
important point is that in Muslim tradition it is 
associated particularly with al-~ijr rather than with 
the sanctuary in general, and, if we accept the 
traditional explanation of the meaning of al-~ijr, 
there seems no reason for this. 

The phrase "the land whereon thou liest" in 
Genesis 28:13 could be taken to mean that Jacob was 
buried in the place where he had experienced his 
dream, the site of the sanctuary. God's promise that 
He would give "the land whereon thou liest" to the 
descendants of Jacob is taken to be a divine promise 
of the whole of Palestine for Israel since at that 
time Palestine was reduced in size to the spot where 
Jacob was sleeping.80 As mentioned before, the 
sanctity of al-~ijr in Muslim tradition derives in 
part from the fact that Ishmael is buried there, and 
the descendants of Ishmael possess the Muslim 
sanctuary.81 

It seems, then, that some of the Muslim traditions 
about al-~ijr developed out of Jewish traditions 
which had grown up around the narrative of Jacob's 
dream and that they originated independently of the 
Meccan sanctuary. I cannot see any way in which the 
name al-~ijr itself may have originated in the tra­
ditions about Jacob's dream, but, if we now come to 
discuss the possible meanings of the term al-Rukn 
before it became fixed as the Black Stone or the 
corner containing it, the link between Muslim sanc­
tuary ideas and the traditions associated with 
Jacob's dream becomes even stronger. 

In the story in Genesis, Jacob erects a stone in 
the place where he had slept: this is the stone 
which had served for his pillow, and Jacob calls it 
"Gods house." The stone is, naturally, made much of. 
in the elaborations on the story: it is identified 
with the Eben Shetiya, the corner stone of the Temple 
and the pivot on which the whole world is balanced; 
after Jacob had set it up, God cast it down into the 
abyss where it serves as the corner stone for the 
whole world.82 It seems that al-Rukn was originally, 
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before it became the Black Stone, the name for this 
Eben Shetiya or a development of it. 

In at least one of the traditions about the stone 
which Ibn al-Zubayr turned up in al-~ijr, and the 
uncovering of which caused all of Mecca to tremble, 
the stone is referred to as a rukn. Evidently in 
this guise it is a foundation stone. A similar stone 
is said to have been unearthed when Quraysh demol­
ished the Ka'ba in the Jahiliyya: when they 
attempted to move it, all of Mecca shook and the 
stone gave out a blinding light.83 Although the term 
rukn does not appear in this latter version, it is 
obvious that we are dealing with the same phenomenon 
as in the tradition about Ibn al-Zubayr--the two 
traditions are variants.84 

The blinding light which the stone gives out in 
the tradition about Quraysh's discovery is a further 
indication that we are dealing with the Rukn and a 
further link with the Eben Shetiya. One of the most 
common traditions about the Black Stone or al-Rukn 
is that it was originally dazzlingly bright and that, 
if God had not effaced it, it would have illuminated 
everything between east and west.85 Muslim tradition 
ascribes the blackness of the stone sometimes to 
pollution by sin, sometimes to the action of the 
several fires which have engulfed the Ka'ba.86 In 
Jewish tradition the first ray of light which illum­
inated the whole world issued from the Eben Shetiya,87 
and the Eben Shetiya also parallels the Rukn in that 
it is said to have come down to earth from heaven and 
is one of the few things of heavenly origin in this 
world.88 

The idea that the Rukn was buried, like the Eben 
Shetiya, seems well established. In addition to the 
stone which Ibn al-Zubayr and Quraysh found in al­
~ijr, we have al-Mas'udi's reference to the Black 
Stone buried in the same place as Ishmael,89 and the 
tradition of the burial of the ~ajar al-Rukn by the 
last Jurhumi chief of Mecca.90 Even the traditions 
about the bringing down of the Black Stone from Abu 
Qubays by Ishmael and Abraham sometimes say that they 
had to dig it up.9l This feature seems too persist­
ent to be insignificant, and again it appears to link 
the three apparently separate objects--the Eben 
Shetiya, the stone in al-~ijr and the Black Stone. 

In Jewish tradition the Eben Shetiya is stamped 
with the name of God;92 the inscription which, 
according to Muslim tradition, was found on the stone 
discovered in al-~ijr or elsewhere begins: "I am 
Allah, the Lord of Bakka ... " ("innani Allah Dhfi 
Bakka"l .93 
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If we simply had to explain parallels between the 
Black Stone and the Eben Shetiya, it might be poss­
ible to do so by reference to a borrowing by Islam of 
Jewish material and the application of it to Muslim 
institutions in the period when Islam came into con­
tact with "foreign" religions--the usual form of the 
"borrowing" theory in fact. But any explanation of 
this sort seems to be belied by the fact that, as I 
have argued, in Muslim traditions the name al-Rukn 
may refer to two stones which are in theory quite 
distinct, that the material on the Eben Shetiya which 
was "borrowed" is applied to the stone buried beneath 
the sanctuary as much as to the Black Stone embedded 
in the wall of the Ka'ba. If the traditions about 
the Eben Shetiya were "borrowed" in the way which is 
usually envisaged, there would not seem to be any way 
in which the stone beneath the sanctuary, overlapping 
with both the Black Stone and the Eben Shetiya, could 
be explained. Again the most satisfactory explan­
ation is to see the Rukn as a remnant in Muslim tra­
dition of the Jewish sanctuary ideas out of which the 
earliest Muslim ones arose. The Rukn was originally 
the corner stone of heavenly origin buried beneath 
the sanctuary. When the Meccan sanctuary was taken 
over by Islam, the name and some of the ideas associ­
ated with it came to be applied to the stone of that 
sanctuary, the Black Stone. But, since the name 
al-Rukn (pillar, support, foundation) means something 
more than merely "stone," the name was also applied 
to the corner containing the stone. This develop­
ment, I suggest, typifies that whereby the earliest 
Huslim sanctuary ideas were modified and adapted to 
take account of the facts of the Meccan sanctuary 
when it was taken up as the Muslim sanctuary. 

But it is not only the Black Stone and the stone 
buried beneath the sanctuary which seem to share some 
of the same traditional material. Overlapping occurs 
too between the material on the Rukn (in both senses) 
and that on the stone now called Maqam Ibrahim, and 
this suggests that the redefinition of terms wnich 
accompanied the islamization of the Meccan sanctuary 
took some time to achieve. 

Some sources report that on the stone called Maqam 
Ibrahim there is an inscription in "foreign" 
characters.94 The historian al-Fakihi reports that 
he saw this inscription when the stone was being 
restored in 256/870, and he reproduces the foreign 
letters as far as he could read them. It seems that 
this inscription, as it is given in Arabic in the 
sources, is basically a variant of that found by Ibn 
al-Zubayr and Quraysh when they demolished the Ka'ba, 
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the text promising sustenance to "its people." 
Introducing his discussion of the text on the Maqam 
Ibrahim, al-Fakihi specifically says that it was 
found by Quraysh in the Jahiliyya.95 It will be 
remembered that the traditions about the discovery 
of that text give several different versions of where 
it was found, including "in a stone in al-ijijr," "in 
al-Rukn," and "in al-Maqam."96 One of the traditions 
about Quraysh's discovery, one which names al-Rukn as 
the place where the text was found, says that it was 
a kitab written in Syriac which Quraysh got a Jew to 
read for them.97 Al-Fakihi says that the inscription 
was in Hebrew or Himyaritic, although one of his 
informants offered a translation on the basis of his 
many years study of al-Barabi.98 

Finally, al-Fakihi cites a tradition from Ibn al­
•Abbas mentioning that there is an inscription 
(kitab) in the Maqam Ibrahim which could be read if it 
were washed. Notwithstanding, Ibn al-•Abbas gives 
the text of the kitab, and it is another variant on 
the other texts promising sustenance to "its 
people."99 It seems, then, that Muslim tradition 
applied the story of the inscription to the stone 
called Maqam Ibrahim as well as to the Rukn. 

Several other traditions give broadly similar 
information about the stone called Maqam Ibrahim and 
the Black Stone. Both are said to have come down to 
earth from heaven and both were originally dazzlingly 
bright.lOO Both were brought down from Abu Qubays 
when Abraham was building the Ka•ba.lOl The two 
stones are also linked in eschatology: on the Last 
Day they will both appear as big as .Abu Qubays, both 
will have eyes and lips, and both will testify in 
favour of those who visited them.l02 

The information about the inscription which is 
applied both to the Maqam Ibrahim and the Rukn sug­
gests that there is more to this than merely a desire 
to link two important features of the sanctuary. 
Provisionally, I suggest that this overlapping of 
material is evidence that the redefinition of terms 
involved in the adoption of the Meccan sanctuary by 
Islam took some time to carry- through. It seems 
possible that, before the Rukn finally came to be 
identified with the Black Stone and then with its 
corner, there was a tendency to attach some of the 
ideas about the Rukn, and perhaps the name too, to 
the stone which eventually came to be called Maqam 
Ibrahim. Possibly the fact that the stone now called 
Maqam Ibrahim did bear an inscription led to appli­
cation of traditions about the Rukn to it.l03 

I have, of course, left many questions about the 
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terms and institutions discussed in this paper unan­
swered, ~ut should.like to conclude by saying again 
that I th1nk the ev1dence put forward is difficult to 
make sense of if the usual version of the adoption of 
the Meccan sanctuary by Islam is accepted and that 
the alternative scheme suggested here see~s to me 
necessary to account for the evidence I have 
presented. 
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THE ARAB CONQUESTS AND THE FORMATION OF 

ISLAHIC SOCIETY 

I.M. Lapidus 

Preface 

The Arab conquests were an epochal and cata 
event. Not only historians, but all peoples, 
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and west, have been mystified by the sudden and m 
migration and conquest by Arab nomadic peoples, and 
the defeat of refined and civilized societies by 
vigorous "barbarians." We are fascinated to see a 
new religion triumph over old faiths, corrupted 
empires be displaced by a new regime, and old civil­
izations die to serve the birth of a new. How are 
such sudden and extraordinary changes to be 
explained? 

The facts are well known. Historians agree that a 
complete understanding of these events must include 
an account of Arabian history, the rise of Islam, the 
conquests, and the early history of Arab-Islamic 
civilization. Host historians emphasize one of sev­
eral themes. Some stress the history and the insti­
tutions of pre-Islamic society so that we may better 
understand the subsequent contribution of Arab 
civilization to the development of the Hiddle East. 
Hence the emphasis is placed upon bedouin poetic and 
linguistic accomplishments, the structure of bedouin 
social life, the religions and monarchies of South 
Arabia, and Heccan commerce and religion. Other 
writers analyze the conjunction of social, political 
and religious conditions which make intelligible the 
rise of Islam. Still others deal with the mechanisms 
by which great tribal confederations are formed, how 
they were able to overwhelm the defenses of estab­
lished empires, and why conquering peoples were 
assimilated into the polity and culture of the con­
quered peoples. Yet despite the impressive scholar­
ship, the rise of Islam and the conquests still seem 
arbitrary developments in terms of Arabian and Middle 
Eastern history. Arabian history is portrayed as 
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chaotic until the rise of Islam. In terms of the 
history of the Middle East, the Arab conquests are 
taken as an historic accident, a diversion from the 
true course of Middle Eastern developments. 

I think that we can improve our perspective on 
these matters, and better comprehend the rise of 
Islam and the conquests, in their intrinsic relation 
to the development of Arabian society, and in their 
relation to the history of the conquests and the for­
mation of a new civilization, by considering the 
conquests as an integral part of the relationship 
between Arabia and the Middle Eastern societies. For 
this we do not need new facts, but an interpretation 
of the historical process as a whole. This process 
was the joint and interrelated evolution of two types 
of societies--the empire type societies of the Middle 
East, Byzantine and Sasanian, and the "peripheral" 
society of Arabia. The genesis of the Arab conquests 
was profoundly influenced by the character of the 
environing civilization, just as the transformation 
of late Roman and Persian civilizations and the rise 
of Islamic civilization in the Middle East were 
influenced by the Arab conquests. The pre-conquest 
phase of this history involved the develop~ent.within 
Arabian society of the very same types of lnstl­
tutions and forms of culture which were already 
established in the empire societies, a transformation 
which created the internal conditions for the rise of 
Islam and the Arab conquests. The post-conquest 
phase of this history entailed the integration of the 
conquering peoples and their home territories ~nto a 
comorehensive new civilization. The conquest ltself 
helped to complete the assimilation of the conquering 
peoples, begun in Arabia, into general Middle Eastern 
society, while the injection of new peoples and new 
values representing a variant but related form of . 
Middle Eastern culture introduced an Arab and Islamlc 
identity for Middle Eastern peoples. 

This point of view turns our attention from the 
drama of the rise of Islam and the Arab conquests and 
brings to light the slow, lengthy, elaborate history 
by which Arabian and Middle Eastern empire 7ocieti~s 
were amalgamated. The epochal events assoclated Wlth 
the rise of Islam and the Arab conquests are best 
understood, not as a purely Arabian development, nor 
as an imposition of an Arabian society upon the rest 
of the Middle East, but as an evolutionary process by 
which several Middle Eastern societies became more 
highly integrated and more highly developed. 
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Arabia and the Middle East 

The key to this larger historical process lies in the 
long-term relationship between Arabia and the rest of 
Ivliddle Eastern society. The two regions had devel­
oped in very different ways. In the empire Middle 
East the development of civilization was marked by 
several critical features. First was the development 
of an agricultural economy. Second was the emergence 
of complex forms of social organization superimposed 
on the small family or clientele groups which were 
the earliest forms of human society. The first com­
plex societies in the Middle East were city societies, 
which were different from smaller groups in that they 
were characterized by non-familial forms of political 
leadership, social stratification, division of labor 
and new forms of cultural achievement including 
writing and monumental architecture. In ancient 
Mesopotamia, where the first cities took shape in the 
late fourth millenium B.C., the crucial development 
was the growing authority of priests and the increas­
ing role of temple worship and temple structures in 
the life of agricultural communities. Temples 
absorbed numerous small clans into a new community. 
Priestly managers regulated the distribution of 
resources in the larger community, and, in the 
interests of the temple, favored the growth of spec­
ialized artisan, merchant, and farming activities 
outside the basic clan groups. 

From the middle of the third millenium B.C. 
empires succeeded cities as the most extensive and 
complex form of social organization. Empires were 
regimes which dominated numerous smaller communities 
--families, tribes, cities, temples and regional 
states. They were commonly formed by conquerers who 
devised new means of military domination and admin­
istration to control their territories. Empires, 
however, must be understood not only as a type of 
political regime, but also as a form of society and 
culture. The formation of an empire had profound 
social consequences. Like the formation of the 
temple city, the formation of empires burst asunder 
the earlier forms of community. Empires detached 
individuals from the matrixes of clans and temples. 
To fight, to administer, to serve at court, to trade, 
to colonize distant lands, men were torn from their 
homes. Resources once committed to local coR~unities 
were taxed or confiscated and redistributed in the 
interests of the state. Empires thus stimulated 
specialization of functions in society. Priests lost 
their administrative authority and became religious 
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functionaries. Artisans and merchants were set free 
to work for the market. In turn, the increased scale 
of society, and the increased individualism implied 
by specialization and mobility, required new modes of 
cultural integration. Empires thus favored common 
languages, common laws, and common religions to forge 
bonds between ever more numerous and diverse individ­
uals and communities over ever greater reaches of 
territory. 

The empire type of society also fostered the de­
velopment of new religious mentalities. In the 
ancient Middle East the archaic pantheon remained in 
force, but greater emphasis was placed upon the 
celestial gods and the supreme lord of the pantheon, 
for the gods of the wider heavens symbolized the 
larger and more impersonal order of the empire. At 
the same time, the breakdown of small con~unities 
allowed a sentiment of individuality to develop and 
to be expressed in the worship of personal gods with 
whom men stood in an intimate emotional relationship. 
The larger the empire, the greater the freedom of the 
individual; the wider the heavens, the ·more intimate 
the gods. Men assumed a personal relationship to the 
gods, and a personal responsibility for upholding the 
impersonal order of society and cosmos. 

A late but crucial development in the religious 
mentality of the ancient Middle East was, of course, 
the birth of the monotheistic religions. Judaism, 
Zoroastrianism, Christianity, and later Islam rep­
resented a new conception of God, of man, and of 
human society. For these religions, the true reality 
was not within this world but transcended it utterly; 
man's destiny was not within the fabric of temple or 
empire but was, rather, his salvation beyond. 

The new kind of religions not only represented a 
new mentality; they had profound social and polit­
ical consequences. Archaic religion and early empire 
religions were cultic religions in the hands of 
specialists, closely identified with the political 
elite. The new religions, however, formed congre­
gations, or churches, which assigned all believers an 
active religious role and united them as brothers in 
a common religious life regardless of other familial, 
tribal, communal, or political loyalties. In prin­
ciple, the churches embraced mankind as a whole, 
though in fact they continued to represent the 
collective identity of particular peoples or regions. 
Thus, the formation of churches marked a differen­
tiation of religious and political communities, of 
religious and political elites, and of secular and 
religious values. 

I.M. Lapidus 
53 

By the seventh century, Middle Eastern empire 
societies, Roman and Sasanian, Christian and Zoro­
astrian, were characterized by agricultural and urban 
forms of economic production, citied societies, mono­
theistic religions and imperial regimes. Arabia was 
not part of these developments. For various reasons 
primarily because of the prevailing climatic and ' 
ecological ~onditions, Arabia remained at a state of 
development which resembled the ancient rather than 
the evolved condition of the rest of the Middle East. 
In Arabia the primary communities--the bedouin clans 
--remained especially powerful, while urban, re­
ligous and royal institutions, though not absent, 
were ~elatively less developed. Whereas the empire 
world was predominantly agricultural, Arabia was 
primarily pastoral. While the empire world was 
citied, Arabia was the home of camps and oases. 
Whereas the empire peoples were con~itted to the 
monotheistic religions, Arabia was largely pagan. 
While the empire world was politically organized, 
Arabia was politically fragmented. 

At the same time, Arabia was always in close con­
tact with and strongly under the influence of the 
empire regions. There were no physical boundaries 
between Arabia and the Middle East proper. No rigid 
ethnic or demographic frontier isolated Arabia from 
the rest of the region; nor did great walls or 
political frontiers. Arabian peoples migrated slowly 
into the Middle East and themselves made up much of 
the population of the North Arabian desert-and of 
Syria. Arabs in the fertile crescent region shared 
political forms, religious beliefs, economic con­
nections, and physical space with the societies 
around them. Arabia was further connected to the 
rest of the region by itinerant preachers, who intro­
duced monotheism into the largely pagan peninsula; 
by merchants who brought textiles, jewelry, and food­
stuffs such as grain and wine into Arabia and . , 
st1mulated the taste for the good things of life; 
and by the political agents of the empire powers who 
intervened diplomatically and politically to extend 
their trading privileges, protect sympathetic re­
ligious populations, and advance their strategic 
interests. The Byzantines and the Sasanians disouted 
control of the Yemen, and both were active in cr~at­
ing spheres of influence in North Arabia. They also 
exported military technique to the Arabs. From both 
the Romans and the Persians the Arabs obtained new 
arms, and learned how to use mail coats of armor. 
They learned new tactics, and the importance of 
discipline. This seepage of military technique came 
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through the Lakhmid and the Ghassanid states, some­
times through the enrollment of other Arabs as 
auxiliaries in the Roman or Persian armies, and some­
times through the unhappy experience of being 
repulsed by superior forces on the frontiers of the 
empires. This passing on of military ability was of 
great importance for the Arab conquests for it grad­
ually equalized the quality of forces on either side 
of the frontier. 

The civilization of the Middle Eastern empires was 
seeping into Arabia as happened everywhere where 
developed empires maintained frontiers with the pol­
itically and culturally less organized societies. 
Military expansion, trade, or missionary activities 
induced social change in still undeveloped societies. 
The need to mobilize the power and resources required 
to maintain political autonomy, or to carry on trade 
with empires, stimulated in less developed societies 
the same processes of stratification, specialization, 
and of community and identity formation by which the 
empires had themselves come into being. They gener­
ated in peripheral areas just those conditions which 
allowed for the eventual amalgamation of empire and 
outside areas into a single society. 

The Basic Structures of Arabian Society 

By the late sixth century, however, these inducements 
to evolutionary change had not gone so far as to 
absorb Arabia into the general civilization of the 
Middle East or to inspire in it the birth of a new 
civilization. The outbreak of the Arab movement and 
the subsequent mutual assimilation of Arabian and 
Middle Eastern empire societies seem to come sud·­
denly in the early seventh century. How is this to 
be explained? The key to understanding this lies, I 
think, in a close study of the history within Arabian 
society of the relationship between the basic par­
ochial small group bedouin society and the elements 
of urban, religious and royal institutions which 
represented the more evolved type of Middle Eastern 
society. 

The nomadic pastoral clan was the most fundamental 
institution of Arabian society. It goes back at 
least to the beginning of camel domestication and the 
occupation of the Central Arabian desert in the 
thirteenth and twelfth centuries B.C. Bedouin 
peoples lived in tightly knit kinship groups, in 
patriarchal families formed of a father, his off­
spring and their families, living in a few tents. 
These families were further grouped into clans of 
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about 100-300 tents which migrated together, owned 
their pasturage in common, and politically drew one 
line. Each clan was fundamentally an independent 
unit. All loyal ties were absorbed by the group \V'hich 
acted as a collectivity to defend its individual mem­
bers and to meet their responsibilities. If a member 
was harmed the clan would revenge him. If he did 
harm they would stand responsible with him for money, 
or indeed, for forfeiture of life. As a consequence 
of this "ajabiyya, the bedouin clan regarded itself 
as a complete polity and recognized no authority out­
side of the group. The clans were led by a sheikh 
who was usually selected by the elders of the group 
from one of the aristocratic families, and always 
acted in accord with this council. He settled 
internal disputes according to the traditions of the 
group. His office was the embodiment of the clan 
tradition, and respect and willingness to follow his 
lead depended on the conviction of the tribesmen that 
the sheikh represented the true tradition, and that 
he epitomized the virtues of the clan. The sheikh 
had to be wealthy and generous to the needy and to 
his supporters, a man of tact and prudence, fore­
bearing, resolute and practical, with the good 
judgment to avoid antagonizing the sensitive among 
his followers. 

The mental universe of the bedouin was entirely 
defined by the clan. Poetry expressed his fundamen­
tal devotion to the prestige and security of the 
group; without the clan, the individual bedouin had 
no status, no place in the world, no life of his own. 
As Chelhod has pointed out, there is no way to 
express individuality or personality in the language 
of the bedouin. The term wajh, face, which applied 
to the chief, was a concept designating the persona 
of the group, rather than the individuality of the 
sheikh. 

In certain conditions, these primary communities 
could be integrated into more inclusive, often 
stratified, bodies. At the points of contact bet­
ween the fertile parts of Arabia and the desert, at 
oases, in Yemen, and in the northern margins where 
the Arabian desert touches the fertile crescent, the 
relationships between bedouin and sedentary peoples 
involved regular cooperation for the exchange of 
agricultural for pastoral products and for the 
organization of the caravan trade. Cooperation 
could lead to trade agreements and treaties among 
autonomous participants, and it could also lead to 
the formation of political confederations. Such 
confederations were formed by the domination of one 
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tribe over others or through the recognition of an 
aristocratic family as leader of a confederation of 
clans. Though such groups did not show any of the 
ceremonial trappings or conceptions of political 
authority transcending the tribal or familial con­
text which we usually associate with the development 
of full-fledged monarchies, their integrative 
functions were still important. 

The integration of different groups could also 
occur on a religious basis. The formation of a 
garam, a common sanctuary, allowed for worship of the 
same gods, economic exchange, sociable contact and 
political bargaining. 

Only in the peripheral zones did monarchs and 
kingdoms, at times, prevail. In South Arabia, royal 
authority was first established about 1000 B.C. and 
lasted until Muslim times. In Yemen, the political 
elite was drawn from aristocratic tribes and con­
trolled landed estates. Temples also had extensive 
holdings, while the common people were organized into 
clans which were obliged to provide agricultural and 
military services to the elites. Tributary and 
vassal tribes extended the power of the Yemeni king­
doms well into the interior of Arabia. In the north, 
kingdoms were less fully institutionalized. For 
example, the ancient Nabatean kingdom was ruled by a 
king who claimed a divinely given authority and had 
some centralized administration but really depended 
on the support of a coalition of clan and tribal 
chiefs. 

Historical Tension and Change 

The degree to which the individual bedouin clan 
was the predominant historical actor and the degree 
to which confederated or large scale societies were 
dominant was historically variable. The main factor 
regulating this balance was the degree to which 
sedentarized forms of economy and society imposed 
upon or were overwhelmed by pastoral forms. The 
history of Arabia was governed by the tension between 
the settled areas and the pastoral areas. From about 
1000 B.C. until about A.D. 300 stable political 
organizations in the settled areas--Yemen, the ~i~az 
and on the northern periphery--successfully organlzed 
the interior of the peninsula and kept bedouin life 
subordinate to the agricultural and commercial econ­
omies of the settled kingdoms. 

Settlement in Yemen dates back to the tenth cen­
tury B.C. to the kingdoms of Saba', Ma'in, Qitban and 
~a~ramawt, which were agricultural and trading 
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societies active in the international spice and 
incense trade along the coasts of Arabia. By the 
fifth century B.C., Yemen was organized into king­
doms which had monarchical institutions, a stratified 
landed elite, a religious pantheon and organized 
temple worship of the gods, and encompassed agricul­
ture, trading, and pastoral peoples. By 115 B.C., 
the Himyarites united the south. By A.D. 300 the 
union of southern kingdoms was still in force. 

In the North Arabian desert, the first evidence of 
small kingdoms or confederations dates to the ninth 
and eighth centuries B.C. In the north, the influ­
ence of Middle Eastern empires and religions was 
important from earliest times. From the middle of 
the eighth to the middle of the seventh century B.C., 
Assyrian kings attempted to subdue the Arabs, secure 
the caravan routes, and extract tribute from the 
desert peoples, but permanent order was beyond their 
reach. By the early sixth century B.C., the 
Nabateans were in the course of forming a kingdom. 
Nabatean monarchical institutions and religious pan­
theon were derived from Syrian examples. By 587 B.C., 
they had replaced earlier peoples in North Arabia; 
by the end of the fourth century B.C., Petra was 
founded; and by the second century B.C. the 
Nabatean kingdom was fully established. By 85 B.C., 
the new kingdom had control of much of Jordan and 
Syria. Its business was the caravan trade with Yemen 
in the south and Egypt and Damascus and the coastal 
cities of Palestine. The kingdom lasted until A.D. 
106 when it was destroyed by the Romans. Palmyra 
succeeded Petra, and extended monarchical control 
over the deserts and surrounding bordering areas. 
Urbanized capitals, elaborate temples, wide com­
mercial networks, and strong Hellenistic culture 
marked Palmyran supremacy. 

These kingdoms, northern and southern, maintained 
economic and political order in the peninsula as a 
whole, integrating the bedouins of the desert in­
teriors into the political and cultural frameworks of 
the border states. The nomads functioned in 
peninsula-wide trade, linked settled places, and were 
absorbed in political coalitions sponsored by the 
northern and southern powers. 

The phase of the border kingdoms did not last. 
The opening of sea routes ~or international trade in 
the first century B.C. proved to be a financial and 
political disaster for Yemen. Political power in the 
south weakened with the failure of overland routes; 
bedouin troops interfered in internal conflicts in 
South Arabia, pushed in against agricultural areas, 
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and cut off Yemeni influence in the ~ijaz and in 
central Arabia. In A.D. 328, Imru' al-Qays b. "Amr, 
king of the Arabs, took control of Najran. In the 
north, Palmyra was destroyed in A.D. 271, the victim, 
as were the Nabateans, of Roman efforts to incorpor­
ate North Arabia directly into the empire. By the 
end of the third century, the grip of the old order 
was shattered. 

However, the effort to re-establish the border 
kingdoms and to extend peripheral power throughout 
Arabia resumed. The period from early fourth century 
to the end of the sixth century represents a phase of 
efforts to re-establish the dominance of border king­
doms in the peninsula. From the beginning of the 
fourth century, the old kingdoms were being replaced 
by "middle period kingdoms" which tried to restore or 
to keep order in the desert and to protect trade and 
oasis cultivation. In Yemen, the Himyarite kingdom 
was restored, but not with effective powers of old. 
The lessened authority of kings, the increased power 
of "feudal" families and independent tribes, the 
decline of the economy, and the breakdown of the old 
cultural identity of the pagan archaic society under 
Jewish and Christian competition made it impossible 
fully to restore the old order. Still, in the fifth 
century, Yemeni influence extended over the bedouins 
of the ~ijaz and central Arabia, mediated by the 
tribal confederation of Kinda. Kinda came into being 
in the fifth century and lasted about one hundred 
years. The authority of the Kinda family, however, 
was entirely personal and very limited. The confed­
eration blossomed so long as the heirs to the chief­
tainship of Kinda were able men whom the bedouins of 
other tribes would respect, and the confederation 
managed to keep together on this uncertain basis for 
about four generations. No permanent state could be 
established without institutions of a more sophisti­
cated and durable kind. 

In the same period, the Yemen was severely dis­
rupted by internal religious struggles and foreign 
invasion. In 512, Abyssinians invaded the country 
to restore Christian influence after the rise to 
power of a Jewish ruler, Dhu Nuwas. In 525 they 
succeeded in capturing control of the Yemen; in 535 
they attacked central Arabia and in 570 penetrated the 
~ijaz. The South Arabian economy crumbled, and 
political unity was completely lost. In 572 the 
Sasanians took control of Yemen from the Abyssinians. 

Similar efforts were made under Roman and Persian 
auspices to re-establish order on the northern bor­
ders of the Arabian desert. After the destruction of 
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the kingdoms of Petra and Palmyra, Romans assimilated 
the old kingdoms as provinces of the empire and 
attempted to defend these provinces by recruiting 
Arab confederates to guard against other Arabs and 
against the Sasanians. The Banu SaliQ served as 
Roman auxiliaries throughout the fifth century and 
were replaced at the end of the century by the 
Ghassanids. The Ghassanids were an Arab Christian­
Monophysite people. Their duty was to prevent the 
penetration of the bedouins from the desert into 
Syria and Palestine, to police and keep order on the 
frontiers between the Roman Empire and the desert, 
and to defend the Empire against the Persians and 
their clients. The Sasanian Empire also sustained a 
buffer state--the Kingdom of Lakhm--from A.D. 328 to 
A.D. 604. Along the border between Iraq and the 
desert the tribes of the area were organized into a 
new confederation under the leadership of the house 
of Lakhm whose capital was at ~ira, on the lower 
reaches of the Euphrates. Most of these peoples 
were Arameans and Nestorian Christians. 

However, the new competitors were not so powerful 
as their predecessors. Kinda and Ghassan represented 
tribal confederations rather than kingdoms. While 
the Lakhmids at ~ira had an urban capital, a devel­
oped monarchy, differentiated from its tribal base of 
support, and were strongly supported by the Sasanians, 
they were severely hampered by Sasanian controls and 
Arab competition. In the north, by the end of the 
century, the Romans and the Persians both removed 
their vassals from power and attempted to absorb 
North Arabia into their respective empires. Ghassan 
was deprived of Roman backing in 584 and the Lakhmids 
were replaced by Sasanian governors in 602. The 
middle period confederations were destroyed by out­
side powers who could not replace even their ephem­
eral contributions to political and economic order. 

In the sixth century, only Mecca stood out against 
the trend to political and social fragmentation. 
Mecca was a religious sanctuary, founded to serve the 
worship of the gods. From the fifth century, if not 
earlier, the shrine of Mecca, the Ka<ba, attracted 
pilgrims from all over Arabia. Mecca became the 
repository of the various idols and tribal gods of 
the peninsula, and the locus of an annual pilgrimage. 
The pilgrimage was also a period of truce which 
served not only for religious worship, but also for 
the arbitration of disputes, settlements of claims 
and debts, and of course, for trade. The Meccan 
fairs gave the Arabian tribes what sense they had of 
a common identity, and gave Mecca a kind of moral 
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primacy in much of western and central Arabia. 
These fairs were probably the origin of Mecca's 

commercial interests. The people called the Quraysh, 
who had taken control of Mecca in the fifth century, 
became a skilled retailing population, and in the 
sixth century international developments gave them a 
place in the spice trade as well. In the sixth cen­
tury, difficulties with other routes diverted a good 
deal of traffic to the overland Arabian route. 
Byzantine sea power in the Red Sea and the Indian 
Ocean was on the decline. Piracy was endemic in the 
Red Sea. At the same time, the route from the 
Persian Gulf up the Tigris-Eurphrates rivers was har­
rassed by Sasanian exploitation, and was frequently 
disrupted by Lakhmid, Ghassanid, and Persian-Roman 
wars. By the middle of the sixth century, Mecca had 
become, as the heir to Petra and Palmyra, one of the 
important caravan cities of the Middle East. The 
Meccans carried from Yemen to Syria goods coming from 
Africa or the Far East--spices, aromatics, leather, 
drugs, cloth, and slaves--and imported into Arabia 
money, weapons, cereals and wine. The trade required 
treaties with Byzantine officials, and with the 
bedouins, to assure safe passage of the caravans, 
protection of water and pasture rights, and guides 
and scouts. Such arrangements eventually gave Mecca 
a sphere of political as well as commercial influence 
among the nomads and created a rough confederation of 
client tribes. With the decline of Abyssinia, 
Ghassan and Lakhm, a loose Meccan diplomatic hegemony 
in association with Tamim tribes was established. 
Mecca became crucial as the center of latter day 
efforts to maintain large scale economic and polit­
ical organization in Arabia. Combining elements of 
tribal confederation with caravan city business 
organization and religious communal loyalties, Mecca 
attempted to maintain commercial and political order 
in the west and north of Arabia. 

In most of Arabia, however, the failure of the 
border powers to restore effective control over the 
center of the peninsula resulted in progressive, but 
not uninterrupted, bedouinization. The discipline 
imposed by the settled peoples upon the desert 
weakened. Bedouin communities were set free of the 
political and commercial controls once exerted by the 
border Kingdoms. As early as the third century, 
bedouin groups made inroads upon the settled areas of 
South Arabia. By the fourth and fifth centuries and 
continuing into the sixth, large scale migrations of 
bedouin peoples in the North Arabian desert and to 
the margins of the fertile crescent were under way. 
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Within Arabia, violent conflict between clans and 
tribes became more frequent. Progressively, pastoral 
interests overcame agricultural interests. Bedouin 
migrations turned marginal regions in Yemen and on 
the borders of Iraq and Syria back to pasturage. The 
trade routes were increasingly harrassed by maraud­
ers, and the sedentary population drifted into pas­
toral activities as it became too difficult to 
sustain agricultural life and as commercial oppor­
tunities were lost. The "bedouinization of Arabia," 
of course, did not happen all at once. It was a 
gradual and cumulative process, shifting the ever­
delicate balance between organized polities and clan 
society in favor of the latter. The predominant 
trend of the past centuries had been toward strength­
ening the bedouin clan, at the expense of economic 
prosperity and political security. Yet the tension 
between the interests of small groups and Mecca's 
political and religious confederacies remained high. 
The contrary trends would contribute explosively to 
the outbreak of the Arab conquests. 

Bedouin Religion,Meccan Religion and Monotheism 

The confrontation between strengthened small com­
munities and trading and religious confederacy was 
reflected in the cultural as well as the political 
life of Arabia in the late sixth century. The 
religious culture of Arabia reflected the different 
levels of social organization of the bedouin tribe, 
the Meccan confederacy and the influence of the 
imperial powers. Just as the political realm was 
beset by the tension among different types of polit­
ical and economic organization, cultural life was 
beset by incompatible visions of human life, human 
society, and conflicting concepts of the cosmos and 
the gods. 

The poetic and religious culture of the clans 
remained a constant and fundamental element in bed­
ouin life. By and large, the Arabian bedouin was a 
pagan, a polytheist, and an animist who believed that 
all natural objects and events were living spirits 
who could either be helpful or harmful to man. The 
universe of the Arabs was peopled with jinn--demons 
who had to be propitiated or controlled and defeated 
by the use of magic. By magical practices, the 
bedouin might determine his fate or coerce these 
forces, but he had no sympathetic relation with them. 
They were another tribe, not his own, though they 
invested his existence. The bedouins were also 
ancestor worshippers, worshippers of moon and star 
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gods, and also of gods in the form of stones or trees 
placed in protective santuaries, or garams. Other­
wise the religiosity of the bedouin did not extend to 
the formation of a cult, nor to the cultivation of 
emotionally based spiritual capacities. Nor was his 
religion a philosophic or religious vision of the 
universe. Still, his religious beliefs were import­
ant in the bedouin's life. They expressed his sense 
of the sacred vested mysteriously in the plethora of 
forces which dominated the natural world and the 
being of man. 

The religions of the politically more complex con­
federations and kingdoms were also pagan and poly­
theistic, but expressed a more differentiated concept 
of the divine, the natural and the human world. The 
tribal harams or the temples of archaic kingdoms were 
devoted to regularized cultic worship. The Meccan 
Ka•ba, for example, the center of a pilgrimage, was 
the sanctuary of numerous gods arranged in a 
hierarchy. These gods were no longer simply ident­
ified with nature; they were considered to be 
distinct persons separate from the natural forces 
which, as willful beings, they controlled. Such gods 
had to be propitiated by sacrifices; one could com­
municate with them as persons, and the shrines in 
Mecca had a regular priesthood to assure their 
proper worship. 

In an environment of shared sanctuaries, new con­
ceptions of collective identity emerged. The annual 
trade and religious fairs at Mecca and other places 
of pilgrimage, which brought the numerous families 
and tribes of the peninsula together, focused the 
worship of tribal peoples upon common cults, allowed 
them to observe one another's mores, and standardized 
the language and customs by which they dealt with 
each other. Awareness of common religious beliefs 
and that the tradition of each clan was similar to 
the life ways of others, recognition of aristocratic 
tribes and families, agreed institutions regulating 
pasturage, warfare, and commerce, alliance and 
arbitration procedures, a poetic koine and poetic 
forms used by reciters throughout Arabia--marked the 
development of a collective identity transcending the 
individual clan. Von Grunebaum has argued that cul­
tural integration in Arabia had proceeded so far as 
to create a single Arabian people, and Chelhod in 
Sociologie de l'Islam has argued the existence of an 
Arabian national culture, indeed an Arabian nation 
without a political state, before the time of 
Mu~ammad. 

In another sense there was a profound similarity 
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between the cultic confederation of Mecca and the 
fragmented life of the bedouin clans. The bedouin 
mentality and Meccan polytheism presented the same 
view of the person, society, and the universe. This 
view afforded no coherent conception of the human 
being as an entity. In ancient Arabic there is no 
single word corresponding to the soul. Qalb, ruh, 
nafs, wajh were the several terms in use;--Ehe~was 
no conception of a self-conscious integrated 
personality. Also the plurality of the gods reflec­
ted and symbolized a fragmented view of the nature of 
society and of the forces which governed the cosmos. 
In the pagan view the self was without a center, 
society without wholeness, and the universe barren of 
overall meaning. 

The monotheistic religions stood for something 
other. They were introduced into Arabia by foreign 
influences. Jewish and Christian settlements in 
Arabia, travelling preachers and merchants, the 
political pressure of the Byzantine empire and 
Abyssinia insinuated new ideas into the peninsula. 
By the sixth century, monotheism already had a cer­
tain vogue. Many non-believers understood the mono­
theistic religions; others, called hanif in the 
Qur'an, were believers in one God but not adherents 
of any particular faith. Others, in small oasis 
populations, had adopted Judaism or Christianity. 
Yemen and the border regions in the north, Lakhm and 
Ghassan, were officially Christian. Alongside of 
primary groups and pagan societies, Christianized 
societies reflecting larger Middle Eastern develop­
ments had formed. Their adherents were in the 
minority, and yet they were profoundly influential 
and, to many people, deeply appealing, both by the 
force of their teaching and by force of representing 
what was felt to be a more powerful, more sophistic­
ated, and more profound civilization. The new 
religions taught that there was a single God who 
created the moral and spiritual order of the world; 
a God who made men individually responsible for their 
actions and faith; a God who made all men brethren, 
whatever their race or clan, and who made their 
salvation possible. Thus, they differed profoundly 
from the pagan in their sense of the unity of the 
universe and the meaningfulness of personalized 
experience. Whereas the one could only see a frag­
mented world composed of numerous, disorderly and 
arbitrary powers, the other saw a universe as a 
totality grounded in, and created and governed by a 
single being who was the source of both the material 
and spiritual order of the cosmos. Whereas the pagan 
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world envisaged a society in which people were div­
ided by clan and locality, each with its own com­
munity and its own gods, the monotheistic religions 
imagined a society in which common faith made men 
brothers in the quest for salvation. Whereas in the 
pagan view the human being was a concatenation of 
diverse forces without any moral or physical center 
a product of the fates, in the view of the mono­
theistic religions he was a moral, purposive creature 
whose ultimate object was redemption. In the view of 
the high religions, God, the universe, man, and 
society were part of a single and meaningful whole. 

The monotheistic religions offered not only a new 
concept of the nature of man, God and the universe 
but also suggested new forms of communal and social 
organization. The possibilities were barely manifest, 
but in exceptional cases, such as the Christian 
community of Najran, a new type of political organ­
ization in conjunction with new religious identifi­
cations was in evidence. Najran was governed by 
three leading officials: a sayyid who acted as 
military commander and handled foreign relations; 
an •aqib who dealt with internal affairs; and the 
bishop in charge of the church and the monastic 
communities. In Najran, religion implied not only a 
different religious, but also a different political 
order, with recognition of the distinction between 
religious and secular authorities and communi ties. 
Similarly, Arabic speaking Nestorians of H.ira formed a 
congregation which coupled religious with tribal 
identity. Such communities were an image of develop­
ments which the higher religions inspired in Middle~ 
Eastern society at large and of the potentialities 
for further evolution within Arabian society itself. 

Mecca was the center of diverse cultural tensions 
much as it was the focus of diverse political and 
social arrangements. Like the rest of Arabia, Mecca 
had its elements of conservative clan society, but it 
was also the focus of bedouin pilgrimage and of 
foreign religious influences. Mecca was therefore 
the most complex and heterogeneous place in Arabia. 
Here society had grown beyond the limitations of the 
clan and tribe and afforded some complexity of polit­
ical and economic ties outside the confines of clan 
relationships. Mecca had a council of clans called a 
mala', which held a moral authority though it had no 
right to coerce any of the members or to enforce any 
council decisions without the co-operation of each 
individual clan. Mecca was also one of the few 
places to have a floating non-tribal population of 
individual exiles, refugees, outlaws, foreign 
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merchants, and settlers. The very presence of dif­
ferent peoples, of different clans, of people who 
belonged to none of the clans, of foreigners, of 
people with diverse religious convictions, of people 
with differing views of life's purposes and values, 
moved Meccans away from the old tribal religions and 
moral conceptions. New conceptions of personal worth 
and social status, new social relationships were 
fostered by the development of a more complex society. 
On the positive side, the imperatives of commercial 
activity, and Arabian-wide contacts and identifi­
cations, set individual personalities free from the 
traditions of their clans, set free self-conscious, 
critical spirits, capable of experimenting with new 
values, who might conceive a universal God and ethic­
al obligations. On the negative side, society suf­
fered from economic competition, social conflict and 
moral confusion. Commercial activities brought 
social stratification on the basis of wealth, and 
morally unassimilable discrepancies between individ­
ual ambitions and the imperatives of clan loyalty. 
The Qur'an condemned the displacement of tribal 
virtues by the ambition, greed, arrogance, and 
hedonism of the new rich. 

Thus, as compared with the Middle East which had 
centuries earlier reached an equilibrium of cultural, 
religious and political institutions, Arabia was a 
transitional society. Elements of a regressive 
economy, strong parochial community life, and pagan 
religious mentality were balanced by tendencies to­
ward political, cultural and religious unification 
and by the development of new forms of religious and 
political order. Widening mental horizons were 
coupled with resistance to new forms of socio­
cultural organization. Arabia was in ferment. A 
society in the midst of constructive political exper­
iments was threatened by anarchy. Strong clan and 
tribal powers threatened to overwhelm the fragile 
forces of agricultural stability, commercial activity 
and political cohesion. Arabia was a society touched 
by imperial influences but without a central govern­
ment, marked by the monotheistic religions but with­
out embracing churches, transparent to the radiation 
of Middle Eastern ideas but not permeated by them. 
Arabia had yet to find its place in the Middle East­
ern world. 

The Conquests and the Assi~ilation of Arab Peoples 
into Empire Society 

From this vantage, we can interpret the meaning of 
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the Arab conquests and their place in the evolution 
of Arabian society. They no longer appear as a sud­
den, unexpected, or accidental development, but as 
one which rose directly out of the conflict of dif­
ferent forms of religious, social and political 
organization in Arabia. In previous centuries the 
influence of the Middle East upon Arabia created 
conditions favorable to the development of elements 
of large-scale socio-political organization and for 
the development of monotheistic religious life in 
Arabia. Arabian society had reached a stage of 
development which brought intense political, social 
and moral conflict among alternative political and 
religious possibilities. With conflict came the 
potentiality for revolutionary change, a potentiality 
realized through the inspiration and leadership of 
the Prophet MuQammad. Through the revelations of the 
Qur'an, and his career as moral exemplar and polit­
ician, MuQammad found the solution in principle to 
the conflicts within Arabian society. He could 
begin to integrate the otherwise anarchic small clans 
into a larger confederacy on the basis of religious 
loyalty, build a state structure through which polit­
ical and economic order might eventually be achieved, 
and resolve the conflict of bedouin familial and 
Meccan commercial values in a new religious point of 
view. MuQammad fused tribal society, the monotheist­
ic religious mentality, with religious community, 
trading confederacy and political organization to 
create a new society built upon a "church"-like 
religious community and incipient imperial 
organization. Out of the manifold elements of the 
old order MuQammad helped to generate a new dispen­
sation for Arabia which gave it an institutional and 
cultural structure, parallel to, and on a par with, 
that of the larger Middle East. Under the aegis of 
MuQammad, Arabia became a Middle Eastern type society 
in which parochial and tribal groups were integrated 
into a monotheistic community. 

The Arab conquests were the result of the form­
ation of the new community. They began as a result 
of the Muslim effort to build an Arabian-wide polit­
ical and religious regime, and to impose its vision 
of the human and social order on Arabia. There is a 
good deal of uncertainty about how early and how 
clearly this objective was formulated. Muhammad him­
self attempted to extend his religious and.political 
influence throughout the ~ijaz; Watt argues that his 
ambition extended to the Christian tribes on the 
borders of Syria; Shoufani in a recent book on the 
Riddah argues that from the time of the capitulation 
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of Mecca, MuQammad aspired to an Arabian and Syrian 
empire. In any case, within a year after MuQammad's 
death, the leaders of the new community had decided 
to extend its boundaries beyond the tribes who had 
already submitted to MuQammad's authority and to 
incorporate the whole of Arabia under the rule of 
Medina and Mecca. Whether the attacks on Syria and 
Iraq were decided in advance or whether they were a 
natural outgrowth of the fighting in Arabia--the 
result of splinter movements of tribes seeking to 
compensate themselves elsewhere for losses in Arabia 
--whether planned, or whether determined by events 
and responses to events, the construction of a new 
commercial, religious, and then political confeder­
ation in the ~ijaz in disequilibrated and unsettled 
times, and in a vacuum of established powers, led to 
the conquest of much of the Middle East. The con­
quests began in reconnaissance and booty raids, but 
the early victories opened the way for a great flood 
of peoples to enter the fertile crescent, riding on 
the wave of initial successes. With the defeat of 
the Byzantine and the Sasanian Empires, a frontier 
between populations broke down; Arabian people moved 
into the lands of the Middle East. 

Thus the conquests rose out of the process of 
religious and political consolidation in Arabia. In 
turn they set the stage for two crucial, inter­
connected developments. One was the completion of 
the historic process of transforming Arabian society 
and assimilating it into the larger society of the 
Middle East; the other was the reciprocal inte­
_gration of Middle Eastern peoples into a new political 
and religious identity which marks the origin of a 
new Middle Eastern civilization in the wake of the 
nomadic conquests. 

The first part of this double process--the inte­
gration of Arabian peoples into the general Middle 
Eastern society--was a function of the conquests and 
the migration of masses of Arabians into the fertile 
crescent and other parts of the empire Hiddle East. 
The migrations created two new arenas for the assimi­
lation of Arabian peoples into the citied, religious 
and imperial institutions of the empire societies. 
In the courts of the Arab caliphs, Arabian and Middle 
Eastern political institutions and ideologies would 
be integrated, the Islamic religion bolstered and its 
repertoire of expression expanded by the assimilation 
of previous religious attainments of the Middle East, 
and a new cultural style, literary, artistic and 
scientific, elaborated on the basis of Middle East­
ern precedents. The process by which a distinctive 
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Islamic cultural style, yet one which was based upon 
the past achievements of Middle Eastern civilizations, 
took shape has been frequently described and does not 
require further attention here. But there is another 
aspect of the integration of Arabian people into 
Middle Eastern society and culture which is less 
fully appreciated. In the great centers of Arab 
settlement, especially such garrison towns as Ba~ra, 
KGfa, and Fust~t, bedouin peoples were finally inte­
grated into the general Middle Eastern society. They 
were citified, truly instructed in monotheistic 
religion and subjected to imperial regimes. In the 
villages and towns which the Arabs settled, the 
institutions of a new mass society were forged. In 
these settlements the pressures generated by sedent­
arization and urbanization, by the teachings of 
Islam, and by contact with other Middle Eastern 
peoples weakened the old tribal society, fostered new 
group and communal structures, intensified the 
stratification of society and the division of labor, 
and brought about the Islamic cultural developments 
which together amounted to a new stage in the history 
of Arab society. 

Ba~ra is the best known example of these 
developments. In Ba~ra the traditional structure of 
the bedouin clan was disrupted. The exigencies of 
settlement and the requirements of military and 
fiscal administration led to the organization of the 
Arab settlers into new groups, which were clans and 
tribes in name only. To make uniform regiments and 
pay units, big clans were subdivided and smaller ones 
combined. The composition of these military units 
was also changeable. Newcomers had to be integrated 
into older units; with the settlement of Marw in 
681, the remaining groups had to be reorganized. 
Clan solidarity was disrupted; new groups were 
created; only very small units of the older sort 
remained viable. 

Another source of pressure on bedouin society was 
the breakdown of the barriers between the Arab and 
non-Arab populations of Iraq. Ba~ra was flooded with 
non-Arabs. As the Arabs made use of defeated armies 
to recruit manpower for further advances, Iranian 
regiments were enlisted en masse. Arab governors 
brought back troops from the east to serve as police 
and bodyguards. Mercenaries came to the towns look­
ing for work and wanting to throw in their lot with 
the conquerors. So did scribes, tax-collectors, 
clerks, estate managers, and even village chiefs and 
landowners. In addition, merchants in long distance 
trade and menial workers (including bath attendants, 
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weavers, and spinners) also came to Ba~ra; finally, 
itinerant construction and naval workers, fugitive 
peasants, migrant laborers, and slaves flooded the 
city. This non-Arab population was extremely 
diverse. Aside from Indians, Malays, Gypsies, 
Negroes, Turks, who came in small numbers from remote 
areas, the non-Arab population was mainly Iranian and 
Aramean, Nestorian Christian, with some Jews. Many 
kept their religions, but others converted to Islam. 
Some were taken into Arab clans as mawali, others 
were not. 

The absorption of this migrant population had 
important repercussions on the clans. As they 
absorbed mawali, clans became less and less kinship 
groups and more and more political and economic 
groups built around a kinship core. In some cases, 
the mawali even began to outnumber the Arabs. Not 
only was kinship weakened, but class distinctions 
came to be introduced. The mawali themselves con­
stituted an inferior class; furthermore, they 
affected the stratification of Arab clans. The gap 
between aristocratic and other clans widened as the 
influx of mawali changed the relative power of the 
clans. For example, one tribe, the Tamim, acquired 
former Persian cavalry units as its clients, while 
another, the ijan?ala, had slave laborers and weavers 
as its clients. 

Within clans, the emergence of class distinctions 
was even more profound. We can see a growing differ­
entiation on a class basis between the sheikh and 
the rest of the tribesmen. The sheikhs had always 
had higher status within the group, but in the city 
their administrative and military functions and other 
opportunities to·prosper widened the gulf between the 
chiefs and their followers. Tribal chiefs became 
landowners, sometimes of lands granted to them by 
the caliphate, and formed a new aristocracy, taxed 
at favorable rates, whose interests diverged from 
the general interest of the city Arabs in a uniform 
revenue administration and in a steady supply of 
income for stipends. Lists of the residences or 
palaces of notables and tribal leaders, apart from 
the dwellings or quarters of their clans, and lists 
of agricultural estates owned privately by the 
chiefs and not as part of the collective pasture 
reserves of the clan, suggest that the notables were 
living apart and enjoying wealth, privileges, and a 
style of life not consistent with the ancient bedouin 
mores. Sedentarization broke up the social unity of 
the tribes. Class distinctions emerged in what once 
had been cohesive and integrated groups. Tribal 
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society was breaking down in favor of a society 
stratified on the basis of class and power. 

Under pressures of urbanization and contact with 
settled peoples, Arab society was also evolving into 
a more specialized, urbanized occupational structure. 
In Ba9ra the Arabs had created a camp town, but 
settlement soon made it an important manufacturing 
and trading center. New international routes con­
nected Ba9ra with Iran and India. Ba9ra was also a 
nodal point for trade with the ~ijaz and Yemen. The 
city became a center for the importation and export­
ation of oriental luxuries, weapons, and money; also 
a city of regional importance in manufacturing, 
especially of cloth goods, and in banking, as a cen­
ter for money changing. With the retirement of Arab 
townspeople from active military duty at the end of 
the seventh century, the working and commercial 
population must have been strengthened. Similarly, 
the new religion of Islam offered opportunities for 
social mobility through what we may call careers in 
religion--teaching, scholarship, and legal 
administration. While Arab clans remained the cru­
cial unit of society, Islam, urbanization and inter­
action with non-Arab peoples converted a clan-based 
society into a more highly differentiated urban type 
of society. 

These tendencies point to a post-conquest evol­
ution of Arab society which repeated the process of 
social change by which previous Middle Eastern 
societies--stratified, specialized societies, cultur­
ally identified by allegiance to a monotheistic 
religion--had been established. The first century 
of Islam brought about just those changes which mark 
the emergence of an empire type society. In this 
period we see the formation of Arab-Islamic political 
institutions, the progressive differentiation of 
political and religious life, the birth of a new 
religious culture, and the spawning of a stratified, 
occupationally specialized mass society in an urban 
setting. 

One further aspect of this evolution should be 
mentioned, though we cannot explore it--that is the 
reciprocal influence of Arab peoples upon the Middle 
East as a whole. The formation of an "Arab-empire 
type society" did not occur within Arabia itself, in 
isolation from the rest of the Middle East, but 
within the former empire provinces in conjunction 
with the reciprocal assimilation of Middle Eastern 
peoples into a shared Arabic and Islamic culture. 
The overall effect of the historic transformation of 
Arabian peoples under the influence of Middle Eastern 
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society was not to generate a new and parallel civil­
ization, but to merge the Arabian and Middle Eastern 
peoples into a single new civilization. Just as 
Arabian peoples were assimilated into the urbanized 
world of the Middle East, they in turn absorbed 
Middle Eastern peoples into the cultural identity of 
Islam and the political affiliation of the caliphate. 
In the formation of a new civilization the. Arabs were 
absorbed into the economic and social structures of 
the Middle Eastern empire societies while lending to 
those societies a new cultural and political identity. 
From this point of view, the Arab conquests were not 
a "barbarian" invasion but a crucial moment in the 
process of interaction between peoples by which an 
"outside" people acquired the institutional and cul­
tural forms--not the particular style--of empire 
peoples, and in the course of doing so forged, in 
conjunction with empire peoples, a new form of 
civilization. 

Summary and Conclusion 

What is the significance of the Arab conquests? 
What do they tell us about the relationship between 
outside and empire peoples? My argument has been 
that the case of Arabia and the Middle East is one in 
which outside peoples were in the process of an his­
toric evolution which paralleled and recapitulated 
the historical sequences by which the empire civil­
izations themselves had come into being. In the 
course of this transformation, the influence of 
empire peoples upon outside peoples was a crucial 
factor. In Arabian history this influence manifested 
itself in the development of archaic political, com­
mercial, and religious institutions and later in the 
diffusion of the higher religions through the 
peninsula. In Arabian history, however, the process 
of induced social change was never completed, but led 
rather to an historical crisis, the crisis of the 
sixth century in which the several unintegrated 
levels of Arabian society--bedouin groups, archaic 
religious and commercial communities, and mono­
theistic religious culture--were fused into a new 
and into the first Arabian-wide society. This new 
society conquered the empires and thereby moved the 
terrain of its own internal evolution into more 
intimate contact with the empire peoples. In the 
new Arab settlements, the process of social change, 
induced by Islamic religious identifications, and by 
contact with empire peoples, led to the integration 
of tribes into larger·-communities, the specialization 
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and stratification of society, and the differen­
tiation of religious and political institutions so 
that Arabian society at last acquired all of the 
institutional features of empire civilization. In 
the course of these developments a reciprocal Arab 
influence upon empire peoples led to changes which 
served to fuse Arabian and empire peoples into a 
single civilization. 

At the same time, it is worth noting that no 
evolutionary development is ever complete. Each 
stage bears with it the marks of past levels of 
organization. In Arab-Islamic society, the power of 
the family and the clan remained potent both as a 
social institution and a cultural ideal. Other 
features of archaic society and culture remain em­
bedded in the new order. The later history of 
Islamic societies, like the history of Arabia, may 
also be described in terms of the imminent tensions 
between successive levels of institutional and cul­
tural development. In the maturation of a society, 
as in the growth of a person, the past is never lost, 
but lives on as an active force embedded in the 
present. 
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CONQUERORS AND CONQUERED: IRAN 

M.G. Morony 

It seems most appropriate to center a discussion of 
the relationships between the conquerors and the 
conquered in Iran following the Arab-Muslim conquest 
on three related conceptual issues which are embedded 
in this subject. 1 While these issues do not neces­
sarily exhaust the possibilities they may have some 
application to other parts of the early Islamic 
empire. In the first place, the assumption of a 
relationship between conquerors and conquered implies 
contacts which ultimately served as the basis of 
mutual assimilation. Secondly, such contacts occur­
red according to differing modes of interaction among 
the people involved which depend, thirdly, on the 
establishment and recognition of the categories into 
which people are divided for the purpose of describ­
ing their interaction. It is best to approach these 
issues in reverse order although they will remain 
somewhat interwoven. 

The first kind of category which presents us with 
difficulties is geographical. 'i.Vhat do we mean by 
Iran in the seventh and eighth centuries? In prac­
tice the use of this term is perhaps even less 
definite than Syria and would appear to include those 
parts of the Islamic empire north and east of Iraq 
which included the conquered Sasanian empire plus 
parts of Transoxania and Afghanistan, to say nothing 
of northern India,which were not parts of the 
Sasanian empire but were incorporated into the 
Islamic empire. While an Iranian cultural region may 
thus be defined as the entire mashriq neither the 
geographical region of the Iranian plateau nor the 
territory of the modern state corresponds to the 
ethnic Iranian presence in this period. There were 
Irarcians outside of Iran such as the Soghdians in 
Transoxania, Hephthalites in Afghanistan, Kurds and 
Persians in Iraq, Persians and Soghdians in the 
~ijaz, and a general post-conquest diaspora of 
Persians in the western parts of the Islamic empire. 
Nor was the Iranian plateau inhabited exclusively by 
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Persians. The Arabs established relationships with 
non-Persians such as Armenians, Indians, Indonesians, 
Qufichis, and Turks, and with other non-Persian 
Iranians such as Daylamis and the "Kurds" of Fars, 
Khuzistan, the Jibal and Azerbaijan. 

While the use of ethnic categories yields a set of 
bilateral relationships among Arabs and the various 
non-Arab peoples in Iran, religious distinctions are 
equally useful in defining relationships in post­
conquest Iran. Ideally relations among Muslims and 
non-Muslims should include all the other religions 
present in Iran: Magians of every kind, Manichaeans 
(including Mazdakis), Buddhists, pagans, Jews and 
Christians. One should also acknowledge regional 
differences within the Iranian plateau which tended 
to be increased by local terms of capitulation at the 
time of the conquest and by differing modes of Arab 
settlement in different parts of Iran. 

One also suspects that behind the categories of 
conquerors and conquered lurks the assumption that 
they are equivalent to rulers and subjects, Arabs 
and non-Arab,s, or Muslims and non-Muslims. Perhaps 
this was less true in Iran than in other parts of 
the early Islamic empire and Persians participated as 
members of the ruling/conquering society in three 
different ways. First, Persian defectors, nobles, 
volunteers, mawali, and conscripts were present in 
Muslim armies. Units of the Sasanian army from 
western Iran participated in the conquest of the 
eastern provinces of the Sasanian empire and in push­
ing the borders of the Islamic empire further east. 
By the eighth century non-Arab elements were being 
used to balance and neutralize Arab forces in Umayyad 
armies, and to swell the size of armies for conquest. 
Qutayba ibn Muslim was joined by the dahaqin of 
north-eastern Iran and formed a special unit of ten 
thousand archers from the Soghdian, Hephthalite, and 
Khurasani nobility. There was also a unit of mawali 
in the army by this time, but the conscripts levied 
for Qutayba in Khurasan, Bukhara and Khwarizm by the 
local dahaqin for seasonal service were present in 
the army as subjects and as an aspect of their 
servitude. 

Secondly, local Sasanian notables survived as part 
of the ruling class of the early empire by virtue of 
agreements they made with the Muslim Arabs to submit 
at the time of the conquest in return for paying 
tribute at Nihavand, I~fahan, and briefly at Rayy in 
the Jibal, at Zarang in Sistan, at Nishapur, Nasa, 
Abivard, 1'fis, Marv, Marv-al-Riid and Herat in 
Khurasan, and at Bukhara in Soghdia. The tributary 
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agreements recognized and perhaps increased the pow­
ers that local notables exercised over the rest of the 
population. They served as intemediaries between the 
Arab military organization and the tax-paying subject 
population, assessing and collecting taxes according 
to the Sasanian system in their own districts and 
turning them over to the Arabs with a minimum of 
interference. As non-Muslim members of the ruling 
class, by the eighth century they were practising tax 
discrimination against native converts to Islam and 
collecting taxes from demilitarized Arabs at Marv. 
Collaboration with the Arabs could be vindictive and 
at I~fahan, where the defense had been weak and div­
ided at the time of the conquest, the local notable 
who came to tems with the Arabs claimed the peo~le 
of the city deserved what he had done with them. 
Arab governors usually collected taxes through such 
local authorities and as early as 39/659 we hear of 
widespread tax revolt in the Jib~H, Fars, and Kirman.3 

Non-Arabs also served as administrators and 
advisors for Arab generals and governors: people 
such as al-I;Iasan al-Ba~ri who was secretary for the 
governor of Khurasan and set up the diwan of kharaj 
for the governor of Sistan,4 or I;Iayyan al-Nabati and 
his son Muqatil in Khurasan.S In general, unlike the 
dahaqin, mawali who acted as administrators did so as 
part of the central administration, were supposed to 
be part of Arab tribal society, and operated without 
any roots in the local population. 

While Persians might thus be part of the ruling 
class, conversely, Arabs were not always rulers but 
might be rebels such as the tribal bands that ravaged 
Sistan during the first civil war, or most often the 
Khawarij. During the Umayyad period Khariji activit­
ies in southern Iran were an extension of conflicts 
in Iraq into Khuz.istan, Fars, I~fahan, Kirman, and 
Sistan. Khariji rebels might catalyze local feelings 
of resentment against taxation and central control, 
often enjoyed support in rural areas, and were some­
times joined by native non-Muslims and mawali 
attracted by their equalitarian outlook and regard 
for the rights of non-Muslims. The brief independ­
ence they enjoyed meant that taxes were spent 
locally, but also made them liable to double taxation 
and government reprisals. Kirman, which served as a 
refuge and restaging area for the Khawarij during the 
second civil war,is a case in point. In 68/687-8 the 
Azraqi rebel Qatari extorted money from the local 
Kirmanis to finance his return to Khuzistan and is 
said to have "devoured the land. n6 Natives who got 
involved with the Khawarij could find themselves 
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compromised when the government forces eventually 
arrived, so they might go over to the government side 
at the proper moment for the sake of expediency and 
help to suppress the Arab rebels. 

Local opposition to control by the central govern­
ment of the Islamic empire was also expressed in iso­
lated risings and disorders such as those at Istakhr 
in 659-60, Badhghis, Herat and Pushang in 661-2, or 
at Nrsh~par and Zarang during the first civil war. 
Sometimes they were led by the local notables as was 
the revolt of the marzban Q~rin in Khurasan in 653 
that spread to Qiihistan, Nrshapiir, and Balkh. Harry of 
these revolts were part of the conquest itself and 
amounted to attempts to throw off the tributary arran­
gements local notables had concluded with the Arabs 
and perhaps regarded as only temporary expedients. 
Several places had to be subdued by the Arabs twice or 
more before a final settlement was reached but in the 
Arabic sources the opponents of the Muslims in places 
that had once agreed to tribute are described as 
"rebels." Local revolts were also more likely to oc­
cur when the Arabs were proccupied with their own 
conflicts, especially during the two civil wars of 
the seventh century, and the attempt to throw off Arab 
Muslim rule was repeated in Khurasan in the 680s. 

Rebellion, raiding and baditry were the usual 
expressions of opposition to any control by the rural 
tribes of the mountains and deserts such as the 
Qufrchrs of Baluchistan who assisted refugees from 
Kirman. Kurds were likely to take advantage of any 
disorder. In 18/639 the Kurds of Fars attacked 
Hurmuz~n when he was defending Ahwaz against the 
J.lluslims and then, in 23/644 they joined the revolt of 
Fayriiz in Khiizistan against Abu Mils~. In 38/658-9 
they joined the Khawarij in the mountains of Ramhur­
muz along with the peasants (•uluj) and in 77/696 
when the Kurds around ~ulwan and other local people 
joined the Khawarij the Kurds occupied ~ulwan. It is 
not surprising to find Kh~riji .attitudes surviving 
among the Kurds as a consequence of such involvement. 
At the beginning of the eighth century the Kurds of 
Fars also joined Ibn al-Ash•ath after he had been 
driven out o£ Iraq.7 

Some regions were never permanently controlled but 
offered sources of booty and slaves through raiding 
the territory of autonomous or independent Iranian 
rulers. The Daylimis of Gilan were raided from 
Qazvrn and Azerbaijan while the pagans of Ghiir pro­
vided slaves for the markets of Herat and srst~n. 
The Soghdian captives taken by Qutayba at Bukh~ra 
were taken back to Harv. The terms of submission for 
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most places in Iran included the provision that th~ 
inhabitants were not to be enslaved, and while 
defeated, captured Khawarij might be enslaved, most 
slaves came from the advancing edge of the conquest 
as it moved east and north. Slaves were part of the 
booty and the traffic moved them west and south, 
first to the frontier settlements and garrisons, then 
to the am~~r in Iraq where Khur~sanr and srstanr cap­
tives were taken, and even to the ~ij~z where Sogh­
dian captives were taken in the 680s. The fate of 
such captives and the relation between master and 
slave varied widely. Some became administrators, 
such as $alil:;l ibn •Abd al-Ral:;lman whose parents were 
taken captive at Nashrudh in srst~n in 653 and who 
converted the tax accounts in Iraq from Persian into 
Arabic as the secretary of ~aj j aj and then rose to be 
•amil of the Saw~d in the reign of Sulaym~n (715-17). 
Others became military slaves. •ubaydallah b. Ziyad, 
who raided Paikand and Ramitin in the territory of 
Bukhara in 673-4, kept four thousand (or two thousand) 
prisoners as his own slaves and settled them in Ba~ra 
as a corps of archers.8 In tragic contrast to this 
is the fate of the eighty Bukharan hostages taken back 
to Medina by sa•Id ibn •uthman in the reign of Yazrd 
I (680-3) where he forced them to do agricultural 
labor so they killed him and committed mass suicide.9 

The treatment of captive women and children varied 
just as widely. Most became domestic servants and 
concubines in Muslim Arab households, but we are told 
of two women belonging to the highest Persian aristo­
cracy taken captive in Khurasan in 37/657-8 who were 
entertained by a dihqan in Iraq who fed them from 
golden dishes on silken cloth (freed them?) and 
returned them to Khurasan.lO The treatment of the 
Soghdians at Paikand again stands out in contrast, 
perhaps because of the stiffer resistance the Arabs 
met in Transoxania. About 706 Qutayba's amrr at 
Paikand, Warqa • ibn Na~r, is said to have appropri­
ated the two beautiful daughters of one of the 
residents for himself and the distraught father's 
attack on the governor set off a revolt there. To 
suppress it Qutayba loosed his troops on the town, 
everyone capable of fighting was killed and the rest 
enslaved. But the merchants of Paikand who had been 
off trading with China at the time of the revolt were 
able to ransom their women, children, and relatives 
after they returned.11 

Muslim Arabs also interacted with the native 
population in Iran as neighboring settlers and land­
owners in towns and villages. At first the main mode 
of Arab settlement was the establishment of military 
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colonies as garrisons in fortified administrative 
districts or new suburbs of existing cities, or in 
villages on their outskirts. Arab military enclaves 
were often segregated from the local population for 
the purposes of security, defense and control and 
interactions between them on a non-official level 
were to some extent affected by whether the Arabs 
confined themselves to a walled citadel district as 
at Rayy or Bukhara or were dispersed throughout a 
city and its environs as at Nishapur, Marv, Balkh, or 
I9fahan. But even where Arab garrisons were settled 
outside of cities, in new suburbs or old villages, 
they tended to be separated from the native popu­
lation, as at Qumm where one of the villages was 
garrisoned in 644, or might be pulled back within the 
city for greater protection and control, as the Iraqi 
tribesmen settled in villages around Balkh were moved 
inside the city in 725. Initial settlement patterns 
were overlaid by the migration of successive groups 
of Iraqi Arabs sent to Iran as military reinforce­
ments or who came as the relatives and retinues of 
new governors. 

The other main type of settlement was the result 
of the unofficial migration of Iraqi Arabs most of 
whom established themselves as land-owners in western 
Iran. By the early eighth century, especially after 
the failure of the revolt of Ibn al-Ash•ath, Iraqis 
fleeing the oppression of I;Iajjaj sought refuge and 
new economic opportunities in Iran. 

Arab settlers interacted with the native popu­
lation in a number of ways. Where Arabs settled in 
new suburbs and villages and brought new land under 
cultivation the disruption was minimal although they 
had the effect of reorienting urban life to new 
internal centers, increasing the size of cities, and 
competing for resources, especially water, for 
agriculture. In some places, such as Kirman and 
Bukhara, the native population was actually dis­
placed to provide houses and lands for the Arab 
settlers. At Bukhara, where the Arab garrison 
settled inside the town, 'it was the natives who had 
to give up their houses to them who built a new sub­
urb outside the city.l2 At Kirman many people fled 
to Mukran, Sistan, or overseas at the time of the 
conquest in 650 leaving their dwellings and lands to 
be divided among the Arabs who settled there, cultiv­
ated the land and paid the tithe on it.l3 Such 
displacement sent a rever~e current of Persian 
emigrants to the Arab garrison cities in Iraq. 

In addition to whatever disruption they caused, 
the establishment of a new class of Arab landlords in 

M.G. Morony 79 

western Iran set up complex relationships between 
themselves and their Persian neighbors and a landlord­
tenant relationship between themselves and the native 
Persian peasants on their estates. Land was acquired 
in a number of ways. At Kirman abandoned lands were 
seized while at Qazvin lands were assigned for the 
support of the five-hundred-man garrison established 
there in 645. New Arab landlords were also created 
by the land-grants made by •ubaydallah ibn Ziyad for 
governors in Iran about 680. \ihen Sharik ibn 
al-A•war al-I;Iarithi was appointed governor of Kirman 
•ubaydallah granted him land there and likewise 
granted Kathir ibn Shihab many villages from the 
state domains in the Jibal when he was made governor 
of that province. Kathir built his fortress in 
Dinawar and four generations later his great-great­
grandson Zuhra is said to have held many estates at 
Masabadhan.l4 Some land was purchased from its nat­
ive owners at Qazvin by later settlers, at Qumm, and 
in Azerbaijan where Arab settlers from Iraq and Syria 
bought land from Persians and acquired villages the 
inhabitants of which became their tenant farmers.l5 
Sharik sold the land granted to him in Kirman to I;Iarb 
b. Ziyad from Ba9ra while Idris b. Ma•qil al-•Ijli, a 
sheep-trader and preparer of perfumes, settled with 
his relatives at a village near Hamadhan in the 7 30s 
where they used their wealth to acquire many 
villages.l6 Finally, land was acquired by gift as at 
Qumm where the Persian notable, Yazdanfadhar, who 
owned the village of Abarishtjan gave land to the 
Ash•ari Arab settlers from Kufa in the early eighth 
century.l7 

Qumm actually provides the clearest example of the 
kinds of interactions and tensions that developed 
between the new Arab settlers and landowners and 
their Persian neighbors. The hospitality extended to 
the first settlers wore thin as new settlers arrived 
and the development of their lands by the Arabs com­
peted for local resources. The Arabs are said to 
have constructed over twenty new underground water 
channels and began to introduce new crops which led 
to a dispute with the people of neighboring villages 
over the Arabs' share in the water rights. The issue 
was decided by force. The Arabs destroyed their 
neighbors' dams, forced them to concede one third of 
the water to the settlement at Qumm and emerged from 
the conflict in control of the distribution of river 
water and owning a majority of th~ channels. 

Economic interactions were not limited to landlord­
tenant relationships or the purchase and sale of 
land. They also included the collection of taxes and 
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the taking of booty that served to redistribute the 
wealth, concentrate it in the hands of the new ruling 
and landholding class, and to a certain extent di­
verted some of the wealth of the Iranian plateau to 
the Arab garrison cities of Iraq. Arabs were also 
involved in trade with the native population either 
to purchase provisions for the army (•ubaydallah ibn 
Abi Bakra used the opportunity for profiteering as 
governor of Sistan in 697) or to engage in the inter­
national transit trade through the Soghdian merchants 
at Marv.l8 While it is natural to think of the nat­
ive population as the sellers and the Arabs as the 
buyers in most transactions, Arabs seem to have made 
their contribution to organizing economic activity. 
We hear of a trading-post on the eastern frontier of 
Sistan that was set up by the Bakr ibn Wa'il that was 
so valuable that Bakr and Tamim clashed over its con­
trol a total of twenty-four times during the second 
civil war. Likewise, Idris ibn Ma•qil brought his 
skills as a perf~~ist and sheep-trader to Hamadhan. 
Commercial transactions also led to creditor-debtor 
relationships between the natives and Arabs that 
could have differing consequences. The Soghdian 
merchants who loaned money to finance Bukayr's exped­
ition against Transoxania from Marv in 696 were later 
given special treatment by him because of the great 
favor he owed them. In contrast there is the story 
that Idris ibn Ma•qil once attacked and throttled a 
merchant who owed him money.l9 

By all indications the Arabs who settled in Iran 
tended to assimilate to the local population once 
they abandoned their exclusively military status and 
entered into the local economic life. The Arabs who 
settled at Kirman were lost to the army, but in most 
places assimilation was mitigated by the preser­
vation of an Arab identity and Arab genealogies by 
the settlers even though their descendants came to 
speak Persian. The result was a mixed but still 
fairly distinct society. In the tenth century 
Ya•qubi describes towns in the western Jibal such as 
Hulwan, Saimara, and Sirawan inhabited by mixed 
populations of Arabs, Persians and Kurds but where 
everyone spoke Persian.20 

Apart from considerations based on ethnic dis­
tinctions among Arabs and non-Arabs interactions 
among Muslims and non-~-:luslims also illustrate post­
conquest relationships. Normally, at first, all 
non-Muslims paid tribute but suffered losses in vary­
ing degrees to Islam either through captivity or 
conversion. 

Muslims had already dealt with Magians in Yaman 
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and Bahrayn as well as Iraq by the time they reached 
the Iranian plateau, and it had been decided that 
they were eligible to pay tribute in return for pro­
tection just as Jews and Christians were although 
they had no revelation or prophet. As a result of 
contacts with Magians in Iraq the legal scholars also 
eventually decided that a Muslim should not marry 
Magian women or eat animals slaughtered by Magians. 
But from a religious point of view Hagians as such 
were largely ignored at the time of the conquest. 
The priesthood was not recognized as representing a 
religious community and there was little interference 
in the cult. The only specific arrangement made at 
the time of the conquest was the Huslim agreement not 
to interfere with the dances of the people of Shiz in 
Azerbaijan.2l In some places fire-temples were con­
verted into mosques as the result of Arab settlement 
and Magian evacuation or, later on, as a result of 
conversion by the local population. 

The first serious attempt at suppression, inter­
vention, and apparently even conversion of the 
Hagians came in the reign of Hu•awiya when Ziyad sent 
his kinsman •ubaydallah ibn Abi Bakra of Ba9ra to 
destroy the fire-temples in Fars and Sistan, confis­
cate their wealth, and suppress the priesthood. He 
seems to have been only successful in Fars where he 
destroyed the fire-temple of Kariyan near Darabjird 
while the hi!'!?_.:i<ih. of Sis tan escaped with his temple 
at Karkuya intact.22 Later we hear that ~ajjaj des­
troyed the fire-temple in a Magian village at Qumm.23 
Other extinctions occurred even later. The fire con­
tinued to burn at a pre-Islamic temple at Idhaj on 
the border between Khuzistan and I9fahan until the 
reign of al-Rashid (786-809) .24 Still later sup­
pressions were carried out by the Turk Barun at the 
turn of the tenth century who destroyed the pre­
Islamic fire-temple at al-Fardajan near I9fahan in 
895,25 and destroyed the last fire-temples of the 
village of Jamkaran at Qumm in 901.26 This means, 
by the way, that there were Magians at all of these 
places up to the time of destruction and even after­
wards we hear of Magians venerating the sites where 
fire-temples had been. 

The loss of state support and the liability to 
intermittant persecution brought by the Muslim con­
quest had several consequences for Magians. First 
was the loss of members through conversion to Islam 
or Christianity. There seems to have been an 
official attempt at converting Magians in Sistan by 
persuasion and force in the reign of Mu•awiya, and we 
are told that "many" Magians became Muslims there.27 
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However, the practical consequences of conversion for 
Magians included changes in inheritance patterns, the 
abandonment of exposure for the burial of the dead, 
and the abandonment of endogamy (although traces of 
it survive in Islamic literature) .28 So severe was 
the change that all indications are that conversions 
from Magianism to Islam were minimal in the Umayyad 
period and for some time afterwards. Secondly, the 
beginning of persecution and the destruction of part 
of the"structure of the cult and priesthood in the 
time of Mu•awiya may be linked to a Magian eschatol­
ogical calculation that would make the year 661 the 
end of the tenth millenium, marked by calamities and 
awaiting the arrival of a savior.29 Thirdly, the 
attack on the fire-temples in the time of Ziyad may 
have been responsible for the decline of the priestly 
order of hirbadhs who had controlled the cult in the 
late Sasanian period, allowing the mobadhs to recapture 
it although it is not entirely clear whether this is 
to be connected to the suppression of Zurvanism and 
the rise of the "new orthodoxy" of Mazdaism. The 
conversion of urban notables and dihqans was also a 
factor in the decline of Zurvanism while the mo~~dhs 
emerged as leaders of the Magians because they kept 
their hold over members in smaller towns and 
villages.30 Nevertheless, the decline of the hir­
badhs and the rise of the mobadhs seems connected to 
the gradual extinction of pre.:..Islamic fires and the 
export of the fires of Shiz and Kariyan (which must 
have been restored after the time of Mu•awiya) to 
other fire-temples.31 The escape of the hirbadh at 
Karkuya, likewise, meant the survival of fire-priests 
there down to the eleventh century making the detail­
ed description of their cult by Qazwini possible.32 
Lastly, the treatment of Magians may have been a 
factor in the emigration of Persians from Iran in the 
Umayyad period. 

Judging by conditions in the tenth century either 
the decline of Magianism and losses through conver­
sion following the conquest have been exaggerated or 
Magians experienced a spectacular revival in the 
eighth and ninth centuries. In the tenth century 
Magians with fire-temples, some of them said to be 
pre-Islamic, are to be found all over Iran and in 
regions to the east. The temple at Shiz in Azer­
baijan remained an important center. There was a 
large number of Magians in Iraq and a monumental 
fire-temple on the west bank of the Tigris opposite 
Mada'in. There were a few Magians in Khuzistan with 
several fire-temples at the sacred village of 
Hudijan. Magians were numerous in the Jibal and we 
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hear of a fire-temple in a Kurdish village, of Magian 
villages near Qumm, and of fire-temples in almost 
every district, town, and village of Fars where there 
were more Magians than anywhere else. Magians sur­
vived in the mountains outside Kirman until the middle 
of the eighth century, in significant numbers as late 
as the tenth century in QUhistan and Khurasan where 
there were fire-temples at Nishapur and Herat and a 
village of Magian donkey-drivers outside of Marv, and 
at Karkuya outside Zarang in Sistan as late as the 
eleventh century. Magians also survived at Bukhara 
with the fire-temples they built after moving to the 
suburbs until at least the ninth century, and there 
were Magians living in villages in Turkish territory 
as far as the Chinese border in the early tenth 
century.33 

There was also a remarkable degree of assimilation 
between Muslims and Magians in Fars by the tenth 
century where the markets were decorated for non­
Muslim festivals and Muslims joined in the cel­
ebration of Nawruz. and Mihrijan and used the Persian 
solar calendar.34 Although we do not know when it 
started or how long it had been going on, this is 
most probably to be taken as an indication of how 
Persian converts to Islam preserved their own native 
culture. 

There is less evidence of interactions among 
Muslims and Manichaeans and Mazdakis in the early 
Islamic period. It is generally supposed that the 
failure of the Muslims to make specific distinctions 
among adherents of the various Iranian traditions 
allowed the survival and perhaps encouraged the re­
vival of both Manichaeans and Mazdakis in Iran 
although only the Manichaeans seem to have been 
organized. By the eighth centur1 ideas associated 
with both of them were beginning to affect sectarian 
forms of Islam, as Zindiqs they were_persecuted by 
the early • Abbas.ids, and they may have contributed to 
dualist revolts against the Islamic state. 

Buddhists and pagans figure in this period largely 
as the objects of raids and attacks for plunder such 
as the cult of Zun in Afghanistan or the Buddhist 
temple-monastery of Naw-Bahar at Balkh looted in 663. 
It might be suggested that the atmosphere of conflict 
with people using images in their religion helped to 
confirm or intensify the original Muslim objection to 
the religious use of images along the eastern 
frontier. We are told of a flourishing semi-annual 
idol market which survived at the village of Makh 
near Bukhara until the tenth century even after a 
mosque had been built on the site of the local 
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fire-temple.3 5 Apart from contributing to attitudes 
that helped to justify jihad in the east it is hardly 
surprising that such conditions led Persian Muslims 
to call idolatry b6t-parasti ("Buddha worship") and 
an idol temple, and by symbolic extension a tavern, 
a b6t-khaneh ("house of Buddha") . On the other hand, 
it has been suggested that contacts along the eastern 
frontier may have resulted in influence by the 
Buddhist form of the Hindu world-view on the univer­
sal symbolism of Man9ur's Round City at Baghdad,36 or 
Hindu influences on early Iranian Sufism.37 

The relationship between Muslims and Jews in Iran 
was basically that between rulers and subjects. The 
people of Yahudiyya at I9fahan surrendered on terms 
during the conquest. But in one important case Mus­
lims also had to deal with Jews as Eebels and sup­
press the Messianic rising of Abu •Isa al-I9fahani 
probably between 685 and 692. Abu •isa's anti­
rabbinic rising betrays both Christian and Muslim 
(possibly Khariji) influences in its syncretism, may 
have exercised a reverse influence on the early 
development of Shi•ism, and certainly contributed to 
the general millenial expectations towards the end of 
the seventh century.38 Apart from a sect that sur­
vived down to the tenth century this movement left a 
rather interesting legacy in the piece of Muslim 
eschatology that makes the arrival of an army of 
seventy thousand Jews from I9fahan one of the signs 
of the end of the world. 

As subjects of the Islamic state Christians in 
Iran fared much the same as Jews, but compared to the 
relative wealth of information about Christians in 
Sasanian Iran we know little about them after the 
Muslim conquests. The information in the Syriac 
sources seems to recede to Iraq giving the impression 
of a loss of interest and possibly control in the 
affairs of their Church on the Iranian plateau on the 
part of the Nestorian authors. Lists of bishops that 
include the plateau are no longer available after the 
early seventh century until the latter part of the 
eighth century. In the interval, what we have indi­
cates a concentration of interest in the problems of 
the Church in Iraq and the Persian Gulf. The best 
early evidence for what was happening in Iran is 
provided in a letter written by the Catholicos 
Ish6•yahb III (647-59) to Simeon the metropolitan 
bishop of Rev-Ardashir in Fars in which he complained 
that in spite of the lack of persecution by the Arabs 
many Christians in Fars and Kirman had converted to 
Islam to escape paying taxes.39 To find this so soon 
after the settlement of Arabs in Kirman supports the 
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view that conversion tended to be the result of soc­
ial contact and interaction with Muslims and was 
greater wherever they settled. 

In fact, conversion to Islam served as the main 
means for the assimilation of the non-Muslim popu­
lation of Iran to their Muslim rulers just as Islam 
also provided a vehicle for the integration of Arab 
tribesmen. Although the state often discouraged the 
conversion of the non-Arab population the establish­
ment of an Islamic presence by the building of 
mosques, the appointment of qagis, and bringing 
preachers, teachers and traditionists to provincial 
centers to improve the Islam of the settlers had the 
opposite effect of encouraging conversion. There may 
also have been a policy favoring conversion in 
exposed frontier districts in the interests of 
security and local solidarity as in Sistan in the 
reign of Mu•awiya or at Bukhara under Qutayba. We 
are told that in order to control Bukhara, Qutayba 
settled an Arab garrison there, built a mosque on the 
site of the fire-temple in the citadel, required the 
people to worship there, punished those who did not 
and paid those who did a two-dirham reward. At first 
the Qur'an was recited in Persian while the worship­
pers were given instructions on performing their 
prostrations in Soghdian by a man who stood behind 
them. The main result was that the poor of Bukhara 
were attracted to Islam giving old class differences 
a new context and leading to a riot between poor, 
urban Muslims and rich, suburban non-Muslims.40 In 
this case the distinction between Muslim and non­
Muslim expressed social and economic differences that 
are the opposite of what is usually assumed. The 
second main mode of contact for conversion was 
through unofficial preaching as at Bukhara after 
Qutayba or through the Arab settlers at Ardabil.4l 
Thirdly, captives, slaves, and mawali usually con­
verted to Islam. 

On the other hand, the assimilation of Arabs with 
non-Arabs was mainly a matter of Arabs being intro­
duced to Persian customs and ways of doing things by 
the Persians themselves. At the siege of Tustar 
during the conquest the local notable called Sina who 
offered to help the Muslims take the city in return 
for his own safety and that of his family, children, 
and property, got the Muslim spy, al-Ashras ibn •Awf, 
into the city past the guards by putting a taylasan 
on him and having him walk behind him as his 
servant.42 Contacts in the army do not seem to have 
been very fruitful beyond showing Arabs how to use 
military slaves and heavy cavalry tactics. By the 
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eighth century the segregation of the mawali in their 
own unit in the army of Khurasan tended to minimize 
such contacts although it encouraged a group identity 
among the mawali for the first time. 

Much more significant and successful in the long 
run for the transfer of values and attitudes was the 
way members of the Persian upper classes approached 
their conquerors and new rulers in the same ways and 
with the same expectations as they had been used to 
approaching native Persian rulers or each other. 
These contacts were effective largely because both 
groups shared common interests in terms of maintain­
ing their status and control. One of the clearest 
examples is in the giving of gifts. The Persian 
notable called Dinar who was taken captive by Simak 
ibn •ubayd al-•Absi at the city of Nihavand offered 
the latter anything he might ask in return for spar­
ing his life and afterwards often brought Simak 
gifts.43 Similarly, we are told that the people of 
Balkh offered presents to the Muslim governor who 
collected taxes in 652 because they were used to 
offering presents at Nawruz and Mihrijan14 Such 
customs were easily appreciated and adopted by Arab 
governors in the east as an added source of income 
and there is a detailed description of the-Mihrijan 
gifts presented to Asad ibn •Abdallah in 737 and of 
the speech made to him by the dihqan of Herat on 
that occasion describing some of the qualities a 
ruler was expected to have.45 In the same way a 
Hagian dihqan gave the governor of Sistan advice on 
rulership and ethics.46 

As a result of such contacts Arab governors in the 
east tended to adopt the local customs of court cer­
emonial and to approximate to their subjects'concepts 
of what a ruler ought to be. A successful governor, 
such as Ziyad in Fars, might be compared to 
Anushirvan while an unpopular one might be called a 
frog. The real cement was common interest, however, 
and when Ibn al-Ash•ath told the people of Sistan in 
699 that he would attack the enemies who had been 
raiding them he was joined not only by the Arab 
soldiers but by "all the people of the market."47 

Thus the effective modes of interaction and con­
tact among Arabs and Persians, Muslims and non­
Muslims were those among rulers and subjects as 
taxpayers, rebels or bandits, between master and 
slave or client, neighboring settlers and landowners, 
landlords and tenants, parties to commercial trans­
actions, creditors and debtors, fellow administrat­
ors, and comrades-in-arms. Assimilation was the out­
come of all these interactions, usually a;; a blending 
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of opposite, mutually friendly or hostile acts. But 
their immediate impact was less important than the 
long term transformations. Arab settlers eventually 
learned Persian, while a growing number of Persians 
learned Islam. 
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ON 'CONCESSIONS' AND CONDUCT 

A STUDY IN EARLY ~ADITH 

M.J. Kister 

Traditions about early ritual practices and customs 
reported on the authority of the Prophet, of his 
Companions (ja~aba) or their Successors (tabi'un) are 
often divergent and even contradictory. Early com­
pilations of hadith occasionally record these tra­
ditions in separate chapters with headings which 
point out their differences; they also enumerate the 
scholars who held these divergent views. So, for 
example, the chapter "Man kana yutimmu 1-takbir" is 
follmved by the chapter "Man kana la yutimmu 
1-takbir"; the chapter "Man qala laysa 'ala man nama 
sajidan wa-qa'idan wugu'" is followed by "Man kana 
yaqulu idha nama fa-1-yatawagga'." Traditions 
arranged under headings "Man kariha •.. " followed 
by "M:an rakhkha9a fi . . . " are of a similar type. 
It is obvious that these diverse traditions reflect 
differences in the opinions of various circles of 
Muslim scholars and indicate that in the early period 
of Islam many ritual prescriptions were not yet 
firmly established. 

The rukha:;; or "concessions," i.e., the changes in 
ritual prescriptions designed to soften their harsh­
ness, were indeed an efficient tool in adapting the 
prescriptions to the real conditions of life and its 
changing circumstances. They established practices 
that were in keeping with the new ideas of Islam. 
Yet it is evident that the concession, rukh)>a, had to 
acquire authoritative sanction and legitimacy; this 
could be achieved only through an utterance of the 
Prophet. As a matter of fact, the following hadith 
is attributed to the Prophet: "Truly, God desires 
that His concessions be carried out [just] as He 
desires His injunctions to be observed" ("inna llaha 
yu~ibbu an tu'ta rukha9uhu kama yu~ibbu an tu'ta 
•aza'imuhu") .l This tradition was interpreted in 
manifold ways. According to one interpretation it 
implies a whole view of life; al-Shaybani (died 
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189/805) states that the believer who restricts him­
self to the most basic means of subsistence acts 
according to the prescriptions, whereas pleasant life 
and delights are for him a concession, a rukh§a.2 
The purchase of the arable kharaj land in Iraq by 
Muslims was approved by •umar b. •Abd al-•Aziz on the 
ground of a rukh§a interpretation of a Qur'anic 
verse; grants of land in the Sawad, given to Mus­
lims, were also based on rukh§a precedents.3 The 
Prophet is said to have denied believers permission 
to enter baths, but later granted them a rukh§a to 
enter them, provided they wore loincloths, ma'azir.4 
There were in fact two contradictory attitudes in the 
matter of baths: the one disapproving5 and the other 
recommending them.6 Accordingly scholars are divided 
in their opinion as to whether the water of the bath 
can be used for ritual washing, ghusl, or whether on 
the contrary, ghusl has to be performed for cleanlng 
oneself from the very water of the bath.7 

The knowledge of rukha? granted by the Pronhet is 
essential for the proper understanding of the£faith 
and its injunctions. The misinterpretation of the 
verse: "Those who treasure up gold and silver, and do 
not expend them in the way of God--give them good 
tidings of a painful chastisement ..• " (Qur'an 
9:34) by Abu Dharr is explained by the fact that Abu 
Dharr met the Prophet and heard from him some injunc­
tions of a severe character("yasma•u min rasuli llahi 
[~] 1-amra fihi 1-shiddatu"); he then left for the 
desert. The Prophet, in the meantime, alleviated the 
injunction ("yurakhkhi~u fihi") and people adonted 
the concession. But Abu Dharr, unaware of thi~, came 
back and adhered to the first (scil. severe) 
injunction.8 In later periods of Islam the practice 
of rukha? was presented as the attitude of the first 
generations of Islam. The righteous predecessors 
(al-salaf), argues Abu Talib al-Makki, were in the 
habit of alleviating (yurakhkhi§una) the rules of 
ritual impurity, but were strict in the matter of 
earning one's living by proper means alone as well 
as in the moral aspects of behavior like slander 
futile talk, excessive indulgence in rhetoric et~., 
whereas contemporary scholars, Abu Talib continues, 
are heedless in problems of moral behavior, but are 
rigid (shaddadu) with regard to ritual impurity.9 
Sufyan al-Thawri speaks about rukh§a in the following 
terms: "Knowledge in our opinion is merely [the 
knowl~dge of] a rukh§a [reported on the authority] of 
a rel1able scholar-; the rigid, rigoristic practice 
can be observed by everyone."lO The pious •Ata' 
al-Sulaymi asked for the traditions of rukha~; they 
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might relieve his grief, he said.ll The rukha?­
traditions were of great importance for the strength­
ening of belief in God's mercy for the believers 
(":Q.usnu 1-~anni bi-llah") .12 Sulayman b. Tarkhan 
asked his son to tell him rukha§-traditions in order 
to come to the Presence of God (literally: to meet 
God) with hope for God's mercy.l3 

In a wider sense rukha? represent in the opinion 
of Muslim scholars the characteristic way of Islam as 
opposed to Judaism and Christianity. The phrase 
" ... and he will relieve them of their burden and 
the fetters that they used to wear" (Qur'an 7:157) is 
interpreted as referring to the Prophet, who removed 
the burden of excessively harsh practices of 
worshipl4 and of ritual purity.l5 The rigid and 
excessive practices of worship refer to Jews and 
Christians alike. The Prophet forbade his believers 
to follow the harsh and strict way of people who 
brought upon themselves destruction. The remnants of 
these people can be found in the cells of monks and 
in monasteries; this, of course, refers to 
Christians.l6 These very comments are coupled with 
the hadith about the rukha? mentioned earlier: 
"inna llaha yu:Q.ibbu " It is thus not surprising 
to find this rukha? tradition together with an 
additional phrase: " ... fa-qbalu rukha~a llahi 
wa-la takunu ka-bani isra'ila hina shaddadu •ala 
anfusihim fa-shaddada llahu •aiayhim."l7 

The rukh§a tradition is indeed recorded in chap­
ters condemning hardship in the exertion of worship 
and ritual practices,l8 stressing the benevolence of 
God for His creatures even if they commit grave sins, 
reproving cruelty even towards a cat,l9 and recom­
mending leniency, moderation and mildness towards the 
believers. Rukh§a is rukh§atu llah, God's concession 
for His community; it imposes on the believers kind­
ness and moderation towards each other. Rukh§a is in 
this context associated with rifq, yusr, samaha and 
~.20 . . 

In a different context a concess1on, rukhja, 1s 
meant to ease the burden of the decreed prescription 
(al-hukm) for an excusable reason (li-•udhrin 
ga§ala); the acceptance of rukh§a is almost oblig­
atory in such a case (yakadu yul:Q.aqu bi-1-wujub); 
the believer must act according to the rukh§a, sub­
duing his pride and haughtiness.21 Breaking the 
fast of ?awm al-dahr is such a rukh§a; continuing 
the fast is stubbornness.22 Commenting on the hadith 
"The best of my people are those who act according to 
the rukha?," al-Munawi .stresses that the rukha§ apply 
to specific times only; otherwise one should follow 
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the incumbent prescription.23 The hadith "He who 
does not accept the concession of God will bear a sin 
as heavy as the mountains of •Araf~t"24 was quoted in 
connection with a concession according to which it is 
recommended to break the fast when on a journey. The 
core of the discussion was whether the breaking of the 
fast during a journey is obligatory or merely 
permitted. Some scholars considered it as a 
rukhja.25 The phrase in Qur'an 2:187 " ... and seek 
what God had prescribed for you" ("fa-1-~na bashiru­
hunna wa-btaghu rna kataba ll~hu lakum") indicates, 
according to one interpretation, God's concession 
concerning the nights of Rarnagan.26 The phrase in 
Qur'~n 2:158 " •.. fa-lii junaJ:;la •alayhi an 
ya-t;-t;awwafa bihirna ... " (" ... it is no fault in 
him to circumambulate them ... "), referring to the 
circumambulation of al-$af~ and Marwa, gave rise to 
the discussion whether it indicated an order or a 
concession.27 The bewailing of the dead by hired 
women, the niyaha, is forbidden; but the Prophet 
granted the afflicted relatives the rukh9a to mourn 
the dead and to weep over a dead person's grave.28 

In some cases the choice between the prescription 
and the rukh§a has been left to the believer: such 
is the case of the ablution of the junub. Three 
traditions about how the Prophet practised wugu', 
ablution, when in the state of jan~ba contain contra­
dictory details: two of them state that he, being a 
junub, performed the wugu' before he went to sleep, 
while the third one says that he went to sleep with­
out performing wugu'. Ibn Qutayba, trying to bridge 
between the contradictory traditions, states that in 
a state of jan~ba washing before one goes to sleep is 
the preferred practice (afgall; by not washing the 
Prophet pointed to the rukh§a.29 The believer may 
choose one of the two practices. 

In some cases the rukh9a completely reverses a 
former prohibition. The Prophet forbade the visiting 
of graves, but later changed his decision and granted 
a rukh§a to visit them: "naha rasulu llahi [9] •an 
ziyarati 1-quburi thurnma rakhkha9a fiha ba •du. "30 

Cupping during a fast was forbidden by the 
Prophet; both the cupper and the person whose blood 
was drawn were considered to have broken their fast. 
The Prophet, however, changed his decision and 
granted a rukh9a; cupping did not stop the fast.3l 

Lengthy chapters contain discussions of the prob­
lem as to whether kissing one's wife while fasting is 
permitted. Some scholars considered kissing or 
touching the body of the wife as breaking the fast, 
others considered it permissible. Both parties quote 
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traditions in support of their arguments. The wives 
of the Prophet, who testified as to theiE experience, 
were not unanimous about the problem. •A'isha's 
evidence was in favor of kissing. The statement that 
old and weak people may kiss their wives, while young 
men may not, is an obvious attempt at harmonization. 32 

A similar problem was whether kissing one's wife 
imposes wugu'. Scholars were divided in their 
opinions. •A'isha testified that the Prophet used to 
kiss his wives and set out to pray without performing 
ablution. Many scholars stated that kissing or 
touching one's wife does not require wugu', but 
others argued that it does. Some scholars found a 
compromise: wudu' is required if the kiss is accom­
panied by a feeling of lust.33 

The rukha9, apparently, were exploited by scholars 
attached to rulers and governors. As usual pre­
cedents of wicked court-scholars in the period of 
banu isra'il were quoted: they frequented the courts 
of kings, granted them the required rukha9 and, of 
course, got rewards for their deeds. They were happy 
to receive the rewards and to have the kings accept 
their concessions. The verse in Qur'an 3:189 
"Reckon not that those who rejoice in what they have 
brought, and love to be praised for what they have 
not done--do not reckon them secure from chastisement 
... "refers, according to one tradition, to these 
scholars.34 Orthodox, pious scholars fiercely cri~­
icized the Urnayyad court-jurists and rnuhaddithun.3~ 
The fuqaha' seem to have been liberal in granting 
rukha§, as can be gauged from a remark of the pio~s 
Sulayman b. Tarkhan (who himself very much apprecl­
ated the granted rukhas, see above note 13) that 
anyone who would adopt every rukh9a of the fuqaha' 
would turn out a libertine.36 In order to assess the 
actions of rulers it became quite important to find 
out to what extent they had made use of rukhas. 
•urnar is said to have asked Muhajirs and An§aris in 
his council what their opinion would be if he applied 
rukhas in some problems. Those attending remained 
silent for a time and then Bishr b. sa•Id said: "We 
would make you straight as we make straight an 
arrow." •urnar then said with approval: "You are as 
you are" (i.e., you are the proper men) .37 When. 
al-Man9ur bade M~lik b. Anas to compile the Muwatta' 
he advised him to stick to the tenets agreed upon by 
the Muslim comrnuni ty and to beware of the rigoristic 
opinions of Ibn •urnar, the rukha9 of Ibn •Abb~s and 
shawadhdh (readings of the Qur'anl of Ibn Mas•ud. 38 

Many a rukh9a indeed served to regulate relations 
between people, establish certain privileges for the 
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weak and disabled, to alleviate some rigorous prac­
tices and, finally, in some cases, to turn Jahili 
practices into Muslim ones by providing them with a 
new theoretical basis. Al-ijak~m al-Naysabfiri39 says 
that the Prophet's command to Zayd b. Thabit to learn 
the writing of the Jews (kitabat al-yahfidl in order 
to be able to answer their letters, serves as the 
only rukhja permitting the study of the writings of 
the People of the Book. Weak and disabled people 
were given special instructions on how more easily to 
perform certain practices during the pilgrimage.40 
The Prophet enjoined that the ritual ablution (wu9fi'l 
should start with the right hand; but a rukhja was 
granted to start from the left.41 The cutting of 
trees and plants was forbidden in the I;aram of Mecca, 
but the Prophet allowed as a rukhja the idhkhir rush 
(schoenantuml to be cut since it was used in graves 
and for purification.42 A special rukhja was given 
by the Prophet to take freely the meat of animals 
sacrificed by him; the nuhba (plunder) of sugar and 
nuts at weddings was also permitted by the Prophet.43 
A rukhja was issued by the Prophet allowing use of 
gold and silver for the embellishment of swords, for 
the repair and fastening of damaged cups and vessels, 
for a certain treatment in dentistry and for the 
restitution of a cut nose.44 The Prophet uttered a 
rukh9a about the nabidh of jars;45 the use of jars 
for nabidh (steeping of dates) was forbidden before 
that. The muttering of healing incantations, the 
ruqya, a current practice in the Jahiliyya period, 
was forbidden by the Prophet. Later he fixed the 
formulae of these healing incantations for various 
kinds of illnesses, bites from snakes and scorpions, 
and the evil eye, giving them an Islamic 
character.46 This was, of course, a rukhja of the 
Prophet. 

It is also a rukhja to denounce Islam in case of 
danger to one's life. Two Muslims were captured by a 
troop of Musaylima and were ordered to attest the pro­
phethood of Musaylima. One of them refused and was 
killed; the other complied and saved his life. When 
he came to the Prophet, the Prophet said that he had 
chosen the way of the rukh?a.47 

The discussion of a rukh9a could, in certain cir­
cumstances, turn into a bitter dispute. •uthman 
disapproved of the tamattu• pilgrimage.48 •Ali, who 
was at the council of •uthman, opposed this opinion 
fiercely, arguing that tamattu• was a sunna of the 
Prophet and a rukhja granted by God to his servants. 
•uthman excused himself saying that he had merely 
expressed his personal opinion which anybody could 
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accept or reject. A man from Syria who attended the 
council and disliked •Ali's argument said that he 
would be ready to kill •Ali, if ordered to do so by 
the Caliph, •uthman. He was silenced by ijabib b. 
Maslama49 who explained to him that the Companions 
of the Prophet knew better the ~atter in whic~ they 
differed.so This remark of ijab1b b. Maslama 1s a 
projection of later discussions and represents the 
attitude of orthodox circles which recommend refrain­
ing from passing judgment on the contradictory argu­
ments of the §aQaba. However the passage also 
reflects the contrasting ways in which the pilgrimage 
was performed. It is noteworthy that Ibn Qayyim 
al-Jawziyya wrote lengthy passages in which he exam­
ined in a thorough manner the contradictory opinions 
of the scholars about the tamattu• pilgrimage.Sl 

Close to the concept of rukhja was the idea of 
naskh, abrogation, total change, referring to 
hadfth. Such a case of naskh is the practice of 
wu9fi' after the consumption of food prepa:ed on fire. 
The Prophet is said to have uttered a had1th: 
"tawagga'n mimma massat al-nar." A great number of 
traditions assert that the Prophet later used to eat 
cooked food and immediately afterwards prayed without 
performing the wu9n'. The traditions concerning this 
subject are found in some of the compendia arranged 
in two separate chapters, recording the opinions and 
deeds of the righteous predecessors who respectively 
practised wu9n' or objected to it.52 The arglli~ents 
brought forth by the partisans of both groups and the 
traditions reported by them may elucidate some 
aspects of the problem under discussion. According 
to a tradition, reported by al-ijasan b. •Ali, the 
Prophet was invited by Fatima and was served the 
shoulder of a ewe. He ate and immediately afterwards 
started to pray. Fatima asked him why he had not 
performed the wu9n' and the Prophet answered, ob­
viously surprised, "[To wash] after what, o my 
daughter?" She said, "[To wash] after a meal 
touched by fire." Then he said, "The purest food is 
that touched by fire."53 A si~ilar tradition is 
recorded on the authority of •A'isha. When she asked 
the Prophet why he did not perform the wugfi' after 
eating meat and bread he answered, "Shall I perform 
the wu~¥' after the two best things: bread and 
meat?" There is a tradition on the authority of 
Umm ijabiba, the wife of the Prophet, who had ordered 
the performance of wu9n' after having eaten gruel_of 
parched barley (sawiql on the grounds of the I;ad1 th: 
"Tawagga'n mimma massat al-nar,"SS but traditions 
recorded on the authority of $afiyya, Umm Salama and 
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the Companions of the Prophet affirm that the Prophet 
prayed after eating cooked food without performing 
the wugu•.56 The scholars who deny the obligation of 
wuQu' after the consumption of meals state that the 
principle established by the Prophet was that wuQu' 
is obligatory after what comes out (of the body) not 
after food taken in.57 Ibn •Abbas, who authoritat­
ively stated that there is no injunction of wugu' 
after food prepared on fire, argued that fire is a 
blessing; fire does not make anything either forbid­
den or permitted.58 On the authority of Mu•adh b. 
Jabal, a Companion of the Prophet and a very indulg­
ent person in matters of ablutions, who stated that 
no ablution is needed in case of vomiting, bleeding 
of the nose or when touching the genitalia, the 
following philological explanation is given: people 
had indeed heard from the Prophet the utterance: 
"tawaQQa'u mimma massat al-nar," but they did not 
understand the Prophet's meaning. In the time of the 
Frophet people called the washing of hands and mouth 
wugu'; the Prophet's words simply imply the washing 
of hands and mouth for cleanliness (li-1-tanzif); 
this washing is by no means obligatory (wajib) in the 
sense of ritual ablution.59 There are in fact tra­
ditions stating that the Prophet ate meat, then 
rinsed his m9uth, washed his hands and started to 
pray.60 Another tradition links the abolition of the 
Prophet's injunction of this wuQu' with the person of 
Anas b. Malik, the servant of the Prophet, and puts 
the blame for the persistence of wuQu' after the 
consumption of cooked food on authorities outside 
Medina. Anas b. Malik returned from al-Iraq and sat 
down to .have his meal with two men of Medina. After 
the meal he came forth to perform the wuQu'. His 
companions blamed him, asking: "Are you following 
the Iraqi way?"6l This story implies that in the 
practice of Medina no wugu' was observed after eating 
cooked meals. The emphasis that Anas's practice was 
Iraqi is noteworthy. It can hardly be conceived that 
the Iraqis stuck to the earlier practice of the 
Prophet which was later abrogated by him. It is more 
plausible to assume that Anas adopted an Iraqi usage 
observed there since the Sasanian period. The severe 
reproach which Anas faced seems to indicate that it 
was a foreign custom, considered as a reprehensible 
innovation by the Muslim community.62 

The lenient character of the abrogation of wu§u' 
after eating food prepared on fire is exposed in a 
tradition reporting that the Prophet ate roast meat, 
performed the wuQu' and prayed; later he turned to 
eat the meat that was left over, consumed it and set 

M.J. Kister 97 

to pray the afternoon prayer without performing wuQu' 
at all.63 It is evident that his later action 
(akhiru amrayhi) is the one to be adopted by the com­
munity, as it constitutes an abrogation, naskh, of 
the former tradition, although some scholars consider 
it as rukhs;a. 

The problem of "wugu' mimma massat al-nar" was 
left in fact to the inventiveness of the fuqaha' of 
later centuries; it becomes still more complicated 
by an additional Qadith according to which the 
Prophet enjoined wugu' after the consumption of the 
meat of camels, but did not regard wu9u' as necessary 
after eating the meat of small cattle (ghanam) .64 
The two chapters in the Mus;annaf of Ibn Abi Shayba 
about wu9u' after consuming the meat of camels, con­
tradictory as they are, bear additional evidence to 
the diversity of practice and usage, and to the 
divergencies in opinions held by the scholars of 
Qadith. No less divergent are the views of the 
scholars about the wu§u' before the consumption of 
the food,65 the confinement of wuQu', as an oblig­
atory act, before prayer only, the question whether 
ablution before every prayer was obligatory for the 
Prophet only,66 and whether the wu9u' may be replaced 
as a concession by cleaning the mouth with a 
toothpick. 6 7 

The great number of diverse traditions, merely 
hinted at above, clearly indicate that the formation 
of a normative code of ritual and usage began relat­
ively late. 

A survey of some traditions about the tawaf, the 
circumambulation of the Ka•ba, and certain practices 
of the Qajj may shed some light on the peculiar 
observances and customs followed in the early period 
and may explain how they were later regulated, trans­
formed or established. 

The tawaf was equated by the Prophet with prayer 
(~alat) . In an utterance attributed to him the 
Prophet said, "The tawaf is indeed like a pra¥er; 
when you circumambulate diminish your talk."6 In 
another version of this hadith the Prophet, making 
tawaf equal to prayer, bade the faithful confine 
their conversation to good talk. During the tawaf 
the Prophet invoked God saying, "Our Lord, give to us 
in this world and in the world to come and guard us 
against the chastisement of Fire" (Qur'an 2:201). 
This verse was recited as in invocation by some of 
the Companions.69 Some of the invocations were 
extended and included oraises of God, assertions of 
His oneness and omnipotence as they were uttered by 
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the angels, by Adam, Abraham and the Prophet while 
they went past various parts of the Ka'ba during the 
tawaf.70 The pious Ibn •umar and Ibn 'Abbas are said 
to have performed the tawaf refraining from talk 
altogether.7l Tawus and Mujahid circumambulated in 
solemnit1" and awe "as if there were birds on their 
heads." 7 This was, of course, in the spirit of the 
imitatio prophetarum; Wahb b. Munabbih reported on 
the authority of Ka'b that three hundred Messengers 
(the last among whom was Mu~ammad) and twelve thous­
and. chosen peo~le (mu9tafanl prayed in the gijr 
fac1ng the maqam, none of them speaking during the 
tawaf except to mention the name of God.73 When 
•urwa b. al-Zubayr approached Ibn •umar during the 
tawaf, asking him to give him his daughter in mar­
riage, Ibn •umar did not reply. After some time 
•urwa came to Hedina and met 'Abdallah b. •umar. 
The latter explained that he had not been able to 
answer him because he "conceived that he faced God" 
during the -t;awaf ("wa-na~nu natakhayalu llaha •azza 
wa-jalla bayna a•yunina"). Now he replied and gave 
him his daughter in marriage. 74 Merriment and jovi­
ality were, of course, forbidden and considered as 
d~~eaning. Wahb b. al-Ward,75 while staying in the 
QlJr of the mosque of Mecca, heard the Ka'ba complain 
to God and Jibril against people who speak frivolous 
words around it.76 The Prophet foretold that Abu 
Hurayra would remain alive until he saw heedless 
people playing; they would come to circumambulate 
the Ka'ba~ their -t;awaf would, however, not be 
accepted. t7 

The concession in the matter of speech granted 
during the tawaf was "good talk."78 Pious scholars 
used to give guidance, exhort, edify and recount 
hadiths of the Prophet.79 Common people made sup­
plications during the -t;awaf, asking God to forgive 
them their sins and to grant them Paradise, children, 
and.wealth. I: was however forbidden to stand up 
dur1ng the -t;awaf, and to raise one's hands while 
supplicating. "Jews in the synagogues practise it 
in ~his way," said 'Abdallah b. 'Amr (b. al-'A~) and 
adv1sed the man who did it to utter his inv~cation in 
his council, not to do it during the -t;awaf. 0 The 
fact that large crowds were gathered during the -t;awaf 
was, however, exploited by the political leaders. 
Ibn al-Zubayr stood up in front of the door of the 
Ka'ba and recounted before the people the evil deeds 
of the Umayyads, stressing especially the fact that 
they withheld their payment of ~.Bl 'Ali b. 
al-~usayn cursed al-Mukhtar, after his death, at the 
door of the Ka'ba.82 
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Some traditions narrate details of the behavior 
of certain persons in the -t;awaf who did not conform 
to this requirement of awe and solemnity in the holy 
place. Sa'id b. Jubayr used to talk during the 
-t;awaf and even to laugh.83 'Abd al-Ra~man b. 'Awf 
was seen to perform the -t;awaf wearing boots and sing­
ing ~ida' tunes. 'i\l'hen rebuked by • Umar he replied 
that he had done the same at the time of the Prophet 
and so •umar let him go.84 Al-Fakihi records certain 
frivolous conversations which took place during the 
tawaf, which may indeed be considered coarse and were 
certainly out of place in the sanctuary.85 But 
groups of people engaged in idle talk during the 
tawaf were reprimanded. 'Abd al-Karim b. Abi 
Mukhariq86 strongly reproved such talk; al-Muttalib 
b. Abi Wada•a87 was surprised when he came to Mecca 
after a period of stay in the desert and saw people 
talk during the -t;awaf. "Did you turn the -t;awaf into 
a meeting place,~asked.88 The "arabization" of 
the -t;awaf is evident from an utterance attributed to 
the Prophet making it unlawful to talk in Persian 
during the circumambulation. •umar gently requested 
two men who held a conversation in Persian during 
the -t;awaf to turn to Arabic.89 Reciting verses of 
the Qur'an during the tawaf in a loud voice was dis­
liked and considered a bad innovation (mu:Q.dath) ; 
the Prophet is said to have asked •uthman to turn to 
dhikru llah from his qira'a. Nevertheless certain 
groups of scholars permitted the recitation of verses 
from the Qur'an.90 

The problem of the reciting of poetry during the 
tawaf is complicated. The Prophet is said to have 
told Abu Bakr who recited rajaz verses during the 
circumambulation to utter allahu akbar instead. This 
injunction of the Prophet seems to have been 
disregarded. Ibn 'Abbas, Abu Sa'Id al-Khudri, and 
Jabir b. 'Abdallah used to talk during the tawaf and 
recite verses.91 A report on the authority of 'Abd­
allah b.'Umar says that the Companions used to recite 
poetry to each other (yatanashadun) during the 
circumambulation.92 The argument in favor of the 
lawfulness of the recitation of poetry during tawaf 
was based on the precedent of 'Abdallah b. Rawal:).a who 
had recited his verses during the Prophet's tawaf in 
the year A.H.7 ('umratal-qa<fa'): "Khallubani;h-kuffar 
•an sabilih ... "93 Also during the tawaf 'A'isha 
discussed with some women of Quraysh the position of 
~assan b. Thabit and spoke in his favor, mentioning 
his verses in defense of the Prophet;94 ~assan, some 
traditions say, was aided by the angel Jibril in com­
posing seventy verses in praise of the Prophet.95 
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Al-Nabigha al-Ja•dr recited his verses in the mosque 
of Mecca, praising Ibn al-Zubayr and asking for his 
help at a time of drought.96 Ibn al-Zubayr asked, 
during the tawaf, a son of Xhalid b. Ja•far al-Kilabi 
to recite some verses of his father against Zuhayr 
(b. Jadhima al- • Absi) . "But I am in a state of 
ihram," argued the son of Khalid. "And so am I," 
said Ibn al-Zubayr and urged him to recite the 
verses. He responded and quoted the verse: "And if 
you catch me, kill me ... " ("Fa-imma ta'khudhuni 
fa-qtuluni: wa-in aslam fa-laysa ila 1-khuludi"l. 
Ibn al-Zubayr sadly remarked that this verse suited 
his position in relation to the Banu Umayya.97 sa•id 
b. Jubayr recalled having heard during the tawaf the 
verses of a drunkard who prided himself on the fact 
that he would not refrain from drinking wine even in 
old age.98 An old woman recalled verses composed 
about her beauty in her youth.99 There are moving 
verses composed by devoted sons, who carried on their 
backs their old mothers during the tawaf and sup­
plications by women asking God to forgive them their 
sins. Poets had the opportunity to watch women doing 
their tig~f and composed verses extolling their 
beauty. The wearing of a veil by women performing 
the tawaf was the subject of a heated discussion 
among scholars who used as arguments the contradic­
tory utterances attributed to the Prophet and quoted 
as precedents the tawaf of his wives.lOl Another 
important problem was whether men and women could 
lawfully perform the tawaf together. According to 
one tradition women used to perform the tawaf 
together with men in the early period. The separ­
ation of women from men was first ordered by Khalid 
b. •Abdallah al-Qasri.l02 Al-Fakihi remarks that 
this injunction was received with approval and people 
conformed to it until al-Fakihi's own time. Two 
other decrees of al-Qasri continued to be observed 
by the people of Mecca: takbir during the ceremony 
of tawaf in the month of Ramagan and a special 
arrangement of rows of men around the Ka•ba.l03 The 
separation between men and women in the mosque of 
Mecca was carried out by the governor •Ali b. al­
~asan al-Hashimi as late as the middle of the third 
century by drawing ropes between the columns of the 
mosque; the women sat behind the ropes.l04 At the 
beginning of the third century (about 209) the 
governor of Mecca under al-Ma'mun, •ubaydallah b. 
al-~asan al-Talibi,lOS ordered a special time to be 
set apart for the women's tawaf after the afternoon 
prayer; men were not allowed to perform the tawaf 
at that time. This regulation was implemented again 
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by the governor of Mecca, Ibrahim b. Muhammad about 
A.H. 26o.l06 These changes ~n the cere~ony of the 
tawaf seem to point to a considerable fluctuation of 
ideas and attitudes among the rulers and the orthodox 
in connection with the sanctuary and the form of the 
taw a f. 
~e new arrangements, which were apparently meant 
to grant the haram more religious dignity and sanc­
tity and to turn the tawaf into a solemn ceremony 
with fixed rules, may be compared with some peculiar 
customs practised in the early tawaf, as recorded by 
al-Fakihi. The passage given by al-Fakihi begins 
with a rather cautious phrase: "wa-qad za•ama ba•gu 
ahli makkata," which clearly expresses a reservation 
on the part of the compiler. In the old times (kanu 
fima magal when a girl reached the age of womanhood 
her people used to dress her up in the nicest clothes 
they could afford, and if they were in possession of 
jewels they adorned her with them; then they intro­
duced her into the mosque of Mecca, her face un­
covered; she circumambulated the Ka•ba while people 
looked at her and asked about her. They were then 
told "This is Miss so and so, the daughter of so and 
so," if she was a free-born person. If she was a 
muwallada they said: "She is a muwallada of this or 
that clan." Al-Fakihi remarks in a parenthetical 
phrase that people in those times had religious con­
viction and trustworthiness ("ahlu dinin wa­
amanatin"l unlike people of his day, whose manner of 
belief is obnoxious ("laysu •ala rna hum •alayhi min 
al-madhahibi 1-m~kruha"l. After the girl had fin­
ished her tawaf she would go out in the same way, 
while people were watching her. The purpose of this 
practice was to arouse in people the desire to marry 
the girl (if she was free-born) or to buy her (if she 
was a muwalladal . Then the girl returned to her home 
and was locked up in her apartment until she was 
brought out and led to her husband. They acted in 
the same way with slave-maidens: they led them in 
the tawaf around the Ka•ba clad in precious dresses, 
but with their faces uncovered. People used to come, 
look at them and buy them. Al-Awza•i asked •Ata' 
(apparently Ibn Abi Raba~l whether it was lawful to 
look at maidens who were led in tawaf around the 
Ka•ba for sale; •Ata' objected to this practice 
except for people who wanted to buy slave-girls.io7 
This report is corroborated by a stOEY recorded by 
Ibn Abi Shayba, according to which •A'isha dressed 
up a maiden, performed the tawaf with her and 
remarked: "We may perhaps succeed in catching 
(literally: hunting) a youth of Quraysh" (scil. for 
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the girl) .lo8 •umar is said to have encouraged the 
selling of slave-maidens in this manner.l09 All 
these reports--al-Fakihi's reference to "people with 
religious conviction and trustworthiness," al­
Awza•i's inquiry, •Ata''s answer, •A'isha's story-­
seem to reflect tawaf customs prevailing in the early 
period of Islam, in all likelihood during the first 
century of the Hijra. The reports indicate a certain 
informality and ease of manners. All this was bound 
to change if the Qaram was to acquire an atmosphere 
of sanctity and veneration. 

The early informality and intimacy can be gauged 
from a number of traditions concerned with the daily 
behaviour of the faithful in the mosque of Mecca. 
Ibn al-Zubayr passed by a group of people who were 
eating their meal in the mosque and invoked upon them 
his benediction. Abu Nawfal b. Abi •AqrabllO saw Ibn 
•Abbas there eating roasted meat with thin bread; 
the fat dripped from his hands. A broth of crumbled 
bread used to be brought to Ibn al-Zubayr in the 
mosque. One day a boy crawled towards it and ate from 
it; •Abdallah b. al-Zubayr ordered the boy to be 
flogged. The people in the mosque, in their rage, 
cursed Ibn al-Zubayr. lll 

A similar problem was whether it is lawful to 
sleep in the mosque of Mecca. Scholars arguing for 
it quoted the precedent of the Prophet whose isra' 
took place (according to the report of Anas b. Malik) 
from the mosque of Mecca where he had slept.ll2 
Another argument in favor of sleeping in mosques was 
ment~o~ed by Sulayman b. Yasar,ll3 when questioned by 
al-I;Iarlth b. •Abd al-RaQman b. Abi Dhubab:ll4 "How 
do ~ou ask about it, said Sulayman, knowing that the 
a99ab al-juffa slept in the mosque of the Prophet and 
prayed in it."ll5 Ibn •umar used to sleep in the 
mosque (of Medina) in the Prophet's lifetime.ll6 
When Thabit (al-Bunanil consulted •Abdallah b. •ubayd 
b. •umayr11 7 whether to turn to the amir in the 
matter of the people sleeping in the mosque of Mecca 
•Abdallah bade him not to do that, quoting the ' 
~~i~i~n of Ibn •umar who considered these people as 

ak1fun, people praying in seclusion. The pious 
sa•id b. Jubayr used to sleep in the mosque of Mecca. 
•Ata' b. Abi RabaQ spent forty years in the mosque 
of M~ccai sleeping there, performing the tawaf, and 
pray1ng. 18 In a conversation with his student Ibn 
Jurayj he expressed a very favourable opinion about 
sleeping in mosques. When •Ata' and sa•id b. Jubayr 
were asked about people sleeping in the mosque of 
Mecca and who have night-pollutions they nevertheless 
gave a positive answer and advised them to continue 
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In the morning, says a tra­
used to perform the tawaf, 
the mosque, and bid them 

to sleep in the mosque. 
dition, sa•id b. Jubayr 
wake up the sleepers in 
recite the talbiya. 

These reports quoted from a chapter of al-Fakihi 
entitled "Dhikru 1-nawmi fi 1-mas~idi 1-Qarami wa-man 
rakhkha9a fihi wa-man karihahu"ll give some insight 
into the practices in the mosque of Mecca in the 
early period of Islam and help us to understand the 
ideas about ritual and the sanctity of the 9aram cur­
rent at that time. 

Of special interest are some customs of tawaf and 
9ajj which include hardships, rigid self-exertion and 
self-castigation. Tradition tells about people who 
vowed to perform the tawaf while crawling,l20 or 
fastened to each other by a rope,l2l or being led 
with a rope threaded through a nose-ring.l22 Tra­
dition reoorts that the Prophet and his Companions 
unequivoc~lly condemned these practices, prohibited 
them and prevented the people from performing the 
tawaf in this way. It is obvious that these usages 
reflected the Jahiliyya ideas of self-imposed harsh­
ness, of vows of hardship and severe practices. 
These went contrary to the spirit of Islam which, 
while transforming it into an Islamic ritual, aimed 
to give the tawaf its own religious values. Ibn 
I;Iajar is right in tracing back the prohibited forms 
of tawaf to their Jahili source.l23 

Similar to these vows of self-exertion during the 
tawaf are the vows of hardship during the Qajj. The 
traditions tell about men who vowed to perform the 
hajj on foot. Some women vowed to perform the Qajj 
~ing, or with their faces uncovered, or wearing 
coarse garments, or keeping silent.l24. The Prophet 
passed censure on these practices, emphasizing that 
God does not heed (literally: does not need) vows 
by which people cause harm and suffering to 
themselves. 

These practices recall certain customs observed by 
the I;Iums which therefore had to be abolished in 
Islam. It may however be remarked that some early 
Muslim ascetics or pious men used to perform the 9ajj 
on foot, or vowed not to walk under a shade during 
their hajj.l25 It is true that the outer form of 
these ~tices recalls the old Jahiliyya ones; 
there is however a clear line which has to be drawn 
between them: the devotional practices of the pious 
Muslims are different in their content and 
intention; they are undertaken out of a deep faith 
and performed for God's sake. These practices of the 
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pious gained the approval of the orthodox circles and 
were considered virtuous. This attitude is clearly 
reflected in a hadith attributed to the Prophet: 
"The advantage of the people performing the gajj 
walking over those who ride is like the advantage of 
the full moon over the stars."l26 

Fasting on the Day of •Arafa gave rise to another 
important controversy. The contradictory traditions 
and reports are arranged in al-Fakihi 's compilation in 
two chapters: the one encouraging the faithful to 
fast on this day, the other reporting about Compan­
ions who refrained from fasting.l27 According to a 
tradition of the Prophet the sins of a man who fasts 
on the Day of •Arafa will be remitted for a year;l28 
another version says two years,l29 a third version a 
thousand days.l~O The list of persons who did fast 
includes also •A'isha, who emphasized the merits of 
fasting on that day. The opponents who forbade fast­
ing on that day based their argument on accounts and 
evidence that the Prophet had broken the fast on the 
Day of •Arafa.l3l •umar,l3 2 his son •Abdallah and 
Ibn •Abbas prohibited fasting.l33 In another version 
Ibn •umar stressed that he performed the pilgrimage 
with the Prophet and the three first caliphs; none 
of them fasted on the Day of •Arafa. He himself did­
not fast, but did not explicitly enjoin either eating 
or fasting.l34 The conciliatory interpretation 
assumed that the prohibition of fasting referred to 
the people attending •Arafa; but people not present 

·on that Day of •Arafa may fast, and are even encour­
aged to fast.l35 The reason given for not fasting on 
that day in •Arafa was the care for the pilgrims, who 
might be weakened by the fast and prevented from prop­
erly performing the du•a• and dhikr, which are the 
most important aims of the pilgrims staying at 
•Arafa.l36 

The transfer of some rites performed at •Arafa to 
the cities conquered by the Muslims is of special 
interest. This practice was introduced in Ba9ra by 
•Abdallah b. •Abbasl37 and by •Abd al-•Aziz b. Marwan 
in Fustat.l38 On the Day of •Arafa people used to 
gather in the mosques to invoke and to supplicate. 
When Ibn •Abbas summoned the people to gather in the 
mosque he argued that he wished that the suppli­
cations of the people may be associated with those 
attendant at •Arafa and that God may respond to these 
supplications; thus they would share God's grace 
with the attendants at •Arafa.l39 Mu9•ab b. al­
Zubayr introduced this innovation in Kufa.l40 Some 
pious Muslims participated in these gatherings, 
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others considered them as bid•a. 141 The ta•rif in 
Jerusalem is linked in some sources with •Abd al­
Malik, who is accused of having built the Dome of the 
Rock in Jerusalem in order to divert the pilgrimage 
from Mecca to Jerusalem, since •Abdallah b. al­
Zubayr, the rival caliph in Mecca, forced the pil­
grims to give him the oath of allegiance. When the 
Dome of the Rock was built people used to gather 
there on the Day of •Arafa and performed there the 
wuquf.l42 So the bid•a of wuquf in Jerusalem arose. 
Al-+urtushi describes a gathering of the people of 
Jerusalem and of its villages in the mosque, raising 
their voices in supplications. They believed that 
four "standings" (waqafat) in Jerusalem were equal to 
a pilgrimage to Mecca.143 Ibn Taymiyya, of course, 
strongly censured this innovation.l4~ 

It is evident that the idea behind the ta•rif is 
that it is possible to transfer sanctity from •Arafa 
to another sanctuary where the rites of •Arafa are 
being performed on the same day, or that one may 
share in the blessing of •Arafa through the perform­
ance of certain devotions at the same time as they 
are done at •Arafa (as is the case with the sup­
plications in the ta•rif mentioned in note 139 above), 
or the notion that two sanctities may be combined as 
indicated in the tradition about Zamzam visiting 
Sulwan on the night of •Arafa.l45 

The idea of transfer of sanctity is clearly re­
flected in a peculiar Shi•i tradition in which a 
Shi•i adherent asks the imam Ja•far al-$adiq whether 
he may perform the ta•rif on the grave of ~usayn if 
the opportunity to perform the Qajj (scil. to Mecca) 
escapes him. The imam enumerates in his answer the 
rewards for visiting the grave of al-~usayn on common 
days and those for visits on feasts, emphasizing that 
these rewards are multiplied for a visit on the Day 
of •Arafa. This visit is equal in rewards with a 
thousand pious pilgrimages to Mecca and a thousand 
•umra accepted by God and a thousand military cam­
paigns fought on the side of a prophet or a just 
imam. The adherent then asked, how he could get a 
reward similar to that of the mawqif (of •Arafa). 
The imam looked at him as if roused to anger and 
said:--"The believer who comes to the grave of al­
~usayn on the Day of •Arafa, washes in the Euphrates 
and directs himself to the grave, he will be rewarded 
for every step as if he had performed a gajj with all 
due rites." The transmitter recalls that the imam 
did say: "and [took part in] a military campaign.l46 

Some changes of ritual were attributed to the 
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Umayyads and sharply criticized by orthodox scholars. 
A number of innovations of this kind are said to have 
been introduced by Mu•awiya. It was he who refrained 
from the takbir on the Day of •Arafa, because •Ali 
used to practise it.l47 He forbade the loud recit­
ation of the talbiya at •Arafat, and people obeyed 
his order; then Ibn •Abbas ostentatiously came forth 
and uttered the talbiya loudly.l48 It was Mu•awiya 
who transformed a place where the Prophet had urin­
ated into a place of prayer,l49 and invented 
(ahdatha) the adhan in the 9alat al-•Idayn.l50 He 
changed the order of the ceremony of the •rd al-
adha and ordered the khutba to be delivered before 
~prayer.l51 He was also the one who banned the 
tamattu• pilgrimages.l52 Changes of this kind were 
recorded as wicked innovations of the impious 
Umayyad rulers. 

The inconsistencies of the usages, customs and 
ritual practices of the early period of Islam are 
reflected in almost every subject dealt with in the 
early sources of hadith. Opinions divergent and con­
tradictory are expressed about the sutra which has to 
be put in front of the praying Muslim and whether a 
dog or a donkey or a woman passing by invalidates the 
prayer.l53 Scholars differ in their opinions as to 
whether the form of sitting during the prayer called 
iq•a' is permitted,l54 whether the prayer by a 
believer clad in one garment (thawb) is valid,l55 and 
whether counting of the tasbih by pebbles is 
allowed.l56 

Some of the subjects dealt with in the early 
hadiths lost their actuality and relevance. It is 
however a special feature of Muslim hadith litera­
ture and hadith criticism that some of these themes 
reappear and are discussed even in our days. Thus, 
for instance, the contemporary scholar Natir al-Din 
al-Albani examines the tradition prohibiting fasting 
on the Day of 'Arafa for people attending •Arafa.l57 
He carefully analyzes the isnads, finding out their 
faults; he harshly reprimands al-I;Iakim for his 
heedlessness in considering the hadith sound and 
states that the hadith is in fact weak. He argues 
that the hadith about the forgiveness of sins for a 
period of two years for him who fasts on the Day of 
•Arafa is a sound tradition; but the attached 
phrase about the rewards for fasting on every day of 
MuQarram is a forged one.l58 An exhaustive scrutiny 
of Qadiths about the counting of tasbih by pebbles is 
included by al-Albani in the examination of the 
hadith about the rosary (al-subha) .159 
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Of interest are certain traditions in which some 
social and cultural, as well as religious, trends are 
exposed. Of this kind are the traditions in which 
the Prophet predicted that his community would erect 
sumptuous mosques in the manner of Jewish synagogues 
and Christian churches, adorn them richly and embel­
lish them with inscriptions. This will be the sign 
of decline of the Muslim community and portend the 
End of the Days. Traditions of the very early period 
of Islam reflect the opposition against arched 
miQrabs. "Beware these altars" ("ittaqn hadhihi 
1-madhabiQ"), followed by an explanatory comment, "he 
meant the ma9arib"("ya•nr 1-maQarib"), says a tra­
dition attributed to the Prophet.l60 "My people will 
fare well as long as they will not build in their 
mosques altars like the altars of the Christians~" 
the Prophet foretold.l61 Pious men usually refrained 
from praying in these mihrabs.l62 Of the same kind 
were traditions against the adornment of mosques,l63 
prayers in the maq9Ura of the mosque,l64 and against 
writing Qur'an verses on the walls of the mosque, or 
in the qibla of the mosque.l65 

These traditions should, of course, be studied 
against the background of the reports about the 
sumptuous buildings which were erected by the impious 
rulers and their governors and the richly decorated 
jami• mosques in which the delegates of the rulers 
led the prayer. Many a time a pious Muslim had to 
ask himself whether he should pray behind them, as 
can be deduced from the numerous traditions dealing 
with this subject. 

The few traditions reviewed in this paper clearly 
demonstrate the fluidity of certain religious and 
socio-political ideas reflected in the early compil­
ations of hadith, as already proved by I. Goldziher. 
The diversity and divergence of traditions expose the 
different opinions of various groups of Muslim 
scholars. The divergent traditions are faithfully 
recorded in the compilations of the second century 
of the Hijra with no obligatory conclusions imposed 
and no prescriptions issued. 

This activity reflects a sincere effort to estab­
lish the true path of tne Prophet, the Sunna, which 
the believer should follow. 
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EARLY DEVELOPMENT OF KALAM* 

J. van Ess 

The subject "early development of kaUi.m" needs 
clarification. Kalam is understood, in secondary 
literature, in a broad and in a narrow sense. In the 
broad sense it means something like "Muslim theology," 
in contrast to philosophy (falsafa) or to jurispru­
dence (fiqh); in the narrow sense it means a tech­
nique which became a characteristic of Muslim 
theological texts, namely the dialogue, be it real or 
fictitious, with an opponent, on a given problem, 
proceeding in question and answer, preferably on the 
basis of alternatives derived from this given problem. 
The opponent is confronted with a doctrine which he 
himself considers to be true, or with a statement 
which draws its authority out of itself, e.g. a verse 
of the Qur'an. Then in a series of questions nor­
mally put in the form of a dilemma which does not 
leave him any opportunity for evasive answering, he 
is forced to admit a consequence which contradicts 
his own thesis, or the untenable nature of all its 
implications. The dialogue always aims at a merciless 
reduction to silence; missionary zeal and the con­
viction of defending eternal truth, both so character­
istic of a religion based oh revelation, work together 
to expel the charm and elegance of Socrates' maieutic 
method on which this technique is ultimately based.l 

In this technical sense the word kalam is an 
eloquent term; it reveals its close connection with 
the corresponding verbai forms kallama and takallama, 
"to talk to somebody" and "to talk about something. " 
These words may always possess a terminological mean­
ing, but they are still close enough to their basic 
connotations to leave our judgment sometimes in 
suspense. The problem we have to solve is when the 
transformation took place--the wa9•, to use a term of 
later Huslim linguistics--and why it was considered 
to be so decisive that, for a long time, no other 
word for "theology" could rival kalam in Arabic; 
fiqh was soon restricted to "religious science" in 
the sense of jurisprudence, ilahiyyat was confined to 
philosophy,•ilm al-lahut to Christian theology, and 
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only u~ul al-din gained a certain appeal for ~anbali 
and Ash'ari circles from the fourth century onward.2 
Why and when was Muslim theology characterized in 
this way? Why was this not according to its subject­
matter like Greek theo-logia, but according to its 
formal structure? 

The conventional answer to this question has been 
repeated over and over again. Let me quote from an 
article published in 1974: "le premier kalam a ete 
mu•tazilite. n3 The Mu'tazilites, so it is assumed, 
were the first to develop this kind of argumentation, 
be it as a methodical tool in real discussions or as 
a stylistic device for the exposition of their ideas; 
and they had to develop it because they assumed the 
task of defending Islam against its numerous intel­
lectual critics from outside, especially the adher­
ents of the dualistic creeds in the area of the 
former Sasanid empire. Kalam as a technique was 
understood as an instrument of apologetics. This has 
turned out to be wrong or at least-only partially 
true. We possess at least one testimony which is 
earlier than the Mu'tazila, extensive fragments from 
a treatise against the Qadariyya written about A.H. 
75 by a grandson of the Caliph 'Ali, ~asan b. 
Mul}.ammad b. al-~anafiyya. In this text the kalam 
t e c h n i q u e is applied \vi th a certain awkward 
stubbornness, and even the w o r d takallama is 
used once in its terminological sense. The date and 
authenticity of the text are, of course, open to 
discussion; but a paragraph by paragraph comparison 
with other documents relevant to the Qadari movement 
(~asan al-Ba~ri's letter to •Abd al-Malik written 
between A.H. 75 and 80; •umar II's epistle against 
some anonymous Qadarites, presumably Kharijites and 
adherents of Shabib b. Yazid al-Najrani, written 
about A.H. 100; and the material derived from our 
J;.adith collections)4 seems to demonstrate a certain 
primitiveness on the part of ~asan b. Hul}.ammad b. 
al-~anafiyya and an ignorance of later solutions 
which it would have been difficult to imitate 
afterwards.5 Thus the kalam technique was not 
invented by the Mu•tazilites in Iraq, but dates back 
at least to the time of •Abd al-Malik, to an influ­
ential member of the House of the Prophet who seems 
to have spent much of his time in the ~ijaz. 

Once we accept this as fact, we discover that it 
does not stand completely isolated. In an Iba9i 
source a certain $ul}.ar al-•Abdi who, in spite of all 
uncertainty in matters of biographical detail, has to 
be dated back to the first century of the Hijra, is 
credited with the following advice concerning the 
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treatment of the Qadarites whom he disliked as much 
as his contemporary ~asan b. Mucyammad b. al-~anafiyya: 
"Talk with them about (divine) knowledge (kallimilhum 
fi 1-•ilml! If they admit it, they contradict (their 
doctrine); if they deny it they fall into unbelief." 
This is characteristic in three respects: because of 
the technical use of kallama in kallimilhum; because 
of its "if--if not" disjunction, i.e. the alternative 
or dilemma typical for kalam; and because of its 
naive assumption that God's foreknowledge means pre­
destination and that the Qadarites therefore cannot 
deny the latter if they accept the former--a hasty 
identification of two different concepts which is 
also found with ~asan b. Hucyammad b. al-~anafiyya, 
but which was already refuted by ~asan al-Ba9ri in 
his letter to •Abd al-Malik. The same source men­
tions as the first mutakallim, obviously within the 
IbaQ.iyya, a certain Bistam b. •umar b. al-Musayyab 
al-Qabbi who had joined Shabib b. Yazid al-Shaybani, 
the Kharijite rebel against al-~ajjaj who had been 
drowned in the Tigris in A.H. 77--thus another 
personality of the first century. With this in mind 
we might perhaps reconsider our sceptical reaction 
towards some Shi'i material concerning kalam dis­
cussions by their imams Mucyammad al-Baqir and Ja'far 
al-$adiq. Although there is no doubt that the danger 
of projecting and antedating is especially imminent 
here, we should not overlook the fact that with these 
reports we are already entering the second century.6 

In all this, however, there is not only a problem 
of time, but also of space. The early Shi • i imams 
resided in Medina, and so, probably, did ~asan b. 
Mucyammad b. al-~anafiyya. Kalam, then, obviously 
did not--or not only--originate in the centres of the 
pre-Islamic oriental civilizations, in Syria or in 
Iraq, but in the birthplace of Islam itself. Does 
this mean that we are dealing with an inner-Huslim 
development and that all those well-known parallels 
with Christian vocabulary and technique: the stereo­
type Greek formula ei de phate--apokrinoumetha 
discovered by Von Gruneba~~ as the counterpart of the 
Arabic pattern in qultum--qulna, the equation kalam 
= dialexis and takallama- dialegesthai etc.,7-are-a 
mere coincidence or only relevant for a later stage 
of development? This seems rather hard to accept. 

We might, of course, venture the hypothesis that 
the Shi'i imams as well as Hasan b. Muhammad b. 
al-ijanafiyya had frequent c~ntacts with Iraq and that 
they were not entirely unfamiliar with the circum­
stances in the capital, Damascus--that they learnt 
theological argumentation there, at a court where 
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John of Damascus lived, the author of the well-known 
Dialexis Christianou Kai Sarakenou. Being written in 
Greek, the text was, of course,. not immediately 
accessible to the Arabs; but its contents and its 
intention leave no doubt that the Christians used 
their bilingualism to defend their religious convic­
tions against the "heresy" of their Muslim masters.8 
Nevertheless, this theory sounds somewhat too 
contrived. Moreover, John of Damascus was not the 
first Christian to use the method: his Dialexis is a 
good example of kalam, a dialektos of the kind 
already practised by Origen in his discussion with 
Heraclides and the Egyptian bishops,9 but it was cer­
tainly written after A.H. 75, the approximate date 
when ijasan b. Mu~ammad b. al-ijanafiyya finished his 
treatise.lO Moreover, we may be sure that a more 
thorough analysis of our sources will yield ad­
ditional names: the same IbaQI text referred to 
before mentions a certain ~ali~ b. Kathir "min 
mutakallimi 1-muslimin" (muslimin here evidently 
meaning not the Muslims in contrast to Christians and 
Jews, but the IbaQIS who considered themselves the 
Muslims par excellence) , and this man turns out to be 
also a Medinan, a friend of al-Zuhrr.ll 

What we have thus far failed to consider are two 
things: first, Medina was at that time--more than in 
any other period--not a point outside or at the peri­
phery of the civilized world; and secondly, kalam 
was always applied with the Qur'an in mind. The 
Qur'an, however, uses kalam structures: the Prophet 
gets divine advice on how to question his Jewish, 
Christian or pagan opponents, and how to anticipate 
their answers. This advice is normally introduced by 
the formula qul (Say); thus, many passages of the 
Scripture have the character of a manual for argu­
mentation, and controversy becomes an essential part 
of revelation.l2 This does not mean that the Qur'an 
is the ultimate and only source of the kalam 
technique; we must not expect too much of its i•jaz. 
It only shows that the Qur'an,too, was part of a 
traditionl3 and that Mu~~ad's method of argument­
ation is not essentially different from that of his 
adversaries who had inherited their dialectical style 
over the centuries. His successors in spirit--or 
even in the flesh, like the two Shr•r imams I 
mentioned--would not have had the impression of 
creating any bid•a when they argued in terms of 
kalam. Whether they were aware of paying homage to 
an age-old, pre-Muslim custom is another question.l4 
What they had to learn was not the technique itself, 
but skill in applying it; they had not lived outside 

J. van Ess 

the intellectual world of antiquity, only at its 
periphery. 
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So much for kalam in its specific and more 
restricted sense. Whoever talks about kalam would, 
however, disappoint the expectations of his audience 
if, in malicious precision, he were to understand 
kalam only as a technique typical of Muslim theology, 
and not as Muslim theology itself, i.e. as its con­
tent rather than its form. We will then have to put 
up with the fact that kalam in the sense of "theo­
logy" (which is a usage of the term introduced by 
western Islamicists; a Muslim would either say •ilm 
al-kalam or use a completely different expressionr-­
does not necessarily manifest itself in the stylistic 
form called kalam. If we take, for instance, ijasan 
al-Ba~ri's epistle to 0 Abd al-Malik, we are justified 
in saying that this is an important specimen of early 
Muslim theology, but as a letter expounding upon 
request the author's opinion about a certain theo­
logical problem, it is, by definition, not kalam. In 
shifting the accent thus from Formgeschicht~ 
Dogmengeschichte we always have to keep in mind that 
we are not dealing with a phenomenon restricted to 
one region, but with the intellectual history of an 
empire. We have to differentiate, therefore, not 
only according to problems, but also according to 
areas. 

The main problem in S y r i a and obviously also 
in the ijijaz was qadar, the question of the origin of 
and responsibility for man's evil actions. This is, 
of course, no mere coincidence: in the capital man's 
responsibility tended to be understood as the 
caliph's responsibility, and evil actions meant the 
injustice of the ruling establishment and the social 
iniquity of a rapidly changing world; the theologi­
cal discussion was loaded with oolitical and 
revolutionary overtones. But this only accounts for 
the importance attributed to the problem, not for its 
origin. The theological discussion precedes the 
political crisis: about A.H. 75, i.e. several years 
before the execution of the so-called founder of the 
Qadariyya, Ma•bad al-Juhanr,l5 ijasan b. Muhammad b. 
al-ijanafiyya refers to a conceptual apparatus of the 
doctrine which is rather elaborate. One of the key 
terms seems to have been du•a•, God's "call" to fol­
low his commandments, the "right guidance" (hudal 
provided by the prophets. Man is free to accept this 
huda or to reject it; evil originates through his 
giving_ in to his own whims (hawal or to the. deception 
(takhy1ll of .Satan. This presupposes that man is 
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able to perform something (qadaral and that he pos­
sesses a capacity (istita•a) which has been conveyed 
(wakalal to him by God. In order to find the right 
direction he needs reason (~l , and reason is 
therefore given to everybody, as fitra, as his nature 
by which he becomes a priori aware of God's existence 
and of his own createdness.l6 

All this does not sound very new. But we should 
not forget: it is not Mu•tazilite theology but con­
ceived before the last quarter of the first century. 
And it is not sectarian for only later heresiography 
treated the Qadariyya as a sect--with all the con­
sequences of such a concept as being a minority and a 
novelty (bid•a) introduced by a founder. Yet the 
Qadariyya probably never had a founder; the movement 
is solidly rooted in a consistent exegesis of the 
Qur'an--an exegesis which has been shown to corres­
pond well with the Qur'an's own intentions in the 
recent study of H. Raisanenl7--and rooted to such an 
extent that its adherents never wholly agreed to 
accept other authoritative proofs for their view, 
especially not from tadith.l8 Secondly, there is no 
evidence that the movement, at that time, reflected 
only the interest of a minority. It may have become 
the position of a minority later on because of the 
resistance of the government and through political 
escalation (although considering the undisputed suc­
cess of the early Mu•tazila even this may be subject 
to doubt, at least for certain areas). But even if 
the other side represented the majority, they did not 
have the better theologians; the conceptual appar­
atus used by ijasan b. Muqammad b. al-~anafiyya is 
rather primitive. One gets the impression that he is 
not so much defending a traditional position, as 
constructing his own stance in reaction to the more 
elaborate Qadari system. He is remarkably cautious 
in his refutation: he never says that God creates 
evil or is responsible for it; he only insists on 
the fact that it is always God who initiates actions 
and events. Instead of the Qadari notion of du•a•, 
God's call which leaves the response to man's own 
decision, he uses tawfiq which leaves the choice to 
God: those to whom God "grants success" will act 
righteously, while everybody else will go astray. 
This is, as he understands it, a token of divine 
grace; there is no compulsion, jabr or ikrah, 
involved.l9 The Jabriyya is a myth created by the 
heresiographers, and the term is taken over from 
Qadarite propaganda.20 

The way the Qadariyya used this term shows the 
direction which the discussion was going to take: 
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for them it implies more a political than a religious 
deviation. Jabriyya means the "tyranny" of the 
Umayyads from the time of •Abd al-Malik onward, that 
is, of all those who were only recognized as kings 
(mulukl after the period of the ideal caliphate. 
Nhoever, according to the Qadariyya, admitted that 
God may "force" someone to do evil justified the 
Umayyad jabriyya and identified himself with it. 
With special delight the Qadaris brought up the case 
of Pharaoh, and we may be sure that they did not do 
so merely as an exercise in Qur'anic exegesis· 
Pharaoh was the unjust tyrant par excellence.21 The 
other side stressed the idea that man owed his rizq, 
his livelihood, solely to God, not to his own 
endeavor; and rizq, in spite of its etymology (from 
Persian rozikl, did not only mean the daily bread or 
the daily ration of a soldier, but also the power 
given to a caliph, his mulk understood as his milk, 
and the wealth granted~the Arab aristocrats in 
contrast to the mawali. Predestinarianism was seen 
as a guarantee for the established social order and 
against the onslaught of the underprivileged. The 
political and social antagonism involved may explain, 
together with other, more specific reasons, the 
execution of Ghaylan al-Dimashqi, a mawla, who himself 
was obviously not a revolutionary, but whose ideas 
concealed a revolutionary element whicl1 was set free 
in the rebellion against Walid II and the program of 
Yazid III.22 

The situation in I r a q was different. Many 
Qadaris lived there, but we do not hear that much 
about their specific political aspirations. And 
whereas in Syria our information breaks off with the 
rise of the •Abbasids, it continues in Iraq at least 
up to the end of the second century: the continuing 
predominance of the theological aspect of -the proble:n 
facilitated the integration of the movement into the 
new society. The movement was gradually taken over by 
the Mu•tazilis who, in spite of differences in their 
qadar doctrine, came close enough in order to make 
the merger possible, especially as the predestinarian 
polemics did not make any efforts to differentiate 
between them. Whatever remained of the militant wing 
may appear in our sources as those Mu•tazilites 
around Bashir al-Raqqal who, in 145, joined the 
rebellion of al-Nafs al-Zakiyya.23 

But the Qadaris only played a role in Ba9ra where 
they lived in fruitful tension with the Iba<;1iyya who 
were, for the most part, moderate predestinarians.24 
Kufa, on the contrary, was held by the Shi•a and the 
Murji'a. In this town the activists were attracted 
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by the slogans of a strong pro- •Alid conununity; they 
could combine their revolutionary energy with the 
frustrations of the House of the Prophet.25 Mukhtar 
had exploited these feelings. When his rebellion 
collapsed, the expectations which he had raised lived 
on in a number of millenarian movements whose gnostic 
superstructure shows the influence of foreign, e.g. 
Mandean, ideas. These movements were initiated and 
supported by craftsmen and simple people, members of 
the lower strata of the population who had frequently 
come from the countryside. By emancipating the 
_mawali, Mukhtar had obviously encouraged a wave of 
religious syncretism where Islam, which was still 
more or less restricted to the larger towns and the 
upper classes, came into closer contact with the 
notions of indigenous religiosity. These ideas had 
survived Zoroastrian impact and Christian mission, 
and they could now infiltrate Islam all the more 
easily as the shape and circumference of the new 
religion were not yet sufficiently defined. Since 
these sectarian movements came from social strata 
which were utterly despised by the new masters, ~hey 
manifested themselves in a chiliastic form; one 
waited for the Mahdi to establish justice in this 
world, or even more than that, one believed in new 
prophets having come and Paradise having been 
installed on earth.26 This utopianism normally 
exploded in rebellion or terrorist activities; the 
social injustice in the newly founded towns seemed 
unbearable to those who came from outside, driven 
away from their land by an over-demanding tax-policy 
or by the insecurity caused by the Khawarij. 

The wealthy •Alids and the Iraqi ashraf did not 
show much sympathy for these fantasies. The most 
impressive attack against the extremists--impressive 
enough to be repeated over and over again in the 
political propaganda of the time--came from an •Alid, 
the same ~asan b. MuQanunad b. al-~anafiyya whom we 
mentioned earlier as an opponent of the Qadariyya. 
Shortly after 73/693 he wrote an open letter to the 
adherents of his family and to whoever wanted to 
listen to it, especially in Kufa, where he severely 
criticised the "Saba' iyya "--not "Kaysaniyya" as they 
were called later on--and accused them of claiming 
secret knowledge and distorting the Qur'an. This was 
intended as an initiative in favor of •Abd al-Malik 
who tried to restore the religious unity of his 
empire after the end of Mukhtar's rebellion and the 
downfall of •Abdallah b. al-Zubayr's anticaliphate. 
The key term of his letter was irja', meant as a call 
for political moderation and prudent abstention from 
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useless discussions about the mistakes of the first 
civil war. Thus, in a sense, an •Alid started a 
religious movement, the Murji'a, which was later on 
usually regarded as the ideological legitimation for 
Umayyad rule. 

This is paradoxical only with hindsight. ~asan b. 
MuQanunad b. al-~anafiyya's initiative progressed dif­
ferently from what he had intended. In spite of the 
fact that, during the last phase of Mukhtar's rebel­
lion, he himself had joined the revolutionaries--or 
perhaps just because of this--he could not calm them 
down now. He did not even succeed in becoming the 
head of a moderate Shi • i wing. His idea turned out 
to have a future, yet not in politics but in theology 
--like the Qadari doctrine at Ba9ra. He had pleaded 
for epoche, postponing one's judgement, in the case 
of the participants of the first civil war, es­
pecially •uthman and •Ali, i.e. in the case of a 
limited and well-defined number of people and certain 
well-known events in the past. Shortly afterwards 
this was reinterpreted as abstention from judgement 
about the salvation-status of anyone in the past or 
present. The decision not to talk about the possible 
"sin" of •uthman and •Ali--who, after all, had been 
Companions of the Prophet--was changed into the con­
viction that nobody, be he alive or dead, should be 
denied the predicate of mu'min as long as had pro­
nounced the shahada.27 In spite of this development, 
however, the basic intention of the movement remained 
unbroken: i.e. to preserve the cohesion of the 
conununity. This created a peculiar atmosphere; for 
whereas the other movements were mostly interested in 
elaborating their own standpoint and in contrasting 
it against other views, the Murji'a tried to define 
the minimum of beliefs and tenets to which all 
Muslims should adhere. Instead of refutations, they 
wrote •aqa'id of which the Kitab al-fiqh al-akbar 
connected with the name of Abu ~anifa was only the 
first.28 

This is how the Murji'ites outlined the limits of 
the Sunna. Characteristically enough, Abu ~anifa, 
in his letter to •uthman al-Batti, strongly objects 
to being called a Murji'i, which he understands as a 
derogatory term used by the ahl al-bida•, and 
prefers, as a self-designation, names like ahl 
al-sunna or ahl al-•adl.29 The latter term-strik­
ingly evokes the pretensions of the Mu•tazila. This 
observation tallies with the fact that the principle 
of al-manzila bayna 1-manzilatayn, which was so 
characteristic of Wa9il b. •Ata' 's theology, is not 
entirely without parallel in Abu ~anifa's thinking. 
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But for Abu ~anifa a 1 1 people who are not poly­
theists (mushrikun) share this manzila, which can 
only be changed for the better, namely into the 
status held by the prophets and the •ashara al­
mubashshara, but not for the worse.30 Wa~il 's think­
ing, for his part, has also a Khariji component: 
when he disapproves of the attempt to restrict gen­
eral ('amm) statements in the Qur'an to specific 
(kha:g;lCases,31 he see.rns to be attackingthe.t1urji'I 
doctrine that the Muslim sinner is exempt from the 
Qur'anic prediction of eternal punishment.32 We may 
assume that his Kitab A~naf al-Murji'a33 contained 
criticism in addition to mere doxographical 
description. In the long run, the Mu'tazilis turned 
out to be much more exclusive than the Murji'a; 
their rationalism pushed them in this direction. Abu 
~anifa and his followers, on the contrary, seem to 
have extended their universalist claim also to 
jurisprudence; it would be interesting to investi­
gate to what extent the ~anafi madhhab was meant to 
be more than just the Iraqi school of law. More than 
Malik b. Anas, Abu ~anifa seems to have attracted 
disciples from everywhere. We have to ask whether 
this is merely a reflection of the growing influence 
of Iraq in the first two decades of 'Abbasid domin­
ation (between 132 and 150, the year of Abu ~anifa's 
death) or the indication of a conscious effort on his 
part.34 Balkh was called by Kufan scholars 
Murjiyyabad because of the local predominance of the 
~anafis.35 

Balkh brings us to a new area, I r a n. Here, our 
information about factions and movements like those 
in Syria and Iraq is scarce, but we encounter the 
first systematic theologian of Islam, Jahm b. $afwan. 
We might venture the statement that theology properly 
speaking did not exist before Jahm. The early com­
munity did not discuss theological issues as such, 
but its widely diverging views of history, its 
Geschichtsbild. For what had been really novel in 
Islam was not its doctrine; MuQammad's message was 
to be understood simply as a renewal of the kerygma 
of the Old and the New Testament. What was novel was 
its success and its rapid expansion; this develop­
ment, together with its social and political conse­
quences, was the prime factor requiring an 
explanation. This •is why predestination was seen in 
connection with political power and "repression." 
It was only Jahm who changed predestination into a 
systematic determinism; for him God's power and 
almightiness were not so much linked with man's 
action, but with God's entire "otherness." 
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In spite of this, Jahm was not a completely iso­
lated figure. His formulation that, in view of God's 
omnipotence, all statements about human actions and 
worldly events are mere "metaphors" can now be traced 
back to ~asan b. MuQammad b. al-~anafiyya's treatise 
against the Qadariyya.36 He adopts the Murji'I con­
cept of community together with their definition of 
Iman, belief. But he is the first to develop a con­
sistent concept of God and His attributes. His 
"system" (which we have to reconstruct from a few 
remarks found in the heresiographers) puts strong 
emphasis on God's transcendence, and we are still 
unable to decide whether this attitude was simply a 
formulation of a principle genuinely inherent in 
Islam as such, or whether it originated out of 
Neoplatonic ideas,37 or reacted against divergent 
views where God was conceived as a body immanent in 
space, as propounded by a circle of theologians in 
the Iraqi Shi'a38 and presumably also by Muqatil b. 
Sulayman, a compatriot of Jahm in Balkh.39 The prob­
lem of Neoplatonism is that we lack any precise 
information as to the intellectual background against 
which early Islam could unfold itself in Khurasan.40 
The Shi • I "corporealists" in Iraq present us with the 
difficulty that all of them were probably one gener­
ation younger than Jahm. Muqatil, on the other hand, 
was really a contemporary, for he met Jahm at Marw 
where he discussed the problem of anthropomorphism 
with him. Both of them are said to have written 
books against each other on this topic after their 
dispute.4l But the character of Muqatil's tashbih is 
still a mystery.42 Possibly their disputation had 
concentrated on the problem whether God can be loc­
ated on His throne or whether He is la fi makan; the 
Kitab al-fiqh al-absat, which seems to have been 
transmitted in Balkh since the time of Abu Muti' ,43 
attacks some "unbelievers" just for this doctrine.44 

Muqatil and Jahm were not only opponents in their 
theological views but also enemies in political 
affairs. Jahm was executed as a secretary of the 
anti-Umayyad revolutionary ~arith b. Surayj in 
128/746 whereas Muqatil had been selected as an 
expert on the Qur'an, together with his namesake 
Muqatil b. ~ayyan,45 by Na~r b. Sayyar, the Umayyad 
governor during his negotiations with ~arith b. 
Surayj.46 Jahm's execution did not hamper the expan­
sion of his theological ideas; they remained promin­
ent in the area where he had lived. The Jahmiyya is 
explicitly attacked in the Kitab al-fiqh al-absat;47 
and in the Kitab al-fiqh al-akbar, where the attack 
constitutes only a few lines, they are the only 
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group of opponents mentioned by name.48 Simultan­
eously, but in their own way, the mu9addithun started 
to formulate their protest. Ibrahim b. Tahman (died 
163/747-8), author of one of the oldest collections 
of 9adith preserved,49 had discussions with the 
Jahmis in Nishapur and tried to convert them to 
Murji'i views.50 His Kitab al-sunan5l contains a 
fair amount of traditions which were later on used as 
key arguments against the Jahmiyya and which may have 
already been collected by him for this purpose.52 
During the same period Jahm's ideas found their way 
into Iraq where they influenced the first Mu•tazili 
theologian to develop a comprehensive coherent system 
of his own: Qirar b._ •Amr.53 Thus some of his con­
cepts were taken over into a Mu•tazili context--at 
least for one generation until Abu 1-Hudhayl and 
Bishr b. al-Mu•tamir dissociated themselves from 
Qirar and excluded his "Jahmisms" from the official 
Mu•tazili doctrine.54 The "heresies" were thus set 
free again to be taken over, now in their Qirarian 
framework, by a non-Mu•tazili theologian (and jurist) 
who played an important role during the mi9na under 
the Caliph al-Ma'mun: i.e. by Bishr al-Marisi. Only 
after this shift did the term Jahmiyya come into use 
in Iraq.55 

This tour d'horizon is by no means complete. I 
have not mentioned dogmatic issues like the pre­
existence of the Qur'an and the character of God's 
speech56 or politico-religious movements like the 
Khawarij.57 I have passed over theologians like Ja•d 
b. Dirham58 and •Amr b. •ubayd, and I have only 
touched on the numerous attempts at installing new 
prophets, attempts which are so typical of the 
Umayyad period, not only inside the Shi•a. We need 
only remember the enigmatic personality of ~arith b. 
sa•id who claimed the gift of prophecy in Syria and 
Jerusalem during the time of •Abd al-Malik.59 
Instead, I would like to add a few final and very 
tentative remarks about a problem which brings us 
back to kalam as a technique and as a "profession," 
i.e. about the social position of the mutakallimun. 

It is well known that Wa~il b. •Ata' sent mission­
aries (du•at) to different regions of the Muslim 
oikumene. They distinguished themselves through an 
ascetic life style and special apparel: they per­
formed nightly supererogatory prayer and clipped 
their moustaches; they wore a special kind of 
turban, and some of them may have dressed in wool gar­
ments ($uf) .60 Moreover they excelled in the art of 
disputation; one of them, ~a£~ b. Salim who had been 
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sent to Khurasan, is said to have debated with Jahm 
b. Safwan in Tirmidh.6l This last fact leaves no 
doubt that the missionaries had to function as 
mutakallimun. In the same way, however, as kalam 
turned out not to have been i~vented by the ----­
Mu•tazilis, so also did the idea of proselytizing not 
originate with them. We should mention here the 
Iba9is who had moulded the intellectual atmosphere at 
Ba~ra where the Mu•tazila were to emerge. They had 
applied the same tactics before Wa~il b. •Ata'; they 
called their missionaries hamalat al-•ilm.62 Hisham 
b. •Abdallah al-Dastuwa'i (died 153/770 or 154/771), 
a famous mu9addith63 of Iba9i leanings,64 offered 
every bedouin who accepted his teachings a garment 
from those fabricated by the Ibadi community in his 
native town of Dastuwa in Ahwaz.65 

There may have been differences in the organiz­
ational set-up: Wa~il's enterprise looks like the 
idea of one man, whereas the Iba9i missionaries 
followed the instructions of the jama•at al-muslimin, 
the "presbyterian" council of the sect which, in true 
Khariji tradition, identified its circle with the 
community of the only "true" Muslims.66 But there 
are many similarities, too. Hisham al-Dastuwa'i's 
disciples attracted attention through their super­
erogatory fasting and their piety67 as the early 
Mu•tazilis did through their nightly prayer. Most 
Iba9i missionaries were merchants who, in connection 
with the far-flung trade relations of the Ba~ran 
Iba9i community, may have combined the pious with the 
useful. And, strangely enough, ~va~il b. • Ata' was a 
spinner (ghazzal), i.e. a cloth merchant, like those 
Iba9is who furnished Hisham al-Dastuwa'i with the 
garments which served as bait (or as token of 
identification?) in his mission. Reports which try 
to interpret Wa~il's laqab in a less direct way look 
like attempts at removing from him the blemish of a 
contemptible profession.68 His disciple •uthman b. 
Khalid al-Tawil, a mawla of the Banu Sulaym whom he 
sent to Armenia as his emissary, was a rich draper 
who had apparently belonged to the circle of ~asan 
al-Ba~ri. Following Wa~il's advice, he introduced 
himself in Armenia by delivering fatwas according 
to ~asan's principles and met with great success 
afterwards. 0 9 It seems that the merchants were the 
first to give up, for obvious reasons, the exclusive­
ness of the town-dwellers; here it did not make much 
difference that the Iba9is were, by descent, genuine 
Arabs, mostly from the Azd, whereas all the early 
Mu • tazilis belonged to the mawali. 70 

Both movements also resembled each other in the 



122 Early Development of Kal~m 

success they had. In the Maghrib they entered into a 
competition which lasted for centuries. 71 The Iba9is 
of al-•Atf in the Mzab still preserve the cemetery of 
the Mu•tazilite community whom they gradually super­
seded from the sixth century of the Hijra onward.72 
The propaganda was aimed at Muslims and non-Muslims 
alike. There were, of course, lots of unbelievers to 
be converted, but the missionaries sent by Wa~il in 
Medina73 probably functioned in the context of "inner 
mission," like f}af~ b. Salim in his dispute with Jahm 
b. ~afwan.74 The Umayyad caliphate was generally not 
interested in the conversion of its non-Muslim sub­
jects and did not set any specific religious ideals 
for the Muslims either. Consequently, groups which 
recognized the caliphate only as an inevitable evil 
like the Iba9is, or a movement like the Mu•tazila, 
which sprang up at a time when the spiritual weakness 
of the caliphate had become evident, felt the need 
and the right to fill the gap. 

There is a second point where the Iba9iyya tells 
us something about the relevance of kalam. When •Abd 
al-Wahhab b. •Abd al-RaQman b. Rustam, who was Imam 
of Tahert between 168/784 and 208/823, fought against 
the Zenata berbers who were Mu•tazilis and dominated 
the environs of his town, he felt he had to arrange a 
kalam discussion before the battle.75 Kalam was thus 
not only an intellectual pursuit of ivory tower 
theologians; its polemical character made it suit­
able for psychological warfare. Something of the 
battles in rhetoric of the ayyam al-•Arab seems to 
have survived here. But since one was fighting for 
Islam now--or for the better interpretation of Islam 
--the poets had been replaced by mutakallimun. There 
is more material to back up this theory. f}arith b. 
Surayj, who employed Jahm b. ~afwan tried, during his 
battles, to convert his enemies by means of moral and 
religious arguments. 76 Secret agents of the •Abbasid 
revolution arranged kalam disputations in order to 
win adherents for their cause.77 The ideal situation 
was, of course, when the general himself was exper­
i~nced in kalam. Again the Iba9is offer an example: 
·A~im al-Sidrati who came to Ba~ra in order to study 
with Abu •ubayda al-Tamimi, the head of the Iba9i 
scholars in the beginning of the second century A.H., 
and then returned to the Maghrib where he appears as 
a general and a preacher of his community in 
Tripolitania.78 

Does this mean that the mutakallimun were a kind 
of militant clergy or, as has been said recently, "a 
fundamental political and social institution of 
Islam"?79 Certainly only in a limited sense. We 
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should not overlook the fact that all our present 
examples from the early period deal with anti-Umayyad 
movements. It is true that •Abd al-Malik for some 
time supported kalam and seems to have used ~asan b. 
MuQammad b. al-~anafiyya to further his religious 
peace policy. Thus assuming responsibility for the 
religious unity of his ~~pire, he may have had in 
mind, apart from mere political considerations, the 
example of the Byzantine emperors.80 And it is true 
that •umar II invited repres~~tatives of different 
religious movements for discussion in order to win 
them for the ideal of one jama•a under one Sunna.8l 
We might add that Ja•d b. Dirham had been the teacher 
of Marwan II. But the same Ja•d b. Dirham was ex­
ecuted at the order of Hisham; kalam had turned out 
to be an ambiguous instrument. The theological 
institution created by the Umayyads were not the 
mutakallimun but the qu~ja~. Their position had been 
fixed by Mu•awiya, and under •Abd al-Malik they had 
been officially established in the mosques.82 Their 
functions were sometimes the same as those described 
above in connection with the mutakallimun: they had 
to speak encouraging words and to pray for victory 
before the battle.83 This entanglement with govern­
ment interests, together with a certain theatrical 
behavior almost inevitable in this profession, 
exposed them to the reproach of hypocrisy. It also 
explains why they came quite soon under the attack of 
the religious opposition and why they obviously did 
not survive, as an institution, the downfall of the 
dynasty, at least not in Iraq or in Syria.84 The 
mutakallimun are found, so it seems, rather among the 
intellectual cadres of the opposition movements. As 
such they were taken over by the 'Abbasids and after­
wards achieved a high reputation as court 
theologians.85 As members of the new establishment 
they, in turn, attracted the criticism of the 
religious idealists. But this carries us beyond the 
scope of the period we are concerned with here. 
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THE EARLY DEVELOPMENT OF THE IBAQI MOVEMENT IN BA$RA 

J.C. Wilkinson 

The internal view of the development of the Iba9I 
movement I 

A much repeated image that can be traced back at 
least to the fifth/eleventh century likens the true 
religion (al-'ilml to a bird. The egg was laid in 
Medina, it hatched in Ba9ra and it flew to Oman 
('Oman). Parallel with this geographic rationaliz­
ation is a rather less explicit historical one which 
traces the political development of the movement 
through a line of true believers: the original 
Islamic state of the Prophet and his Companions, then 
the early Khawarij, who are seen as a more or less 
monolithic block, then the Ibagis themselves who came 
into existence with the split up (tafriql of the 
Khawarij in A.H. 64. Their imama existed in a con­
cealed state (kitmanl under their first "imams" in 
Ba9ra, Abu Sha 'tha' Jabir b. Zayd, Abu 'Ubayda !11uslim 
b. Abi Karima, al-Rabi' b. Qabib al-Farahidi, Abu 
Ayyub Wa'il b. Ayyub al-Qagrami, and finally Abil 
Sufyan MaQbub b. al-RaQil, who eventually retired 
with his family to Oman once the movement was firmly 
established there. It was under the second of these 
imams, Abu 'Ubayda, that the movement entered into an 
expansionist stage so that at the end of Umayyad 
times a sensational, albeit short-lived, imamate, 
that of Talib al-Qaqq ('Abdallah b. YaQya al-Kindi), 
was established in south-western Arabia which actual­
ly took possession of the Holy Cities. A rwnp imamate 
survived for a little time in Qagramawt whilst a 
separate one was created in Oman under al-Julanda b. 
Mas'ud which lasted for a couple of years at the very 
beginning of the •Abbasid period. Early attempts to 
establish imamates in North Africa were also short­
lived, but during the l60s the Rustamid imamate of 
Tahert was founded whilst a couple of decades later 
the Omani imamate was fully established. Towards the 
end of the third century both imamates began to 
collapse; but whilst the North African IbaQ.I movement 
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found itself increasingly weakened and eventually 
only survived in a few isolated communities, the 
imamate in Oman had an active, albeit cyclic, history 
of appearance and disappearance down to the middle of 
the present century. The ~a9rami imamate, which had 
always been more or less subservient to that of its 
neighbor, collapsed when the last and greatest of 
their imams, Abu IsQaq Ibrahim b. Qays,broke with the 
Omani imam in the early fifth century of the Hijra, 
probably over the doctrines of the so-called Rustaq 
party, and within a short time all traces of Iba9ism 
in the Peninsula had been obliterated outside the 
mountainous heartland of Oman.2 

So we can see where the somewhat parochial idea of 
the Iba9i bird came from. In this paper we shall 
only be concerned with the hatching phase. 

The Khawarij Beginnings 

As Shaban3 rightly points out there is a sharp dis­
tinction to be made between the Khawarij of 'Ali's 
time and those we shall be concentrating on here. 
Our so-called Khariji school belonged to the Ba9ran 
rather than the Kufan milieu and its members were not 
concerned with defending privileges gained from par­
ticipation in the conquest of Iraq. Nevertheless, 
there was a certain continuity of the ideology by 
which the MUQakkima party had rationalized their 
position and it is this that led our group also to be 
known as Khawarij. Their basic principles are con­
tained in the phrase la hukrn illa lillah, a slogan 
which far transcended the arbitration issue as may be 
judged by its triple enunciation in the ceremony of 
electing an imam in Oman.4 Its fundamental meaning 
was no government except by what God has ordained, 
that is by the prescriptions through which government 
had been conducted until 'Othman's time. Hence the 
basic logic of opposition to subsequent caliphate 
government summed up in the following little exchange 
with Mu'awiya: "I give you allegiance on (the con­
dition of the prescriptions of) God's book and the 
Sunna of his Prophet,"declaredSa'Id b. al-Aswad; 
"You may make no conditions, " replied Mu • awiya; "And 
you, no allegiance to you," retorted Sa'id.s 

It will be noted that the man held responsible for 
the betrayal of the true order was 'Othman, rather 
t-.han 'Ali, because it was he who reversed the policy 
of precedence in Islam (sabiqal in favour of the 
elitism of ~re-Islamic sharaf in his ordering of 
government. For the later Khawarij, no longer con­
cerned with the political issues behind this, it was 
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also important to play down the dispute with 'Ali and 
shift as much of the opprobium onto his predecessor 
for two main reasons. First, by focusing on the 
events of his caliphate it sometimes became possible 
to debate fairly openly certain principles of leader­
ship without overtly having to attack the Umayyad 
dynasty itself. Such discussion seems to have been 
conducted by the Ba9ran Khawarij on at least three 
occasions, with Ibn Zubayr, with 'Abd al-Malik b. 
Marwan, and with 'Umar b. 'Abd al-'Aziz. Second, it 
provided a much more satisfactory sta~ting point than 
'Ali's reign for the doctrine of wilaya and bara'a, 
association and dissociation, which is the basis of 
imamate community theory. 7 The fundamental duty to 
dissociate from the unjust imam who persists in his 
errors was clearly established when •uthman was 
removed from office: the dispute with 'Ali was a 
degree less serious for here the basic principle was 
that 'Ali had reneged his rightful authority (wilayal 
by submitting his imamate to arbitration. 

A third possible reason is that it potentially 
offered the olive branch to the shi'at 'Ali. 'Ali 
was a rightful imam and the only reason that the 
Khawarij had dissociated from him (bari'a •anhu) was 
that he had allowed himself to be tricked by their 
common enemies. This line of argument was emphasized 
by the more moderate Khawarij, through maintaining 
that it was only the extremists who had attacked the 
peaceful separatists at Nahrawan and the latter had 
no particular quarrel with 'Ali. All that they had 
done was to elect their own imam, 'Abdallah b. Wahb, 
when 'Ali had "abdicated" as a result of his submit­
ting to arbitration; and they would have had no 
objection to his rejoining them after the decision 
went against him, on condition of course of his 
recognizing Ibn Wahb as imam. Furthermore, 'Ali 
himself subsequently repented (tawbal Nahrawan.8 
Such a compromising attitude which might have ~errnit­
ted the opposition to the Umayyads to reunite, was 
strongly rejected by the more extremist Khawarij, as 
witness 'Imran b. Hittan's verses extolling the 
Khariji who avenged Nahrawan by murdering 'Ali. 

In this difference of attitudes towards 'Ali we 
have an example of the divergence which characterizes 
the whole history of the Khawarij-Ibaqi mov~~ent, 
that between compromisers and militants (qa'ada and 
shurat). So, in the year between ~arura' and 
Nahrawan, a large part of those who had left 'Ali 
over the arbitration issue, went back to him, very 
largely due to the mediation of Ibn 'Abbas, known to 
the Ibaqis as al-bahr. And of those who remained 
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estranged, by no means all united under •Abdallah b. 
Wahb's banner at Nahrawan, for the two thousand 
Khawarij from Kufa who were finally dealt with during 
Mu • awiya 's reign a-t Nukhayla were Khawarij who had 
nothing to do with Ibn al-Wahb. On the other hand, 
the militants must have their martyrs and so the 
Ibagis present ~arura',Nahrawan and Nukhayla as a 
continuity and emphasize how those who lost their 
lives compromised not only qurra' (which to them has 
come to mean Qur'anic readers, whatever it may have 
originally signified), an9a£ and muhajirun, but also 
seventy of those who had fought at the Prophet's side 
at Badr. And to underline their direct descent from 
this true beginning the Ibagis emphasize that they 
are the only Khariji .group to trace their movement 
back to •Ali's true successor, for does not the name 
"Wahbiyya" derive from Ibn Wahb ( •Abdallah b. 
Wahb)?lO Such a dubious claim, which in any case 
would have been hotly disputed by their rivals the 
$ufriyya, is furthered through incorporating Ibn Wahb 
(who was probably a Bajila mawla) into the Rasib and 
in turn making this tribe of Azd descenti with the 
implication that he was of Omani origin. l 

In contrast with this "true" line of Khawarij is a 
second type of secession, not recognized by the 
Ibagis, that of the would-be independent tribal 
republic. The pattern of such revolts is nonetheless 
of considerable importance for understanding the 
development of the movement and can best be discussed 
by reference to a well-documented prototype dating 
back to A.H. 38, that of Khirrit b. Rashid al-Najr.l2 

Khirrit's band was made up of three main elements. 
At its core were his fellow tribesmen, that is those 
members of the powerful Bani Najiyya of Oman who had 
come to the mi9r of Ba~ra when the campaigning centre 
at Tawwaj was disbanded; there they formed a dis­
tinct military and settlement unit (this, of course, 
is before Ba~ra was reorganized into akhmas). Seiz­
ing on the chaos following $iffin to reject the 
control of central government (incidentally on the 
excuse that •Ali had not accepted the arbitration 
decision) the clan, in effect, declared itself an 
independent Muslim tribal republic. That it was able 
to do so was basically due to the fact that it had a 
tribal territory to fall back onto in Arabia. And it 
was this potential territorial independence that made 
it essential that Khirrit's revolt be dealt with; 
for if the Bani Najiyya could get away with it, then 
so could other more important tribal groups. 

Numerically, the main part of Khirrit's followers 
was made up of non-Arabs who had particularly suf-
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fered from the Muslim conquest. These, it is to be 
noted, were not the former Persian land-owning 
classes, the dahaqin and the asawira, who in Iraq at 
any rate had done well out of the change of regime, 
but the old subject peasantry and indigenous popu­
lation (the ahl al-bilad, •uluj, etc.); not only had 
they to bear the brunt of the kharaj tax, but it was 
they who had suffered most from the collapse of the 
administration which at least had assured tha~ a 
basic living in Sasanid times. Thus Khirrit's policy 
of remitting their tax obligations,whilst also allow­
ing them to remain in their old religions, obviously 
drew them to his banner, particularly once he 
retreated home to Oman. And it is an interesting 
comment on the early Islamic state to note that, 
while Khirrit's Arab followers escaped relatively 
lightly when he was eventually defeated, exemplary 
punishment was meted out to these subject peoples who 
had sought to break their tax obligations. 

The third element in Khirrit' s band consisted of 
the undesirable fortune seekers who were with him for 
the plunder and other pickings: bedouin raiders from 
the desert, "Kurdish" brigands from the mountains, 
ex-Zanj slaves, and urban riff-raff. It was these 
people who really gave the Khawarij their bad name 
and led to general support for their ruthless 
suppression. 

Now the importance of these types of Khariji 
secession for the Ibagis lies in the fact that they 
prepared the ground where the seed of the moderates 
was later to be implanted. And, in so doing these 
tribal secessionists fertilized it with certain 
social principles that all their successors had to 
accept, willy-nilly. Perhaps the most important of 
these was the idea that the Arab and non-Arab popu­
lation formed a common social structure. 

This drawing together of the conquerors and the 
conquered, which is one of the features which dis­
tinguishes the Ba~ran from the Kufan Khariji seces­
sions, did not stem just from ideology or the 
benefits to be gained by mutual support, but from a 
much deeper rapport which, I believe, had its roots 
in common experience under Sasanid rule. True, there 
was an ideal in bedouin society throughout pre­
Islamic Arabia of sharing between rich and poor,l3 
but this had been extended to cut across race in 
Sasanid territory, because there the Arabs had been 
considered as second-class citizens, deprived of the 
best lands, forced into the Persian marine and gen­
erally treated in the same way as the rest of the 
poor indigenous population.l4 Of this the ~ijazis 



130 The Ibaqi Movement in Baqra 

never ceased to remind them: had it not been for 
their bringing them Islam, they would still be the 
hirelings of the people they now ruled, living their 
repulsive way of life in the coastal lowlands and 
desert outbacks to which they were relegated by their 
former Persian overlords; the peoples of the Gulf 
were animals who did not seek to better themselves 
and •uman, Siraf and Ubulla were the three sinks of 
the world.l5 So it is not surprising that some of 
the Gulf tribes reacted by rejecting the ideals on 
which ~ijazi dominance was built, notably Qurashi 
pretensions to lead the state, the division of Arab 
society into sharaf and non-sharaf descent, and the 
distinction between ahrar and mawali. 

But to move from that position to the ideology 
that all men and women, •abid, bayasira ~d mawali, 
Arab and non-Arab, were fully equals, and that pre­
cedence only stemmed from the personally achieved 
quality of •ilm,was perhaps a bit much for the more 
conservative elements. Thus women came to be spec­
ifically debarred as candidates for the imamate in 
Oman, whilst in reality throughout Arabia the 
Khawarij tended to select their imams from the lead­
ing Arab tribes of the region. Even so, it is 
relevant to note that in Oman two of the early imams 
were probably of peasant background and did much to 
encourage the development of village life and remove 
the distinction between Arab and non-Arab settlers. 

One of the broader implications arising from the 
Khariji doctrine that developed in line with this 
concept of social organisation was that it provided 
a general theory of opposition which made particular 
appeal both to Arabs rejecting ijijazi domination and 
to non-Arabs resentful of their status; not just the 
mawali, but also "national" groups which accepted 
Islam but not Arab government: it is certainly no 
coincidence that the man the IbaQis were to choose 
as their main missionary to the Berbers was a Persian 
refugee claiming descent from the Sasanid royal 
line.l6 On a yet more general level Khariji doctrine 
must obviously have had potential appeal for the 
Yamani party, if Shahan's thesis that this represen­
ted those who wished to settle and assimilate the 
local population in the conquered lands is accepted. 

Another aspect of early Khariji revolts that was 
later to raise major problems for the movement was 
that of secession and how to conduct relationships 
with other Muslims. Khirrit's revolt, it will be 
noted, involved full secession; by contrast the 
groups which separated at ~arura' and met martyrdom 
at Nahrawan and Nukhayla were not breaking defini-
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tively with the rest of the Muslim community but were 
forced by circumstances to remove themselves from 
their presence. To the observer of the time such a 
distinction might not then have appeared particularly 
significant; more likely what would have struck him 
is that if a revolt based on Khariji principles was 
to succeed then it was necessary to have an indepen­
dent territorial base. For the Ba9rans two areas 
offered themselves: either nearby Ahwaz where the 
local population was always delighted to receive any 
Khariji secession which remitted their tax oblig­
ations (e.g. Abu Bilal and then the Azariqal ,17 or a 
tribal homeland in the Peninsula (e.g. the Najiyya, 
Banu ~anifa etc.). 

The Tafriq of the Khawarij 

The crisis which followed the death of Yazid b. 
Mu•awiya officially marks the break-up of the 
Khawarij and with it the birth of IbaQism. Such a 
rationalization obscures the true evolution of 
Khariji activity in Ba9ra. 

This really begins with the bulldozing of the old 
settlement and diwan order and its replacement by 
enormous new tribal quarters (akhmasl to meet the 
mi9r's rapid population growth and military import­
ance during the governorships of Ziyad b. Abihi and 
later his son •ubaydallah. Some of those already 
affected began to react in the same way as had the 
earlier Kufan Khawarij when their interests were 
threatened, so that a mass of revolts by splinter 
groups broke out. Their suppression by Ibn Ziyad was 
initially generally welcomed in the interests of law 
and order, but his increasing ruthlessness in dealing 
with all Khawarij opposition, actual or potential, 
after the rising of Qarib al-Azdi and Zuhhaf 
al-Ta'i,l8 led to a strong reaction amongst the mod­
erates and th·~ secession in A.H. 61 of the highly 
respected Abu Bilal Mirdas b. Judayr/~udayr, one of 
the survivors of Nahrawan. The failure of the qa•ada 
to respond to his call to join him in Ahwaz and from 
there to cross over to Oman and prepare to take the 
Holy Cities, even after his success in defeating the 
army sent against him, coupled with the story of his 
eventual "martyrdom", profoundly stirred all who sub­
scribed to the "No government except by what God has 
ordained" principle, and raised the question of a full 
secession. Nothing came of this at this stage 
because "Ibn IbaQ" counselled his followers not to 
join "Nafi• b. al-Azraq." But for generations to 
come Abu Bilal remained the prototype Muslim hero and 
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the inspiration for the IbaQ.I shurat: "I am the 
shari man who has made a contract for his soul; he 
wakes in the morning hoping for death in the good 
fight after the model of Mirdas," wrote the fifth 
century ~aQ.rami imam Abu Is~aq Ibrahim b. Qays in his 
Diwan. 
---rrow it is quite clear, from the context in which 
Ibn IbaQ. (whether it was really he or not matters 
little) came to his decision, that the real issue 
under debate was not simply that of revolt but of 
secession.l9 This issue finally came to a head in 
A.H. 64 when the Khawarij of Ba~ra were released from 
prison and began to make common cause with the Banu 
Hanifa to create a new Muslim state which would 
~econquer the old. Two fundamental positions quickly 
emerged; that of the secessionists whose policy was 
to form a new migration (hijral and consider all 
other Huslims as polytheists and their territory as 
dar al-harb, and that of what I shall call the 
"unitarians, " those who wished to preserve the integ­
rity of the present dar al-Islam and to introduce 
reform from within. The main proponent of the 
secessionist school was Nafi• b. al-Azraq, while the 
views of the unitarian school were most fully expres­
sed by a minor Tamimi leader, •Abdallah Ibn IbaQ.. 
Ibn IbaQ. however, is an unimportant figure. He sim­
ply happens to have argued with a degree of coherence 
(subsequent rationalization?) the viewpoint of those 

who instinctively felt that the extremists' policy 
would be disastrous for Islam; indeed his name was 
probably resuscitated at a later stage because it 
provided a convenient label to contrast with the 
Azariqa: the eponym of the third "colour" label, the 
~ufriyya, is probably a complete fabrication. At 
this stage we simply have two groupings, the seces­
sionists, who are called by the other grouping 
Khawarlj, and the unitarians (Jama•at al-Musliminl 
who in the course of the next few decades try to 
formulate a satisfactory religious rationale for 
their position. That the political organization of 
the unitarians was almost non-existent and that it is 
pointless to label any particular group amongst them 
as IbaQ.iyya or ~ufriyya will become clear when we see 
whom the IbaQ.Is claim as their early members. 

The period of "intellectual" development 

A study of the list of names given in the second 
IbaQ.I tabaqa20 shows that,as well as including people 
claimed by other schools, it figures men whose atti­
tudes and actions are not really reconcilable with 
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IbaQ.I views, or who can at best only be considered as 
sympathizers. Chronologically recorded this list 
starts with the names of some of the pre-tafriq 
Ba~ran secessionists (notably the followers of Qarib 
al-Azdi and Abu Bilall , and of Ibn IbaQ.; also from 
this period is •Imran b. ~ittan, that is the man whom 
the ~ufriyya claim as their successor to Abu Bilal.21 
In fact •Imran simply represents the more militant 
wing of the unitarians; from his early days he was 
very much a firebrand, as can be judged by his praise 
of • Abd al-Ra~man b. Huljam ( • Ali's "executioner," who 
incidentally also features in the list), and the fact 
that he was only just dissuaded by family pressure 
from joining the revolts against Ibn Ziyad; later he 
was involved with risings in northern Iraq and even­
tually had to take refuge in Oman (where he found his 
hero, Abu Bilal, was much respected): there he died 
in A.H. 89. Also featuring in this list are the 
names of the great Tamimi leader al-A~naf b. Qays, 
and of •umar II's son •Abd al-Halik. Obviously 
neither of these can seriously be considered as an 
IbaQ.I, but it is quite clear from the events of 
A.H. 64 that the former had a moderating influence on 
the extremist Khawarij (many of them were in fact 
Tamiml and was probably sympathetic to the views of 
the unitarians, whilst the latter gave the so-called 
IbaQ.I delegation to his father a particularly sym­
pathetic hearing. 

The third group of names is clearly much more 
"IbaQ.I." First and foremost amongst them is Abu 
Sha•tha' Jabir b. Zayd (A.H. 18 or 21-93), a Ya~madi 
(Shanu'a Azdl who originated from interior Oman 
(Firq near Nazwa in the region called the Jawfl . 
Close friend of his teacher Ibn •Abbas, confidant of 
•A'isha, acquainted with seventy of those who had 
been at Badr, he is the real founder of the sect in 
the IbaQ.I literature. But precisely because he was 
the tabi• from whom the first indisputable IbaQ.Is 
drew their knowledge of the Prophet's Sunna (rafa•a 
al-•ilm •anhul and thereby lay their claim to be the 
first sunni madhhab, I believe Jabir's role has been 
exaggerated by his IbaQ.I successors. Let us clear 
away some of the undergrowth that has developed 
around his name. 

Jabir was an IbaQ.I in the sense that he subscribed 
to the la hukm . . . principle and was a unitarian. 
His political ideology therefore envisaged bringing 
the state back into its true Muslim form by the as 
yet unspecified actions of the right-minded, the 
Jama•at al-Huslimin (i.e. the unitarians). But he 
belonged to no particular sub-group, and when schools 
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did begin to form towards the end of his life he 
refused to be associated with them: when he denied 
being an Iba~r22 (if indeed he was ever really asked 
the question) , he was not simply disguising his 
views, he objected to being labelled with the name of 
one of the nascent political parties which risked 
splitting the unity of the Jama•at al-Muslimin. 

Jabir's political role was one of consultation by 
the initiated.23 He was not an imam (at least not 
outside the sense of a leader in prayer) or president 
of some Iba~i council which ordered the killing of 
spies like Khardullah:24 at most he may have indic­
ated to the more active of his associates that under 
the particular circumstances the elimination of this 
dangerous spy might be justifiable. The Jama•at 
al-Muslimin was simply a loose association of the 
more learned Ba~rans with a similar viewpoint, who 
discussed amongst themselves principles and problems. 
The idea of a formal council with a presumably elec­
ted imam is an ex post facto rationalization. The 
implications of its existence and of Jabir's role in 
it--and they are only an implication if the early 
Iba~i sources are studied carefully--arise from the 
need to push back the beginnings of the movement. 
The embellishment of this early history is, I sug­
gest, largely the work of Abu Sufyan Ma~bub b. 
al-Ra~il (Shammakhi's source), the last Ba~ran imam 
of the first half of the third century A.H.,25 and 
his son Abu •Abdallah Mu~ammad (d. 260/873) . 

Jabir's founding role in Iba~ism has been achieved 
in several ways, notably: 

(a) by rationalizing certain incidents and exag­
gerating his participation in them. The case of 
Khardullah has already been cited; another 
example is his association with Abu Bilal. Ac­
cording to the sources it is they together who 
extract a tawba from •A'isha for her part in the 
rising against •Ali (thereby also conveniently 
disposing of this particular awkwardness), whilst 
later Abu Bilal is made to consult with Jabir 
before his secession: to avoid pitfalls Jabir is 
conveniently found absent in Oman at the time while 
his opinion is stated in the most ambiguous of 
terms. 
(b) by exaggerating the dangers he ran and invoking 
taqiyya and kitman (the doctrines of dissimulation 
and of the imamate in concealment) to cover up 
awkward moments. In fact if we examine the 
reports carefully it will be found that Jabir is 
claimed to have been in danger only twice. The 
first time was during Ibn Ziyad's persecutions 
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when everyone was at risk; but whilst others were 
being tortured and imprisoned Jabir was never more 
than suspect, as he himself admits to Ibn •Abbas. 
The second occasion is towards the end of ~ajjaj 's 
government when once again all potential and 
actual opposition was forcibly dealt with. This 
time Jabir is exiled to Oman with, significantly 
enough, Abu Sufyan's own great?-grandfather; in 
contrast the real leaders of the Iba~i movement­
to-be, Qumam b. Sa'ib and Abu •ubayda Muslim b. 
Abi Karima are cruelly imprisoned in Ba~ra.26 
Such an exile in any case is impossible because on 
Abu •ubayda's own testimony Jabir died at home in 
Ba~ra in A.H. 93.27 To counteract this difficulty, 
another date for his death occurs in the sources, 
A.H. 96, i.e. after ~ajjaj 's death when the real 
Iba~i leaders were released and Jabir might 
feasibly have returned to Ba~ra. But the prolong­
ing of Jabir's life does not end there for reasons 
that are connected with the "succession" of his 
"pupil" Abu •ubayda. 
(c) if Abu •ubayda, who it will be shown was the 
real organizer of the Iba~iyya in the period of 
political activation after •umar II's death, is to 
succeed Jabir then it would be convenient to have 
Jabir die at an even later time, hence two other 
quoted dates for his demise, 103 and 104, plaus­
ible enough since he would only be in his eighties, 
nothing very aged for early Islamic hagiography. 
This, however, is only part of the manipulation. 
Its main aspect is the intensification of the 
relationship between Abu •ubayda and Jabir, 
notably that of pupil-teacher. 

Abu •ubayda was not a pupil of Jabir's, or at 
least if he was he was only a minor one. This is 
not just because he was only a very young man when 
Jabir was teaching but because the sources, Abu 
Sufyan himself first and foremost, say that Abu 
•ubayda's main teachers were Qumam b. Sa'ib, a 
much older man and a real pupil of Jabir, Ja•far 
b. al-Sammak, and $UQar al-•Abdi.28 Perhaps more 
serious from the point of Muslim scholarship is 
the fact that in the Musnad (also known al Al-Jami• 
al-~ahih), in which Abu •ubayda's successor, 
Al-Rabi• b. ~abib al-Farahidi, collected Jabir's 
transmissions, the chain almost inevitably runs 
Rabr•-Abu •ubayda-Jabir. This does not necessar­
ily invalidate their accuracy for Jabir's trans­
missions were recorded elsewh~re,29 notably in a 
somewhat mysterious Diwan, and in such extant 
works as the Aqwal of his pupil Qatada (died 
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117-18) and a Hifz by AbU ~ufra •Abd al-Malik b. 
~ufra of transmissions recorded by Qumam, known as 
the Kitab Qumam. But it does cast a little doubt 
on the Iba~i claim that it is the most important 
book after the Qur'an, a fortiori when it is 
remembered that the version used is in an arrange­
ment (Tartib) made by AbU Ya•qub YUsufb. Ibrahim 
al-Warajlani who died in 570/1174.30 
(d) another argument which is sometimes used by 
those unacquainted with the early tribal relation­
ships of the Gulf is to build on Jabir's Azd 
connections. This is futile, for as will be shown 
at the end of this paper he belonged to the 
"establishment" Azd clans who for long bitterly 
opposed the Iba~i revolution. In any case, if 
Mas•udr3l is to be believed, Jabir was only a 
mawla of his tribe. 

No,~reality of the situation is that Jabir was an 
apolitical figure, even though a believer in the 
basic doctrines of unitarian Kharijism. He may have 
been pious and ascetic, but the fact remains that he 
drew a comfortable salary from the diwan, took care 
to remain on good terms with ~ajjaj 's secretary Yazid 
b. Muslim, and was never in serious danger of his 
life.. But whilst he was never president of any 
council, Iba~i or otherwise, he was mufti of Ba~ra 
and a reliable transmitter. It was as a jurist and 
teacher that he influenced those of his pupils who 
were to become Iba~is. His was an indirect contrib­
ution to Iba~ism and he most certainly was not the 
founder of the sect. 

Proto-IbaQ.ism 

But if the key figures of this second tabaqa cannot 
really be considered as Iba~iyya there were neverthe­
less members from a particular milieu bridging the 
second and third tabaqas who were beginning to 
develop a more specific political ideology from cer­
tain general principles of the unitarians that can 
perhaps be labelled proto-Iba~i. The doctrines help 
explain who these people were. 

The first, deriving from the Mucyakkima,was that 
precedence was in Islam. From this developed the 
rules of wilaya (and its converse bara'al determining 
past and present membership of the community and 
authority within it. Wilaya is God's friendship 
which is given to believers (wilayat Allah li'l­
mu'minin) .32 Those that have wilaya form the com­
munity and its members associate with all who seek 
the path of Islam.33 Leadership stems from 
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excellence (faQ.ll, and the confidence that the commun­
ity places in its imam to judge by Islamic precepts 
(al-ma•rUf) established by those with precedence 
(•ulama', hamalat al-•ilm, arbab al-Qall wa'l-•aqd) 
constitutes his authority (wilaya). The hadith that 
the imam is from Quraysh and others of the preferred 
simply indicates that Quraysh and non-Quraysh are 
equals, an interpretation reinforced by the Prophet's 
statement that mawla '1-qawrn minhum.34 

Such doctrin·.= obviously had enormous appeal for the 
underdog. It is not surprising, therefore, to find 
that the figures who were starting to formulate it 
were from the humblest Ba9ran background: Ja•far b. 
al-Sammak, son of a fisherman (variant Samman, butter 
merchant), AbU NUcy ~alicy b. NUcy al-Dahhan, the 
painter/greaser who lived in the Tayy quarter, AbU 
•ubayda Muslim b. Abi Karima, a basket weaver 
(qaffafl who was a mawla of the Bani Tarnim. 

The second principle, deriving from the basic 
stance of the unitarians that reform must be within 
the existing framework of the Islamic state, was that 
other Muslims were Ahl al-Qibla. This meant that in 
the expansionist phase of Iba~ism, the property (so 
long as this was legally acquired) of those Muslims 
defeated, as well as their persons, was inviolate, 
whilst in the defensive the Iba~is could disguise 
their views and associate with non-members. Such 
political pragmatism obviously had appeal for those 
who sincerely desired ordered reform but were not of 
the mould which makes heroes (shurat). Hence the 
early attachment to the nascent movement of members 
of the Ba9ran merchant community, few of whom had 
reason to love the Umayyads. Apart from the disdain 
with which the ~ijazi elite treated this polyglot 
mercantile society whose trading organization inher­
ited from the Sasanids stretched from the Gulf to 
India (the Arg al-Hindl , they specifically suffered 
from a law35 whereby they could only sell Gulf agri­
cultural produce once the state had disposed of its 
own revenue in kind. 

VJhat th.es e proto-Iba~is still lacked, however, was 
a significant political following. At one time, in 
the latter part of ~ajjaj 's governorship, they may 
have made some ground in dissatisfied tribal circles, 
but the main Yamani leaders had little need for 
religious dogma to back their resistance to central 
government, a fortiori a dogma propagated by their 
social inferiors who undermined their authority. 
Such ground as they may have gained was, in any case, 
largely cut away by the reversal of ~ajjajian policy 
when Sulayman succeeded to the caliphate, whilst 
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under •umar II many of the reforms claimed by the 
unitarian Khawarij were met; indeed so far did •umar 
go that Abu •ubayda regretted that the Iba~i mission 
to Damascus was not able completely to reconcile 
itself to him and accord him recognition (wilayal .36 

The death of •umar b. •Abd al-•Aziz and the acces­
sion to the caliphate by Yazid II reversed this whole 
situation. Now the Yaman party was in rout whilst 
any reconciliation between central government and the 
proponents of moderate Khariji reform was henceforth 
impossible. The tL~e for the two to make common 
cause had come. 

The Organization of the Da•wa 

During the first half of the second century A.H. the 
Iba~i movement began to undergo a profound change and 
it is probably from this period that its members 
began to be known by others as Iba~iyya.37 From 
being a nascent school within the unitarian Khawarij 
movement it now becomes a da•wa with a properly 
defined membership and doctrine and organizing 
missionary activities. 

It had three father figures, Qumam b. Sa'ib, 
Ja•far b. al-Sammak/Sammam and Abu •ubayda Muslim b. 
Abi Karima. The first, a Ba~ran born Omani of bed­
ouin origin, was in fact a much more important figure 
than the Iba~i sources might indicate. He was the 
main teacher of Abu •ubayda, with whom he was 
imprisoned by ~ajjaj, and was probably the main Iba~i 
authority for the transmissions of Jabir b. Zayd; he 
also played an important role in formulating the 
rules of association and dissociation (wilaya and 
bara'a) which determined past and present membership 
of the community.38 Ja•far too was a teacher of Abu 
•ubayda and a member of the proto-Iba~i mission to 
•umar II: a man of humble station,he was considered 
the main religious authority amongst his contempor­
aries. These two elder statesmen were later succeed­
ed by Abu Nucy ~alicy b. Nucy al-Dahhan as the main 
religious guiding figure in the movement. But the 
real jurist who began to develop their ideas into a 
proto-madhhab and organize a da•wa was Abu •ubayda.39 

This involved the finding and training of agents 
who would propagate Iba~i ideas and supervise the 
setting up of Iba~i states when the time was 
propitious. Such missionary activities were most 
carefully organized. In the case of North Africa 
recruiters were first sent out; in the cases of 
southern Arabia, Oman and Khurasan the material was 
at hand; the cyajj was also a suitable occasion for 
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sounding out potential followers. But however 
recruited, all had to come to Ba~ra for a sound 
grounding in doctrine. These secretly trained 
missionaries (gamalat al-•ilml were the Iba~i chicks 
hatched in Ba~ra. At this stage they were numerous: 
they flew to Medina and Mecca; to Yemen and ~a~ra­
mawt; to Oman, Bacyrayn and even further afield in 
the Ar~ al-Hind; to Sadarat, Ghadames, Nafzawa and 
elsewhere in North Africa; and to Mosul, Khurasan, 
Khwarizm and even Mi~r. These latter places, except 
perhaps Khurasan, were never serious centres for 
propaganda; but they were areas with considerable 
anti-Umayyad feeling where sympathisers might use­
fully be recruited. 

Such organization obviously required proper fin­
ancing and this material side of the business was in 
the hands of Abu Mawdud ~ajib, an Omani.merchant of 
Tayy origin based in Ba~ra who died in Abu Ja•far 
Man~ur's reign shortly before Abu •ubayda.40 Two 
assistants worked tirelessly collecting money for his 
diwan which not only had to bear the cost of polit­
ical activities but also aid the poor of the 
community. The main source of income was the mer­
chants, in particular those involved in the Gulf 
trade living in Ba~ra and the monsoon entrep6t of 
~ucyar on the Omani coast, but there were also others, 
including one important Meccan, a gold-dealer (?) , 
trading between Ba~ra and his home town. Although 
he, and at least one of the Gulf merchants, lost 
their lives when the Iba~i revolts broke out at the 
end of Umayyad times, these traders were generally 
not shurat; they contributed to the cause through 
financial help and through their trade network which 
permitted relative freedom of communication when 
movement outside the period of the ~ might have 
been regarded with suspicion.41 

Behind this new Iba~i organization lay the polit­
ical unrest which it hoped to organize. Two major 
areas were selected for preparation, the Berber 
territory of North Africa, and the Peninsula home­
lands of the discontented Yamani tribes. To treat 
both these areas would be far too lengthy a business 
but, fortunately, we may eliminate the distinct North 
African field since this has already been adequately 
covered by T. Lewicki in numerous articles. At first 
sight the Arabian picture would appear complex, for 
certainly in Abu •ubayda's time propaganda was dir­
ected at Oman, Yaman, ~a~ramawt and the Holy Cities 
themselves, whilst the spectacular success of 
installing •Abdallah b. Yacyya al-Kindi as Iba~i imam 
over the last-mentioned during the Qajj of 129 
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resulted from co-operation between Iba~is in all 
these areas. But the man who recruited •Abdallah and 
co-ordinated plans during the gajj of the previous 
year and who led the joint Omani-I;Ia~rami force which 
installed him as "talib al-I;Iaqq" was an Omani, 
Mukhtar b. •Awf. And the dominant role in the his­
tory of the Iba~i movement always came from Oman; 
indeed when l)a~ramawt finally broke away in the fifth 
century A.H., it signalled the end of Iba~ism there. 
So it is with a study of how the Omanis were recruit­
ed to the Iba~i cause that this paper will conclude. 

The Omani Conversion 

To understand the Omani adherence to the Iba~i call­
ing it is necessary first to understand something of 
their tribal and leadership organization. 

Within the tribal structure of the Azd of south­
east Arabia was a major split which is represented 
in the outside sources as being between Azd •uman and 
Azd Shanu'a, although both were Omanis. It was the 
latter who provided the paramount leaders through the 
Julanda clan; but their authority outside the moun­
tain area occupied by their own Shanu' a following 
(Awlad Shums and Yagmad) and Kinda allies stemmed 
from an alliance with the Banu Huna'a, whose shaykhs 
claimed leadership over the earlier Azd settlers 
living in the bajada zone,42 that is other Malik b. 
Fahm tribes and the two major divisions of •Imran led 
by the •Atik. On the other hand Huna'i power was 
limited: it was strongly resented by a grouping from 
the Malik b. Fahm led by the Ma•n, whilst those mem­
bers of the powerful Banu Salima who lived in Oman 
tended to look to the Persian Coast where their 
shaykhs had established control over the strategic 
centres at the entrance of the Gulf (the Julanda b. 
Karkar family) . Also of importance in the tribal 
equation was the fact that trhe Malik b. Fahm tribes 
were generally on good relations with the •Abd 
al-Qays, whose own power extended from Bagrayn 
(eastern Arabia) to the desert borderlands of Oman, 
whilst the •Atik were the pivot of a working agree-
ment with the Banu Najiyya (Sarna b. Lu'ay) of north­
ern Oman, the most powerful non-Azd tribe of the 
country. 

Early Omani participation in the wars of conquest 
was as members of •uthman Ibn Abi a1-•A9i al­
Thaqafi's army which campaigned on the Persian coast 
of the Gulf from Tawwaj: their contingents divided 
along the lines already indicated, Shanu'a, Malik b. 
Fahm, •Imran, Azd Bagrayn, •Abd al-Qays, Banu Rasib 
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and Banu Najiyya. Their subsequent settlement in 
Ba9ra followed the same lines,with the leadership of 
the Azd in the hands of the second-string tribes com­
prising the Azd power bloc at home, that is the 
l)uddan, a brother clan of the Ma•wili Julanda, the 
Jaha~im, Malik b. Fahm allies of the Banu Huna'a, and 
the •Atik.43 

The successes of the Ba9ran armies in their new 
campaigns in Persia sparked off a new wave of mi­
gration to the mi9r from Oman. These newcomers, for 
the most part, came from the desert borderlands of 
south-east Arabia: •Abd al-Qays and Malik b. Fahm 
badw whose links with the "establishment" tribes had 
been considerably weakened since the latter had 
gained control of the villages of Oman after the 
eviction of the Persian ruling classes with the com­
ing of Islam. Tension between these newcomers, 
represented as the "Azd •uman," led by a Ma•nr, and 
the establishment Azd (that is the alliance backing 
the Shanu'a, now under an •Ataki), reached a peak 
during the events of A.H. 64 when the Ma•nr leader 
(Mas•ud b. •Amr, known as Qamar al-•Iraq) tried to 
seize control over Ba9ra and forced •ubaydallah Ibn 
Ziyad to seek refuge with his old friends, the 
"establishment" Azd, who had helped save his father 
some quarter of a century earlier.44 Following 
Mas•ud's murder at the hands of a Tamimi •ilj Farsi 
the whole Azd alliance was dragged to the brink of a 
full-scale tribal war with the Tamim, but fortunately 
the intervention of Mas•ud's half-brother(?) ,45 
al-Muhallab b. Abi $ufra, and the statesmanship of 
al-AQnaf b. Qays on behalf of the Tamim, saved the 
day. Shortly afterwards the turbulent Azd •uman 
found themselves otherwise engaged in al-Muhallab's 
wars against the Khawarij extremists; their sub­
sequent history remained closely linked with that of 
the Muhallabites and this kept them pretty well out 
of Ba9ra. 

So where then do the Muhallabites fit into this 
tribal picture?46 In the first place it must be 
clearly understood that they were not a shaykhly 
family. Accounts of the origins of al-Muhallab's 
father are highly contradictory while the genealogy 
which tries to place him in •Atik is equally suspect. 
His enemies were probably telling the truth when they 
say that Abu $ufra was originally a weaver from Kharg 
island called Beshkhare, who enlisted in Ibn Abi 'l­
•A9i's service as a sayee (groom). It was therefore 
as a warrior that Muhallab's father established his 
reputation and it was in the same way that his son 
enhanced it. But the Muhallabites were never true 
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clan leaders and their followers were soldiers of 
fortune largely recruited from the Omani badw. They 
had little tribal influence in Ba9ra, where-they con­
tinued to be resented by the Azd establishment right 
down to the. final collapse of their power. 

It was the brusque reversal of the fortunes of 
Yazid b. al-Muhallab and his Azd •uman at the begin­
ning of Yazid II's reign which opened the way for 
IbaQ.i propaganda. Hitherto the Omanis had had little 
interest in unitarian Khawarij doctrine; on the con­
trary their interests lay in supporting the central 
government regime whose policies, except in the late 
~ajjajian period, had generally brought them fortune. 
So, whilst the early Muhallabites are quite specific­
ally stated as not belonging to the tariq,47 some of 
its later members were recruited, largely through 
their women-folk (a favourite tactic of the 
IbaQ.isl .48 

Three principal figures49 worked for Abu •ubayda 
to raise support amongst the defeated tribesmen, many 
of whom had slunk back to Oman which had remained 
outside central government control ever since •umar 
II's governor there had handed his office to Ziyad b. 
al-Muhallab following the caliph's death: 

(al Abu •Amr al-Rabi• b. ~abib al-Farahidi, the 
man who later succeeded Abu •ubayda and probably 
began the process of formalizing an IbaQ.i school 
by recording Jabir b. Zayd's transmission in the 
Musnad. He seems to have been directly active in 
Oman before the first attempts to establish the 
imamate. (At the end of his life he was again 
directly active in propagating IbaQ.ism in Oman, 
having handed over the reins of office in Ba9ra to 
the ~aQ.rami Abu Ayyub Wa'il b. Ayyub. Rabi• b. 
~abib died at his home at GhaQ.fan, near ~ul:;lar, in 
170/786, seven years before the decisive battle of 
Majaza in which the Julanda were finally defeated 
by the IbaQ.is. l 
(bl Al-Mukhtar b. •Awf of the Banu Salima who 
came from Majazz, and was to organize the revolt 
which put Talib al-~aqq as imam over Yaman and, 
finally, the Holy Cities. 
(cl His recruit Balj b. •uqba, a Farahidi from 
his home village of Majazz: Balj was to command 
the Omani contingent which jointed Mukhtar's 
rising. 

All three, it will be noted, came from Malik b. Fahm 
tribes that had fought with the Muhallabites, and all 
three came from the Batina coast of Oman, geographic­
ally and economically linked with the Gulf maritime 
society in which IbaQ.ism flourished and removed from 
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the domain of the tribal Julanda, whose real power 
rested in the mountain interior. It was from this 
coastal region too, that came the support for the 
first imam that the Omanis and Khurasanis selected 
after the defeat of Talib al-~aqq, al-Julanda b. 
Mas•ud. And it was in his struggle with his kinsme 
in which, as imam, al-Julanda was forced to execute 
members of the ruling section, that there arose the 
implacable enmity of the tribal ruling establishmen 
of the interior towards the IbaQ.i regime that was t' 
prevent it from re-establishing their state in Oman 
for nearly another half century after the imam 
Julanda's death c. A.H. 133. Only by giving a free 
hand to the predatory tribes of the Azd •uman, and 
by offering the imamate to the rival Yal:;lmad branch , 
the Julanda in the Shanu'a Azd confederation, were 
the IbaQ.is eventually able to build up a tribal all 
ance which enabled them to defeat the Julanda and 
establish their government.SO The hatreds engender 
by the ruthless way the IbaQ.is let loose the anti­
Julanda tribesmen in the guise of being shurat, how· 
ever, were never completely subdued and were contri: 
utory to the events leading to the terrible civil w 
that marks the real end of the IbaQ.i Golden Age in 
southern Arabia at the end of the third century. 

The §ufriyya-Ibagiyya Split 

Further details of the initial attempts to set up 
imamates in Abu •ubayda's time during the late 
Umayyad-early •Abbasid period and of the eventual 
success in securing the southern Arabian and Tahert 
imamates, as also of the later history of the Ba9ra 
IbaQ.is and their final withdrawal to Oman, lie out­
side the scope of this paper. One further aspect o 
the early expansion of the IbaQ.i movement from Ba~r 
remains to be touched on, that is the dispute with 
the ~ufriyya. As already indicated, the origins of 
this split reputedly go back to the tafriq of A.H. 
Whether in fact some sort of nascent ~ufri movement 
can be traced back in the same way as that of the 
IbaQ.is matters littl~because early differences in 
the ideologies of the unitarian Khawarij schools we 
minor, as is symbolized by the story of how the fir. 
IbaQ.i and ~ufri da•is came to Ifriqiyya riding the 
same camel.Sl What really counted is that in their 
period of political activity the IbaQ.is and ~ufris 
began to recruit from rival tribal domains. The 
virulence of feeling that consequently developed rna: 
be judged from the fact that when the remnants of t: 
~ufriyya took refuge in Oman from the •Abbasid army 
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of Khazim b. Khuzayma al-Khurasani (c. A.H. 133), the 
Ibaqis under al-Julanda b. Mas•ud immediately marched 
out and slaughtered them. 

So it can be seen that while Ibaqi doctrine may 
have originated in a non-tribal milieu, it was close­
ly linked with the political ambitions of tribal or 
national groups in its period of expansion. At a 
later stage it was able to modify the excesses of the 
tribal way of life in Oman, but its history was never 
divorced wholly from tribal politics. Indeed it 
could not be, for at root the concepts of the imama 
and wilaya represented a religious transformation of 
tribal formulations of political power. Had deter­
mination of the organization of this community and of 
the authority of its leader remained entirely within 
the province of Islamic precedence, then the Ibagi 
imamate would have forever stayed in kitman and its 
membership remained an intellectual society secretly 
plotting away in cellars in Ba9ra. By linking funda­
mental Islamic principles to the temporal ambitions 
of particular groups opposed to the existing polit­
ical regimes, Ibagism was able to reach fruition 
(?Uhlir). But the cost it paid was that, in Oman at 
least, the imam's authority remained entirely 
religious: the execution of "God's laws by which he 
judged" lay firmly in the hands of the tribal leaders 
of his community. •Ilm and •ajabiyya stemmed from 
two different sources; in the interests of a tribal 
democracy it was essential that they remained that 
way. 
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SOME IMAMI SHr•r INTERPRETATIONS OF UMAYYAD HISTORY 

E. Koh1berg 

In the very title of his book, Die religios­
politischen Oppositionsparteien im alten Islam,l Julius 
Wellhausen long ago drew our attention to the central 
role played by anti-government forces in the Umayyad 
period. Of these forces, none posed a greater threat 
to the caliphate or were more instr~~ental in bring­
ing about its ultimate demise than the various Shi•r 
groups, or sects. Not all of these groups were 
equally successful: some suffered quick, ignominious 
def.eats and did not survive the regime which they had 
vowed to overthrow; others proved to be highly 
effective, but then disintegrated or were transformed 
into virtually new entities; while yet others com­
bined durability with relative passivity. To this 
last category belongs Imami Shi•ism--or, more 
precisely, that shr•r sect which constituted the 
nucleus of the later Imamiyya. Imami Shi•ism cannot 
be described as having displayed a particularly vig­
orous opposition to the Umayyads; in fact, during 
most of the Umayyad period its leaders played no 
political role whatever. On the other hand, it not 
only proved to be durable, but attracted in subse­
quent generations a growing number of adherents, 
until it came in due course to be regarded as the 
most important representative of Shi•ism. 

The central position of Imami Shi•ism in Islam 
makes it worth asking how the Imamis themselves view 
their role in the Umayyad period. As is only to be 
expected, Imami scholars have always insisted that 
theirs is the only true Islamic faith, and that all 
other sects deviated from the Imamiyya at various 
points in history. Naturally, this outlook had a 
direct bearing on the Imami interpretation of events. 
The interpretation was undertaken with two major aims 
in mind: first, to define and justify the attitudes 
adopted by the imams towards the Umayyads, and 
second, to defend the views of the Imamiyya against 
attacks by rival Shr•r groups. We shall begin by 
looking into the actions and utterances ascribed to 
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the imams and relating directly to the Umayyad rulers, 
and then briefly focus our attention on relations 
with some non-Imami Shi•is. 

I 

The essential historical facts are well known and not 
generally disputed by either side: five of the 
twelve imams recognized by the Imamiyya as legitimate 
lived during the Umayyad period; the first of them, 
al-ijasan b. •Ali (died c. 49/669), yielded power to 
Mu•awiya; al-ijasan's younger brother al-ijusayn rose 
in revolt against Mu•awiya's successor Yazid and sub­
sequently fell in the battle of ~arbala' (MuQarram 
61/0ctober 680); •Ali Zayn al-•Abidin (died 94/710-
711 or 95/712-713), MuQammad al-Baqir (died 114/732 
or 117/73 5) and Ja • far al-$adiq (died 148/76 5) (the 
fourth, fifth and sixth imams) retreated to Medina, 
dissociated themselves from any overt anti-Umayyad 
activities, and devoted their energies to the con­
solidation of the Shi•r heritage. 

Yet these very facts confronted the Imamiyya with 
some serious problems, the most obvious of which is 
posed by the fact that Imami doctrine holds that all 
twelve imams are immune from error and sin (ma•9umunl, 
and serve as the sole guides of the community; their 
actions and behavior are the model which it is incum­
bent upon all to follow. Now each of the five imams 
of the Umayyad period faced the same problem, how to 
cope with an illegitimate, usurping power. Yet they 
do not seem to have reacted in the same manner: four 
of them acquiesced in the Umayyad rule, while al­
ijusayn raised his sword against it. How can this 
difference be explained? The question looms largest 
when applied to the dramatically contrasting actions 
of al-ijasan and al-ijusayn. Why did al-ijusayn rebel, 
even though he faced graver dangers than al-ijasan? 
Nor did this question remain purely academic: ac­
cording to the information in the Firaq al-shi•a 
of al-Nawbakhti,2 it precipitated an early crisis 
among a group of supporters of the two imams; the 
lack of a satisfactory answer led them to cast doubts 
on the validity of the imamate of the two brothers 
and to renounce Shi•ism. 

The most obvious and uncompromising Imami reaction 
to such a question is to dismiss it out of hand by 
arguing that since the imam is by definition ma•9ilm, 
his decisions are always right and may never be 
questioned, even when the reasoning behind them is 
not immediately clear.3 In this context, reference 
is made to the Qur'anic story of Moses and one of 
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God's servants (usually said to be al-Kha~irl (Qur'an 
8:65(64) ff): Moses berated al-Kha~ir for various 
seemingly cruel actions, such as boring a hole in a 
ship and thus endangering the lives of all aboard; 
only later did Moses realize that al-Kha~ir's actions 
derived from his possession of secret knowledge.4 
Such an argument, convincing though it may sound to 
an Imami, is obviously not good enough when addressed 
to adversaries who would challenge the premiss upon 
which it is based, namely the •i9ma of the imam. 

More to the point, it is often argued that all 
actions of the imams have been predetermined by God. 
This idea is exemplified by a large body of 
traditions. According to one of these traditions, 
Gabriel gave MuQammad a heavenly scroll, which con­
sisted of twelve sections, each sealed by a separate 
seal. The sections contained the instructions 
(wa9iyyal for the twelve imams. Whenever one of them 
assumed the office of imam, he would break open his 
particular seal and act in accordance with the 
instructions in the corresponding section. Thus 
al-ijusayn's instructions were: "You will fight, kill 
and be killed; only you will lead men to martyrdom. 11 

Just before his death, al-ijusayn Qrdered the scroll 
to be passed on to •Ali Zayn al-•Abidin, who was in 
turn instructed to keep silent, remain at his home 
and worship his lord. •Ali's son MuQammad al-Baqir 
was told to explain the Qur' an, spread the Shi • i 
heritage among the people, and speak the truth 
regardless of the dangers involved.5 In other trad­
itions, the Prophet speaks of the future actions of 
each imam. Thus it is preordained that each imam 
will be forced to give the bay•a to the tyrant of his 
age, except for the Qa'im, who will install a reign 
of justice.6 In a Risala ascribed to Ja•far al-~adiq 
a similar idea recurs: the imams will have to under­
go many ordeals and suffer persecution and injustice 
before they are returned to power.7 The third of the 
four representatives (safirs) of the period of the 
Small Occultation, Abu '1-Qasim ijusayn b. RilQ, makes 
a more general statement: God has ordained that His 
prophets and messengers will not always be victorious, 
but will also suffer defeat; occasional defeat is 
necessary so as to teach them the virtue of persever­
ance in the face of adversity, and in order to 
prevent people from worshipping them as gods.8 This 
statement might be regarded as applying to the imams 
as well. 

In addition to such deterministic arguments, 
attempts are also made to provide a rational explan­
ation for the behavior of the two imams. In the case 
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of al-~asan, justification is first of all provided 
by the precedent of both MuQammad and •Ali. The 
Prophet was forced on several occasions in his career 
to come to terms with the unbelievers or to seek ref­
uge from them. On all these occasions, MUQammad was 
deprived of an alternative by his lack of the support 
of a sufficiently large number of followers.9 For 
the same reason, •Ali had to suffer the usurpation of 
power by Abu Bakr, •umar and •uthman. Thus, when the 
Shi•rs promised al-~asan that they would obey him, he 
is said to have reminded them that he could not place 
his trust in them, since they had been disloyal to 
his father;lO subsequent events proved the validity 
of al-~asan's premonitions. In Shi•i tradition, 
those who were ready to heed al-~asan's call for a 
jihad against Mu•awiya are described as a mixed lot: 
except for a hard core of supporters who had pre­
viously also helped •Ali out of a genuine belief in 
the Shi•r cause, al-Hasan's camp consisted of 
Kharijis (who joined'only because of their hatred for 
Mu•awiya), adventurers propelled by their greed for 
booty, and men who were merely following the leaders 
of their tribes and whose motivation was •a9abiyya, 
not the wish to fight for the true faith.ll It is 
not surprising that al-~asan did not feel secure with 
these men; indeed, the Kharijis soon turned against 
him, while others sent secret messages to Mu•awiya, 
pledging their support and promising to undermine 
al-~asan's cause from within.l2 These men made an 
outward show of loyalty to al-~asan and urged him to 
fight, but only in order to get him embroiled in 
battle, so that they might then be able to deliver 
him to Mu•awiya.l3 On the Day of Judgment, says a 
Shi•r tradition, only two men will come forward when 
the disciples (Qawari) of al-~asan are asked to make 
their appearance.I4 

A different argument is presented regarding the 
nature of al-~asan's agreement with Mu•awiya. In 
Sunni sources, al-Hasan is often described as having 
willingly renounced all claims, and as having recog­
nized Mu'awiya as the sole legitimate ruler. For the 
Shi'is, on the other hand, it is absurd to claim that 
al-~asan abdicated, because a Shi'i imam cannot give 
up the office which he has been given by God.lS They 
therefore maintain that al-~asan's apparent recog­
nition of Mu'awiya--just like 'Ali's apparent 
recognition of Abu Bakr--consisted only of the 
physical act of a handclasp (9afqa) and of an outward 
show of satisfaction, but was not indicative of true 
consent.l6 Hence it was not a "real bay'a" (bay•a 
Qaqiqiyya) , but merely a temporary truce (muhadana) , 
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which was intended to save the lives of al-~asan's 
followers.l7 The fact that al-Hasan refused to 
address Mu•awiya as amir al-mu'~inin proves that he 
did not accept him as the ruler.18 Indeed, when 
Mu•awiya asked him to wage a campaign against Khariji 
dissidents, al-~asan refused.l9 

As for al-~usayn, a comprehensive analysis of his 
behavior is provided by the famous Imami theologian 
al-Sharif al-Murta~a (died 436/1044) :20 after 
al-~asan's death, says al-Murta~a, al-~usayn became 
imam, but he did not openly challenge Mu•awiya, out 
of respect for the truce which had been agreed upon 
between Mu'awiya and al-~asan. Contrary to the 
claims of al-~asan's critics, the muhadana was not 
for an indefinite period, but was to last only for 
Mu•awiya's lifetime.2l After the caliph's death, a 
growing number of Kufans appealed to al-~usayn to 
lead them against the Umayyads. As their appeals and 
pledges of support grew increasingly insistent, 
al-~usayn concluded that it was his duty to respond 
and to fight for his rights. He used his best judg­
ment (ijtihad), and did not think that so many Kufans 
would desert him. Nor could al-~usayn foresee his 
bad luck (al-ittifag al-sayyi'), epitomised by the 
killing of his cousin Muslim b. 'Aqil. When al­
~usayn realized that his chances of success were 
dwindling, he tried to retreat, but was prevented 
from doing so by al-~urr b. Yazid. It is therefore 
unjust to accuse al-~usayn of recklessly sending his 
men to their deaths. Even during the last desperate 
hours at Karbala', al-~usayn would have been ready to 
come to terms with his enemies; but 'Ubaydallah b. 
Ziyad turned down all his proposals, agreeing only to 
provide him with a safe-conduct. Al-~usayn knew Ibn 
Ziyad's treachery, could not trust him, and was left 
with no choice but to fight and be killed as shahid, 
together with his closest family and followers. It 
thus follows that there is no contradiction between 
the actions of al-~asan and al-~usayn: like their 
father before them, they both wished to avoid going 
to war when they realized they faced overwhelming 
odds; both were ready to come to terms with the 
Umayyads, except that al-~asan was able to do so 
while al-~usayn was not. 

One aspect of al-Sharif al-Murta~a's apology must 
have caused discomfort among some Imamis, namely the 
argument that al-~usayn did not know what would 
happen. This can hardly be reconciled with the doc­
trine that the imams know future events. An attempt 
to overcome this hurdle is made by the Shirazi 
scholar •Ali Khan b. AQmad Ibn Ma·~arn (died 1120/1708) 
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(who does not say if he is relying on earlier 
authorities). He draws a distinction between outward 
knowledge (al-•ullim al-zahiriyya), based on known 
facts and the conclusions which may be drawn from 
them, and secret knowledge (al-•ulum al-ghaybiyya), 
known only to the imam. The imam may act only in ac­
cordance with the outward knowledge, even when he 
knows through his secret, inner knowledge that such 
action will prove unwise. For example: when it 
looked as if the Kufans were ready to obey al-~usayn, 
he had to fight for the glorification of God's re­
ligion, even though he knew he would be defeated. 
Conversely, al-~asan agreed to call off the jihad 
when it seemed as if he and his supporters might 
otherwise come to harm.22 Ibn Ma•9um does not spell 
out the reasons for this behavior on the part of the 
imams; perhaps the idea is that since they wish to 
conceal their superior knowledge (primarily from 
enemies, but often also from sympathizers), they must 
be seen to be acting in an apparently rational 
manner. 

A modern Shi•i interpretation of the motives of 
al-~asan and al~~usayn is that of Mu~ammad Ri~a 
al-Mu~affar in his ,'Aqa'id al-imamiyya.23 Al­
Mu~affar maintains that,in the eyes of both imams, 
the ultimate interests of Islam took precedence over 
all other considerations. For that reason, al-~asan 
made his peace with Mu • awiya (even though the Hashimis 
had a legitimate case and were ready to fight for it), 
thus placing the unity of Islam above his own rights. 
By the time al-~usayn became imam the situation had, 
however, changed: the Umayyads, who were by then 
firmly entrenched in power, were proving to be god­
less and evil; al-~usayn believed that if they were 
not checked, they would obliterate all traces of 
Islam. His revolt was therefore meant to draw atten­
tion to their unjust rule, and thus to save Islam 
from final destruction. 

With al-~usayn's death, the "active" phase of the 
early history of the Imamiyya drew to a close. The 
political passivity of the imams in subsequent gener­
ations (which did not spare them harassment by 
suspicious rulers) posed some intricate problems for 
Imami polemicists: it became essential for them to 
justify this passivity, to defend the imams against 
accusations of cowardice, to define clearly the 
attitude of the imams towards the reigning caliphs, 
and above all, to establish conclusively the imams' 
superiority to the Umayyad rulers. 

The problem of the imams' passivity is tackled by 
arguing that the persecution of the Shi•is, coupled 
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with their relatively small numbers, rendered any 
other policy foolhardy and even suicidal. Under such 
circumstances, the Imamis maintain, it is absurd to 
accuse the imams of cowardice for having refrained 
from open revolt. Such accusations, heard in Zaydi 
circles, were levelled mainly against •Ali Zayn al­
•Abidin, whose withdrawn personality contrasted 
sharply with that of his father. The Imamis there­
fore make a point of stressing his valor. Thus it is 
said that after Karbala', •Ali Zayn al-Abidin told 
•ubaydallah b. Ziyad that he would not be cowed by 
threats to his life, since "death [in battle] is 
customary with us, and martyrdom is a sign of our 
nobility. n24 When brought before Yazid, •Ali spoke 
up for the rights of the ahl al-bayt and reminded the 
caliph that •Ali b. Abi Talib had been fighting at 
Hu~ammad's side while the Umayyads were still unbel­
ievers fighting against the Prophet.25 When Yazid 
dared •Ali Zayn al-•Abidin to wrestle with Yazid's 
son Khalid, the imam is said to have retorted: "What 
will be gained by my wrestling with him? Give me a 
knife and him a knife, and let the stronger of us 
kill the weaker." Yazid said: "You snake, son of a 
snake!26 I bear witness that you are indeed an off­
spring of ·Ali b. Abi Talib. n27 Af'ter .Abd al-Malik's 
accession, he asked •Ali Zayn al-•Abidin to hand him 
MuQammad's sword; but the imam refused and would not 
yield to the caliph's threats.28 When criticized by 
•Abbad al-Ba9ri29 for preferring the gentle rites of 
the hajj to the harshness of jihad, Zayn al-•Abidin 
answ~ that only the lack o~ufficient number of 
true believers prevented him from waging holy war.30 

A more general point made in this context is that 
all imams share the same qualities, since they were 
all created from the same light substance (min nur 
wahid) . Yet each imam presented a different aspect 
of these qualities, in accordance with the exigencies 
of his particular situation. While •Ali and al­
~usayn were able to display their courage, the others 
were not, because they had been ordered by God to 
protect their lives. However, this does not invalid­
ate the doctrine that each imam is the most courage­
ous person of his generation.3l 

An additional vindication of the political inac­
tivity of the imams is provided by traditions of a 
deterministic character, which are cited with the 
avowed aim of showing that the length of Umayyad rule 
and the manner of its final destruction were 
preordained. For example, when one of al-Baqir's 
supporters voices the hope that God will grant al­
Baqir victory over the Umayyads, the imam is quoted 
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as replying that those who are destined to liquidate 
the Umayyads are the "sons of fornication," that is, 
the •Abbasids.32 

As mentioned before, the events at Karbala' are 
seen as a watershed. Previously, open rebellion was 
carried out not only by al-~usayn, but also by men 
such as ~ujr b. •Adi, •Amr b. ~amiq and their follow­
ers, all of whom are claimed by the Imamis as their 
own.33 Such activities tally with the Imami view-
point that jihad against enemies within the Islamic 
world (who are known as bughat) takes precedence over 
jihad against outside forces. Following Karbala', 
however, jihad against Muslim enemies is considered 
to be in abeyance until the arrival of the Mahdi. 
During that period, the shr•rs are to abstain from 
any contact with the rulers. Where such contacts are 
unavoidable, the imams and their followers may either 
resort to taqiyya or, when they feel they are not 
exposing themselves to mortal danger~ they may speak 
out against the existing government.s4 On the 
question of Shr•r participation in a Sunni-led attack 
on infidels, the answer, ascribed to •Ali al-Riga, is 
unambiguous: no Sht•r may participate in an offen­
sive jihad; his only duty is to defend the borders 
(i.e. ribatl. He should engage in actual warfare 
only when there is a direct threat to the territory 
of Islam; in such an event he would be fighting for 
his own personal survival and for the survival of 
Islam, but not for the Sunni government which hap­
pened to hold power at the time.35 

The adoption of deterministic views is one factor 
which makes it easier for the Imamiyya to accept the 
fact that their leaders assumed a quiescent posture 
towards the Umayyads. Other factors are, first, 
anecdotes in which the superiority of the imams to 
the caliphs is highlighted; secondly, eschatological 
traditions; and thirdly, popular Shi•r literature, 
in which the imams are vested with real power which 
they turn against the Umayyads. 

The following are typical anecdotes. When Hisham 
b. •Abd al-Malik (who is not yet caliph at the time) 
goes on a gajj to Mecca, he is unable to reach the 
Black Stone because of the crowds; but when Zayn 
al-•Abidin appears, he is shown great respect by all 
and has no difficulty in reaching_the stone. Hisham 
feigns not to recognize Zayn al-•Abidin, but the poet 
Farazdaq, who happens to be there, immediately em­
barks on a long poem in praise of the Shi•r imam.36 
When Hisham returns to Mecca some years later, this 
time as caliph, he engages in a legal and theological 
disputation with al-Baqir, at the end of which even 
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Nafi• (died 117/735), a mawla of •Abdallah b. •umar 
b. al-Khattab and a close associate of Hisham, ack­
nowledges al-Baqir's superior knowledge.37 According 
to a story allegedly told by Harlin al-Rashid, •Abd 
al-Malik's famous decision to issue an Islamic gold 
coinage, replacing the Byzantine denarius by a Muslim 
dinar, was made at the suggestion of al-Baqir.38 The 
credit for one of •Abd al-Malik's major administrat­
ive reforms thus goes to a Shr•r imam. 

As for eschatological traditions, these are some­
times based on Qur'anic passages, and usually include 
vivid details of the ultimate revenge to be inflicted 
upon the Umayyads. On the coming of the Mahdi, we 
are told in one typical account, the Umayyads will 
seek refuge with the Byzantines, and will even agree 
to embrace the Christian faith in order to save their 
skins; yet they will be forced to return and will 
then be executed for their crimes.39 

Finally, an example from popular Shi•r literature: 
one day, al-Baqir goes with his disciple Jabir to the 
Prophet's mosque, takes out of his pocket a thin 
thread (originally presented to Mucyammad by Gabriel), 
and hands Jabir one of its two ends. The imam slyly 
moves his end of the thread, then takes the other end 
back from Jabir. This movement causes a major earth­
quake in the town, in which more than 30,000 people 
die. The Umayyad governor immediately calls on the 
populace to go to Zayn al-•Abidin (who is the imam at 
the time) and repent. Al-Baqir explains that his 
action served to cleanse the land of some Umayyads, 
and to warn the rest to stop harassing the Shi•a. 
The imams only refrain from totally liquidating that 
evil dynasty, says Zayn al-•Abidin, because the 
period of Umayyad rule has been predetermined.40 

Despite their vlholesale condemnation of the 
Umayyads, Shr•r traditionists sometimes single out 
particular rulers as less vicious than others. •Abd 
al-Malik, for example, is reported to have ordered 
al-~ajjaj to refrain from molesting members of the 
ahl al-bayt, since in his view the Sufyanis were 
stripped of power as a direct result of their murder 
of al-Husayn. Indeed, •Abd al-Malik is said on 
occasi~n to have treated Zayn al-·Abidin with great 
respect; Zayn al-•Abidin on his part informed the 
caliph that God would prolong his reign because he 
did not permit persecution of the Hashimis.41 

The Imamis, in agreement with other anti-Umayyad 
writers, see in •umar b. •Abd al-•Aziz the most 
shining example of virtue in the midst of evil. In 
a Shi•i tradition, al-Baqir prophesies that •umar b. 
•Abd al-•Aziz will become caliph, will do his best to 
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spread justice and will be honored by the people when 
he dies; at the same time al-Baqir adds that the 
inhabitants of heaven will curse •umar because, not­
withstanding his good deeds, he sat on a throne to 
which he had no right.42 •umar is praised for having 
given the Hashimis large pensions, despite opposition 
from within his own family.43 After al-Baqir told 
•umar to reign justly, the caliph is said to have 
ordered the return of Fadak to the Shi•a.44 A story 
is told about a meeting which •umar held with a 
Khurasani scholar, who represented one hundred 
•ulama' of his country. The scholar proved to the 
caliph that the Umayyad dynasty was illegitimate, and 
was based neither on~, nor on ijma• (the Khuras­
anians, for instance, were never consulted), nor on 
inheritance from the forefathers. •umar acknowledged 
the correctness of these assertions and said that he 
only agreed to rule in order to rectify some of the 
injustice perpetrated by his predecessors. 45 

The only Umayyad personage who is completely 
acceptable to the Shf•a seems to be sa•id (or sa•d), 
a son of •Abd al-Malik by a slave mother, who is 
known as Sa • id al-Khayr. 116 \\Then Sa • id started to 
weep in the belief that he belonged to the family 
referred to in the Qur' an as "the cursed tree," 
al-Baqir is said to have comforted him by telling 
him, "You do not belong to them; you are an Umayyad 
who is one of us, the ahl al-bayt. n4 7 The reason for 
this high praise appears to lie in sa•id's personal 
devotion to al-Baqir. 

II 

The problems which arose with regard to relations bet­
ween the imams and the Umayyad rulers are reflected 
in the issues which are raised by the Imamis in their 
polemics with representatives of other Shi•i currents 
in the Umayyad period. 

To begin with, let us take supporters of the 
imamate of Mul;tammad Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya. Here the Imami 
aim is to demolish the claim of these supporters-­
Kaysanis and others--that Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya was the 
only legitimate imam of his generation. This is done 
by one of two methods: it is either asserted that 
Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya neither claimed the imamate for him­
self, nor called on anyone to accept him as imam;48 
or else it is acknowledged that Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya did 
originally regard himself as imam, but that he sub­
sequently realized h!s error and recognized the 
imamate of Zayn al-•Abidin. The story which is often 
recounted in this context tells of a dispute between 
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Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya and Zayn al-•Abidin concerning the 
identity of the imam, as a result of which the two 
agreed to go to Mecca and put their case befor§ God. 
When the Black Stone pronounced that Zayn al-•Abidin 
was the only rightful imam, Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya immedi­
ately renounced his QWn claims and declared his 
loyalty to Zayn al-•Abidin.49 Former adherents of 
Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya, such as Abu Khalid al-Kabuli, 
followed their master in recognizing the fourth 
imam;50 and two sons of Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya, Ibrahim 
and al-Hasan, are mentioned in Imami texts among 
those who transmitted from Zayn al-•Abidin.Sl 

The outcome of the alleged confrontation between 
Zayn al-•Abidin ~nd Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya not only estab­
lishes Zayn al-•Abidin's superiority over his rival; 
it also confers a much-needed stamp of legitimacy on 
Zayn al-•Abidin's imamate. The validity of that 
imamate is more problematic th~n that of most other 
imams. It seems that Zayn al- • Abidin, unlike his two 
immediate successors, did not play any role in the 
development of Imami law. The reason appears to be 
that he was recognized as imam by the Imamiyya only 
in the days of Ja•far al-$adiq, when the dispute with 
Zayd b. •Ali made it imperative to buttress the doc­
trine that the imamate passes from father to son.52 
Until that time it was not uncommon for Shi•is to 
switch allegiance from one member of the ahl al-bayt 
to another.53 Even Imami traditionists could not 
disregard the difficulties inherent in Zayn al­
•Abidin's position: whereas al-I;Iasan and al-I;Iusayn 
were said to have been explicitly designated by 
Mul;tammad himself, got all Shi•is acknowledge such a 
na9s for Zayn al-•Abidin.54 The later Imamis account 
for this by claiming that the relevant ~ tra­
ditions enjoyed only a limited circulation because, 
following Karbala', the Shi•is were persecuted and so 
were unable to spread their traditions.55 

An even greater challenge to the Imamiyya than 
that posed by Ibn al-I;Ianafiyya stems from the revolt, 
in 122/740, of al-Baqir's brother Zayd b. •Ali. No 
Imami disputes the correctness of the information 
provided by the historians on the occurrence of such 
a revolt; the polemics against the Zaydiyya concern 
instead Zayd's personality and the nature of his 
uprising. 

Zayd himself is usually presented in a positive 
light as a devout, knowledgeable, generous and cour­
ageous person, who was surpassed in excellent qual­
ities only by the imams themselves.56 His revolt is 
seen as an attempt to free the Shi•is from the 
Umayyad yoke and to re-establish the rightful leaders. 
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The crucial point in the Imami version is that Zayd 
did not seek the imamate for himself, but instead 
regarded Ja•far al-~adiq as the legitimate imam. Had 
his revolt succeeded, he would have called on Ja•far 
to take up his duties as ruler.57 The reason why 
many ignorant Kufan Shi•is believed that Zayd was the 
imam is that he took up the sword and called for 
al-riQa min al MuQammad (i.e. a member of MuQammad's 
family who would be acceptable to alll. That call 
was erroneously interpreted as referring to himself; 
but in fact he knew that his brother al-Baqir was 
entitled to the imamate, and that al-Baqir had passed 
the imamate on to Ja•far al-~adiq.58 In a rebuttal 
of Zaydi claims that Ja•far recognized Zayd as the 
imam,59 the Imamis maintain that Zayd regarded Ja•far 
as the only true imam of his generation.60 Zayd, in 
fact, is presented as having adopted precisely those 
tenets which distinguish the Imamiyya from the 
Zaydiyya: he cursed the shaykhan (i.e. Abu Bakr and 
•umarl and recognized the imamate of the twelve 
imams.61 

In justifying Zayd's rebellion the Imamis make the 
fo"llowing points: first, Zayd was predestined for 
that role: MuQammad prophesied that one of his off­
spring, called Zayd, would d;j,e as a martyr._ It is 
reported that when Zayn al-•Abidin saw his son on the 
day he was born, he immediately realized that 
MuQammad's prophecy referred to him, and he therefore 
called him Zayd.62 Secondly( Zayd's revolt occurred 
with the imam's permission. 0 ~ Thirdly, as mentioned 
before, Zayd did not fight for personal gain, but in 
order to defeat an evil rule and restore justice. 
Ja•far al-~adiq is quoted as saying in this context: 
"I and my Shi•a will remain in a state of well-being 
so long as there is a member of the family of 
MuQanunad who rebels. n65 At the same time, the famous 
theologian MuQammad Baqir al-Majlisi (died 1110/1700) 
is quick to point out that armed revolt by a member 
of the ahl al-bayt is in itself no proof that that 
member has any valid claim to the imamate.66 

Ai-Majlisi's remark need not be construed as 
expressing disapproval of Zayd. Such disapproval is, 
however, evident in some Imami traditions. In sev­
eral sources, Zayd is reported to have thought of 
himself as the imam and to have been disabused of 
that notion only by the Shi•i mutakallim Mu•min 
al-+aq.67 I~ other words: throughout the lifetime 
of Zayn al-•Abidin, Zayd w·as kept in the dark concern­
ing the identity of the imam and of his appointed 
successor, even though these were Zayd's own father 
and brother. \'Vhat were the motives which prompted 
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Zayn al-•Abidin to conceal such crucial information 
from his son? One Imami theory is that this was a 
precautionary measure designed to protect Zayd, since 
no one who knew the identity of the imam could feel 
safe from the imam's enemies.68 A second explanation 
is based on the principle that a person to whom the 
identity of an imam is divulged becomes an unbeliever 
if he refuses to acknowledge that imam; Zayn 
al-•Abidin kept his own counsel because he did not 
wish to expose Zayd to such a daunting eventuality.69 
A third, even less flattering, explanation is that 
Zayn al-•Abidin feared that Zayd would plot against 
al-Baqir once he discovered that al-Baqir was to be 
the next imam.70 In an Imami tradition, al-Baqir is 
said to have warned that Zayd would lay claim to 
something to which he had no right, by calling on the 
people to accept him as their ruler.7l When al-Baqir 
advised his brother not to act precipitously, Zayd 
reportedly answered: "He who stays at home with his 
curtain lowered and refrains from jihad is not our 
imam. n72 Al-Baqir reminded Zayd that God ordered the 
imam not to go on a jihad before the appointed time; 
only if Zayd was completely convinced of the justice 
of his cause should he rebel.73 Though later Imami 
scholars attempted to play down the significance of 
these and similar anti-Zayd traditions,74 there is no 
doubt that they reflect the opposition which Zayd's 
revolt engendered among the less militant members of 
the Shi•a. 

Even Zayd's harshest critics from among the 
Imamiyya stress, however, that he died as a shahid, 
and that Ja•far al-~adiq was deeply shaken by the 
news of Zayd's cruel death and donated considerable 
sums of money to the families of those who fell while 
fighting for Zayd.75 Moreover, Zayd's rebellion and 
martyrdom are seen by the Imamiyya as having driven 
the last nail into the Umayyad coffin: God's wrath 
at the outrageous manner of his death was so great 
that He immediately thereafter decreed the collapse 
of the Umayyad regime.76 In a different formulation, 
this idea is extended to the revolt of Zayd's son 
YaQya (died c. 125-6/743-4): there were three 
murders, says a Shi•i tradition, which together 
brought about the end of the Umayyads: the murder of 
al-~usayn by the Sufyanis, of Zayd b. •Ali by Hisham 
and of YaQya b. Zayd by al-Walid b. Yazid.77 

The last Shi • i .group to which I should like to 
refer are the ~asanids. The rivalry between ~asanids 
and ~usaynids erupted at various times in the Umayyad 
period, and occasionally resulted in litigation 
before the caliphs' court.78 At the beginning of the 
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•Abbasid period, this rivalry took a more serious 
turn when some ijasanids rose against the reigning 
caliphs and eventually adopted the Zaydi doctrine, 
according to which an imam may be of ijasanid, and not 
only ijusaynid, stock. 

As in the case of Zayd, Imami scholars adopt a 
somewhat ambivalent attitude towards the ijasanids. 
On the one hand, it is stressed that none of al­
ijasan's sons rose against the Umayyads or claimed to 
be the imam; Zayd b. al-ijasan, for instance, carried 
the practice of taqiyya so far that he even accepted 
a governorship on behalf of the Umayyads.79 He is 
also quoted as acknowledging the imamate of the first 
five of the twelve imams.80 Imami traditionists con­
tend that any criticisms which the ijasanids voiced 
against the imam sprang out of taqiyya,81 and that 
where genuine disagreements did arise, they are to be 
regarded as family quarrels, which do not detract 
from the high esteem enjoyed by al-ijasan's 
offspring.82 There was no jealousy of the ijasanid 
branch, say the Imamis, only a conviction that their 
revolts were futile. This conviction was based on 
various books in the possession of the imams (such as 
Kitab •Ali, Kitab Fatima), in which the names of all 
future rulers were inscribed. These names did not 
include any of the ijasanids.83 This explains why 
Ja•far al-~adiq voiced his misgivings when he was 
told about the secret meeting at al-Abwa', at which 
the Hashimis decided to recognize Mucyammad b. 
• Abdallah, "The Pure Soul," as the future caliph; 84 
it also explains why, some years later, Musa al-Ka~im 
refused to support the revolt of ijusayn b. •Ali 
"$acyib Fakhkh" against the •Abbasids.85 Furthermore, 
the Imamis maintain that the ijasanids had no aspir­
ations of their own, and that those who rebelled did 
so in order to install the rightful (that is, 
ijusaynidl imam. 

In contrast to this benevolent attitude, other 
Imamf traditionists refer to the ijasanids as enemies 
from within the ahl al-bayt who know the truth, yet 
are driven by jealousy into ignoring it and claiming 
the imamate for themselves.86 The falsity of their 
claim is symbolized by a conversation allegedly held 
between two Zaydis and Ja•far al-~adiq. The Zaydfs 
claimed that the Prophet's sword was held by 
•Abdallah b. al-ijasan, a great-grandson of al-ijasan 
h. •Ali; al-~adiq replied that •Abdallah had never 
even laid eyes on the sword, since it was in his 
(i.e. Ja•far'sl possession and had been in the pos­
session of the imams before him.87 The Imamiyya 
rejects ijasanid claims by putting forward the 
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doctrine that after the transfer of the imamate from 
al-ijasan to al-ijusayn, all subsequent imams must, by 
God's decree, be of ijusaynid stock.88 As a further 
argument, Imami traditionists point out that al-Baqir 
represents both ijasanids and ijusaynids, since his 
mother was a daughter of al-ijasan.89 The ijasanids, 
therefore, have no reason to feel discriminated 
against. 

The challenge of confrontation with Umayyad power 
and with different Shr•r movements in the Umayyad 
period impelled the Imamiyya to formulate its views 
on a number of key issues. The passivity displayed 
by most of the imams, which originally stemmed from 
political and tactical considerations, led to the 
elevation of taqiyya to the level of a doctrinal 
tenet, to a growing sophistication in the Imami 
theory of jihad, and to the spread of deterministic 
notions; the claims of extremist Shi•rs, of Zayd b. 
•Ali and of the various ijasanid pretenders contrib­
uted to the shaping of the doctrine of an imamate 
which passes from father to son and whose charisma is 
restricted to the ijusaynid branch; and the per­
secutions suffered at the hands of the Umayyads 
opened the way for a future-oriented religion, in 
which feelings of present despair were assuaged by 
expectations of future recompense. 
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9 

ON THE ORIGINS OF ARABIC PROSE: REFLECTIONS 

ON AUTHENTICITY 

G.H.A. Juynbo11 

The study of the origins and earliest history of 
Arabic prose has occupied a multitude of scholars in 
East and West. Among the latest, two deserve to be 
mentioned, inasmuch as their hypotheses form approp­
riate starting points for discussion. These two 
scholars are Nabia Abbott and Fuat Sezgin. 

Nabia Abbott, of the University of Chicago, has 
devoted many years of her life to the study and pub­
lication of Arabic papyri.l These papyri can be 
considered as the most ancient records of Arabic 
literature. To the texts Abbott has published she 
has added detailed studies on the origins of Arabic 
prose literature. In these studies, which eloquently 
show her acquaintance with the sources in print as 
well as in manuscript, she has formulated a few 
theories. The most important of these is that, con­
trary to the generally accepted theory of oral 
transmission, the writing down of extensive pieces 
of text in Arabic, regardless of their contents, must 
have started even before the Prophet's death and was 
practised thereafter on a gradually increasing scale. 

Sezgin's main theory2 corroborates that of Abbott, 
expanding it though with considerations about the 
tahammul al-•ilm, the transmission of knowledge, in 
early Islam. These considerations offer even more 
abundant evidence for the assumption that the Arabs 
had already started writing down what they heard and 
knew during the life of the Prophet. Although the 
Arabs have always claimed that they had strong 
memories, they resorted to writing, as soon as it 
dawned upon them that memories are fallible, whereas 
written records are destined to survive longer. 

References to the recordinj of material in pre­
Islamic Arabic are very rare, and it is, therefore, 
feasible to assume that the activities of MuQammad's 
secretaries may have set an example readily followed 
by all those who had mastered the art of writing and 
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who had material at their disposal to write on. This 
material was, at first, hard to come by and it ap­
pears from the sources that, at one time or other 
literally anything was used to write on, even parts 
of the human body.4 The oldest materials that have 
come down to us are pieces of parchment and papyri, 
until paper was introduced from China.5 

What did early Arabic prose consist of? The fol­
lowing six items may comprise all the genres that 
deserve to be listed under this heading: 
I. T~e Qur'an; it falls, I think, outside the scope 
of thls paper to discuss the historical circumstances 
under which its compilation was finally realized. It 
is true, a few years ago a study was published in 
which this very issue forms the basis of a theory of 
--to put it mildly--debatable tenor.6 I think, 
however, that this study should not concern us here. 
Summarizing the history of the Qur'an, it suffices to 
point out that its first compilation was made a few 
decades after the Prophet's death, a compilation 
which may be considered as, at least, the skeleton of 
the text which initiated the activities of later 
Qur'an scholars. 
II. Philological material; this comprised Qur'an 
text studies and exegesis, grammatical, and lexico­
graphical studies, or, put in a more general way, the 
numerous writings produced by those philologians who 
eventually constituted the schools of Ba9ra and Kufa. 
III. Historical material; this requires a more 
elaborate description. One part of this material 
for instance, was the result of a natural continu~ 
ation of that widely spread pre-Islamic pastime, the 
telling of stories, in which were related fictitious 
or (allegedly) historical data about tribal 
ancestors. A few of these pre-Islamic narratives, 
such as remnants of the ayyam al-'arab genre, 
eventually emerged in sources such as the Kitab 
al-aghani. Ivhereas that which may be considered as 
the Islamic counterparts of those pre-Islamic nar­
ratives formed part of the had.ith, the tradition 
literature, and akhbar, that is the historical 
literature. Furthermore, genealogical writings 
constituted other historical material. 
IV. Khutbas; the sermons of Islamic preachers and 
administrators preserved in sources such as Jahiz's 
Kitab al-bayan wa '1-taby.in. · · 
V. Early writings on kalam and mysticism. 
VI. The writings of the kuttab, the official 
scribes of the administration. The first material in 
this genre was produced when the Umayyad era drew to 
a close. 
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After this rough sketch of what the prose liter­
ature of the first one and a half centuries of Islam 
consisted of, the people who produced it should be 
scrutinized. 

Again we can skip item number one, the Qur'an. 
The only point that might be mentioned here is that I 
have developed the theory that knowledge of the 
Qur'an among the early Muslims should not be over­
rated. Those people known as qurra', who emerge in 
the sources for the first time in the year A.H. 4 and 
who play such a significant political role in the 
conflict between the Syrian and Iraqi parts of the 
Islamic empire, may not at all have been experts on 
the Qur'an as the name they are known by seems to 
indicate.? 

Items IV, V and VI need not detain us here either. 
The Islamic preachers of item IV, few of whose ser­
mons have been preserved, have played only a minor 
part as a group. They can hardly be described as the 
protagonists of a neatly defined genre. If at all, 
they are known for other activities such as the 
transmitting of traditions. J. Pedersen has dealt 
with the preachers of Islam in some detail.8 Fur­
thermore item number V, the writings concerning 
kalam and mysticism, have been dealt with by Van Ess. 
Finally, item number VI concerns basically no more 
than the prose attributed to 'Abd al-~amid al-Katib 
(died 132/750) and Ibn al-I>iuqaffa• (died 139/756). I 
should like to confine myself to pointing out that 
the style in which they wrote foreshadows later adab 
prose, and was introduced into Islam by members ~ 
the conquered people with whom I should like to deal 
in more detail in items number II and III to which we 
shall now turn. 

II. Philological material. In early Islam this 
material was collected mostly by mawali. This 
activity, born out of necessity, was soon also fanned 
by another incentive: their curiosity as to the 
exact contents and meaning of the Holy Scripture of 
their conquerors and the intricacies of the language 
in which it was written. Arabic was officially intro­
duced as the administrative language under 'Abd al­
Malik b. Marwan who reigned from 65/685 until 
86/705. There are numerous references in the sources 
to the deficient knowledge of Arabic among the 
conquered people.9 It must have taken several dec­
ades before the last traces of defective pronunci­
ation and grammar had disappeared. 

Pellat has given a lively description of the 
exchange of knowledge in the market, the Mirdas, of 
Ba9ra, where poetry and grammar, akhbar and ~dith 
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were bought and sold.10 Tafsir was initially almost 
purely linguistic, something which shows once more 
how difficult it must have been for the earliest 
Muslims, mawali just as much as Arabs, to understand 
what the Qur'an said. The first lively interest in 
tafsir was curbed, though, by pious men such as •umar, 
who wanted it to be restricted to explanations of 
linguistic and lexicographical nature. Only many 
years later, in the course of the second half of the 
second century, did the tafsir al-mutashabihat, the 
obscure passages, gain recognition, when it was 
thought that sophisticated isnad criticism would 
guarantee the authenticity of the material.ll As 
will appear below, I do not set store by isnad crit­
icism per se, but in a few respects it has been 
successful. At any rate, many of the most fantastic 
explanations were barred from orthodox tafsir 
literature. That the public was enamoured of these 
stories is proved by the following anecdote about 
Muqatil b. Sulayman (died 150/767), one of the 
earliest mufassirun to try his hand at the 
mutashabihat, and who was not averse to answering 
questions that had no bearing on the Qur'an 
whatsoever. Once he was asked by someone: "If the 
people ask me about the colour of the dog of the 
Seven Sleepers, what shall I answer?" Muqatil said: 
"Tell them it was spotted. No one will try to refute 
it. nl2 

All the material concerning Qur'anic exegesis, 
linguistic and historical (for instance qira'at and 
asbab al-nuzul), as well as all other philological 
material, was transmitted in the same way as gadith 
and akhbar. An appraisal of this transmission method 
will be given in the next and final item which con­
cerns the historical literature. 

III. Historical material. One genre and its 
authors should be mentioned first, genealogy •. This 
genre was practised after the advent of Islam as it 
had been before. But to the aims underlying it was 
added one important new one. It sought to gather 
information on the way certain forefathers had 
reacted to Islam, and it sought to establish the 
coveted status of Companion or Successor. Also 
whether or not certain people had been present at 
certain crucial battles, so as to become eligible for 
state pensions and the like, was something of in­
creasing importance. On the whole, genealogists were 
highly valued during their days as historians but 
they were mostly considered poor transmitters of 
hadith. Suffice it to mention here MuQammad b. 
al-Sa'ib al-Kalbi (died 146) and his son Hisham (died 
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204). Because of the genealogists delving into the 
past life histories of people, they may well be con­
sidered as the precursors of what are later called 
the fa~a'il and mathalib genres discussed below. 

On the whole, the Arabs' sense of history has guar­
anteed a never-flagging interest in the past, a past 
which, for emotional reasons, was very often depicted 
as more glorious than the actual facts would warrant. 
The pre-Islamic tribesmen gathered around the camp­
fire at night--at the so-called samar (nocturnal 
conversation)--and told each other stories. These 
stories were mostly orally transmitted from gener­
ation to generation. The people who proved to be 
most expert in the art of storytelling enjoyed a 
special reputation. This class of people, the gu99a9, 
did not die out upon the advent of Islam. No, Islam 
provided them with sheer inexhaustable material to 
continue their activities. But, among other reasons, 
because of MuQammad's policy that all Muslims were 
equal before God, the contents of the stories changed: 
tribal rivalry--which otherwise really never dis­
appeared--ceased to be the main topic of the qi9a9. 
The storytellers tended to focus attention on the 
Prophet, the miracles ascribed to him, his conquests, 
and those of his followers. The names of many gu99a9 
have been preserved. There is evidence that their 
ranks were infiltrated by mawali in the course of 
time, but only gradually, and on a scale much less 
than in other realms of Arabic prose. It seems as if 
the mawali, who must have lacked this predilection 
for typically Arab storytelling,l3 preferred to take 
a less romantic view of the past. After all, it was 
not their own past. It was in the ranks of the 
serious mugaddithun and akhbariyyun that we see a 
rapidly increasing percentage of mawali participating 
in preserving for posterity the exploits of the first 
Islamic community. 

The qu9~a9 played such an important role in early 
Islam that a closer scrutiny seems justified. As 
pointed out above, Islam did not stop their activ­
ities, but their reputation gradually declined. 
However, those qu99a9, who were at the same time 
Companions of the Prophet, came to be considered as 
reliable transmitters because of the criterion formu­
lated at about the end of the third century A.H.l4 
that all Companions were deemed equally trustworthy 
and would never put lies into the mouth of MuQammad. 
As examples of these early qu99a9 can be mentioned 
Abu Hurayra in Medina,l5 al-Aswad b. Sari• in Ba~ra 
and ~udhayfa b. al-Yaman in Kufa. They were often 
attached to mosques as imam and/or Qur'an reciter.l6 



166 On the Origins of Arabic Prose 

Sometimes they are called qu99a9 in one source, 
whereas other sources name them as belonging to the 
•ibad, which may perhaps be rendered as "pious ser- '_ 
vants of God. rrl7 Under •umar b. •Abd al- •Aziz, who 
ruled from 99/717 until 101/720, they still enjoyed a 
favourable reputation.l8 During the generation of 
the Successors the number of unreliable qu99a9 
increased with time and was, on the whole, much 
higher than that of reliable ones. Also a few mawali 
were described as qu§9a9, the most famous example 
having been al-~asan al-Ba9ri (died 110) .19 Gener­
ally speaking, allegedly reliable qu99a9 disappeared 
from the sources at the end of the first century 
A.H., their places being taken by others who were 
thought untrustworthy. But they never died out. For 
example, Abu Bakr al-Hudhali (died 167) was known for 
his knowledge of the ayyam al-•arab, but also as a 
liar in Qadith.20 Especially interesting seem those 
qu99a9 who combined their storytelling with the func­
tion of qagi. One Shaqiq al-Qabbi, a Successor, was 
~ in Kufa as well as a judge known for his innov­
ative ideas.21 Al-~asan al-Ba9ri, in his turn, was 
known as the greatest faqih of his time. He was qagi 
of Ba9ra for several years and one of its celebrated 
qu99a9.22 Muslim b. Jundab exercised the function of 
qagi without receiving wages and was at the same time 
an eloquent ~.23 When the traditionists are dealt 
with below, the qagis of early Islam will again 
appear to have played a memorable part. 

As pointed out above, the mawali soon invaded the 
ranks of those who gathered historical material. 
Reading through Ibn al-Nadim's Fihrist it appears 
that the vast majority of early akhbariyyun were 
mawali. The theory seems tenable that, rather than 
collecting the fanciful accounts of qU§§aj, they 
recorded the reports of eyewitnesses to certain 
events. Thanks to the studies of Abbott and Sezgin 
it has now been established with a reasonable degree 
of certainty that the transmission of this material 
was predominantly carried out in the form of written 
records. I cannot help comparing these records with 
"dossiers" or "files" on certain major events, or 
courses of events, such as the ridda, •umar's shura, 
the killing of •uthman, and battles such as those of 
al-Jamal and ~iffin. All the "files" on one event 
compiled by different akhbariyyun did not necessarily 
contain identical material, but all of them were 
eventually referred to by the same titles in, for 
instance, the Fihrist. On the basis of their liter­
ary activities it seems safe to conclude that mawali 
had a mentality different from that of their 
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conquerors. The mawali were keen on forming a clear 
idea of the political and ideological background of 
this new religion which they had recently been com­
pelled to embrace.24 They were not so much concerned 
with the hyper-romantic view which the purely Arab 
tribesmen, who had subjugated them, tried to make 
them adopt through the glowing accounts of their 
qu99a9. Perhaps it seems a little bit too apodictic 
to impute to all the mawali this--what we might call 
--more scholarly approach of history. Therefore, it 
may be justified to consider this approach as perhaps 
also born out of discontent and frustration with the 
all too little challenged "superiority" of the Arab 
overlords, whose words had to be taken for granted 
without dispute. 

The questions that should always be asked when 
dealing with early Arabic literature are those con­
cerning its authenticity and historical reliability. 
Recent publications such as Abbott's papyri edit­
ions25 and, especially, R.G. Khoury's edition of two 
very early papyri attributed to Wahb b. Munabbih 
(died 110)26 have thrown new light on the dark period 
that elapsed between the compilation of the Qur'an 
and the first literary remains preserved to us, such 
as Ibn IsQaq's Sira, Waqidi's Maghazi and Ibn 
A•tham's Kitab al-futuh. Furthermore, Abbott's argu­
ments in favour of the authenticity of the Kitab fi 
akhbar al-Yaman by •Abid b. Sharya who died shortly 
after Mu•awiya, as against Krenkow's scepticism, seem 
most convincing.27 

On the whole, there do not seem to be cogent 
reasons for doubting the authenticity of early com­
posed works as preserved in secondary sources such as 
~abari's Annals, the Sharh nahj al-balagha by Ibn Abi 
'1-~adid, or, in fact, many others. 

When dealing with isnads the following consider­
ation should be taken into account. Evidence based 
on a scrutiny of isnads supporting texts which are 
not over-tendentious is more acceptable than evidence 
gleaned from isnads supporting texts clearly showing 
religious and/or political bias. 

As regards stylistic considerations, it may be 
pointed out that the overall terseness of style in 
early Arabic prose is a valid criterion. It should, 
however, be handled with caution.28 

On the other hand, the historical reliability of 
the earliest extant histories is something much more 
complicated to assess. Of late a few young German 
scholars have undertaken the task of analyzing anew 
certain texts belonging to Umayyad historiography. 
They have reached rather surprising conclusions which 



168 On the Origins of Arabic Prose 

modify, or are diametrically opposed to, the theories 
set forth by Wellhausen, theories which remained 
almost unchallenged for more than half a century.29 

In my opinion, students of early Islamic history 
have to develop a keen sense for what seems true and 
what false. Some people are more successful in this 
than others. On the other hand, subjecting the con­
tradictory material to minute analysis in an endeav­
our to arrive at a passable harmonization may lead, 
in some cases, to satisfactory results. But, in my 
eyes, this "sixth sense" as I should like to call it, 
which distinguishes true from false, remains in the 
final analysis an indispensable criterion. 

At this point I venture to introduce two new 
criteria describing the historicity of early Islamic 
texts. For the sake of argument I should like to 
divide the sources roughly into two categories, those 
that represent predominantly the storyteller's 
approach to history and those that represent predom­
inantly the mawali's approach to history. I am well 
aware of the fact that a few sources seem to belong 
to both categories, such as Ibn Is~aq's Sira and 
Waqidi's Maghazi. Both are compiled by mawlas on the 
one hand but, on the other hand, neither is void of 
fanciful legends. However, both mawlas lived many 
years of their lives in Medina, the cradle of Islam, 
and both dealt with a subject which, more than any 
other, seems to have turned historiography into 
hagiography. But if one compares Waqidi's Maghazi 
with that of Wahb b. Munabbih, the difference-rs-5uch 
that applying the above-mentioned criteria does not 
seem too inappropriate.30 

What has been said about early Arabic histori­
ography and the participation of the mawali in 
gathering and transmitting is also valid for hadith 
literature. It appears from perusing the biograph­
ical lexica of transmitters that the role played by 
mawali in collecting hadith gradually grew in 
importance. I think that, on the whole, historical 
material about the political upheaval wrought by 
Islam roused the interest of mawali collectors in 
much the same way as information on the ideology that 
motivated the conquerors. But it is safe to assume, 
it seems to me, that the hadith collected by the 
mawali will have mainly been concerned with basic 
doctrine and legal matters, rather than anything else. 

During the first century after the Hijra hadith 
material slowly increased. That we should not visu­
alize the hadith in those early days as anything 
remotely resembling the later canonical collections in 
bulk, may be demonstrated by the following piece of 

G.H.A Juynbo11 169 

evidence. 
When Zuhri (died 124/742) had recorded everything 

on which he could lay hands roughly 100 years after 
the Prophet's death, all his material3l amounted to 
no more than 2,000 to 2,200 traditions.32 How many 
of these were legal traditions is difficult to 
estimate. But, in view of the abundance of reports 
dealing with, for example, maghazi and tafsir already 
in circulation, the legal traditions cannot have been 
very numerous. As Zuhri's material is described in 
Ibn ~ajar's Tahdhib,33 it consisted of sunna magiya34 
(i.e. halal wa-haram), targhib, tafsir, and ansab. 
Only the first of these four rubrics contains legal 
traditions and, because of the spreading of the use 
of isnads by that time, quite a few must have had 
identical or nearly identical matns supported by 
different isnads. ----

Furthermore, the theory that legal traditions took 
a long time to be taken into account, especially in 
certain areas of the Islamic empire, can be corrobor­
ated by a report about al-NaQr b. Shumayl, who died 
about 200 years after the Prophet. It is alleged 
that he was the first to propagate the Sunna in Marw 
and all of Khurasan.35 The Umayyad administration 
was, on the whole, not very much concerned with 
accounts of the Prophet's behavior and that of his 
Companions.36 •umar II is here an exception.37 It 
is true, Abbott has gathered sufficient evidence for 
her surmise that the Umayyads were more interested in 
hadith than they are generally given credit for, but 
that does not mean that traditions, especially legal 
ones, were collected--or, the case so being, conven­
iently fabricated--to meet a standing need. It seems 
to me that, during the beginning of the Umayyad 
caliphate, tradition collectors must have come across 
a gradually increasing body of traditions reflecting, 
more than anything else, the bias of the then oper­
ating political factions in the empire, such as the 
Shi•~tes, Kharijites, Murji'ites and Qadarites. On 
purpose I have mentioned the latter two in one breath 
with the former, since I believe that purely doc­
trinal considerations entered the minds of those 
people--and of their respective opponents--only after 
all political points at issue had either ceased to 
exist or had foundered under the unyielding rule of 
the Umayyads, their governors, and, later, the 
•Abbasids. Muhaddithun who were experts on halal 
wa-haram were rare, as appears clearly from Ibn 
~ajar's Tahdhib. 

I propose to scrutinize one muhaddith closely. 
Maybe it is possible to draw some inferences from 
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this scrutiny. I have selected a Successor, because 
it is during their generation that hadith experienced 
its first major growth. And it is also in their time 
that wholesale fabrication of gadith began. It will 
appear that this Successor may almost be considered 
as a prototype of a first century muQaddith.38 . 

•Amr b. •Abdallah b. •ubayd, mostly called Abu 
IsQaq al-Sabi•i, from the tribe Hamdan, was a 
muhaddith who lived in Kufa. He was born in 29 or 32 
and died between 126 andl29, which makes him at least 
91 or at most 97 years of age when he died. At this 
point the question is justified: why select such a 
long-lived traditionist? The answer is simple: 
because there are hardly any transmitters who did not 
die at a ripe old age. In a recent study the average 
age of early Islamic scholars was fixed at 78 lunar 
years, that is 75 or 76 solar years.39 One of the 
very rare transmitters who died at an age correspond­
ing with what we might expect to be the average life 
span of males in those days in that part of the world 
--namely at about 50--was the famous Ibrahim 
al-Nakha•i. The vast majority of transmitters, dying 
at such advanced ages, may have pretended to be much 
older than they were in reality in order to establish 
at least the probability that they could have met 
certain masters. In so doing, they were able to 
claim the coveted status of Successor rather than 
that of Successor of a Successor.40 

It is my conviction that by means of this age 
trick a large number of Successors under the tra­
ditionists undeservedly enjoyed the privileges that 
went with this status. In a great many tarajim the 
status of late Successors depends on their having met 
certain Companions who died late such as Abu Hurayra 
(died c. 58) and, especially, Anas b. Malik (died 93 
or even later). Abu IsQaq, the Successor whose 
activities are studied here, is no exception. He 
claimed that he had received traditions from 0 Ali 
(died 40/661) and al-Mughira b. Shu•ba (died c. 49). 
If he really heard from •Ali, something which is 
doubted in any case, he must have been only eight or 
at most eleven years old. Furthermore, Ibu IsQaq 
transmitted from forty more masters,4l twenty-two of 
whom had also transmitted from 0 Ali and/or were con­
firmed Shi 0 ites who fought at his side at ~iffin and 
Nahrawan. Most of these masters were lesser known 
Companions and Successors from Kufa. Among them were 
very few mawali. Only one was known as a ~.42 

Thirty-nine people are listed as having received 
traditions from Abu IsQaq. Six of them were sons and 
grandsons,43 but these relatives are not mentioned 
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as having had Shi•ite sympathies. Among the other 
transmitters only six were known as Shi 0 ites. In 
comparison with the twenty-two Shi•ites among Abu 
IsQaq's masters one is almost inclined to draw the 
inference that he was not successful in what may be 
called his "political campaigning" for the Shr•a. 
That he was well-known for his Shi•ite sympathies 
appears from a remark of a certain al-Juzajanr44 
who said that, together with al-A•mash, Man~ur b. 
al-Mu•tamir, Zubayd b. al-~arith and others, Abu 
IsQaq was one of those confirmed Shi•ites who were 
the "leaders of th~ traditionists of Kufa."45 The 
percentage of mawali among his pupils is considerably 
higher than that among his masters, but it is diffi­
cult to give accurate figures, inasmuch as the infor~ 
mation whether or not someone is a mawla is not 
always given. 

As was the case with the master himself, quite a 
few of Abu IsQaq's pupils did not enjoy good reput­
ations as reliable transmitters either. They were 
accused of the usual faults such as muddle-headedness 
later in life, tadlis (tampering with isnads), and 
undesirable political or heretical inclinations. 
Only three of his masters were deemed equally unreli­
able, but it should not be forgotten that one third 
of them were Companions. The most frequently 
recurring blemish on the reputation of a transmitter 
of, say, before A.H. 150 is that his claim to have 
heard traditions from certain long-lived Companions 
was proved false. Gradually, when the older Succes­
sors have all disappeared, false claims of sama• 
disappear also. Abu IsQaq and most of his contempor­
aries are recorded in far from impeccable tarajim in 
the Tahdhib, but no matter how disreputable they are 
as transmitters, among their pupils there emerge all 
the names of the truly great muQaddithun. Another 
remarkable feature is that the later the muQaddith, 
the fewer are the references to party bias. 

Summing up, Abu IsQaq was a controversial trans­
mitter who, like his masters, and, especially, like 
his pupils, was not unanimously deemed absolutely 
trustworthy. Even so his traditions are found in all 
six canonical collections; so are those of most of 
his pupils. 

On the whole, one can say that in the majority of 
isnads, which are deemed reliable and which, conse­
quently, emerge in the canonical gadith collections, 
the links formed by Successors and Successors of 
Successors are the weakest by far. Classical Muslim 
isnad criticism has not been as foolproof as orthodox 
circles, and in their wake many scholars in the West, 
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have always thought. At first this may seem a rather 
sweeping statement. Let me, therefore, mention the 
following arguments. 

Apart from the age trick referred to above,46 I 
should like to deal briefly with the internal rivalry 
between hadith centres. This rivalry was, among 
other things, also due to political considerations. 
One transmitter, al-~arith b. ~a9ira, spread faga'il 
traditions about the ahl al-bayt in Kufa, but trans­
mitted traditions of a general tenor in Ba9ra.47 
Sometimes a transmitter operated in more than one 
centre and, subsequently, the traditions spread in 
the one centre are considered more reliable than 
those spread in the other(sl .48 Apart from the 
rivalry between schools, there is also rivalry bet­
ween the individual members of one school. The 
innumerable reports on the faga'il, or mathalib, of 
transmitters are frequently contradictory. If, for 
example, transmitter A in his tarjama is preferred to 
B, often B, in his own tarjama, is preferred to A. 
To Yahya b. Ma•rn are ascribed various sayings in 
which.he enumerated the most learned of Zuhri's 
pupils. Not one is identical with the other.49 Yet, 
on the basis of this highly erratic material, trans­
mitters were cleared or rejected. 

The study of transmitters, the so-called •ilm 
al-rijal, came into being relatively late. Shu•ba b. 
al-~ajjaj (died 160) was reputedly the first tra­
ditionist who scrutinized transmitters in Iraq,50 and 
who rejected the weak. "If it had not been for 
Shu•ba," it says in his tarjama, a saying ascribed to 
Shafi•r,5l "the hadith would not have been known in 
Iraq." A spurious saying perhaps, but nevertheless 
a very relevant one. Another great rijal expert was 
the same Ya~ya b. Ma•rn (died 233) already referred 
to above. He was very meticulous in screening 
transmitters. He even went so far as to write down 
forged traditions in order to preserve the names of 
the forgers for posterity. Yet, many times I have 
come across sayings of his, in which certain trans­
mitters are declared trustworthy who had been decried 
as forgers, or at least weak, by others. The only 
inference to be drawn from this, it sea~s to me, is 
that even the experts did not know. There had 
elapsed too long a time between the beginning of 
hadith fabrication and their own days. What we now 
call hadith fabrication was, at first, surely no more 
than an on the spot inventing of pseudo-significant 
precedents set by the oldest members of the Islamic 
umma. It seems to me that it must have started 
immediately after the conquests with the advent of 
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the first Muslim administrators, be it on a limited 
scale in the beginning. 

As appears from the detailed scrutiny of the 
earliest qagis of Islam--a study which I shall pub­
lish elsewhere--at first they improvised or, 
differently put, they resorted to ra'y. In the course 
of the second century A.H. the percentage of qagis 
who were known forgers of hadith increased, and this 
in Iraq much more so than in other regions of the 
Islamic empire. Since they, through their activities 
in hadith, were also known as muhaddithun, they are 
all listed in the biographical lexica of 
transmitters.52 For example, Waqidi, who used to be 
qagi in Bagdad, once transmitted a tradition in which 
there was no ~ (legal device). It seems as if 
that was expected from him.53 Sharik b. •Abdallah, 
one of the foremost pupils of Abu Is~aq dealt with 
before, was qagi in Wasit. There he transmitted 
bawatil traditions, a word which may be rendered as 
"null and void." After he had laid down his function 
his traditions became confused. He resorted to his 
own judgment when his knowledge failed. He was by 
disposition ad rem and, therefore, he found it 
awkward if he-was-at a loss for words. He was a_ 
specialist in Kufa traditions and, besides, an 
extreme Shi•ite. He was deemed a very unreliable 
transmitter, and at least one innovative legal maxim 
was attributed to him. Even so, his traditions occur 
in five of the six canonical collections.54 But also 
a man like •Abdallah b. Mu~arrar, qagi of al-Jazira, 
was said to be a liar who confused isnads.55 In the 
same way I could mention many, many more. 

It is feasible that qagis were selected for their 
knowledge of fiqh (if that term was already in use by 
that time) . It is alleged that a great many people 
had insight in fiqh but were still declared to be 
unreliable traditionists.56 Just like the qagis, a 
good faqih need not necessarily be a reliable 
muhad~either. It was Malik b. Anas (died 179) 
who was the first to rely solely on fuqaha' that were 
at the same time thiqa.57 This is one more argument 
in favor of my surmise that isnad criticism came into 
being relatively late, so late, in fact, that it 
could not longer be established with incontrovertible 
certainty whether or not an isnad was sound. More­
over, references to wholesale isnad fabrication--in 
contrast to that of matns--are----nuffierous.58 Whether 
the matns of forged isnads were objectionable in 
content is, then again, an entirely different matter. 

Until here, I have only dealt with isnadcriticism. 
That does not mean that I underestimate the extent to 
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which matns were criticised. Butinasmuch as we have 
but a few collections of forged traditions (maw9u•atl, 
such as that of Ibn al-Jawzf (died 597/1200), and a 
great many very big collections of allegedly sound 
ones, it is hard to tell how many obvious forgeries 
were discarded and, consequently, never compiled. 
The fantastic figures of several millions of tra­
ditions, from which the great collectors compiled 
their works containing a mere few thousand, may indi­
cate that sifting true from false may have occurred 
also by means of textual criteria. Be that as it 
may, it is not generally known that during, or slight­
ly prior to, the time of Muslim, who died only a few 
years after Bukhari in 261/875, isnad criticism was 
considerably slackened. In the introduction to his 
$aQfQ Muslim hotly argued in favor of the admissi­
bility of a transmitter into an isnad when sama• in a 
general sense had been established between him and 
his spokesman, whereas the anonymous opponent of 
Muslim had expressed himself in favor of the neces­
sity of establishing sama• between transmitters in 
the case of every single tradition. I cannot help 
thinking that, if this opponent's approach had become 
the rule in tradition criticism, the tradition liter­
ature would have looked decidedly different. It 
would certainly have measured no more than a fraction 
of its present bulk. 

Summing up, isnad criticism is not conclusive in 
my opinion. Even if an isnad seems sound by the most 
severe standards, it is still possible that it was 
forged in its entirety. Therefore, in evaluating 
traditions we must again rely on our sixth sense, and 
ask ourselves whether the matn is historically 
plausible. Vaticinationes-pQSt eventum can be dis­
carded automatically. The majority of fa9a'il and 
mathalib traditions that go back to the Prophet can 
also be rejected.59 Legal traditions present a much 
more difficult problem. Schacht's criterion, the 
more deficient the isnad, the older the tradition, is 
an effective tool but should be handled with caution. 
Religious practices as described in historical 
sources should be adduced when dating traditions 
dealing with those practices. Traditions of the 
targhfb wa-tarhib genre are, fortunately, not of 
crucial importance for a better understanding of 
early Islam. Whether genuine utterances of the 
Prophet or second century fabrications of pious 
Muslims, they reflect a mentality which is, in the 
final analysis, purely Islamic. Most of these tra­
ditions are constructed with care and it is very 
difficult to be sure about their authenticity.60 On 
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the whole, it is our sixth sense that should pass the 
final judgment. Only extensive and repeated reading 
can develop this sense. 
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SOME CONSIDERATIONS CONCERNING THE PRE-ISLAMIC 

AND THE ISLAMIC FOUNDATIONS OF THE AUTHORITY 

OF THE CALIPHATE 

H.M.T. Nagel 

I 

In recent decades research on the origins of the 
Muslim community and its early history has tended to 
stress the importance of the non-Muslim pre-Islamic 
environment as one of the main elements on which the 
structure of Islam was erected. Understanding the 
ancient Arab society, its customs, and its instit­
utions, means to assess fairly the work of the 
Prophet and his first adherents: this is the prin­
cipal idea of writers like W. Montgomery Watt and 
M.J. Kister, to name just two outstanding scholars in 
this field. 

A study which is concerned with the evolution of 
the main elements of Islamic authority during the 
first decades after MuQammad's death certainly has to 
follow the same principal idea. How can we explain 
the authority the Prophet exercised over his follow­
ers, particularly in the Medinan period of his life? 
Are there any phenomena in the ancient Arab society 
which are similar to the Muslim community of Medina? 
The Islamic historical tradition seems to recognize 
that the "state" of Medina can be compared with other 
forms of community and government extant in pre­
Islamic Arabia. "0 God, Ibrahim pronounced Mecca 
inviolable and thus he declared it a sacred territory 
within the two narrow passes (of ~ and thawr) so 
that there might be no bloodshed and nobody might 
bear arms for fighting and beat trees for other pur­
poses than (for gathering the leaves for) fodder,"l 
the Prophet is reported to have proclaimed.2 In a 
short paper R.B. Serjeant has called attention to the 
fact that an institution which might be compared to 
the Qaram-type mentioned in the Prophet's proclam­
ation has survived in some remote districts of 
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southern Arabia. In these sacred enclaves--today 
called cyawta--the tribesmen can meet safely for trade 
or for negotiations; there are hawtas where the 
cutting of trees is forbidden. Often a holy man is 
considered to have founded the cyawta, and later on 
his tomb may become a place of pious veneration. 
There may also be some tribes who make agreements 
with the representative of the sacred territory; 
they bind themselves to "assist him (i.e. the repres­
entative) against those tribes who do not abide by 
their agreements with him, and to help him to use the 
threat of force to execute a judgement. n3 

Such tribal confederations are called lummiyya, "a 
word semantically linked with umma."4 Serjeant 
points to the striking analogy between the Qawta and 
the early Medinan community, an analogy which is 
borne out further if one reads the "Constitution of 
Medina"; the emigrants of Quraysh and their Medinan 
supporters are considered one umma, which has to 
defend its joint interests and which is ready to 
accept the Prophet's judgment.5 The assumption that 
Mucyammad's actions after his emigration to Yathrib 
were quite in keeping with the customary law of his 
time seems to be not too far from the truth; he 
founded a haram according to the pattern he knew from 
Mecca and perhaps from other examples throughout the 
Arabian Peninsula. 

Immediately after the Prophet and his followers 
had settled down in Yathrib, they engaged in warfare 
against the rival haram of Mecca. Soon after the 
first great victor~ammad turned against the Jews 
of Yathrib. In the course of a few years they were 
either expelled from their abode or even slaughtered. 
Economical and political reasons have been adduced to 
explain this course of events, which are supposed to 
prove a new orientation of Mucyammad's thought. Mecca 
and its sanctuary, of which the •Abd Mana£ clan of 
Quraysh was in charge, are said to have become the 
main objects of the Prophet's deliberations and 
actions. Ibrahim was now credited with the foun­
dation of the Holy House; MuQammad therefore came to 
consider him to be his most prominent precursor. But 
a new inquiry into the subject has brought to light 
the fact that it was already towards the end of the 
Meccan period that the Prophet started to propagate 
the image of Ibrahim the "arch-monotheist" in order 
to denounce the unbelief of the pagan Meccans.6 
This means that from the very beginning of his 
Medinan career Mucyammad hoped to return to Mecca to 
establish Islam there. 

The events which followed the Prophet's victory at 
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Badr made it quite clear that the Medinans would 
never conquer Mecca through military action. 

179 

Mucyammad was compelled to attempt to reconcile his 
interests with those of the leading Meccan 
aristocracy. The lines of this policy became visible 
in the spring of 628, when MuQa~mad left Medina on an 
expedition, which he had organized for cutting off 
the communications between Mecca and Syria in order 
to strike a serious blow at the trade of Quraysh. 
For various reasons the Prophet and his opponents 
decided to avoid fighting and to settle the points at 
issue by means of negotiation. In the famous agree­
ment of ijudaybiya, which was then concluded, the 
Meccans acknowledged MuQammad's position as a leader 
of a community equal to their own.7 In the period 
after ijudaybiya, members of the noblest clans of 
Quraysh left Mecc~ to join MuQammad. Among them we 
find •Amr b. a1-•A9 and Khalid b. al-Walid; al­
<Abbas b. <Abd al-Muttalib embraced Islam in March 
629, when the Prophet was on his way to his native 
town to perform the pilgrimage granted to the Muslims 
in the ijudaybiya covenant.8 

One cannot doubt that the Meccan aristocrats, who 
had become converts to Islam under these circum­
stances, must have represented a new element in the 
Muslim community. Many of them belonged to •Abd 
Mana£, a clan which had played the leading part in 
Mecca and whose authority had been based on its 
wealth9 and on the religious office it held at the 
sanctuary.lO •uthman and •Ali, who was a very young 
man in those days, were the only prominent early 
Muslims from •Abd Manaf.ll Now the noble newcomers 
enjoyed MuQammad's special respect notwithstanding 
their late conversion and although one could not be 
quite sure whether they were altogether whole­
hearted Muslims. Some of them quickly rose to high 
positions in the Medinan community; e.g. Khalid b. 
al-Walid is reported to have been one of the Muslim 
leaders at Mu'ta (629), and one year later he con­
quered Dumat al-Jandal;l2 then he succeeded in curb­
ing the Banu 'l-ijarith b. Ka•b of Najran.l3 The 
ascendancy of the old Meccan aristocracy over Medinan 
affairs caused a great deal of tension within the 
community, but the incontestable authority of the 
Prophet kept the centrifugal forces under control. 
To a certain extent this must have been due to the 
Prophet's singular political success. In the last 
years of his life many tribes formally acknowledged 
MuQammad's supremacy. Furthermore, the trade, which 
had been nearly interrupted by the Meccan-Medinan 
hostilities, could now be restored and continued on 
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an even larger scale. The Meccan "conunonwealth" 
expanded beyond its former boundaries; it was trans­
formed into a Muslim "conunonwealth" the foundations 
of which were not altogether alien to pagan Arab 
institutions.l4 

II 

But the economic and political point of view, essen­
tial as it is, must not be over-emphasized. Islam 
meant more than just a re-establishment of pagan 
patterns of organization. MuQanunad was indeed con­
vinced that Islam was not a new religion, but he was 
no less convinced that Islam was the true religion, 
which had been revealed by God to abrogate Arab 
paganism.l5 Proceeding on the assumption that pre­
Islamic customs and institutions were vanishing only 
gradually to become covered by a layer of Islamic 
ideas and ideals, and that paganism could not be 
superseded totally, but survived in many forms, one 
will not find one single cause owing to which the 
history of the Muslim conununity might have evolved. 
On the one hand, it is very likely that MuQammad's 
first actions in Yathrib were fully in keeping with 
the old haram conception; on the other hand, his 
authority was no less derived from the religious 
message he had been chosen to preach. 

Even his Meccan opponents had already felt that 
the God of MuQanunad's revelation was of a quality 
other than the gods they were worshipping in the 
Ka•ba. Therefore they demanded from the Prophet a 
change in his teaching so that the traditional 
deities could be retained.l6 Allah, as experienced 
by the Prophet, was a threat to the pagan way of 
life, and the conununity which was rallying round 
HuQanunad at Hecca seems to have known a special act 
of initiation, muslim meaning "the one who performed 
the act of islam," i.e. the ritual turning of one's 
face from west to east, to Allah.l7 Through carrying 
out this rite, which later on was replaced by the 
shahada to be pronounced in the presence of witnesses, 
the believer entered a new conununity, which was more 
than a counterpart of any of the social formations 
common in Arab paganism. For this islam incorporated 
the converted people in the body politic of Allah, 
the One God; the fore-runners of this new body 
politic, which had emerged at Hecca and was rapidly 
evolving at Hedina, were the conununities of NO.Q, Hilsa 
and particularly Ibrahim; their alleged achievements 
had fallen into decay. 

There is little doubt that the Prophet had 

H.M.T. Nagel 181 

recourse to the traditional institution of haram 
after he had emigrated to Yathrib. This is borne out 
by the evidence cited above. Apparently the ~~rna he 
founded was closely related to other types of instit­
utions current at his time. But we must not forget 
that the authority of the Prophet was not so much 
based on his affiliation to the influential Heccan 
clan of •Abd Hanaf, as on his being the Hessenger of 
God. Why then should he have demanded that all 
points of controversy were to be referred to "God and 
to MuQanunad"?l8 The community of the Prophet, the 
community of the believers, as it was called almost 
without excention till HuQanunad's death and even 
thereafter,l§ was very similar to any other type of 
body politic at that time and place, if regarded from 
o~tside, but its development was determined by prin­
Clples of a different kind, ~f considered from 
within. Owing to these principles, it was soon to 
disrupt the old structures. 

The ununa of a haram was composed of sundry tribes, 
who paid allegiance to a person of high esteem or to 
its representative, as several tribes had done to the 
sons of •Abd Hanaf.20 The believers and those who 
joined them submitted themselves to the Judgment of 
~he Prophet, through whom God himself was speaking, 
l.e. they owed allegiance to the Creator Himself. 
Therefore the act of islam was equal to an irrevoc­
able conversion,2l because it was impossible to 
forsake the one conununity on earth which was--through 
Hutanunad--governed by Allah, the one and single God. 
For this God had promised Paradise to the obedient 
and Hell to the disobedient. Insubordination to 
the leaders of the •Abd Hanaf clan and the Meccan 
9aram could have meant war, insubordination to Allah 
and HuQanunad meant condemnation in addition to war. 
The religious foundation of the authority peculiar to 
the Prophet here becomes obvious. 

Simultaneous with the political success of the 
community of the believers a deeper comprehension of 
their role in human history began to evolve. The 
word umma gradually disappeared from the sources, 
especially from the Qur'an. The believers now were 
referred to as the conununity (jama•a) in general as 
th~ single "party of God" (Qizb Allah) 22 compared to 
whlch all other "parties" were of inferior 
significance. This feeling of superiority and 
exclusiveness is reflected in a revelation which pro­
hibited marriage between Huslims and pagans; this 
law is said to have been proclaimed shortly after the 
conclusion of the ~udaybiya covenant.23 The 
believers, guided by their Prophet, had come to 
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consider themselves the ideal community.24 
The feeling of solidarity among the believers must 

have been strengthened not only by political success, 
but also by the supreme authority MuQammad claimed 
for his orders, which were, as we have stated above, 
tantamount to the Creator's will. This was taken so 
far as laws of general applicability were concerned. 
But even in matters of everyday policy the Prophet 
would resort to God. When •Abdallah b. Ubayy had 
deserted the camp of the believers shortly before the 
battle of UQud, the following verses were revealed: 
"What befell you (i.e. MuQammad) ... , was by the 
permission of God, and in order that He might know 
the believers and in order that He might know those 
who played the hypocrite; they were asked to come 
and fight in the way of God or to defend (themselves), 
but they said: 'If we knew ought of fighting, we 
would follow you.' They were that day nearer to un­
belief than to belief ... ; but God knoweth what 
they conceal ..• 25--It was God Himself who consoled 
His Messenger and who blamed Ibn Ubayy and his party 
for their treacherousness. And again it was by God's 
order that MuQammad reprimanded the 'hypocrites', 
among them those Medinans who had not taken part in 
an expedition to Tabuk: "O thou Prophet, strive with 
the unbelievers and the hypocrites, and be rough with 
them; their resort is Gehenna, a bad destination 

So if they repent, it will be better for them, 
but if they turn away, Allah will punish them with a 
painful punishment in this World and the Hereafter; 
they have not in the land a friend or a helper. "26 

It is the Creator who guides the community; it is 
He who is responsible for the history of mankind and 
who engages personally in the affairs of the body 
politic of His followers. The personal involvement 
of the Creator in the history of Islam renders the 
Muslim community different from all other communities 
in ancient Arabia and invests the Prophet with an 
authority hitherto unknown to his pagan 
environment. 27 

III 

One can easily imagine that MuQammad's death must 
have seriously threatened the further existence of 
his work. His authority, which had been deeply 
rooted in the convictions of the Muslim community, 
could not be bestowed on any other person; apparent­
ly there was nobody to claim his authority. Moreover, 
could prophethood be granted to anybody after the 
decease of the Prophet? The doctrine of the "Seal of 
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the Prophets" began to emerge; in the Qur'an there 
is only one verse which perhaps can be related to 
this concept.28 

In this situation the centrifugal forces reasser­
ted themselves. The conflicting interests of the 
an9ar on the one side and of the "Meccan aristoc­
racy" on the other side were a menace to unity. 
Since the ijudaybiya covenant had been concluded, the 
influence of the Meccans had begun to eclipse the 
reputation of the Medinan "helpers"; nevertheless 
their opposition never grew into a significant polit­
ical movement during Mul].ammad's lifetime. But once 
the unrivalled leader was dead, the an9ar decided to 
throw off what some of them might have considered a 
Meccan yoke. The sources relate unanimously that 
some prominent representatives of the Khazraj met in 
the Saqifa Bani sa•ida to discuss the recent develop­
ments, and finally agreed that sa•d b. •ubada, a man 
of outstanding talent, should be recognized as their 
amir, i.e. as the (military?) leader of the Medinan 
helpers, not of the community as a whole. Meanwhile 
the close relatives of the Prophet were busy prepar­
ing for the funeral ceremonies so that they could not 
take part in the struggle for power, a fact often 
emphasized in historiography in order to explain why 
the "Family of the Prophet" failed to carry through 
their alleged interests. At this moment •umar is 
reported to have rushed to the assembly of the an~ar, 
accompanied by Abu •ubayda b. al-JarraQ and Abu Bakr. 
At •umar's instigation Abu Bakr was proclaimed a 
candidate for the leadership of the whole co~~unity. 
After a great deal of debating, the an~ar were ready 
to swear an oath of allegiance to Abu Bakr.29 It is 
not improbable that the proclamation of Abu Bakr had 
been finally favored by the an9ar, because they did 
not want to revive the dangerous strife between Aws 
and Khazraj, sa•d b. Ubada's tribe.30 The oath of 
allegiance made to Abu Bakr was a compromise, which 
not only the an9ar had to comply with, but which the 
noble Meccan clans of Quraysh also had to accept. 
This they did hesitatingly. •Ali b. Abi Talib, 
Tall].a, and Zubayr are said to have refused to join 
the majority for six months.3l 

For a better understanding of these events and the 
ensuing consequences, we must throw a cursory glance 
at the socio-political alignments prevailing in the 
Muslim community at that time. First of all there is 
one important, even striking fact: the body politic 
founded by Mul].ammad in Yathrib is always said to have 
been of a character which would dissolve the ancient 
tribal structure of society and amalgamate the 
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different traditional entities into one new society 
based on Islam, the party of God (hizb AlL3.hl. The 
fraternization (mu 'akhat) which Hul)ammad effected 
between his Meccan followers and the an9ar is some­
times regarded as a symbol of such a line of social 
development. But if one peruses the extant sources, 
one arrives at the surprising conclusion that the 
an9ar and the emigrants often acted jointly in pol­
itics, but in reality did not grow into one homogen­
eous community. There is clear evidence that the 
prominent Heccan refugees did not marry into the 
Hedinan clans of Aws and Khazraj. The list of the 
wives of the Prophet furnished by Ibn sa•d has no 
name which belongs to either of these two clans. 
Hul)ammad married three women from the tribes of Banu 
Mu9taliq, Banu Na9ir and Banu Quray~a, after these 
had been defeated by the Muslims; those three ladies 
had been part of the booty which fell to Mul)ammad's 
share.32 The only famous Heccan companions of the 
Prophet who actually married into an9ar families were 
•umar b. al-Khattab, his brother Zayd, and, perhaps 
at a later date, Abu Bakr. •umar espoused Jamila 
bint Thabit from the clan of •Amr b. •Awf,33 Zayd 
married her sister Habiba.34 •umar had a second wife 
from the same clan.js Jamila and Habiba are men­
tioned among those women who took the oath of alleg­
iance to Huhammad.36 Abu Bakr was married to Habiba 
bint Kharij~ b. Zayd; Hul)ammad is related to have 
linked her father with Abu Bakr in mu'akhat; 
~abiba's name is to be found among the women who 
became converts to Islam under Hul)ammad's guidance.37 
Umm Kulthilm, her first child, was born shortly after 
Abu Bakr's death.38 

While intermarriage between the an9ar and the 
muhajirun was a rare occurrence, the bonds of kinship 
among the emigrants were strengthened through 
marriages. As is well-known, Fatima, Muhammad's 
daughter, became •Ali's wife; •umar mar~ied their 
daughter Umm Kulthum when he had succeeded Abu Bakr 
in the leadership of the faithful. •A'isha, Abu 
Bakr's daughter, was Muhammad's wife. Huhammad 
married ~af9a, •umar's daugher, when her first hus­
band had died. Asma' bint Abi Bakr was married to 
Zubayr, her sister Umm Kulthilm to Tall)a. •uthman 
was the husband of two daughters of the Prophet, 
Ruqayya and Umm_Kulthilm. •Ali married Umama, daugh­
ter of Abu 'l-•A9 b. Rabi• from •Abd Shams and 
Zaynab, the first daughter of the Prophet.39 •Ali's 
daughters were married to members of Quraysh without 
exception, among them descendants from Hashim and 
•Abd Shams likewise. 
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When the Meccans had come to terms with Hul)ammad 
and were ready to embrace Islam, the old feeling of 
solidarity, which had prevailed among the descendants 
of •Abd Hanaf,40 the noblest line of Quraysh, appar­
ently did not cease to exist, but rather reasserted 
itself. There is much evidence pointing to this. 
Hul)ammad wanted to make use of the political skill 
and experience the Heccans had in dealing with var­
ious powerful tribes. For instance, some time after 
the expedition to Mu'ta the Prophet sent •Amr b. 
a1-•A9, a recent convert to Islam, with some fighters 
from the an9ar and the muhajirun against a group of 
rebels from the tribes Qu9a•a and Bali. •Amr had 
been made leader of this expedition because his 
mother belonged to Bali, and Mul)ammad hoped to recon­
cile the rebels much more easily if they saw a kins­
man appealing to them. Nevertheless •Amr had to call 
for support, and the Prophet sent some more troops, 
most of them early emigrants. Abu •ubayda b. al­
Jarral), one of Mul)ammad's earliest companions, a 
member of the Qurashi clan of al-~arith b. Fihr, was 
in command of them. When Abu •ubayda reached •Amr b. 
a1-•A9, he demanded to be recognized as the supreme 
chief of the united forces; the early emigrants 
supported Abu •ubayda's claim, but •Amr maintained 
that the leadership was his. Finally Abu •ubayda 
complied with •Amr's demand. The historical tra­
dition about this expedition tends to stress the 
paradoxical fact that Mul)ammad had taught his follow­
ers to perform the Islamic rites, but never to aspire 
to leadership. Furthermore, •Amr failed to observe 
the ritual commandments during this expedition, and 
it was just through leadership granted by the Prophet 
that people like •Amr acquired wealth and great 
prestige.41 Even if one might discover here some 
traces of later transformation aiming at the deni­
gration of the Banu •Abd Shams, the story as a whole 
remains indicative of the tensions provoked by 
Muhammad's favorable attitude towards his former 
enemies. As a result of this policy the community 
became divided into three groups: the an9ar; the 
early emigrants who did not belong to •Abd Mana£; 
and the Meccan aristocrats, most of them recent con­
verts, and their partisans. 

This is clearly borne out by historical tradition 
concerning the role of Abu Bakr and •umar. Not only 
Hashim, the clan of the Prophet, had been opposed to 
the proclamation of Abu Bakr, but also Abu Sufyan, a 
leading member of the •Abd Shams. He pointed to the 
humble origin of Mul)amm~d's first successor.42 
Khalid b. sa•rd b. al-•A$, a grandson of •Abd Shams 
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and one of the first Muslims,43 refused for two 
months to swear allegiance to Abu Bakr and criticized 
the 'Abd Mana£ clan, particularly 'Ali and •uthman, 
because they had disclaimed their right.44 A similar 
reaction is ascribed to Abu '1-'A~ b. Rabi' from the 
'Abd Shams clan: he sided with 'Ali.45 

Khalid b. al-lvalid from the powerful and respected 
Meccan clan of Makhzilm, one of the most successful 
enemies of the believers at UQud, paid little atten­
tion to Abu Bakr's orders during the ridda wars. 
When Khalid had embraced Islam, MuQammad had sent him 
on military expeditions because he was fully aware of 
his talent. Now Khalid, engaged in warfare against 
the apostates, did not wait for Abu Bakr's detailed 
instructions. The an9ar among Khalid's troops 
mutinied and stayed behind, but later rejoined him. 
Khalid attacked Malik b. Nuwayra, the chief of BanG 
Yarbu', who had been reconciled to Islam after 
apostasy, killed him and slaughtered many of his 
clansmen. •umar is said to have tried to incite Abu 
Bakr against Khalid, when this news reached Medina, 
but Abu Bakr forgave him, knowing that he could not 
do without him.46 Some months later another strange 
event took place. Khalid had conquered al-~ira and 
some adjacent parts and had defeated some joint 
Iranian and Byzantine forces at al-Fira9, when he 
secretly left his troops, who were retiring to 
al-~ira, and hurried to Mecca to perform the 
pilgrimage. Abu Bakr was very angry, when he heard 
about Khalid's unauthorized act, the meaning of which 
is not quite clear. Back in al-~ira, Khalid was 
ordered to go to Syria to reinforce the Muslim troops 
there.47 DuEing Abu Bakr's reign Khalid b. Sa'id, 
'Amr b. al-'A~, Walid b. •uqba, and Yazid b. Abi 
Sufyan, four outstanding members of 'Abd Shams, led 
the operations in the Syrian battlefield; soon 
Mu'awiya, Yazid's brother joined them. Shurahbil b. 
~asana and Abu 'Ubayda b. al-JarraQ were the ~nly 
important figures on the scene who did not belong to 
'Abd Shams. •umar is said to have warned AbU Bakr 
against Khalid b. Sa'id,48 but the influence of those 
whose allegiance to Medina was open to suspicion was 
somewhat strengthened when Khalid b. al-Walid arrived 
there. 

The Muslims had just won their first and decisive 
victories in Syria, when Abu Bakr suddenly died. 
•umar became his successor. According to historical 
tradition, he had been nominated by Abu Bakr. Never­
theless we do not know how •umar could have asserted 
himself. In any case, opposition to him was very 
weak at Medina, perhaps because of the involvement of 
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the 'Abd Shams clan in Syrian aff.airs. •umar wanted 
to carry through a policy which aimed at regaining 
full command of the events taking place within the 
conquered territories. Therefore one of his first 
decisions was to remove Khalid b. al-Walid from his 
post and to appoint Abu 'Ubayda instead.49 There is 
no other interpretation of this action than to see it 
as •umar's intention to support the interests of the 
non-'Abd Mana£ muhajirun and the an9ar in order to 
reduce the power of the Meccan aristocrats, who-­
since the ~udaybiya covenant--had set about approp­
riating the lion's share of the spoils. 

The establishment of the diwan is indicative of 
the same policy: •umar wanted to distribute the 
booty (which must have been very copious in those 
early days of the conquests) among the believers 
according to their merits in furthering Islam. Those 
clans and people who had been influential and highly 
respected before they had submitted to the rule of 
Islam should not automatically retain their favorable 
position.SO Of course •umar met with serious 
opposition, which was not easily to be overcome. For 
instance, when he took measures to secure the con­
stant influx of revenue from the provinces t~ the 
Medinan treasury, the arbitrary 'Amr b. al-'A~, who 
had entered Egypt without paying heed to •umar's 
orders, mocked at the low origin of the Commander of 
the Faithful: "God damn the day on which I became 
one of •umar b. al-Khattab's governors! I saw (my 
fatheri al-'A~ b. Wa'il clad in brocade studded with 
gold buttons, while al-Khattab b. Nufayl was carrying 
firewood on a donkey! n51 

•umar, of humble origin, but one of the earliest 
Muslims and related to the an9ar by bonds of mar­
riage, was, no doubt, the best man to establish a 
homogeneous community based on the principles of 
Islam. Besides the diwan, he inaugurated the Muslim 
calendar,52 which starts from the hijra, the birthday 
of the community of the believers; he declared the 
pilgrimage to Mecca obligatory on every Muslim, and 
he took the necessary measures to restore and enlarge 
the haram sanctuary. With his permission stations 
were erected along the road from Medina to Mecca.53 
Finally he is related to have prohibited non-Muslims 
from dwelling in the Arabian Peninsula.54 The 
important rival harams in Arabia had ceased to exist 
before and during-the ridda wars, their idols had 
been destroyed, and now there should be only one 
haram the Islamic one; its authority should cover 
_,____I 

the whole Peninsula. 
Referring to the measures just mentioned, one may 
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call •umar tha sacond founder of the Islamic state, or 
rather of an Islamic type of a haram confederation. 
But he was in no case the founder of the supra­
national Islamic empire, which came into being 
through the rapid expansion of the conquests follow­
ing the first raids into Sasanian and Byzantine 
territories. Though •umar is reported to have 
visited Jabiya on the Jawlan heights,55 one cannot 
be sure that he was interested in expanding the ter­
ritory of Islam beyond the borders of Arabia. The 
caliph's warning against crossing a river, a common 
topos in the historical traditions on the conquests, 
seems to be a faint echo of his fear of getting 
involved in events which he could not control.56 It 
was only for interrupting the annual raids the 
Sasanians waged against southern Iraq that •umar 
permitted Kufan and Ba9ran troops to penetrate into 
Iran. 57 

•umar did not succeed in enforcing his policy of 
an Islamic Arabia upon the noble Quraysh in Syria. 
This land had become their uncontested stronghold 
after Abu •ubayda had died of pestilence at •Imwas.58 
In A.H. 23 an assassin wounded •umar with a dagger. 
Before the caliph died a few days later, he appointed 
a committee which would decide who was to be his 
successor. The members of this committee were with­
out exception old Meccan muhajirun; the second pil­
lar on which the Medinan regime was resting in those 
days, the an9ar, was not represented at all. The 
one-sidedness of this committee was perhaps not quite 
in accordance with •umar's intentions; some sources 
say he feared lest the anjar's vote would be taken 
into consideration. Be that as it may, after 
thorough discussions the committee arrived at a com­
promise, which cannot be called unwise if one takes 
into account the political circumstances prevailing 
in those days. •uthman was proclaimed Caliph. He 
had been one of the earliest companions of the 
Prophet and had married two of his daughters, but in 
addition to that he belonged to •Abd Shams, that 
noble family of the •Abd Manaf clan, which was making 
a fortune out of the Islamic expansion. One could 
hope that •uthman would be able to relieve the polit­
ical tension between the early muhajirun and the 
Meccan aristocracy, at the cost of the anjar, no 
doubt. The results of •uthman's policy are too well­
known to be expounded in detail here. ~asan al-Ba9ri 
says that •umar did not permit the prominent Qurashi 
muhajirun to take part in the expeditions except for 
well defined ends and for a limited time.59 Sha•br 
(died about 725), another renowned transmitter of 
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historical traditions, points to the same fact and 
tells us that •uthman was no longer able to keep the 
Quraysh back in Medina. "Now (the Quraysh) made 
trouble in the (distant) regions, and people became 
attached to them ... "60 This means that •uthman 
willy-nilly allowed the Quraysh to control the 
provinces. Thus the problem of how to ke~p the dis­
tant regions under the command of the Med1nan govern­
ment had become still more urgent than it had been 
during •umar's reign. •uthman tried to solv~ it by 
appointing close relatives as governors. Th1s was 
•uthman's ill-famed nepotism.61 Nevertheless there 
is no doubt concerning •uthman's sincere intentions. 
For he ordered that his governors and those people 
who wanted to complain about ill-treatment should 
come during the pilgrimage to talk frankly with 
him. 6 2 

•uthman came of one of the wealthiest clans of 
Quraysh and it is reported that he did not scorn good 
food and clothing as •umar had done. Nevertheless, 
•uthman saw to it that the Islamic prescriptions con­
cerning alcoholic drinks and gambling were ob~erved. 
In the eighth year of his rule he had to appo1nt a 
person to take action agai~st s';lch prohib~ted amuse­
ment in Medina.63 The cal1ph d1d not shr1nk from 
punishing Walid b. •uqba, his Kufan governor, for 
drinking wine. Our sources know many other events 
which gradually alienated •uthman even from members 
of the •Abd Shams clan. Furthermore, a pious oppos­
ition had come into being which was critical of the 
luxury in which many Qurashis and other fa~ous . . 
believers were living. The main body of h1s cr1t1cs 
finally comprised the anjar (probably from the begin­
ning of his reign), the Medinan bon-vivants, many of 
the provincial governors and their followers, and the 
pious opposition. 

A great deal has been written about the events 
which preceded and followed the murder of •uthman, 64 
and we will not attempt a reassessment of the con­
flicting political and religious currents, which in 
those crucial days were determining the course of 
Islamic history. 0 5 It must be stressed, however, 
that rivalry among the clans and tribes played an 
important, if not decisive, part in the tragedy. 
There was mutual animosity, inherited from pre­
Islamic times, embittered by new and far-reaching 
interests which, in turn, were kindled by the unex­
pected conquests. For instance, TalQa b. •ubaydallah 
is depicted as one of •uthman's most ruthless 
enemies 66 Talha was actually leading the ritual 

• • • ' 6 7 
prayer when people besieged the caliph s house. 
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There is little doubt that TalQa considered him­
self a candidate for the leadership of the community. 
His ambitions seem to be of a rather early date. We 
know that he opposed •umar, when Abu Bakr wanted to 
nominate the latter as his successor,68 and it is 
interesting that •Ali was protesting against Abu 
Bakr's decision together with TalQ~.69 But after the 
events which led to the murder of •uthman, Talha 
rigidly refused to pay allegiance to •Ali. ·It'must 
be noted that TalQa belonged to the Taym clan of 
Quraysh, the same clan as Abu Bakr's, and Talha's 
relationship to Abu Bakr's family must hav~ b~en very 
close even in pre-Islamic times. It was Abu Bakr who 
made TalQa embrace Islam; TalQa is reported to have 
taken care of Abu Bakr's family during the emigration 
from Mecca.70 Later on TalQa married Abu Bakr's 
daughter Umm Kulthlim, and after the Pronhet's death 
he even wanted to marry •A'isha.7l The~e are some 
other traditions which point to Talha's ambitions and 
to a certain rivalry between him.and •Ali. For 
in~tance it was generally noticed that TalQa gave his 
ch1ldren the names of the prophets prior to 
MuQammad,72 while he blamed •Ali for having given one 
of his children the name MuQammad and the Prophet's 
kunya Abu '1-Qasim. 73 Furthermore Talha had married 
into the clan of •Abd Shams. So it.is.not surprising 
that he supported •uthman after •umar's death, but 
was one of •Ali's opponents after •uthman had been 
murdered. Mu•awiya later on seems to have been aware 
of TalQa's standing among the Quraysh, and of the 
political power of his supporters in the region of 
Ba9ra; in order to win them over Mu•awiya wanted to 
engage his son Yazid to TalQa's daughter Umm Ishaq, 
but unfortunately these plans came to nothing.74 
Nevertheless the antagonism between •Ali and Talha 
did not originate in the days of Islam, but m;ch' 
earlier.75 One of TalQa's ancestors had had the 
right of supplying food to the foreign pilgrims who 
were visiting Mecca;76 later on the sons of •Abd 
Mana£ claimed this privilege.77 

Political power, derived from ancient nobility and 
from special relationship to single tribes or to con­
federations of tribes, remained the most important 
source of authority throughout •Ali's caliphate. The 
an9ar, excluded from leadership for about twenty-five 
years, now rose to high positions. 78 Those groups 
'.vhose interests had been neglected during • Othman's 
reign rallied round •Ali's flag. Recent inquiries 
into these events have revealed the heterogeneity of 
this coalition. Owing to these circumstances the 
history of •Ali's caliphate is nothing but the 
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history of the collapse of his coalition.79 While 
•Ali, who had lost his reputation in the arbitrators' 
agreement, had to engage in a long and more or less 
abortive war against some of his former supporters, 
Mu•awiya, since the days of the plague of •Imwas the 
unrivalled master of the Syrian region, became the 
only remarkable political power within the boundaries 
of the emerging Muslim empire. It was due to his 
finesse politique (~l that he succeeded in stabil­
izing the community from within and in launching new 
attacks against the infidels.BO There can be no 
doubt that the basis of his authority was the high 
esteem his family had enjoyed since pre-Islamic 
times. Mu•awiya did not refrain from full assertion 
of the nobility inherited from his ancestors. He 
declared his very talented governor Ziyad to be his 
brother in order to enhance and strengthen the 
latter's position among the unruly inhabitants of 
Hesopotamia.Bl When Mu•awiya had died, his son Yazid 
had some difficulties concerning the acknowledgement 
of his rights. After his short reign anarchy and 
internal strife almost did away with the Umayyad 
dynasty, but finally Marwan and his son •Abd al-Malik 
defeated their enemies and re-established Umayyad 
rule throughout the empire. It was under the caliphs 
of the Marwanid line, and particularly under •Abd 
al-Malik, that Umayyad power reached its apogee. 

IV 

We have dwelt on these details because they are 
indicative of one of the dimensions of authority as 
exercised in the early Islamic state: the dimension 
of nobility, ascribed to a certain clan or family, 
nobility which has little or even nothing to do with 
the history of Islam, but is a heritage from the 
infidel ancestors. A great deal of the political 
conflicts within the early Muslim community cannot be 
explained but by analyzing the material which has 
been transmitted concerning the pre-Islamic history 
of the clans and tribes, and there is still much to 
be done in this field of research. 

The Islamic dimension of authority, which •umar 
seems to have claimed as a basis for his rule, was 
not commonly accepted during his time; it was still 
too vague to defy the ancient concept of power, to 
which even the Prophet had to adjust himself at the 
end of his career. •uthman's reign was the turning 
point at which the ancient concept of authority came 
to reassert itself on a large scale, but it is in 
those years, too, that particularly Islamic concepts 
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of authority begin to evolve, which express the ideas 
and dreams of heterogeneous movements opposing the 
caliphate. I shall give a rough outline of these 
concepts at the end of this study. But firstly we 
must say a little more about the ideology of the 
ruling dynasty. 

Since the days of Mu'awiya the Umayyads are refer­
red to as kings (mulukl . One of the characteristics 
of their kingship (mulkl was that it could be trans­
ferred by heritage.~san al-Ba9ri, one of the 
boldest critics of the dynasty, blamed Mughira b. 
Shu'ba for having extorted the oath of allegiance to 
Yazid from the Iraqis, when Mu'awiya was still 
alive.82 Although later on denounced as a degrad­
ation of the prophetic rule, the concept of mulk had 
not been alien to the Arabs in the first decades of 
Islam. Of course they knew the kings of al-~ira and 
the Banu Ghassan; everybody heard the tales about 
Imru '1-Qays and the Kindite dynasty. Members of 
some of these pre-Islamic dynasties used to perform 
the pilgrimage to Mecca.83 Furthermore, even petty 
rulers were called kings. For instance 'kmr b. 
Itnaba of Khazraj, who had been appointed by Nu'man 
b. Mundhir as his representative at Yathrib, was 
referred to as king.84 On his way to Tabuk Mu~ammad 
met the king of Aylat, who presented some gifts to 
the Prophet.85 Four kings, descendants of the Kin­
dite dynasty, came to Mu~ammad together with 
al-Ash'ath b. Qays, embraced Islam, and returned to 
their countries. "They were called kings, because 
each of them was in possession of a valley (wadi) and 
of everything therein."86 Such a kingdom was similar 
to a haram, as can be inferred from the following 
tradition concerning halal and haram and recommending 
that one should not get involved in actions of doubt­
ful character: "Whosoever lets (his cattle) graze 
next to a protected region (himal , almost makes them 
graze inside it; every king has a protected area 
(hima), and God's protected areas are His prohib­
itions (ma~ariml ."87 The close relation between 
kingship and holy, protected regions, which were com­
mon in Arabia, becomes obvious. Therefore it is not 
surprising that the rule of the 'Abd Manaf clan over 
Mecca is called a mulk.88 Even the Medinan community 
of the believers could be called by this term.89 

The Umayyad rulers and their entourage were proud 
of their kingship, which they pretended to have 
inherited from 'Uthman, or through him from 'Abd 
Manaf. It is God Himself who made the sons of Umayya 
the rulers over the co~munity. According to an idea 
which is often stressed, God entrusted the earth to 
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His khalifa, who guides the believers and is the 
pillar of Islam "as the earth has mountains for its 
pillars."90 In this line of thinking a second, new 
connotation of kingship is elaborated, which is also 
alluded to in the aforementioned ~adith: The true 
king is God alone. This idea is expressed several 
times in the Qur'an.9l God has revealed Himself to 
the Prophet as the only One who has the course of 
history under His control; He bestows kingship ac­
cording to His supreme will.92 The Umayyad ruler is 
a malik, who can claim incomparably less authority 
than God, but because kingship has been entrusted to 
him by the Creator, his authority is far beyond the 
power of any pre-Islamic king. Zuhri, one of the 
most important historians of the Umayyad period, 
relates that one day Mu'awiya was told that 'Abd­
allah, the son of 'Amr b. al-'A9, declared that there 
would be a king from Qahtan. Mu'awiya answered that 
this was a false statement, wrongly ascribed to the 
Prophet: "I heard the Prophet say: The kingship 
belongs to Quraysh; whosoever wants to contend with 
them for it, will be cast down on his face by God, 
as long as (Quraysh) holds on to religion! n93 The 
assertion of a kingship bestowed by the Creator on 
the nort):J. Arab clan of Quraysh, against the claims of 
the "south party," which had become powerful in 
Zuhri's lifetime, is the actual reason for this 
statement.94 

Beside the aspect of clanship and nobility, 
whether purely pre-Islamic or enhanced through the 
alleged election by God, we come across a second 
aspect of authority which at first sight is more 
deeply rooted in the Islamic faith, though it also 
has its relations with pre-Islamic society. It is a 
well-established fact that Mu~ammad had been called 
al-amin (the trustworthy one) by his Meccan compat­
riots; he had a good head for managing the commer­
cial affairs of the wealthier people and was renowned 
for his honesty.95 The trustworthy (aminl treasurer, 
" ... a man who performs what he has been ordered, 
his soul agreeing with (the order) •.. ,"is a wide­
spread topos in Muslim tradition.96 Again the term 
amin is connected with commercial or financial 
activities. The Meccan Abu 'l-'A9 b. Rabi' from •Abd 
Shams was called al-amin; he enjoyed a high reput­
ation for his wealth, honesty (amana) and commercial 
acumen (tijara); he was one of those who used to 
accompany the caravans of Quraysh,97 the same job 
Muhammad is said to have done. The trustworthy 
me~chant is alleged to be of the same rank as a 
prophet.98 In the Qur'an Mu~ammad is referred to as 
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an honest (amin) messenger,99 and the prophet Hud 
says to his people: "I bring you a message from my 
Lord, I am to you a sincere and trustworthy (amin) 
adviser" (7:67). Do we go too far if we suppose that 
the term amin, when applied to HuJ.;lammad, acquires a 
peculiar connotation which suggests that he is hon­
estly transmitting and performing God's orders, just 
as he was performing the orders of the wealthy 
merchants? One day 'Ali sent a piece of gold from 
Yaman to the Prophet, who decided to distribute it 
among four noblemen who had been his enemies. Some 
of his old followers and a few of the an?ar blamed 
MuJ.;lammad for this, but he asked how they could do so, 
while he was the "amin of the One who is in heaven," 
receiving his orders immediately from God.lOO 

The Prophet himself used to charge some of his 
companions with duties, and these persons are some­
times called amin. For instance a certain Mirdas b. 
Marwan was Mul;J.arrmlad 's amin in charge of the shares of 
Khaybar.lOl But it was Abu 'Ubayda b. al-Jarral.;l who 
was considered as the outstanding amin of the 
community. The Prophet had sent him to Yaman to 
teach Islam to the people. On another occasion a 
delegation from Najran asked Mul.;lammad to send to 
them an authorized representative. It was Abu 
'Ubayda to whom this honorable mission was entrusted. 
In this connection again the word amin is used.102 
After Mul.;lammad's death Abu 'Ubayda-wa5 one of the 
candidates for the leadership. When 'Umar was about 
to die from his wounds, he is alleged to have said: 
"If Abu 'Ubayda were still alive, I would have 
appointed him (my successor) and would not have held 
counsel. If someone had asked me with respect to 
him, I would have answered that I had appointed the 
.amin Allah wa-amin rasulihi ", 103 i.e. Abu 'Ubayda was 
MuJ.;lammad's trustworthy representative teaching Islam 
in his name in places the Prophet did not visit per­
sonally, and he could have been the representative of 
God after Mul.;lammad's death. It is clearly borne out 
by evidence that amin Allah was one of the titles of 
the leaders of the community after HuJ.;lammad. A cer­
tain Abu '1-Hukhtar Yazid b. Qays complained to •umar 
that the governors in Hesopotamia and the adjacent 
territories were wasting the booty on luxuries. He 
asked •umar to extort half of their wealth from them. 
Yazid b. Qays starts as follows: "Send a message to 
the Arrlir al-Hu'minin: You ('Umar) are God's amin so 
far as prohibiting and enjoining are concerned, you 
are God's amin among us, and whosoever is an amin of 
the Lord of the Throne, my heart will turn to---­
him. nl04 Furthermore, there is a hadith which deals 
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with the fitna: The Prophet recommends siding with 
the amin and his party when internal strife jeopard­
izes the unity of the believers. In this connection 
'Othman is the amin.l05 

Unfortunately our source material is too meagre to 
give an adequate idea of the functions the amin was 
expected to carry out. With respect to the tradition 
concerning Abu 'Ubayda, one may venture the sugges­
tion that the amin was responsible for temporal and 
spiritual guidance in general, as the Prophet himself 
had been. However the title amin must have been 
superseded very early by two other ones: the amir 
al-mu 'minin and the khalifa. Arrlir as used in the 
maghazi traditions--if I am right, the word does not 
occur in the Qur'an--seems to denote a military 
leader, imara being the command over an expedition;o6 
The title amir al-mu'minin came into use under 'Umar 
and seems to point to his--for the most part abortive 
--attempts at keeping the military actions and the 
conquests under central control; it expresses 
'Umar's claim to be the supreme commander.l07 In 
fact, Abu Bakr did not act as a military commander 
when he was in charge of the community, and he did 
not interfere seriously with the actions of the 
Huslim military leaders, as •umar did later on. 

Abu Bakr was called khalifat rasul Allah, i.e. he 
who acts in the place of the messenger of God.l08 
When Muhammad had to leave Hedina on an expedition, 
he would appoint (istakhlafa) someone who was in 
charge of the ritual prayer;l09 this khalifa per­
formed a very important duty, because through common 
prayer the further existence of the community of the 
believers was demonstrated in MuJ.;lammad's absence. 
Mostly this task had been entrusted to the early 
Heccan comoanion Ibn Umm Haktum:;llO other names, in 
particular~those of an§aris, are of rare occurrence 
with regard to this duty. It was only during the 
days of quarrel about the expedition to Tabuk that a 
similar function was entrusted to Abu Bakr.lll And 
again Abu Bakr had to perform this duty, when the 
Prophet had fallen ill a few days before his death. 
After Muhammad's decease Abu Bakr became his khalifa, 
and the function which is defined by this word must 
have comprised the same as that of the previous 
khalifas. The further history of the term khalifa 
was determined by two factors: l. •umar's policy to 
secure the control of the Medinan khalifa over the 
military actions of the community, a policy which was 
tantamount to the addition of new and important 
aspects to his functions; 2. the expression amin 
Allah pointed to the idea that the authority of the 
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Commander of the Faithful was sanctioned by God. 
Therefore it is not surprising that one came to con­
sider the Medinan khalifa no longer as the khalifa 
of the Prophet, but as the khalifa of God. Probably 
the occurrence of the expression khalifat Allah in 
the Qur'an was instrumental in this process of 
transformation. Thus the concept of God's Caliph was 
emerging, and the Umayyads did not shrink from making 
use of it for their own sake. 

v 

Since the time of •uthman the authority of the 
Commander of the Faithful was based firstly on his 
noble origin and secondly on the claim that Allah, 
the Lord of human history and the One and personal 
God of Islam, had sanctioned the caliph's reign. The 
terms malik/mulk and khalifa were interpreted accord­
ing to these ideas. One can imagine that a regime 
like this will tend to assume an autocratic charac­
ter; allegedly its deeds are in accordance with 
God's will.112 

For this reason, powerful, but heterogeneous, 
movements opposing Umayyad rule were assailing the 
caliphs. The policy of the caliphs could not satisfy 
everybody. Those who were discontented with them 
were looking for forms of government whose autocratic 
character was mitigated by some other religious or 
political foundations. For the Umayyad caliphate, 
they maintained, was a degradation of what government 
should be in Islam; true Islamic government had been 
a reality only in the Prophet's lifetime.ll3 Now 
there was nothing left but mulk, un-Islamic tyranny. 

The thinking of the politico-religious movements 
opposing the Umayyads was developing along three main 
lines:ll4 1. The Kharijite groups wanted to evade 
autocracy by applying the revelation to all affairs 
of government. They hoped to check the alleged 
tyranny by means of the Qur'anic laws and command­
ments. Their extremist wing even thought that one 
could do without any permanent ruler. 2. The Shi•a 
movement longed for a charismatic leader whose 
orders, legitimated through constant divine inspir­
ation, were able to satisfy the religious and worldly 
desires of the faithful. 3. The Sunnis were con­
vinced that strict application of the standards which 
were sanctioned by the Prophet's and his Companions' 
deeds and sayings would procure the salvation of the 
Muslim community. With the exception of •umar II, 
who accepted the ideas of Sunnism, the Umayyad cal-

H.M.T. Nagel 

iphs were not able to amalgamate these new trends 
with their concept of government.ll5 
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NOTES 

Chapter l 
l. For a bibliographical survey, see my "Syriac 

sources for seventh-century history," Byzantine and 
ModernGreekStudies 2 (1976): 17-36. In the present 
article I use the following abbreviations for fre­
quently cited sources: BH = P. Bedjan, Gregorii 
Barhebraei Chronicon Syriacum (Paris: 18901 (English 
translation in E.A.W. Budge, The Chronography of 
Barhebraeus (Oxford: 1932); pp. 89-105 of vol. l 
covers the seventh century); Chr. 1234 = J.B. Chabot, 
Chronicon ad annum 1234 pertinens l (C.S.C.O., Scr. 
Syri 36: 1920) (Latin translation in C.S.C.O., Scr. 
Syri 56: 1937); MS = J.B. Chabot, Chronique de 
Michel le Syrien, 4 (Paris: 1899-1924; reprint 
1963) (French translation in vol. 2); PsD = J .B. 
Chabot, Incerti auctoris chronicon pseudo-Dionysianum 
vulgo dictum 2 (C.S.C.O., Scr. Syri 53: 1933) (French 
translation by Chabo-t, Chronique de Denys de Tell­
Mahre, quatrieme partie (Paris: 1895); pp. 4-ll 
cover the seventh century). 

2. J. Assfalg, Verzeichnis der orientalischen 
Handschriften in Deutschland, V: Syrische Hand­
schriften (Wiesbaden: 1963), no. 5. 

3. Ed. H. Usener, in Rheinisches Museum, n.F. 41 
(1886), p. 508 (compare p. 515, for hope of recovery). 

4. Ep. 14 (Patrologia Graeca 91, col. 540). 
5. Ed. N. Bonwetsch, Doctrina Jacobi nuper 

baptizati (Abhandlungen der Gesellschaft der Wissen­
schaften zu Gottingen, phil.-hist.Kl. n.F.l2, 3: 
1910) 1 p. 63. 

6. F. Macler, Histoire d'H~raclius par l'~v@que 
Sebeos (Paris: 1904), pp. 104-5 (section 32, cf. 34); 
cf. ~.E. Kaegi, "Initial Byzantine reactions to the 
Arab Conquest," Church History 38 (1969): 139-49. 

7. See note l. 
8. Cf. R. Abramowski, Dionysius von Tellmahre 

(Abhandlungen fur die Kunde des Morgenlandes 25.2: 
1940) 1 pp. 14 ff. 

9. Daniel 5:19 
10. Chr. 1234, pp. 236-7; MS 2: 412-3 = 4: 410. 

They go on to add that the change of rule was 
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advantageous even though they did not regain control 
of their churches confiscated under Heraklios, seeing 
that the Arabs simply maintained the status quo in 
this matter. 

11. R.H. Charles, The Chronicle of John, Bishop 
of Nikiu (London: 1916), 121.2: "all said •.. the 
victory of the Muslims was due to the wickedness of 
the emperor Heraklios and his persecution of the 
orthodox through the patriarch Kyros." 

12. Patrologia Graeca 89, col. 1156. 
13. Kaegi, "Initial Byzantine Reactions •. ," 

p. 142 wrongly tries to identify the Biblical name 
"Amalek" as a corruption of •Amr b. al-•As -or 
•Abd al-Malik. · · 

14. Ed. S.P. Brock in Analecta Bollandiana 91 
(1973): 299-346 (section 23). 

15. BH, p. 97; Elias of Nisibis, Opus Chrono­
logicum (ed. E.W. Brooks, C.S.C.O., Scr. Syri 21), 
Part I, pp. 126-30. 

16. MS 2: 403 = 4: 405; Chr. 1234, pp. 227-8. 
17. Cf. BH, p. 97: rejection of idolatry would 

lead to God giving the Arabs "that land of promise"; 
compare also Sebeos (see Note 6) section 20, and 
Vardan (J. Muy1dermans, La domination arabe en 
Armenie (Louvain and Paris: 1927), p. 41 (text) 
p. 74 (translations)). 

18. MS 2: 404 = 4: 406 (MS wrongly has "Law and 
prophets"); Chr. 1234, p. 229. In BH several anach­
ronistic statements have crept in; e.g. (p. 98) the 
attribution to the Prophet of the institution of 
Rama~~n (contrast Elias of Nisibis (ed. Brooks, 
p. 131), who credits it to •umar, under the year 
A.H. 14). 

19. Ed. F. Nau, "Un colloque du patriarche Jean 
avec l'emir des Agareens," Journal asiatique 11 ser. 
5 (1915): 225-79 (sections 2, 4). Nau dated the 
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20. Chr. 1234, p. 240: "When you enter that 
land, kill neither old man, nor child nor woman; do 
not force the stylites to come down from their col­
umns, do not harm the solitaries, because they have 
set their lives apart to worship God. Do not cut 
down any tree or lay waste cultivated land, and do 
not hamstring any domesticated animals, whether 
cattle or sheep. Establish a covenant with every 
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ces and let them live according to their laws and the 
practices they had before our time. Let them pay 
tribute in accordance with the sum fixed between you, 
and let them practise their own religion where · 
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accordance with the ordinances and upright laws 
transmitted to you from God, at the hands of our 
prophet, so that you do not anger God." 

21. MS 2: 431 = 4: 421; cf. Chr. 1234, p. 260; 
Sebeos section 31. 

22. Chr. 1234, p. 261. 
23. Chr. 1234, p. 261. 
24. BH, pp. 96-7. 
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Sebeos section 35 the Ishmaelite "chief" is the 
"grand ally of Antichrist." 
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al-Azhari, Mahm~d Faraj al-•uqda (Cairo: 1377/1957), 
pp. 127, 131 inf.-147; idem, Zad al-ma'ad (B~irut: 
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49. See on him al-Fasi, al-'Iqd al-thamin fi 
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54. al-Dhahabi, 3: 234, no. 6270. 
55. Ibn Abi 1-Jaw~a·', ~~~adith, 11 al-~ahiriyya, 
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al-Sunan al-kubra, 1: 15 7 inf.; •Abd al-Razzaq, 
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59. al-Bayhaqi, al-Sunan al-kubra, 1: 141; Nur 
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61. al-Tahawi, Sharh ma•ani, 1: 69; al-Bayhaqi, 
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•Abd al-Razzaq, 1: 170, no. 659; al-Zurqani, Sharh 
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62. See •Abd al-Razzaq, 1: 170, no. 659: II 
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63. al-Shawkanl, Nayl, 1: 247; al-Hakim, 
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p. 258; Mul).ibb al-Dln al-':!'abari, al-Qira li-qasidi 
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pp. 306, 331; al-Tal).awi, Sharh ma•ani, 2: 178 inf. 

69. al-Azraqi, p. 258; al-Fakihi, fols. 292a, 
296a; •Abd al-Razzaq, 5: 50, 52; al-Muttaqi 
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al-Bayhaqi, al-Sunan al-kubra, 5: 84; Ibn ~uhayra, 
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inf.-260; •Abd al-Razzaq, 5: 51, nos. 8964-8965; 
al-Qastallani 3: 170; al-Harbi, al-Manasik wa-amakin 
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305-6; al-Shawkani, Nayl, 5; 53-4. 

71. al-Fakihi, fo~92a; •Abd al-Razzaq, 5: so, 
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no. 8962. 
72. al-F~kihi, fol. 292a-b; cf. Mu~ibb al-Din 

al-Tabari, p. 271. 
73. al-F~kihi, fol. 292a, inf. 
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quraysh," HS. Bodley, Marsh 384, .fol. 160b· 
al-F~kihi, fol. 292b; Muhibb al-Din al-Ta~ari 
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al-•Iqd, 7: 417, no. 2678. 

76. al-Azraqi, p. 259; Abu Nu•aym, 8: 155 (the 
tafakkuh is explained as talking about women and 
describing their bodies during the taw~f) ; Muhibb 
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p. 257; Amin Mahmud Khatt·~b, Fath al-malik al­
ma•bud, 1: 200-2; ·Ibn Abi Shayba, 4:96; al-Bayhaqi, 
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81. al-Fakihi, fol. 296b. 
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no. 716; al-Fasi, al-•Igd, 5: 480, no. 1856. 

87. See on him al-F~si, al-•Igd, 7: 218, no. 2469. 
88. al-Azraqi, p. 260; Muhibb al-Din al-Tabari 
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89. al-F~kihi fol. 29lb ("dhikru kar~hiyati 

1-kalami bi-1-farisiyyati fi 1-taw~f") · see the 
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ed. Mu~ammad al-raiibi (Tunis: 1959) , p. 104. ' 

9~ .. :bn Abi Shayba, 4: 10; al-Azraqi, p. 258; 
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the different opinions: Ibn Zuhayra, pp. 129-30· 
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91. al-Fakihi, fol. 307b. 
92. al-F~kihi, fol. 307b. 
93. al-Waqidi, p. 736; Nur al-Din al-Haythami, 
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al-Ga •di (Rome: 1953), p. 137 (IX) (and see the ref­
erences of the editor); al-Fakihi, fol. 307b inf.-
308a. 

97. al-Fakihi, fol. 307b; and see a different 
version of this verse Aghani (Bulaq), 10; 12. 

98. al-Fakihi, fol. 308a; and see the verses: 
Yaqut, Mu•jam al-buld~n, s.v. Amaj; and see Ibn 
Abi 1-Dunya, "Dhamm al-muskir," al-~~hiriyya, 
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99. al-Fakihi, fol. 308a. 
100. al-Fakihi, fols. 307b-310a. 
101. al-Shafi•i, 2: 127; al-Azraqi, p. 260; 

al-Fakihi, fols. 296a-297a; Nur al-Din al-Haythami, 
3: 219-20; Ibn ~uhayra, pp. 133 ult.-134. 

102. al-Azraqi, pp. 265-6; al-F~kihi, fols. 
299a ult.-299b; Ivluhibb al-Din al-Tabari, pp. 319-20; 
al-Qastall~ni, 3: 1~2-3; Ibn Haja~, Fath al-bari, 
3: 384~5; Ibn ~uhayra, p. 127; · al-Fasi, al-•Iqd, 
4: 273. 

103. al-Fakihi, fol. 432a (and see ibid., fol. 
439b, lines 5-7 and fol. 354b: "dhikru id~rati 
1-saffi fi shahri ramadana wa-awwalu man fa•alahu 
wa~awwalu man a~datha i-takblra bayna 1-tarawi~i 
~awla 1-bayti fi shahri rama<;lana wa-tafslru dha­
lika"); al-Zarkashl, I•lamu 1-sajid bi-ahkami 
1-mas~jid, ed. Abu 1-Wafa Muf?tafa 1-Maraghi (Cairo: 
1385), p. 98; al-Fasi, al-•Iqd, 4: 272, 276 sup.; 
al-Shibll, "Mah~·sin al-was~'il fi ma•rifati 
1-aw~'il," MS. ·Br. Mus., Or. 1530, fols. 38b-39a, 
4lb-42a. 

104. al-F~kihi, fol. 443a; al-Fasi, al-•Iqd, 
6; 151, no. 2050 (quoted from al-Fakihl); idem, 
Shif~' al-ghar~m (Cairo), 2:188 (quoted from al­
Fakihl) ; Ibn ~uhayra, p. 300 inf. (quoted from 
al-F~kihi) . 

105. See on him Waki•, Akhb~r al-qud~t, ed. •Abd 
al-•Azlz Mu9taf~ al-Mar~ghi (Cairo: 1366/1947). 
1: 257-258; Ibn ~uhayra, p. 297. 

106. al-Fakihi, fol. 443a; al-F~si, al-•Igd, 
3: 247-8, no. 720 (quoted from al-Fakihl). 

107. al-Fakihi, fol. 309b. 
108. al-Musannaf, 4: 410; Lisan al-•Arab, s.v. 

sh-w-f; Ibn al-Athlr, al-Nihaya, s.v. sh-w-f. 
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109. Ibn Abl Shayba, 4: 411 ('Umar remarks, 
however, that girls should not be compelled to marry 
ugly [or mean; in text dhamlm; but probably damlm] 
mep; "the girls like in this matter what you like," 
he said); cf. Ibn Ra's Ghanama, "Manaqil al-durar 
fl manabit al-zahar," MS. Chester Beatty 4254, fol. 
l9b: "qala 'umaru: la yuzawwijanna 1-rajulu 
bnatahu 1-qabll;J.a fa-innahunna yarghabna flma 
targhabun." 

110. See on him Ibn I;Iajar, Tahdhlb, 12: 260. 
111. al-Fakihl, fol. 355b: "dhikru 1-akli fl 

1-masj idi 1-l;J.a.rami wa-1-ghada' flhi", and see al­
rurtushl, pp. 106-8; al-Zarkashl, I'lam al-sajid, 
pp. 329-30. 

112. al-Fakihl, fol. 355b. 
113. See on him Ibn I;Iajar, Tahdhlb, 4: 228, 

no. 381. 
114. See on him ibid., 2: 147, no. 249; al­

Dhahabl, 1: 437, no. 1629. 
115. al-rurtushl, p. los. 
116._ al-Zarkashl, I'lam al-sajid, p. 307; 

al-rurt;.ushl, p. 105; al-Maraghi, "Tahglq al-nusra 
bi-talkhl9 ma'alim dari 1-hijra," MS. "Br. Mus.,· · 
Or. 3615, fol. 50a. 

117. See on him al-Bukharl, al-Ta'rlkh al-kablr, 
31, no. 430; Ibn I;Iajar, Tahdhlb, 5: 308, no. 524. 

118. Cf. al-rurtushl, p. lOS. 
119. "Ta'rlkh Makka," fol. 355b-356a; al­

Zarkashl, I'lam al-sajid, pp. 306-8, 317-18; Muhibb 
al-Dln a1-rabar1, pp. 659-60, nos. 30-31; al-Majiisl, 
99: 240, no. l; about the odious impurity which 
causes bad smells see al-Fakihl, fol. 357b, ult.-358a 
("dhikru irsali 1-rll;J.i fi 1-masjidi 1-ha·rami"); 
al-Zarkashl, I'lam al-sajid, pp. 313-14; cf. about a 
superstitious belief current among common people in 
Egypt: 'All Mal;J.fu~, al-Ibda' fi mada-rr al-ibtida' 
(Cairo: 1388/1968), p. 454. 
• 120. al-~akihl, fol. 297a; al-Azraql, p. 261; 
Abd al-Razzaq, 8: 457, no. 15895. 

121. al-Fakihl, fol. 297b; al-Azraql, p. 261· 
'Abd al-Razzaq, ~: 448, no. 15862; al-Bayhaql, 1 

al-Sunan al-kubra, 5:88; · al-Qasta-llanl, 3: 173-4· 
al-I;Iakim, al-Mustadrak, 1: 460; "ibn Hajar, Fath .' 
al-barl, 3: 386-7; Mulfibb al-Dln al-fabarl, ~3-19, 
no. 73. 

122. al-Fakihl, fol. 297b; 'Abd al-Razzaq, 
8: 448, nos. 15860-15861, 11, 292, no. 20572; 
Lisan al-'Arab, s.v. z-m-m, kh-z-m. 

123. Fath al-barl, 3: 386. 
124. al-ral;J.awl, Sharh ma'anl, 3: 128-132; Yusuf 

b. Musa al-I;Ianafl, 1: 260-2; al-Suyutl·, al-Durr 
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al-manthur, 1: 351-2; idem, Ta'rlkh al-khulafa', 
ed. Mulfammad Mul;J.yl 1-Dln •Abd al-Ijamld (Cairo: 1371/ 
1952) 1 p. 99; al-Shatibl, al-I'tisam (Cairo: n.d.), 
2: 52; Bahshal, Ta'rlkh \\l'asit,· ed. Gurguis 'Awwad 
(Baghdad, ii87/l967) I p. 231; Ibn Sa'd, 8: 470; 
al-Bayhaql, al-Sunan al-kubra, 10: 76; al-Fasawl, 
fol. l57b; Ibn 'Abd al-Hakam, p. 294; al-Muttaql 
1-Hindl, 5: 341, no. 226S, 449, no. 2507; Al;J.mad b. 
Hanbal, Musnad 11: 7, no. 6714; al-Tayalisl, p. 112, no. 836; al-Tahawl, Mushkil al-atha~, 3: 37-41; 
'Abd al-Ra2za~,-8: 438, no. 15825, 448, ~o. 15863; 
al-Fakihl, fols. 315a-b; Ibn Daqlq al-'Id, pp. 
310-ll, nos. 791-793. (And see al-Fakihl, fol. Sllb: 
the story of the woman who vowed to perform the pil­
grimage in silence if God would help to reconcile 
the fighting factions of her tribe. Abu Bakr, 
ordering her to discontinue her silence, remarked: 
"takallaml, fa-inna 1-islama hadama rna kana qabla 
dhalika"); al-Tusl, Arnall (Najaf: 1384/1964), 
1: 369. . . --

125. Ibn Abl 1-Dunya, "al-Tawba," MS. Chester 
Beatty 3863, fol.· l7b; Balfshal, p. 167; al­
Khuwarizml, "Mukhtasar itharati 1-targhlb wa-1-
tashwlq ila 1-masajidi 1-thalathati wa-ila 1-bayti 
1-'atlq," MS. Br. Mus., Or. 4584, fol. 8a-b. 

126. al-Fakihl, fols. 32lb-322a ("dhikru 1-mashyi 
fi 1-lfajji wa-fac;Uihi"); al-Khuwarizml, fol. 8b: 
"wa-li-1-mashl fadlun 'ala 1-rakibi ka-fadli laylati 
1-qadri 'ala sa'i~{ 1-layall." . 

127. al-Fakihl, fols. 528a-529a ("dhikru sawmi 
yawmi •arafa wa-fa~U:i 9iyamihi; dhikru man l~m 
ya9umyawma 'arafa makhafata 1-c;Iu'fi •ani 1-du'a"); 
Ibn Abl Shayba, 4: l-3, 21, 3: 104; al-ralfawl, 
Mushkil, 4: lll. 

128. al-Fakihl, fol. 528a,ult.; al-Mundhirl, 
2: 236, no. 1463; Ibn Abl Shayba, 3: 97; al­
Tahawl, Sharh ma'anl, 2: 72; al-Bayhaql, al-Sunan 
~l.:kubra, 4: 283. 

129. al-Fakihl, fols. 528a, inf., 528b; al­
Tabaranl, 1: 255, 2: 71; Bahshal, p. 276; al­
Mundhirl, 2: 236;7, nos. l46i-l462, 1464-1465, 
1467-1468; Muhibb al-Dln al-Tabarl, p. 403; Ibn 
Abl Shayba, 3: ·96-7; al-ralfa.:.r, Sharh ma'anl, 2: 72; 
idem, Mushkil, 4: 112; al-Shawkanl, Nayl, 4: 267, 
no. 2; al-Bayhaql, al-Sunan al-kubra, 4: 283. 

130. al-Mundhirl, 2: 237, no. 1466; al-Fakihi, 
fol. 528b; al-Suyutl, al-Durr al-manthur, 1: 231 
(another version: 1,000 years). 

131. Mus'ab b. 'Abdallah, "Hadlth," MS. Chester 
Beatty 3849i4·, fol. 40a; Abu •urriar, Ghulam Tha'lab, 
"Juz' ," MS. Chester Beatty 3495, fol. 97a; 
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al-Fakihi, fol. 528b; al-Shawkani, Nayl, 4: 267, no. 
4; al-Bayhaqi,al-Sunan al-kubra, 4:---ys}-4; al­
Suyati, al-Durr al-manthar, 1: 231. 

132. al-Bukhari, al-Ta'rikh al-kabir, 32, no. 
1600. 

133. al-Fakihi, fol. 529a; Ahmad b. Hanbal 
al-•Ilal, 1: 286, nos. 1849, 1852; · al-Kh~~Ib ai­
Ba';!hda~I, ~~~ 2: 338-9; al-Fasawi, fol: 6la; cf. 
Abu Nu aym, 7: 164; Mul).ibb al-Din al-Tabari, p. 404. 

134. Aba •ubayd, Gharib al-hadith, 3: 4; 
al-Khatib al-Baghdadi, Madih, 1: 434; al-Tahawi 
Sharh ma•ani, 2: 72; MUhibb al-Din al-Tab~ri ' 

• . • . I 

p. 404 (and see ibid., p. 405 in£.); al-Shawkani, 
Nayl, 4: 268; al-Suyati, al-Durr al-manthar, 1: 231; 
Ibn Kathir, al-Bidaya wa-1-nihaya (Beirut, al-Riya9: 
1966)' 5: 174. 

135. al-TaJ:lawi, Sharh ma•ani, 2: 72; idem, 
Mushkil, 4: 112; Abu Nu•aym, 3: 347; al-Fasawi, 
fol. 32b; al-Shawkani, Nayl, 4: 267, no. 3; al­
Bayhaqi, al-Sunan al-kubra, 4: 289; Yasuf b. Masa 
al-~anafi, l: · 152; al-Suyati, al-Durr al-manthar 
1: 231. . . ' 

136. al-Fakihi, fol. 529a; cf. Muhibb al-Din 
al-Tabari, p. 405, lines 3-7 (fasting on the Day of 
•Arafa is not favored for people performing the oil­
grimage; it is however encouraged for people not 
performing the hajj. See the compromise­
recommendations of al-Mudhiri, 2: 238: 11 ••• there 
is nothing wrong in fasting, if it does not weaken 
him in his du•a• ... for the pilgrims it is pref­
erable to break the fast ... 11 See the story of 
Ibn Wahb, who broke the fast at •Arafa because he 
was occupied by the thought of breaking the fast: 
al-Qa9I •Iya9, Tartib al-madarik, l, 430; and see 
on this subject: al-Shawkanl, Nayl, 4: 269). 

137. See al-Qu9a·'I, "Ta'riktl;"MS. Bodley, 
Pococke 2 70, fol. 6 7b (quoted from al-Jahiz 's Nazm 
al-qur'an); al-Qalqashandi, Ma'athir al.:i~afafl 
ma'alim al-khilafa, ed. •Abd al-Sattar Ahmad Farraj 
(Kuwait: 1964), 1: 129; MuJ:libb al-Din ai-Tabari, pp. 
387 inf.-388 sup.; al-Fasawi, fol. l6a: 11 

J:laddathana aba •awana, qala: ra'aytu 1-hasana 
kharaja yawma •arafa min al-maqsarati ba'da 1-asri 
fa-qa•ada fa-•arrafa 11 ; al-Bayh~qi, al-Sunan al.: 
kubra, 5: 117 in£.; see S.D. Goitein, Studies in 
Islamic History and Institutions (Leiden: 1966), 
;?. 137. 

138. al-Kindi, Wulat Misr, ed. Husayn Nassar 
(Beirut: 1379/1959), p. 72. · · · · 

139. al-Maw~ili, 11 Ghayat al-wasa'il ila ma•rifati 
l-awa'il, 11 MS. Cambridge Qq 33(10), fol. l53a. 
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140. al-Suyati, al-Durr al-manthar, 1: 231 in£. 
141. Ibn Kathir, al-Bidaya, 9: 307; al-rurtashi, 

pp. 115-16; al-Suyati, al-Durr al-manthar, 1: 231 
in£. 

142. al-Qu9a•r, fol. 67b; al-Qalqashandi, 1: 129. 
143. al-rurta~shi, pp. 116-17. 
144. Majma•at al-rasa'il al-kubra (Cairo: 1323), 

2: 57; Jamal a-Din al-Qasimi, Islah al-masajid min 
al-bida• wa-1-•awa'id (Cairo: 1341), p. 215 (from 
Ibn Taymiyya) . 

145. al-Muqaddasi, Ahsan al-taqasim, ed. H.J. de 
Goeje (Leiden: 1906), p. 171, line 11. 

146. Ibn Babawayh, Arnall 1-sadaq (Naja£: 1389/ 
1970)' pp. 126-7. 

147. al-Fakihi, fol. 529a. 
148. MuJ:libb al-Din al-f'abari, p. 403; al-~akim, 

al-Mustadrak, 1: 464 inf.-465; al-Muttaqi al­
Hindi, 5: 79, nos. 646, 648. 

149. MuJ:libb al-Din al-Tabari, p. 417. Amin 
HaJ:lmad Khattab, Fath al-malik al-ma•bad, 2: 59 inf.-
60, lines 1-7; al-Fakihi, fol. 53la, sup. 

150. al-Suyati, Ta'rikh al-khulafa', p. 200. 
151. al-Shibli, 11 Haha·sin al-wasa'il, 11 fol. 120a; 

al-Suyatr, Ta'rikh al-k~~lafa', p. 200. 
152. al-Huttaqi al-Hindi, 5: 88, no. 708; 

al-Shibli, 11!-iaJ:la·sin al-wasa 'il, 11 fol. 119b (and see 
above notes 48, 50); and cf. the wicked innovations 
of al-~ajjaj: Aba Talib al-Hakki, 2: 53-4. 

153. al-I;Iakim, al-Hustadrak, 1: 251-2; Nar 
al-Din al-Haythami, 2: 59-62; al-Fakihi, fol. 48la 
in£.; al-Fasawi, fol. 217b; Ibn Abi Shayba, 1: 
276-83; •Abd al-Razzaq, 2: 9-38, nos. 2272-2396; 
al-TaJ:lawi, Shari). ma•ani, 1: 458-64; al-Huttaqi 
1-Hindi, 8: 132-8, nos. 946-989; al-Zarkashi, 
al-Ijaba, pp. 66, 84. 

154. Ibn Abi Shayba, l: 285; •Abd al-Razzaq, 
2: 190-7, nos. 3024-3053; and see Ibn al-Athir, 
al-Nihaya, s.v. q-•-a, •-q-b. 

155. al-TaJ:lawi, Sharh ma•ani, 1: 377-83; al­
Shawkani, Nayl, 2: 83-4; Ibn Abi Shayba, 1: 310-15. 

156. Ibn Abi Shayba, 2: 389-91; Ibn Abi 
1-Ijadid, Sharh nahj al-balagha, ed. MuJ:lanunad Aba 
1-Fadl Ibrahim (Cairo: 1964), 18: 164; and cf. Ahmad 
b. I;I~nbal, al-•Ilal, 1: 325, no. 2122; sa•id b. · 
Jubayr throws out the pebbles with which a woman 
counted her circlings during the tawaf. 

157. Nasir al-Din al-Albani, SIISTlat al-ahadith 
al-da•Ifa w~-1-mawda•a (Damascus: 1384), no. 404. 

158. Ibid., no. 412. 
159. Ibid., no. 83. 
160. al-Daylami, MS. Chester Beatty 4139, fol. 
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27a (al-Daylami adds: "wa-k~na ibr~himu 1-taymi 1~ 
yul?alli fi t~qi 1-mil;lr~b"); al-Suyuti, al-Khas~'is 
al-kubr~, 3: 189; al-Mun~wi, 1: 144-5, no. 153 
reviews the different meanings of the work mihr~b. 
And see the peculiar story of the Christian youth in 
the mihr~b: al-Khatib al-Baghd~di, Ta'rikh Baghd~d, 
9: 45; al-'furtushi, p. 94; al-Bal;lrani, 7: 281-5; 
Mahmud Mahdi al-Musawi al-Khawans~ri, Tuhf-at al-s~jid 
fi·ahk~m al-mas~jid (Baghdad: 1376), pp. 111-'16. 
:AridSee R.B. Serjeant, "Mihr~b," BSOAS (1959): pp. 
439-53. . . --

161. al-Suyuti, al-Khas2i' is -al-kubr~, 3: 188-9; 
Ibn Abi Shayba, 2: 59; and see the careful evalu­
ation of this hadith by Alb~ni, Silsila, no. 448. 

162. •Abd al-Razz~q, 2: 412, nos. 3898-3902; the 
tradition about the altars of the Christians, no. 
3903; Ibn Abi Shayba, 2: 59-60 (al-l?al~t fi 1-t~q, 
"man rakhkhal?a: 1-l?a·l~t fi 1-t~q") ; Al;lmad b. ~anbal, 
al-•Ilal, 1: 64, no. 373. 

163. al-Suyuti, al-Khas~'is -al-kubr~, 3: 56-7; 
Ibn Abi Shayba, 1:309; al-Suyuti·, al-Durr al-manthur, 
3: 217 inf.; al-Shayb~ni, pp. 77-8; Abu •ubayd, 
Gharib al-hadith, 4: 225; al-Shawk~ni, Nayl, 2: 
167-70; idem, al-Faw~'id al-majmu•a ed. •Abd al­
Wahh~b •Abd al-Lati·f (Cairo: 1960) , pp. 25-7; Abu 
T~lib al-Makki, 2: 51 inf.; Ibn Abi Jamra, Bahjat 
al-nufus (Beirut: 1972 reprint), 1: 183; al----­
Samarqandi, Bust~n a1-·~rifin (on margin of Tanbih 
al-gh~filin) (Cairo: 134 7) , pp. 127-8; Yusuf b. •Abd 
al-Hadi, Thim~r al-maq~sid fi dhikri 1-mas~jid, ed. 
As•ad 'fa·las (Beirut: 1943), pp. 166, 170; al-Bal;lr~ni, 
7: 277 (162 cont.); al-Zarkashi, I·l~m al-s~jid 
pp. 335-8; Mul;lammad Mahdi al-Musawi, pp. 87-92. 

164. See •Abd al-Razz~q, 2: 414-16, nos. 3907-
3913; al-Bayhaqi, al-Sunan al-kubr~, 3: 238; Abu 
T~lib al-Makki, 2: 51 inf.; Ibn sa•d, 7: 96. 

165. Ibn Abi Shayba, 2: 46; al-'fuTtushi, p. 97; 
al-Zarkashi, I·l~m al-s~jid, p. 337; cf. Yusuf b. 
•Abd al-H~di, p. 170. 

Chapter 6 
* This article preserves to a large extent the 

form of the paper read at the colloquium. Most of it 
is merely a summary of a few former publications of 
mine; the ideas will look new only to somebody who 
does not read German. As I cannot go far beyond 
these results for the moment, it would have been 
meaningless to go into detail again. Only where I 
refer to primary sources is new material--and perhaps 
a new interpretation--to be expected; wherever I 
simply repeat myself I will only refer to my own 
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publications. I apologise for this narcissism, but 
even so it seems the most honest solution. [This 
remark was written in 1976. Now, in 1980, reading 
the proofs, some of what I said in the article looks 
to me even more dated than at that moment. I have 
left, however, everything as it was; literature 
which was published after 1976 has not been 
incorporated.] 

1. On the method of disputation in Muslim theol­
ogy cf. my article "Disputationspraxis in der 
islamischen Theologie," in: REI 45 (1977): 23ff. for 
further references. 

2. The history of these terms has still to be 
written. For fiqh, cf. the material brought together 
by I. Goldziher in Eil, German edition, 2, 107b (= 
Handw6rterbuch des Islam, 132b) , and slightly 
enlarged by J. Schacht in EI2, 2, 887b; the most 
notorious examples for its use in this sense are the 
titles of the Kitab al-fiqh al-akbar and the Kitab 
al-fiqh al-absat -attributed to Abu ~anifa (cf.~l, 
123b f.). The relationship of these titles to each 
other shows, incidentally, that akbar and absat have 
to be connected with kit~b and not with fiqh; they 
serve as a differentiation between two books of 
different importance and, perhaps, origin, not bet­
ween two different kinds of fiqh. It is therefore 
unjustified to assume that al-fiqh al-akbar, in the 
sense of "the greater (more important) fiqh," meant 
theology in contrast to normal fiqh in the sense of 
jurisprudence (an error committed by D.B. MacDonald 
in Eil, German ed. 2·, 720a = Handw6rterbuch des 
Islam, 26lb, also by A.J. Wensinck in his Muslim 
Creed (Cambridge: 1932), p. VI, and taken up by 
myself in: Erkenntnislehre des •Adudaddin al-Ici 
(Wiesbaden: 1966), p. 14). ~1 al-dln is attested, 
although in a slightly divergent form, by Ash•ari's 
(died 324/935-6) Ib~na •an usul al-diy~na; as a 
later Ash•arite example we may mention Abd al-
Q~hir al-Baghd~di's (died 429/1037) ~ al-din. 
For Hanbali texts cf. Ibn Batt-a's (died 387 /997) 
Ib~na •an usul al-sunna wal.:diy~na and especially 
Abu Ya t la Is (died 458/1066) Mu •tamad fi usu-1 al-din. 
The term was taken over by the Christians: Elias I, 
patriarch of the Nestorian church (died 1049) , seems 
to be the author of a theological compendium with the 
title Usul al-din (cf. Graf, GCAL, 2: 159 f.). The 
connotations connected with usul al-din usually 
implied a certain antithesis-tQ-kal~m: the style of 
these treatises tended towards greater neutrality and 
"objectivity." Theological differences were not 
passed over in silence, but sometimes simply 
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enumerated as in doxographical works, and even if 
they were refuted, the dialectical structure typical 
for kalam was avoided. This is at least true for the 
later texts; Ash•ari's Ibana still shows a dialecti­
cal style. But this work starts with a •aqida into 
which the us51 al-diyana, in their original sense as 
"principles of religion," are incorporated. 

3. D. Gimaret in Studia Islamica 40 (1974): 71. 
4. For the authenticity of the letter written by 

Ijasan al-Bal?ri, cf. my summary of the arguments in: 
Anfange muslimischer Theologie (Beirut: 1977), pp. 
27 ff. for further references. For •umar II's 
epistle against the Qadariyya, cf. my edition, trans­
lation, and commentary of the text, ibid., pp. 114 
ff. and 43 ff. (of the Arabic text). For the mater­
ial found in hadith, cf. my Zwischen Ha·dit und 
Theologie (Berlin: 1975) . 

5. For an analysis of the text, together with an 
edition and translation, cf. Anfange, pp. 35 ff.; a 
preliminary account of its importance for the theo­
logical development in the first century A.H. is 
given in my article, "The Beginnings of Islamic 
Theology," in: J.E. Murdoch and E.D. Sylla, eds., 
The Cultural Context of Medieval Learning (Dordrecht: 
19 7 5) ' pp . 8 7 f f. 

6. Cf. Anfange, pp. 19 ff., "Beginnings," pp. 89 f. 
7. Cf. my Erkenntnislehre des •Adudaddin al-Ici, 

pp. 56 ff. for further references. 
8. Testimony for anti-Muslim polemics in 

A r a b i c appears somewhat later. The oldest docu­
ments known up to now are two Egyptian papyri which 
may be dated to the time of Theodore Ab5 Qurra 
(circa 740-820), the disciple of John of Damascus. 
It seems significant that the first text is composed 
in the form of a fictitious dialogue, whereas in the 
second one the opponent is directly addressed in the 
second person (cf. F. Bilabel and A. Grohmann, 
Griechische, koptische und arabische Texte zur 
Religion und religiosen Literatur in Agyptens 
Spatzei t (Heidelberg: 1934) , pp. 9 ff. and 26 ff.) . 

9. Cf. REI 45 (1977): 26. 
10. For the authenticity of the Dialexis, cf. 

H.G. Beck, Kirche und theologische Literatur im 
byzantinischen Reich (Munich: 1959), p. 478; and 
recently J. Sahas, John of Damascus on Islam (Leiden: 
1972), pp. 99 ff. In any case the text belongs to 
the second sentury A.H. 

11. Cf. Anfange, pp. 22ff 
12. Cf., e.g. Qur'an 3: 30: "fa-in hajj5ka 

fa-qul"; or Qur'an 2: lll, 2: 135, 10: j~ etc. where 
"qul" is preceded by the explicit argumentation of 
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the opponents; Qur'an 2: 142, 10: 20 etc. where it 
is preceded by a question, and Qur'an 10: 15 where 
it is preceded by an invitation. Sometimes the 
structure is more complex; cf. Qur'an 10: 31 where 
the argumentation develops in two steps ("qul: man 
yarzuqukum ... fa-sayaq515na: Allah, fa-qul .•. ") 
or Qur'an 10: 50 f. where two answers are given. A 
typical dilemma structure is found in Qur'an 3: 20: 
"wa-qul li-lladhina 5t5 1-kitaba . . . fa-in aslam5 
fa-qad ihtadaw, wa-in tawallaw fa-innama •alayka 
1-balagh." 

13. Even pre-Islamic poetry, in spite of its 
natural unsuitableness for "prosaic" structures, may 
come rather close to formulations appropriate to 
kalam; there is, e.g., a passage in a qa9ida by 
Zuhayr where alternatives are listed and pondered 
·(cf. Diwan with commentary by Tha•lab (Cairo, Dar 
al-kutub: 1363/1944), pp. 74 f.; with commentary by 
Shantamari, ed. C. de Landberg, Primeurs arabes, 2: 
159 f.). 

14. We should not understimate the importance of 
religious disputations with non-Muslims in this 
respect (cf. the material collected in my article in 
REI 45 (1977): 28 ff.). On the other hand, we must 
not overlook the fact that there is nothing directly 
corresponding to a kalam treatise in early Christian 
literature. There are lots of dialogues and 
erotapocriseis, but no texts composed in the imper­
sonal style typical of kalam (cf. ibid., p. 59, with 
respect to the case of Iunilius' Instituta regularia 
divinae legis). 

15. For the problems connected with his person 
cf. my article "ma•bad al-Guhanl" in 
Islamwissenschaftliche Abhandlungen Fritz Meier zum 
sechzigsten Geburtstag (Wiesbaden: 1974), pp. 49 ff. 

16. Cf. the summary in my Anfange, pp. 12 ff., 
with references to the passages in the text itself. 

17. Heikki Raisanen, The Idea of Divine 
Hardening (Helsinki: 1972). 
----l~f. my Zwischen Hadlt und Theologie, especi­
ally pp. 68 ff, pp. 184 f., and 192 f. 

19. Cf. Anfange, pp. 14 ff. 
20. Cf. Zwischen Hadlt und Theologie, p. 183. 
21. Cf. Zwischen Hadlt und Theologie, pp. 183 f. 

and 218; Anfange, pp. 154 ff. It is interesting to 
see that Pharaoh was also discussed in Byzantine 
theology in connection with predestination; cf. 
Hildebrand Beck, Vorsehung und Vorherbestimmung in 
der theologischen Literatur der Byzantiner, 
Orientalia Christiana Analecta, Vol. 114 (1937), 
p. 120. 
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22. Cf. Anfange, pp. 232 ff.; ibid., pp. 177 ff., 
for a detailed analysis of the scattered reports 
about Ghaylan al-Dimashqi. For the political program 
of Yazid III, cf. my article "Les Qadarites et la 
Gailaniya de Yazid III," in Studia Islamica 31 (1970): 
269 ff. 

23. Cf. Ka•bi, Maqalat al-islamiyyin in Fa§l 
al-i•tizal wa-tabaqat al-Mu•tazila, ed. Fu'ad Sayyid 
(Tunis: 1974), p. 117,-7 ff.: they wore juf! 

24. For the Ibadiyya, cf. the excellent article 
by T. Lewicki in EI2, 3, 648 ff. and the literature 
mentioned in my article in ZDMG 126(1976): 25 ff. and 
127(1977) :*1* ff. 

25. Cf. Zwischen I;Iadit und Theologie, pp. 61 ff. 
and 189 ff. for further references. 

26. An analysis of these phenomena has recently 
been given by W.F. Tucker in his Ph.D. thesis 
Revolutionary Chiliasm.in Umayyad Iraq (Bloomington: 
1971), parts of which have been printed separately 
in Arabica 22 (1975): 33 ff., MW 65 (1975): 241 ff., 
and Der Islam 54 (1976): 66 ff. . 

27. Cf. my edition of the text in Arabica 21 
(1974): 20 ff.; also the summary in "Beginnings," 
pp. 93 ff. For I;Iasan b. Mucyammad b. al-I;Ianafiyya's 
biography cf. Anfange, pp. 1 ff. and 277, also my 
forthcoming article "I;Iasan b. Mucyammad b. al­
I;Ianafiyya" in EI2, Supplement, for further references. 

28. The analysis of the Kitab al-fiqh al-akbar 
(I) given by Wensinck in his Muslim Creed, pp. 102 
ff., remains valuable in many points; cf. now 
W.M. Watt, The Formative Period of Islamic Thought 
(Edinburgh: 1973), pp. 132 ff. and index s.v. 
Later examples of this simplistic and unitarian 
trend in Murji' i/I;Ianafi thought are the • Aqidat 
al-ujul by Abu Layth al-Samarqandi (died 373/983), 
ed. A.W.T. Juynboll in: Bijdragen tot de Taal-, 
Land- en Volkenkunde van Nederlandsch Indie, ser. IV, 
vol. 5 (1881): 215 ff. and 267 ff., which became 
famous among the Muslims in Indonesia and Ma·laysia, 
the •Aqida by Najm al-Din al-Nasafi (died 537/1142) 
translated, together with Taftazani's commentary, by 
E. Elder, A Commentary on the Creed of Islam (New 
York: 1950), and the •Aqida al-lamiyya (Bad' 
al-amali) by •Au b. •uthman al-Oshi (died 575/1179) 
ed. Kemal Edib Klirk9lioglu in: Ilah. Fak. Dergisi 
3 (1954): 1 ff. We must not, however, create the 
imoression that elaborate kalam had not originated in 
the same milieu. Already the Kitab al-fiqh al-absat 
attributed to Abu ~anifa is composed in the form of a 
manual for dialectical discussion; cf., e.g. p. 43, 
7 ff. of the edition by Mucyammad Zahid al-Kawthari 
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(Cairo: 1368). Wensinck even ass~~ed that the Fiqh 
al-akbar was extracted from the Fiqh al-absat (cf. 
Muslim Creed, p. 123. The hypothesis is not very 
convincing; it seems easier to suppose that we are 
dealing with a "more important," akbar, and a "more 
extended," absat, presentation of t~e same !enet7). 
Good examples of later kalam works 1n I;Ianaf1 envlr­
onments are the Kitab al-tawgid by Maturidi, ed. 
Fathallah Khulayf (Beirut: 1970) and the Kitab 
tab~irat al-adilla by Abu 1-Mu•in al-Nasafi (died 
508/1114). 

29. Cf. the edition by Mucyammad Zahid al-Kawthari 
(Cairo: 1368), p. 37, ult. f.: Abu I;Ianifa seems to 
refer to the usage of the term Murji'a in Ba9ra where 
•uthman al-Batti lived. •uthman b. Sulayman al-Batti 
(died 143/760; cf. GAS 1: 418) was a famous jurist 
there who did not adhere to Abu I;Ianifa's school; the 
I;Ianafis were proud of the fact that Zufar b. al­
Hudhayl al-•Anbari (110/728-158/775), ~ fam~us . 
disciple of Abu I;Ianifa, had succeeded 1n al1enat1ng _ 
some of his pupils (cf. Kawthari, Lamahat al-nazar f1 
sirat al-Imam Zufar (Cairo: 1368), p. 18, 8 ff.). 
This was not so easy:. Yusuf b. Khalid al-Samti, an~ 
other pupil of Abu I;Ianifa and addressee of one of,hls 
~'Vajiyyas (cf. GAS 1: 417, no. VI) had been thrasheo by 
the Ba9rans when he had pointed to the diverging 
views of Abu I;Ianifa (cf. Kawthari, ibid.). 

30. cf. Abu I;Ianifa's Kitab al-•alim wa 1-muta­
•allim (Hyderabad: 1349), p. 20, -4 ff. and the 
English s~~ary by J. Schacht in: Oriens 1? ~1964) 7 
111: "al-manzila al-thalitha hum al-muwacy1}.1dun naq1fu 
•alayhim la nashhadu •alayhim annahum min ahl al-nar 
wa-la min ahl al-janna walakinna narju lahum wa­
nakhafu • alayhim. " Also my remarks in Arabic a 21 
(1974): so. 

31. Cf. Abu Hilal al-•Askari, Kitab al-awa'il, 
ed. Mucyammad al-Mi9ri and Walid Qa99ab (Damascus: 
1975), 2: 134, 9 ff. and the German translation of 
the passage by s. Pines, Beitrage zur islamischen 
Atomenlehre (Berlin: 1936), pp. 126 f. (where the 
reading of the text is corrupt at the end) . We 
should however, take into consideration that the 
parall~l in QaQi •Abd al-Jabbar,_FaQ~ al-~·tizal, p. 
234, 17 ff. mentions kha9§ and •amm JUSt 1n the 
reverse sequence and therefore does not allow the 
interpretation we give to the passage. 

32. That the discussion about •amm and kha99 has 
frequently to be interpreted in this context ~s made 
clear by Ash•ari in the relevant chapter of h1s 
Maqalat al-islamiyyin, ed. H. Ritter (Istanbul: .1927 
ff.), p. 144, 7 ff. Cf.also the parallel mater1al 
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in my article in Recherches d'Islamologie. Recueil 
d'articles offert a G.C. Anawati et L. Gardet 
(Brussels: 1977), pp. 340 f. 

33. Cf. Yaqut, Irshad al-arib, ed. D.S. 
Margoliouth (GMS, No. 6), 7: 225, 11 f. Wa~il died 
before Abu ~anifa (in 131/748) but at a rather young 
age. For him cf. the recent article by Abu 1-Wafa 
al-Taftazani in: Dirasat falsafiyya muhdat ila 
1-duktur Ibrahim Madkur (Cairo: 1974), pp. 39 ff. 

34. The rapid expansion of the Hanafi school of 
law can be nicely observed in the llst of early 
~anafis given by al-Kardari in his Hanaqib Abi Hanifa 
(Hyderabad, 1321), 2: 219 ff. 

35. Cf. •Abdallah-i Balkhi, Faza'il-i Balkh, ed. 
•AbdulQayy ~abibi (Tehran: 1348 sh./1969), p. 28, 
pu. ff. The dominating figure there during the first 
generation was Abu Mutr• al-~akam b. •Abdallah al­
Balkhi (died 199/814) who seems to be responsible for 
the redaction and composition (?l of the Kitab al­
figh al-absat (cf. GAS 1: 414, no. II). 

36. Cf. Anfange, pp. 108 f. 
37. This is the hypothesis proffered by R.M. 

Frank in his article "The Neoplatonism of Gahm ibn 
~afwan," Le Mus§on 78 (1965): 395 ff. The article is 
the most thorough contribution to the understanding 
of Jahm's ideas as such. · 

38. I am thinking of theologians like MuQammad b. 
Nu•man, known as Shaytan (or Mu'minl al-+ag, Hisham 
b. Salim al-Jawaliqi, •Ali b. Mitham, and, with cer­
tain modifications, Hisham b. al-~akam. Their theory 
of an immanent and "corporeal" God has been treated 
by W. Madelung in a paper entitled "The Shi • i te and 
Kharijite contribution to pre-Ash•arite kalam," which 
he read at the conference in honor of H.A. Wolfson at 
Harvard in 1971. It is due to appear in a collection 
of studi~s entitled Islamic philosophical theology 
to be ed1ted by P. Morwedge at the State University 
of New York Press. 

39. For him cf. the Ph.D. thesis by M.M. al­
Sawwaf, "Muqatil ibn Sulayman, an early Zaydi 
theologian, with special reference to his Tafsir," 
(University of Oxford: 1968). He died in 150/767 in 
Ba9ra; the material on his biography has been col­
lected by al-Sawwaf, pp. 29 ff. 

40. Perhaps we should not be too sceptical. 
Balkh was the old capital of the Bactrian empire; 
Tirmidh, the place where Jahm used to teach, seems to 
owe its name to the Greek prince Demetrios, the son 
of Euthydemos of Bactria (cf. W.W. Tarn, The Greeks 
in Bactria and India (Cambridge: 1938), pp. 118 f.l. 
The Neoplatonic ideas which were introduced into 
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Islam by Farabi (died 339/950) two centuries later, 
may have stemmed from Central Asia where they were 
developed at the same time, or perhaps even somewhat 
earlier, by Isma•Ili circles, especially al-Nasafi 
who was executed in 331/942. 

41. Cf. Dhahabi, Mizan al-i•tidal, ed. Bajawi, 
4: 173, 13ff. 

42. We should expect traces of it in his exeget­
ical works (cf. GAS 1: 36f.l, but there seems to be 
almost nothing of this kind. It is true that he 
interpreted the "hand" of God in its literal sense 
(in Qur'an 5: 64 and 38: 75; cf. now the recent 
edition of Muqatil's Kitab al-wujUh wal-naza'ir fi 
l-Quran al-karim by •Abdallah MaQmud ShaQQata (Cairo: 
1975), p. 321, ll ff.l, but this does not automat­
ically make him an anthropomorphist--and ev:n_this 
was eliminated by Abu l-Fa~l ~ubaysh b. Ibrah1m 
al-Tiflisi (died 588/1192) in his Persian redaction 
of the same Kitab al-wujuh (cf. p. 316, 3 ff. of the 
edition by Mahdi MuQaqqig in Intisharat-i 
Danishgah-i Tahran, no. 720 (Tehran: 1340 sh./1961), 
where God's hand is understood as His power and His 
generosity or as His action) . Several problems come 
together here: the relevant texts are not yet edited 
(al-Sawwaf's thesis contains an edition of Muqatil's 
Tafsir khamsimi'at aya); their transmission--with 
all its possibilities of later changes and additions 
--is rather complicated, and the judgments on 
Muqatil are normally pronounced in a polemical 
context. We should not forget that, in his period, 
the positions concerning anthropomorphism were prob­
ably different from later on. •Abdallah b. •Abbas, 
the great founder of Qur'anic exegesis, seems to 
have naively assumed a m e t a p h o r i c a l 
interpretation of the anthropomorphisms in the 
Qur'an. This is at least what may be learnt from 
early Iba~I sources like the Musnad by Rabr• b. ~abib 
who preserved a direct connection with Ibn •Abbas 
through his pupil Jabir b. Zayd al-Azdi (cf. my 
remarks in ZDMG 126 (1976): 32 ff and 127 (1977): 
1*). Jabir b. Zayd equally rejected a literal exeg­
esis in such cases (which is, of course, the reason 
why he preserved these reports about Ibn •Abbas, 
1.vhereas they were suppressed in the later "orthodox" 
tradition). This attitude was thus not a bid•a of 
the Mu•tazilis, but probably rather the normal pos­
ition of Qur'anic scholars in early Islam. If 
Muqatil reacted against this it would be easy to 
understand why his opponents called him an "anthropo­
morphist." In any case, his tashbih has nothing to 
do with the ideas of the Iraqi Shr•rs mentioned 
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above. The attribute "Zaydi" which is sometimes 
applied to him (cf. the title of al-Sawwaf's thesis), 
does not point in this direction; what it means in 
connection with him remains unclear anyway. 

4 3 . See above, n . 3 5. 
44. Ed. Kawthari, p. 49, 1 f. 
45. He was also a mufassir (cf. GAS 1: 36). 
46. Cf. Tabari, Ta'rikh, 2: 1918, 13ff. 
47. Cf. p. 52, 2. 
48. Cf. ~~ensinck, Muslim Creed, 104, paragraph 10. 
49. Cf. GAS 1: 92 f. 
50. Cf. M.T. Mallick in: Journal of the Pakistan 

Historical Society 24 (1976): 5 after Ta'rikh 
Baghdad, 6: 107, 16 f. . 

51. This title may be hidden behind the so-called 
mashyakha preserved in the manuscript ~ahiriyya, maj. 
107 (fol. 236-255) where the title has been added by 
a later hand (cf. Mallick, 29). 

52. Cf. Tahir Mallick, "A Study of the Manuscript 
known as al-Djuz' al-auwal wat-tani min mashyakhat 
Ibrahim b. Tahman,a traditionist of the 2./8. 
century," (Ph.D. thesis Tlibingen 1973). The text was 
published in RIMA 22 (1976): 241 ff. 

53. Cf. my article in: Der Islam 43 (1967): 
271 f. and 279. The attack against the Jahmiyya in 
the Kitab al-fiqh al-akbar may point to an earlier 
usage of the term in Iraq, if the Kitab al-fiqh 
al-akbar is of Iraqi origin. 

54. Ibid., 273 f. They were also the first to 
talk about an "influence" (cf. Bishr b. al-Mu•tamir 
in: Khayyat, Kitab al-intijar, ed. A. Nader, p. 98, 
8). Qi~ar himself rather intended to develop a 
theologlcal concept of his own in contrast to Jahm, 
especially with regard to his determinism. 

55: Cf. Der Islam 44 (1968): 30 ff. This geo­
graphlcal transfer may explain, to a certain extent, 
the mystery of the "Jahmiyya" (cf. >vatt, The Formative 
Period, pp. 143 ff.). 

56. Cf. ~or a detailed and well-balanced analysis, 
W. M~delung ln: Orientalia Hispanica. Studia F.M. 
PareJa octogenario dicata (Leiden: 1974), 1: 504 ff. 
For the later development cf. Jan Peters, God's 
Created Speech (Leiden: 1976). 

57. The best information about them is given in 
several articles by Watt; cf. his Formative Period, 
pp. 9 ff. and the literature mentioned in the notes. 

58. Cf. the remarks by Madelung in: Orientalia 
Hispanica, pp. 505 f. 

59. For ~arith b. Sa•id, cf. D.M. Dunlop in: 
Stu~ies in Islam (New Delhi: 1964), 1: 12 ff. and my 
Anfange, pp. 228 ff. A lot of valuable information 
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on pseudo-prophets in early Islam is found in the 
fifth chapter of Abu 1-Ma•ali's Bayan al-adyan (which 
was long considered to be lost and is only found in 
the most recent edition of the work by Hashim Ra?i 
(Tehran: 1342 sh./1963), pp. 49 ff.). On Shr•r 
pretenders, cf. the Ph.D. thesis by vLF. Tucker 
mentioned above, note 26. Even among the Ibagis a 
certain Yazid b. Unaysa expected a new prophet who 
was supposed to be a non-Arab abrogating the law 
brought by Mu~ammad (cf. Watt, Formative Period, 
p. 34) . The most interesting figure outside Isla~ 
during this period was the Jewish pretender Abu •Isa 
(= •obadya) al-I9fahani who recognized Hu~ammad as a 
Prophet before him and who presented himself, in 
correspondence with the ideal developed for Mu~ammad, 
as an ummi who performs miracles (cf. the report in 
Qirqisani, Kitab al-anwar, ed. L. Nemoy (New York: 
1939-43), pp. 283 ff.; also Friedlander in: JQR2 
NS 2 (1911-12): 240 ff. and Encyclopedia Judaica , 
2: 183 f. s.n.). All this shows, of course, that the 
exoression "seal of the Prophets" (Khatam al-nabiyyinl 
applied to Mu~ammad in the Qur'an was not understood 
by everybody in the sense of his being the last 
prophet, as was the case in later times. But this is 
a problem which needs further investigation. 

60. Cf. the poem by $afwan al-An9ari translated 
by W.H. Watt/P. Cachia in: Islamwissenschaftliche 
Abhandlungen Fritz Meier zum 60. Geburtstag 
(Wiesbaden: 1974), pp. 310 f.; for 9ilf, cf. above 
no. 23 (in connection with Bashir al-Ra~~al who did 
not belong to Wa9il's du•at, but was only one gener­
ation--or even less--younger than he) . 

61. Cf. $afwan, pp. 310 f.; also Ka•br, Maqalat 
al-islamiyyin, p. 67. 4 and Qagi •Abd al-Jabbar, Fagl 
al-i•tizal, p. 237, 5 ff. and p. 241, 1 ff. (both 
texts edited together by Fu'ad Sayyid, Tunis: 1974). 

62. Cf. Lewicki in EI2, 3, 650 b. 
63. Cf. my Zwischen Hadit und Theologie, p. 63. 
64. This in spite of the fact that he was a 

Qadari (cf. ibid., pp. 63 and 217). 
6 5. Cf. Ja~i?, al-Bayan wal-tabyin, ed. • Abd 

al-Salam Mu~ammad Harlin (Cairo: 1380/1960), 1: 33, 
2 ff. 

66. Cf. Lewicki in EI2, 3, 648 band in: Cahiers 
d'histoire mondiale 13 (1971): 74 f. 

67. Cf. J~~i?, Bayan, 1: 33, 6, in an anonymous 
poem. 

68. Cf. Abu Hi1~1 a1-•Askari, Aw~'i1, 2: 137, 
9 ££.; Ja~i?, Bay~n, 1: 33, 9 f.; Mubarrad, Kami1, 
ed. Zaki Mubarak(Cairo: 1356/1937), p. 921, u1t. ££.; 
Ibn al-Nadim, Fihrist, ed. Reza Tajaddud (Teheran: 



240 Notes to Pages 121-123 

1393/1973), p. 202, -7 f. etc. That weaving belonged 
to ~he low ~rofessions is a well-known, although not 
easlly expllcable, fact (cf. R. Brunschvig in: 
Studia Islamica 16 (1962): 51 ff., now reprinted in: 
Etudes d'Islamologie (Paris: 1976) 1: 154 ff.). 

69. C~._Ka•bi, Maqalat al-islamiyyin, p. 67, 
6 ff.; Qa~l •Abd al-Jabbar, Fa~l al-i•tizal, p. 237, 
11 ff.; Ibn al-Murta~a, Tabaqat al-Mu•tazila, p. 32, 
9 ff. (Wilzer) . 
. _70. The middle class origin of the early Mu•taz­
llls has been stressed in an interesting article-­
though hard to obtain--by Mutammad •Imara in: 
al-Shura 2, no. 4 (1975): 74 ff. 

71. For the history of the Mu•tazili mission in 
the Maghrib, cf. the remarks in ZDMG 126 (1976): 51 n. 

72. Cf. ibid., p. 58, n. 59. 
73. Cf. Qa~i •Abd al-Jabbar, Fa~l al-i•tizal, 

p. 251, 11. 
74. The same is true, at least to a certain 

extent, for •uthman al-Tawil. In a non-Muslim envir­
onment he would not have needed to introduce himself 
by delivering fatwas (see above p. 121). 

75. Cf. ZDMG 126 (1976): so: 
76. Cf EI2, 3, 224 b. 
77. Cf. my Anfange, p. 20. 
78. Cf. Lewicki in: Cahiers d'histoire mondiale 

13 (1971): 88. For some time I thought that we pos­
sess an early eastern parallel for this, too: Ibn 
al-Muqaffa• mentions in his Risala fi 1-!i>ataba "many 
mutakallimun" among the commanders of Man!?lir's army 
(cf .. zDMG 126 (1976): 51 f. and Anfange, p. 20, n. l). 
But ln,the meantime I convinced myself, through c. 
Pellat s translation of the text (Ibn al-Muqaffa• 
mort vers 140/757, "Conseilleur" du Calife (Paris; 
1976), .P· 24, paragraph 12), that this passage does 
not sult my purpose. The mutakallimun among Man!?lir's 
generals are obviously simply those who "make state­
ments" by giving orders. Also my translation of 
al-mubayana li-ahl al-hawa .found in the same context 
was wrong (compare ZDMG 126 (1976): 52 with Pellat, 
p. 32 ff., paragraph 25). 

79. Cf. S. Pines in: Israel Oriental Studies, 
1, 1971, 228. 

80. Cf. Anfange pp. 6 ff. ; "Beginnings, " 
p. 101. 

81. Cf. Anfange, pp. 124 f. 
82. Cf. N. Abbott, Arabic Papyri, 2 (Chicago: 

1967), pp. 14 f.; also C. Pellat in EI2, 4, 734 a, 
s.v. "~a!i'!i>·" 

83. Cf. J. Pedersen in: Goldziher Memorial 
Volume,l (Budapest: 1948), p. 232, with examples 
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from the battle of the Yarmuk and of the Khawarij. 
84. In Egypt they seem to have persisted even as 

an institution far beyond the Umayyad period (cf. 
Pedersen, p. 233 f. after Maqrizi). 

85. I know that this formulation is too 
undifferentiated. Mu•tazilis seem to have become 
court theologians in a larger number only under the 
Barmakids and from the caliphate of al-Ma'mun onward; 
Harlin al-Rashid still persecuted them. In Ba!i>ra the 
theologians were connected rather with the local 
bourgeoisie and with independent intellectuals like 
physicians (for instance cf. the story of the physic­
ian Ma•mar b. al-Ash•ath who had among his ghulams 
at least four mutakallimun: the Mu•tazilis Abu Bakr 
al-A~amm and Mu•ammar, the predestinarian ~af~ 
al-Fard and the Murji'i Abu Shamir; in Ibn al-Nadim, 
Fihrist, p. 113, 17ff.). The question needs further 
investigation. 

Chapter 7 
1. Accounts of early Iba~i history based on the 

writings of the sect may be found in the numerous 
articles ofT. Lewicki, notably in EI, 2, "al­
Iba~iyya "; Salim b. Jjamad al-~ari thi, al- • uqud 
al-fi~iyya fi Ujlil al-Iba~iyya (Dar al-Yaq~a: 1974?) ; 
and in the first part of an interesting Ph.D. thesis 
(which I have only seen since more or less completing 
this article) by an Iba~i from North Africa, A.K. 
Ennami, entitled "Studies in Ibadism" (University of 
Cambridge: 1971). For an extreme opposite point of 
view rejecting any relationship at all between the 
North African and Omani Iba~iyya and dismissing the 
whole history of the Ba~ran organization as a fabri­
cation of many centuries later, see M.A. Shaban, 
Islamic History A.D. 600-750 (A.H. 132) (Cambridge: 
Cambridge University Press: 1971), in particular pp. 
96-8, 104 and 150-2. 

2. Cf. the author's articles "Bayasirah and 
Bayadir," in Arabian Studies, 1, fn. 10, and 
"Biobibliographical background to the crisis period 
in the Iba~I imamate of Oman (end of ninth to end of 
fourteenth century) , " ibid., 3. 

3. Shaban, p. 76. 
4. Muhammad b. Ibrahim al-Kindi (late 5th/11th 

century)"Bayan al-shar•,"68, chapter 17, Muscat 
Ministry of National Heritage MS.l029; (N.B. refer­
ences given hereafter as Muscat MS. are to this new 
collection: few manuscripts are paginated and many, 
as yet, do not have an acquisition number): the oath 
of allegiance as given in the Bab al-imama of the 
12/18th century of Salim b. sa•rd al-~a'ighi's "Kanz 
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al-adib,"Cambridge U.L. Add. 2896, agrees generally 
with the earlier author but does not state that the 
various responses must be repeated three times. 

5. Ibn ~azm, Jamharat ansab al-•arab, ed. Levi­
Provengal, p. 401. 

6. M. Hinds, "Kufan political alignments," IJMES 
2 (1971), cf. pp. 347-8. 

7. Virtually all major Ibagi fiqh works contain 
a book or lengthy chapter devoted to this subject. 
It is further discussed in the author's article "The 
Ibagi Imama," BSOAS 39 (1976), and in chapter 6 of 
Ennami's thesis. 

8. The details of these arguments may be found in 
MuQammad b. sa•id al-Qalhati's Kitab al-kashf wa'l­
bayan, an early 7/l3th century work of the Milal wa 
nihal type based on early sources: a summary is 
provided by M. Kafafi in Bulletin of the Faculty of 
Arts, University of Cairo 14 (1952). 

9. It is perhaps relevant to note that there are 
certain common features in Ibagi and shr•r doctrine 
whose origins might profitably be investigated; so, 
for example, the rules of taqiyya and kitman which 
govern relationships with jababira. That this 
relationship did not pass unobserved by outsiders is 
perhaps indicated by one of the problems posed to Abu 
sa•id MuQammad b. sa•id al-Kudami (late 4th century 
A.H.) in "Kitab al-jami• al-mufid aQkam/jawabat 
al-Shaykh A. sa•id" (two MSS in Muscat Min. Nat. 
Heritage collection): "If someone says the din of 
the Ibagis is shr•r .. ?" 

10. Qalhati, B.M. MS. Or. 2606 p. 197: in fact 
it probably arises from the name of the Rustamid •Abd 
al-Wahhab b. •Abd al-RaQman whose succession gave 
rise to the Nukkar schism: all Omanis are Wahbiyya. 

11. The obvious fiddling with Rasib genealogy is 
clear from the details of the 6/l2th century "Kitab 
ansab al-•arab" by the Omani Salma b. Muslim al­
•Awtabi (two MSS cited hereafter, that of the Bib. 
Nat. Paris MSS. arabes 5.019 and that in the private 
possession of Professor T.M. Johnstone of S.O.A.S.). 

12. Tabari, 1: 3430-9, mostly Abu Mikhnaf (ibid. 
pp. 3179-80 is also interesting for understanding the 
Banu Najiyya position in Ba~ra); Ya•qubl, Ta'rlkh, 
ed. Houtsma, 2: 227-8. 

13. MJ. Kister, "Mecca and Tamim" JESHO 8 (1965) 
14. ~f. the author's Water and Tribal Settlement 

in South-East Arabia (Oxford, Clarendon Press, 1977) 
and "Arab-Persian land relationships in late Sasanid 
Oman," Proceedings of the Seminar for Arabian Studies 
(1972) (held at Institute of Archeology, London, 
Sept. 1972 and published under the imprint Seminar 
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for Arabian Studies, 1973}. 
15. Mu•awiya in Tabarf, 1: 2911-12; Ibn Qiriyya 

and al-A~ma•r quoted Ibn Faqih 92, 104. 
16. •Abd al-Ralj.man b. Rustam ... b. Kisra, cf. 

Shammakhi, Kitab al-siyar, p. 138; Abu Zakariyya 
al-Warajlani, Chronique (new French trans. by R. Le 
Tourneau in Revue Africaine 104, notably pp. 100-9}; 
and also relevant is Kashf al-ghumma (attr. Sirlj.an b. 
sa•id}, chapter 32. 

17. It was the support of this local population 
gained by remitting their tax which accounted for the 
success of these secessions to Ahwaz. Abu Bilal only 
had about 40 followers when he left Ba~ra but he was 
able to defeat an army of 2,000 sent against him by 
•ubaydallah thanks to remitting the tax worth 
100 000 dinars of the inhabitants of the Basak area, 
kee~ing only the •ata' due to his followers (Abu 
Sufyan Malj.bub b. al-Ralj.il in chapter 31 of the Kashf; 
for slight variants cf. Shammakhi, p. 6 3 ff.} . 
Similarly Nafi• b. al-Azraq only started with 350 
(Baladhuri, Ansab al-ashraf, 11: 80}. 

18. Kashf, chapter 31; Shammakhf, p. 62; al­
Mubarrad~il, p. 581. 

19. Barradi, Kitab al-jawahir, pp. 155-6. In 
this connection it is worth noting that Abu Sufyan 
(Kashf, chapter 31} emphasizes that Abu Bilal did 
not call for a hijra nor claim that his followers 
were the only true believers ("la yad•una hijratan 
wa la yantalj.ilunaha"}, he did not intimidate other 
Muslims, take the ghanima from them or enslave them 
etc.; he treated them as Ahl al-Qibla. This is a 
fundamental principle of Ibagi doctrine which dis­
tinguishes them from their "Khawarij" opponents. 
Details may be found in Abu 1-~awarf's letter to the 
~agrami Iba9is in the third century A.H. (Muscat 
MSS collection} . 

20. There are many such lists, but here for con­
venience I have used that of Mulj.ammad b. Yusuf 
Atfayyash in his Risala as translated by P. Cuperly, 
IBLA 130 (1972}: 292-3. 

21. Baghdadi, al-Farq bayn al-firaq (Cairo: 1328), 
pp. 92-3. For his career in Khariji sources cf. 
al-Mubarrad, Kamil, pp. 532-3; •Awtabi, Johnstone 
MS. fol. 125 v ff.; Kash£, chapter 31; and 
Shammakhf, pp. 62, 77=s:--

22. E.g. Ibn sa•d 7, 1: 130-3. Ennami, thesis, 
argues strongly against this but I find his argu­
ments can be reversed against him. 

23. Cf. the statement by Abu Sufyan's son, Abu 
•Abdallah Muhammad b. Mahbub (died 260/873}: "kan 
Jabir afqah ~ina '1-~asan al-Ba~ri wa-afgal minhu 
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walakinna '1-I;Iasan li'l-'arruna wa-Jabir li'l-qawm " 
quoted in Jumayyil b. Khamis al-Sa'di, Qamus al-' 
sharr•a (Zanzibar edition) 8: 213. In this connec­
tion it is worth noting that the IbaQ.is take a 
position of reservation (wuquf) with regard to al­
I;Iasan al-Baliri (Salma b. Muslim al- • Awtabi in "Ki tab 
al-Q.iya'," vol. 3, Muscat MSS nos. 113 and l60). 

24. This incident, alorig with much of the bio­
graphical information, may be found in Jabir's 
biography i~ Sharrunakhi, pp. 70 ff. All IbaQ.i sources 
have someth1ng to say about Jabir and it is not pos­
sible to give detailed references here. Most of the 
main non-Omani sources will be found quoted in the 
works cited in note 1 above. 

25. Abu Sufyan succeeded Abu Ayyub vva'il b. Ayyub 
al-I;IaQ.rami to the Baliran "imamate" fairly soon after 
the imamate was established in Oman (c. A.H. 177). 
He.was actively involved in the "schismatic" disputes 
wh1ch reached a head during Muhanna b. Jayfar's 
Imam~t~ i226-237/841-851) cf. 'Abdallah b. I;Iumayd 
al-Sal1m1, Tugfat al-a'yan (Cairo: 1961 edition), 
1: 157-8; also the letters of Magbub b. al-RaQil to 
the people of Oman and to the people of I;IaQ.ramawt 
concerning Harun b. al-Yaman and Harun's letter to 
Muhanna b. Jayfar in a collection of documents en­
titled "Jawhar al-Muqtasir" (?), an unnumbered MS in 
the Muscat Hin. of Nat. Heritage collection described 
by the writer in Arabian Studies 4 (1978). Abu 
Sufyan seems eventually to have retired to Oman 
(Jumayyil b. Khamis, 8: 304). 

26. Abu Sufyan in Sharrunakhi, pp. 76 and 81. 
Signifi~antly the early Omani sources make absolutely 
no ment1on of this tradition. 

27. Cf. al-Rabi' b. I;Iabib al-Farahidi (died A.H. 
170) _at the :nd of Book 2 of al-Jami• al-~aQiQ in the 
Tart1b of Abu Ya'qub al-vvarajlani, ed. 'Abdallah b. 
I;Iumayd al-Salimi (Damascus: 1968), p. 193: "Abu 
'Ubayda states that . . . Anas (b. Malik) and Jabir 
b. Zayd died in the same week, that is in the year 
A.H. 93. II 

.28. Abu S~fyan,in his Sira to the I;IaQ.ramis, 
qu1te categon.cally states that by far and away the 
most important of Abu 'Ubayda's teachers was Qumam· 
the emphasis is placed on the other two in Sha..'lliTlakl~i, 
pp. 79 and 81. 

29. For details of this Diwan see Lewicki 
II 1 Ib - ..::1 • II 2 ' a - a¥1yya, E.I. , and A.K. Ennami, thesis; for 
the others, cf. Ennami, "A description of new IbaQ.i 
manuscripts from North Africa," J .S .S. 15 (1970): 
items 1-1 and 1-2; J. van Ess, "Untersuchungen zu 
einigen ibaQ.itischen Handschriften," ZDMG 126 (1976): 
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nos. 1 to 3. 
30. Cf. 'Abdallah b. I;Iumayd al-Salimi, "al-Lum'a 

al-marQ.iyya •.. ,"in Majmu• sittat kutub (Tunis: 
n.d.), p. 78. It must be admitted that no one knew 
this work better than al-Salimi (died 1914). He 
collated the Omani MSS (all of which are similar; an 
example may be found in Ibn Ruzayq 's "al-$aQI•fa al­
qagtaniyya,"Rhodes House, Oxford, MSS. Afr. S. 3. 
fols. 182r-239v) with the copy sent him by his great 
Maghribi contemporary Mugammad b. Yusuf Atfayyash to 
produce the edition cited in note 27 above; he also 
produced a major commentary to it. An examination of 
the Musnad in its Tartib by Abu Ya'qub al-vvarajlani 
shows it divides into four books. The first two, 
containing 742 gadiths,are Abu 'Ubayda's trans­
missions, always direct from Jabir followed by the 
full chain: here Rabi''s contribution is minimal. 
At the end of the second volume, interspersed with 
hadiths 741 and 742, comes the following information 
deriving from Rabi': the Qadiths of 'A'isha are 68, 
Anas b. Malik 40, Ibn 'Abbas 150, Abu Sa'id al-Khudri 
60, Abu Hurayra 72; the marasil transmissions from 
Jabir are 184, and from Abu 'Ubayda 88. The arranger 
then goes on to say that according to Rabi' there are 
654 gadiths to be found in these two parts (Rabi' 
also adds the tradition that there are 4,000 gadiths 
in total, 900 concerning Ujul, the rest adab and 
akhbar related by 900 men and one woman,~isha); 
the balance, the arranger presumes, are Rabi' from 
Abu Ayyub, •ubada Ibn al-~amit or Abu .Mas'ud (sic; 
read 'Abdallah b. Mas'ud). None of this, of course, 
adds up, as the Allah a'lam clearly indicates, but it 
does give an idea of the content and is confirmed by 
my own sample taken from Book 3 of al-Salimi's com­
m§Jltary which shows (figures in %) Ibn 'Abbas. 55, 
'A'isha 13, Abu Sa'id al-Khudri 13, Anas b. Malik and 
Abu Hurayra 3 each (total 78%) . 

Book 3 (nos. 743-882) is much more heterogeneous 
and is basically Rabi''s own contribution of gadiths 
and of comments thereon by distinguished Companions; 
some of this is of particular interest for the devel­
opment of IbaQ.i doctrine e.g. qadariyya (nos. 796-
820), and the section wilayat Quraysh wa'l-ta•a 
li'l-amir (this may be compared with Jabir's own 
transmissions on wilaya and al-imara in Book 1, 
chapter 7. 

Book 4 is post-Rabi' transmission and brings the 
total up to 1,005; it consists of miscellaneous 
transmiss.ions via Abu Sufyan, a Ziyada by his con­
temporary, the Maghribi imam Aflag b. 'Abd al-Wahhab 
(first half of the third century A.H.) based on Abu 
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Ghanim al-Khurasanf (the author of the Mudawwanal and 
of various books (such as that of Yazid al-Khwarizml) 
which Afla~'s father had probably collected (cf. 
Salimi, "Lum • a," p. 7 5) : finally the maqati < tra­
ditions of Jabir (i.e. Jabir-Prophet; nos. 924-endl 

In concluding this brief survey of the Musnad, it 
must be emphasized that Rabf< himself never knew 
(adrakl Jabir, as claimed by Abu Sufyan's son Abu 
•Abdallah (cf. Jumayyil b. Khamis, 8: 313): it is 
also most unlikely he knew Qumam b. Sa'ib, as Salimi 
in his introduction to the Tartib points out (the 
passage in Shammakhf, p. 104 which seems to state 
that Rabr••s three main teachers were Qumam, Abu 
•ubayda and Abu Nil~ is, in fact, sligh~ly ambiguous 
and forms, in my opinion, part of the Al Ra~il's 
deliberate manipulation of evidence concerning their 
predecessors) . 

31. Murilj, 2: 461-2. 
32. "Jami" Abu '1-Hasan" (•Ali b. Muhammad al­

Bisyaw.i, mid 5/llth century)' Muscat MS. 361. 
33. Mu~alfu'llad b. Ibrahim al-Kindf, "Bayan 

al-shar•," val. 3. 
34. Ziyada to Jami• Abu '1-Hasan: only part of 

the argument is indicated here. 
35. Letters of Ibn Ibaq to •Abd al-Malik b. 

Marwan. These are reproduced in many Ibaqi works: 
for an Italian translation seeR. Rubinacci, "Il 
califfo <Abd al-Malik b. Marwan e gli Ibaqiti," 
AIUON 5 (1953) . 

36. This could well be an ex post facto stata~ent. 
It would be a considerable mistake to view this 
"mission" to Damascus as a sort of Kissinger visit­
ation: much more likely is that amongst the throngs 
milling about the caliph's majlis se~<ing a~~ission 
to discuss their complaints were some proto-Ibaqfs 
(as witness the fact that they remained there a year). 
There is divergence between the Omani sources (e.g. 
Jumayyil b. Khamfs, 8: 301-3 and Kashf, chapter 39) 
and Shammakhf (pp. 79-80) over the names of the 
"delegation," but all sources agree that the sticking 
point was that •umar was not prepared to renounce 
•uthman. Amongst the reforms that •umar carried out 
which would have pleased the Iba9is were: (al fin­
ancial reform, including possibly the withdrawal of 
the limitations on the Gulf merchants (cf. H.A.R. 
Gibb, "The Fiscal Rescript of < Umar II," Arabic a 
2 (1955): notably clause 9); (bl reform of the 
oppressive central government regime imposed by 
~ajjaj in Oman (•Awtabf, Johnstone MS. fol. 168; 
Baladhurf,Futilh, p. 78); (cl the removal from office 
of Yaz.id b. al-Muhallab who was much too personally 
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ambitious and favored the old form of government, so 
long, of course, as he benefited; (dl a pro-Yamani 
policy (in Shaban's sense). 

Even Mukhtar b. •Awf in his famous sermon (when 
the Ibaqis took the Holy Cities) in which he lashes 
into the Umayyads, whom he collectively characterizes 
as financially corrupt, spares •umar II as well-
intentioned; but then comes the 11 fasiq Yazid . . " 

37. This patronymic would certainly seem to have 
been used by Abu Ja•far Mansur (cf. Sha~~akhi, pp. 
91 and 109). It is perhaps worth noting here (as 
does Lewicki in E.I., 2, drawing on the first of 
these passages) that the <Abbasid caliph ma~ ~ave 
been initially well disposed towards the Ibaq1s. Was 
it possible that the Ibaqis had pinned hopes on the 
<Abbasid revolution and perhaps even helped them? If 
so they were soon to be disappointed. 

38. This is clear from a dispute in Qumam's 
majlis concerning the status of a particular person, 
quoted both in the "Jawabat" of Abu Sa • id al-Kudamf and 
the "Bayan al-Shar'," 3. 

39. Abu •Abdallah Mu~ammad b. Ma~bilb in Jumayyil 
b. Khamfs, 8: 312, has a particularly important pas­
sage for clarifying the relationship between these 
early figures. 

40. Shammakh.i, pp. 83 and 91. Abu Zakariyya' 
al-Warajlani's s_tatement that Abu •ubayda died in •Abd 
al-Rahman's imamate (A.H. 160 or 162-168: cf. Le 
Tourn~au's translation, p. 131; Masqueray's trans­
lation has led Lewicki to believe that it was in 
that of his successor •Abd al-Wahhab, A.H. 168-208) 
should be treated with suspicion, not just because 
this is after Abu Ja•far's death (A.H. 158) but 
because he states that al-Warith b. al-Ka<b was imam 
in Oman. Not only are the latter's dates 179-192, 
but from the history of the events preceding his 
election it is clear that Abu Ayyub was imam in 
Ba~ra. I think if we place Abu •ubayda's death 
towards the end of the l50s we will not be far out. 

41. For Hajib's organization and details of 
individual m~rchants see in particular Shammakhf, 
pp. 83, 85, 90-2, 106, 112-15 and corresponding. . 
bibliographical sections in Omani sources; Lew1ck1 
has discussed two of these in his article "Les 
premiers commergants arabes en Chine," Rc;>cznik 
orientalistyczny 9 (1935). Also of cons1derable 
interest in explaining their influence in forming the 
new states is the non-Ibaqf source Ibn $aghfr (he 
visited Tahert and recorded at first hand the tra­
ditions of the Rustamid State about A.H. 290) who 
describes the visit of the Ba~ran merchant delegation 
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to •Abd al-Racyman b. Rustam; cf. Chronique d'Ibn 
§aghir ed. and trans. A. de C. Motylinski in Pt. 3, 
of the XIV Int. Or. Congress, Algiers 1905 (Paris: 
1908) . 

42. That is the area of outwash fans with con­
siderable grazing and groundwater resources 
(exploited by qanatl at the foot of the mountains 
extending towards the desert proper. For details of 
the early Omani settlement pattern and political 
relationships see the appendix to the author's 
Water and Settlement, and his D. Phil. thesis 
(Oxford: 1969) "Arab settlement in Oman: the Origins 
and Development of the Tribal Pattern and its 
Relationship to the Imamate." 

43. It is particularly difficult to work out the 
names of the early Azd leaders in Ba9ra due to 
rationalization by the sources. But for the earliest 
period from the period of Ibn a1-•A9i's campaigns to 
the Battle of the Camel see in particular •Awtabi, 
Paris MS. fol. 223 ff.; Tabari, 1: 3179, 3195, 3203; 
Ibn Durayd, Ishtiqaq (Cairo: 1958 edition), pp. 483, 
511; and Ibn al-Kalbi, copy of the Escorial HS. in 
B.M. (add. 22.376), fol. 68r. 

44. Baladhuri, Ansab al-ashraf, 4b: 103; Tabari, 
2: 440. For the origins of the obligation cf. 
Tabari, 1: 3412 ff. 

45. Ibn Durayd (who was an Omani, Ishtiqaq, p. 
502); but •Awtabi (Paris MS. 222v-223r, Johnstone 
MS. l59v) has three further versions of who 
Huhallab's mother was, I;Iuddan, •Abd al-Qays, and 
•Amr b. Bakra! 

46. Apart form the standard sources for studying 
Huhallabi te history there is an extremely valuable 
biography of the early members of the family given by 
•Awtabi under the •Atik (Paris MS. fols. 222v ff.l. 
A careful study of this, along with other passages by 
the same author,reveals Abu $ufra's true early his­
tory and shows the weaknesses of the Muhallabite 
pedigree: this writer is inclined to believe what 
their Tamim and other contemporary enemies said about 
their origins (e.g. as quoted in Yaqut, Hu•jam 
al-buldan, art. Kharak.) 

47. Cf. one of the replies in Abu sa•rd al­
Kudami 's "Jawabat". Obviously the t1uhallabi tes were 
fully conversant with the views of the unitarian 
Khawarij and were sympathetic to tha~, but their 
personal conduct was incompatible with strict Iba~i 
principles. 

48. Conversion of female members of the family is 
striking; four, at least, are mentioned in the 
sources. 
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49. These should not be confused with the four 
later missionaries to the non-Azd tribes organized by 
al-Rabi• b. I;Iabib and who were active in Oman during 
the period leading to the establishment of the full 
Omani imamate, in the second half of the second 
century. 

50. Cf. the author's article, "The Julanda of 
Oman," Journal of Omani Studies l (1975) . 

51. Abu Zakariyya' al-Warajlani, p. 100. 

Chapter 8 
1. Berlin: 1901. (Abhandl. d. kon. Gesellsch. d. 

Wissenschaften zu Gottingen. Philolog.-histor. Kl. 
Neue Folge, Bd. 5, no. 2.) Now available in an 
English translation entitled The religio-po~it~cal 
factions in early Islam (North Holland Publ1sh1ng 
Co. : 19 75) . 

2. Ed. H. Ribber (Istanbul: 1931), p. 23. 
3. al-Mufid, Mas'ala fi 1-na~j al-jali, in 

Nafa'is al-makhtutat, ed. Mul;lammad I;Iasan Al Yasin., 5 
(Baghdad: 1375) , 5:56; al-Sharif al-MurtaQa,. 
Tanzih al-anbiya' (Najaf: 1380), pp. 170-l. 

4. Ibn Babawayhi, •Ilal al-shara'i• (= •Ilall, 
ed. Muhammad $adiq Bal;lr al-•Ulilm (Najaf: 1966), 
p. 2ll: cit. Mul;lammad Baqir al-Majlisi, Bil;lar al­
anwar (= Bi9ar) (Persia: 1305-151, 10: 101; al-FaQl 
b. al-I;Iasan al-'fabarsi, I•lam al-wara (= I•lam), 
ed. Mul;lammad Mahdi al-Khursan, (Najaf: 1970), _ _ . 
pp. 426-427, cit. Bi9ar, 10: 104; Ahmad b. Ab1 Tal1b 
al-'fabarsi, ai=I9tijaj (= IQtijaj) (Najaf: 1966), 
2: 9-10, cit. Bi9ar, idem. 

5. Different versions of this tradition are 
recorded in Mul;lammad b. Ibrahim al-Nu•mani, Kitab 
al-ghayba (Tehran: 1318), p. 24; _•Ilal, pp. 171-2; 
Mul;lammad b. al-I;Iasan al-I;Iurr al-•Amili, Ithbat 
al-hudat bi-1-nujuj wa-1-mu•jizat (Qumm: 1378-9), 
2: 257-9; Ibn Ma•~Qm, Talkhii al-riya)l (a C~!!)l117n: 
tary on the $al;lifa ascribed to •Aly Zayn al- Ab1d1nl 
(Tehran: 1381), 1: 17. The fact that al-Baqir was 
told to speak out may be seen as an exhortation 
against too rigid an application of taqiyya. 

6. I•lam, pp. 426-7, 453; Il;ltijaj, 2: 9-lo (both 
quoted in Bi9ar, 10: 104); al-FayQ al-Kashani, 
al-nawadir fi jam• al-a9adith (Tehran: 1960), p. 150. 

7. Mul;lammad b. Ya•qub al-Kulini,. al-Kafi (= Kafil, 
ed. •Ali Akbar al-Ghaffari (Tehran: 1375-7), 8: 4-5. 

8. •nal, pp. 241-3; Ihtijaj, 2: 287-8 (both 
quoted in Bil;lar, 10: 162). 

9. •Ilal, p. 211, cit. Bi9ar, 10: 101 (agreements 
with the Banu ~amra and the Banu Ashja•, and with the 
Meccans at I;Iudaybiyyal. Cf. Kitab Sulaym b. Qays, 
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cit. IQ.tijaj, 2: 8, cit. Bigar, 10: 105. 
10. sa•id b. Hibat Allah al-Rawandi, Kitab 

al-khara'ij (Bombay: 1301), p. 88, cit. BiQ.ar, 10: 110. 
11. al-Mufid, Kitab al-irshad (Naja£: 1962), 

p. 189, cit. Bigar, 10: 110; Ibn Shahrashub, Manaqib 
al Abi ±alib, ed. by a committee of Najaf scholars 
(Najaf: 1956), 3: 195. 

12. al-Mufid, Kitab al-irshad, cit. BiQ.ar, 10: 
111; I•lam, p. 205. ---

13. al-Sharif al-MurtaQ.a, Tanzih, pp. 215-9, cit. 
Bigar, 10: 106. According to another Shi•i account, 
al-~asan asked his men whether they were prepared to 
fight and even die in the cause of justice, or 
whether they would rather live and put up with evil; 
the entire camp opted for the second alternative 
(al-Daylami, I•lam al-din, cit. BiQ.ar, 10: 105). 

14. al-Mufid, al-Ikhti9a9 (Najaf: 197ll, p. 55, 
cit. Bihar, 10: 126 (where the two men are identified 
as-sufyan b. Abi Layla al-Hamdani and ~udhayfa b. 
Usayd al-Ghiffari) . 

15. al-Sharif al-MurtaQ.a, Tanzih, p. 219, cit. 
BiQ.ar, 10: 107. 

16. al-Sharif.al-HurtaQ.a, Tanzih, p. 107, cit. 
BLQ.ar, 10: 107. 

17. •Ilal, p. 219, cit. BiQ.ar, 10: 103. 
18. •Ilal, pp. 212-3, cit. Bihar, 10: 102. 
19. • Ilal, p. 218, cit :-Bihar, 10: 103. See also 

AQ.mad b. YaQ.ya al-Baladhuri, Ansab al-ashraf, 4/1, 
ed. M. Schloessinger and M.J. Kister (Jerusalem: 
1971), p. 138; Ibn Abi 1-~adid, Shari}. nahj al­
balagha, ed. MuQ.ammad Abu 1-FaQ.l Ibrahim, 5 (Cairo: 
1959) 1 5: 98. 

20. Tanzih al-anbiya', pp. 221-6. 
21. This particular point is made by al-Mufid in 

his Kitab al-irshad, pp. 199-200. Cf. also •Ilal, 
p. 219, cit. BiQ.ar, 10: 103. I 0 lam, p. 217. 

22. Ibn Ma•~um, 1: 17-18. 
23. (Naja£: 196§), pp. 116-17. 
24. MuQ.sin al-•Amili, A•yan al-shi•.a (= A•yan) 

(Damascus: 1935 ££.), 4/1: 450. 
25. Ibid., 4/1: 450-1. 
26. For the snake as a. symbol of bravery see Abu 

Man~ur al-Tha•alibi, Thimar al-qulUb, ed. MuQ.ammad 
Abu 1-FaQ.l Ibrahim (Cairo: 1965), pp. 422 ff. I owe 
this reference to Prof. M.J. Kister. 

27. IQ.tijaj, 2: 39. Cf. Ibn Shahrashub, 3: 309. 
According to a non-Imami version ~n the authority of 
Abu Mikhnaf, it was not Zayn al- 0 Abidin who was 
challenged to fight Khalid but rather •Amr, a young 
son of al-~asan b.•Ali and a survivor of Karbala'. 
See MuQ.arnmad b. Jarir al-Tabari,Ta'rikh, ed. M.J. 
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de Goeje et al. (Leiden: 1879-1901), 2: 378. 
28. Bihar, 11: 27. 
29. Probably the Meccan traditionist •Abbad b. 

Kathir al-Thaqafi al-Ba~ri (died between 140-50/ 
757/67). See Ibn ~ajar al-•Asqalani, Tahdhib 
al-tahdhib (Hyderabad: 1325-7) 5: 100-2. 

30. Kafi, 5:22; IQ.tijaj, 2: 44-5; Ibn 
Shahrashub, 3: 298 (the latter two quoted in Bigar, 
11 : 3 3 I A • y an I 4 I 1 : 4 8 2 ) . 

31. A•yan, 4/2: 107. 
32. Kafi, 8: 341, cit. Bigar, 11:80. 
33. See in general-al-Kishshi, Rijal (Naja£: 

n.d.l, index; •Abbas al-Qummi, Safinat al-biQ.ar 
(Naja£: 1352-5), 1: 226, 2: 260. 

34. These points are discussed further in my 
articles, "Some Imami Shi 0 i views on taqiyya," JAOS 
95, no. 3 (1975): 395-402, and "The development of 
the Imami Shi•r doctrine of jihad," ZDMG, 126, no. 1 
(1976): 64-86. Cf. also Kafi, 8:16; Ibn Babawayhi, 
FaQ.a'il al-shr•a (Tehran: n.d.l, p. 12. 

35. Kafi, 5: 21; Ibn Ma•~tim, 2: 245. See also 
Abu l- 0 Abbas al-~imyari, Qurb al-isnad (Naja£: 1950), 
pp. 200-1. 

36. al-Farazdaq, Diwan (Beirut: 1960) 2: 178-81; 
al-Kishshi, pp. 118-21; al-Mufid, al-Ikhti9a9, pp. 
187-90 (the latter two quoted in BiQ.ar, 11: 37); 
Abu Nu•aym al-I~fahani, ~ilyat al-awliya' (Cairo: 
1932-8) 3: 139, cit. A•yan, 4/1: 474-5; al-Rawandi, 
p. 29; Ibn Shahrashub, 3: 306, cit. BiQ.ar, 11: 36; 
Ibn al-1?abbagh, al-Fujul al-muhirnma,(Persia: ;~o~l, 
pp .. 218-20; c. van Arenc;lonk, Les debuts de 1 1mamat 
Zaidi te au Yemen, trans. J. Ryckmans (Lei den: 1960) , 
p. 14 (in the original paging); D.M. Donaldson, 
The Shi•ite Religion (London: 1933), p. 110. 

37. Kafi, 8: 120-2; al-Mufid, Kitab al-irshad 
PP· 264-s;--IQ.tijaj, 2: 59-60. 

38. Ibrahim b. MuQ.ammad al-Bayhaqi, Kitab al­
maQ.asin wa-1-masawi, ed. F. Schwally (Giessen: 1902), 
pp. 498-504, whence A•yan, 4/2: 54-9. 

39. Kafi, 8: 51-2; cf. •Ali b. Ibrahim al-Qummi, 
Tafsir, ed. Tayyib al-Husawi al-Jaza'iri (Naja£: 
1386-7) 2: 68 (ad Qur'an 21: 68l. 

40. Quoted in Bihar 11: 78-9 from •uyun al­
mu•jizat (probably by ~usayn b. •Abd al-Wahhab, a 
contemporary of al-Sharif al-HurtaQ.a; its attrib­
ution to al-Sharif al-MurtaQ.a himself is disputed 
by Agha Buzurg al-Iihrani in his al-Dhari•a ila 
ta9anif al-shi•a (Naja£: 1936-8, Tehran: 1941 ff.l, 
15: 383). 

41. al-~affar al-Qummi, Ba9a'ir al-darajat 
(Tehran: 1285), p. 116, cit. BiQ.ar, 11: 34; Ibn 
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•Abd Rabbihi, al-•Iqd al-farid (Cairo: 1361) 4: 385; 
al-Rawandi, p. 26. Cf. J. van Ess, Anfange 
muslimischer Theologie (Beirut: 19771, p. 7. 

42. al-Rawandi, p. 31, cit. Bihar, 11: 71. A 
similar prophecy is attributed to-!ayn al-•Abidin. 
See al-$affar al-Qummi, p. 45, cit. Bihar, 11: 94. 

43. al-~imyari, p. 72, cit. Biha~: 92. 
44. Ibn Babawayhi, Kitab al-khijal (Naja£: 19711, 

pp. 100-1; Ibn Shahrashub, 3: 337-8 (both quoted in 
Bihar, 11: 94). Cf. Mu~ammad b. ~asan Ibn Isfandiyar, 
Ta'rikh-i ±abaristan, ed. •Abbas Iqbal (Tehran: 1941), 
pp. 53-4; L. Veccia Vaglieri, "Fadak," E.I.2. 

45. al-Daylami, I•lam al-din, cit. Bihar, ll; 97a. 
According to a non-Imami source, •umar ~bd al­
•Aziz often disagreed with the Shr•rs and emphasized 
his competence in rebutting their arguments. See 
J. van Ess, "The beginnings of Islamic theology," 
ed. J.E. Murdoch and E.D. Sylla, The Cultural Context 
of Medieval Learning (Dordrecht: 1975), pp. 89 f. 

46. Cf. al-±abari, 2: 1174, 1462, 1831 ("wa-kana 
~asan al-sira"l. 

47. al-Mufid, al-Ikhtijaj, pp. 81-2, cit. ~£, 
11: 97b. The text of several epistles sent to sa•rd 
(or sa•d) al-Khayr by al-Baqir is recorded in Kafi, 
8: 52-57. At one point (ibid., p. 56) the ima_m __ _ 
addresses sa•r<J. as "my brother." 

48. al-Sharif al-~1urta9a, al-Fu:;;ul al-mukhtara 
min al-•uyun wa-1-masa'il (Naja£: n.d.l, 2: 95. 

49. al-$affar al-Qummi, p. 147; Kafi, 1: 348; 
I•lam, pp. 258-9; I~tijaj, 2: 46-7, cit. Bihar, 
11:32; al-Rawandi, p. 27; Ibn Shahrashub~288, 
cit. A•yan,4/2: 437; Mu~a~~ad b. Rustam al-tabari, 
Dala'il al-imama (Naja£: 1963), pp. 89-90. 
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